								Reciprocal C Elec	cal Traffic compensation ction				
		New						. I	ered Rates			Notes	
	Resale							Recurring	Recurring Per Mile	Non- Recurring Wholesale	REC	REC per Mile	NRC
0.0	ivesale							Discount Percentage		Discount Percentage			<u> </u>
<u> </u>	6.1	Wholesa	e Discount	Rates		<del></del>						ļ	
		6.1.1	General					14.74%		50.00%	A		Α
		6.1.2 6.1.3		ss Line (PAL) S	ectory Assistance Service	-		7.97% 14.74%		50.00% 50.00%		<u> </u>	A
$\vdash$	6.2	Custome 6.2.1	r Transfer C CTC for PO	harge (CTC)	·		<del></del>	<del></del>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>	
		0.2.1		Residential / B	Business					_			
$\vdash$				6.2.1.1.1	First Line	Martin Maria				#04.04			
					6.2.1.1.1.1 6.2.1.1.1.2	Installation, Manu Intentionally Left I		+		\$21.24			E
					6.2.1.1.1.3	Installation, Mech				\$5.82	L	ļ	Е
		-	<u> </u>	6.2.1.1.2	Each Additional 6.2.1.1.2.1	Installation, Manu	al		ļ	\$7.83	<del> </del>	<del> </del>	E
,			L		6.2.1.1.2.2	Intentionally Left I	Blank			φ1.03			
		600	OTC (		6.2.1.1.2.3	Installation, Mech		ļ		\$5.28			E
<del></del>		6.2.2	6.2.2.1	vate Line Trans First Circuit	port Services						<b> </b>		
				6.2.2.1.1	First Circuit (Ma					\$44.19			С
		<u> </u>	6.2.2.2	6.2.2.1.2	First Circuit (Me					\$36.98	-	<del> </del>	С
		<del>                                     </del>	0.2.2.2	6.2.2.2.1		uit, per Circuit, sam	e CSR (Manual)			\$26.15	;	1	С
				6.2.2.2.2	Additional Circu	uit, per Circuit, sam	e CSR (Mechanized)			\$26.15			С
		6.2.3		vanced Commu Each Circuit, N		s (Frame Relay, AT	M Cell Relay, or Transparent LAN	1		\$27.64	-		c
			6.2.3.2	Each Circuit, N				<del> </del>		\$31.68		<del> </del>	C
										<u> </u>	ļ		
7.0	Intercor	nnection						<del> </del>		<del> </del>	-	+	<u> </u>
	7.1	Entrance									6		<u> </u>
1		7.1.1	Intentionally DS1, Electr			•		\$76.70		ļ. <u> </u>	-	<del> </del>	<u> </u>
		7.1.2	7.1.2.1	Installation, Ma	anual			\$70.70	<del> </del>	\$447.65	A	+	С
			7.1.2.2	Disconnection	, Manual					\$98.34			С
		<del> </del>	7.1.2.3 7.1.2.4	Installation, Me Disconnection					<del>                                     </del>	\$438.56 \$89.24		<del> </del>	C
		7.1.3	DS3, Electr	ical				\$314.05		ψ03.2 <sup>-1</sup>	Α		
			7.1.3.1	Installation, Ma				1		\$556.56			С
			7.1.3.2 7.1.3.3	Disconnection Installation, Me						\$97.19 \$547.75		+	C
			7.1.3.4	Disconnection		, , , , ,				\$88.37			Č
<b>—</b>	7.0	LIS EICT										ļ	-
		7.2.1	Per DS1					\$0.00		\$0.00	5	<del></del>	5
		7.2.2	Per DS3					\$0.00		\$0.00	5		5
	7.3	Direct Tr	unked Trans	port				<del>                                     </del>	-		6	1	<u> </u>
		7.3.1	Intentionally	/ Left Blank							Ť		
$\vdash$		7.3.2	DS1 (Recur 7.3.2.1	ring Fixed & pe Over 0 to 8 Mi				\$33.12	\$0.51		A	A	
		1	7.3.2.1	Over 8 to 25 M				\$33.12 \$33.12			A	A	<u> </u>
	_		7.3.2.3	Over 25 to 50	Miles			\$33.13	\$2.30	)	Α	A	
		7.3.3	7.3.2.4 DS3 (Recur	Over 50 Miles rring Fixed & pe				\$33.13	\$2.70	<u> </u>	Α_	A	┼
L		7.5.5	7.3.3.1	Over 0 to 8 Mi	iles	··		\$224.72			Α	Α	
			7.3.3.2	Over 8 to 25 N				\$225.41	\$11.55	5	Α	Α	
								\$231.08			Α_	A	<del> </del>
			7.3.3.3	Over 25 to 50 Over 50 Miles				S233 13			I A		+
			7.3.3.3 7.3.3.4	Over 25 to 50 Over 50 Miles				\$233.13	\$04.70		A	A	
	7.4	Multiplex	7.3.3.3 7.3.3.4	Over 50 Miles								A	ļ
	7.4	Multiple>	7.3.3.3 7.3.3.4		nent			\$233.13 \$175.23			A	A	C
	7.4		7.3.3.3 7.3.3.4 ing DS1 to DS0 7.4.1.1 7.4.1.2	Over 50 Miles  , per Arrangem Installation, M Disconnection	nent lanual n, Manual					\$212.11 \$79.02	A	A	C C
	7.4		7.3.3.3 7.3.3.4 ing DS1 to DS0 7.4.1.1 7.4.1.2 7.4.1.3	Over 50 Miles  O, per Arrangem Installation, M Disconnection Installation, M	nent lanual n, Manual lechanized					\$212.11 \$79.02 \$202.19	A 1 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	_A	C
	7.4		7.3.3.3 7.3.3.4 ing DS1 to DS0 7.4.1.1 7.4.1.2 7.4.1.3 7.4.1.4	Over 50 Miles  , per Arrangem Installation, M Disconnection	nent lanual n, Manual lechanized n, Mechanized					\$212.11 \$79.02	A 1 2 2 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3		С
	7.4	7.4.1	7.3.3.3 7.3.3.4 ing DS1 to DS0 7.4.1.1 7.4.1.2 7.4.1.3 7.4.1.4 DS3 to DS1 7.4.2.1	Over 50 Miles  D, per Arrangem Installation, M Disconnection Installation, M Disconnection Installation, M Disconnection Installation, M	nent anual n, Manual echanized n, Mechanized nent ianual			\$175.23		\$212.11 \$79.02 \$202.15 \$69.08	A 1 2 2 3 3 3 4 5 5 5 6 5 6 5 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6	A	C C
	7.4	7.4.1	7.3.3.3 7.3.3.4 ing DS1 to DS0 7.4.1.1 7.4.1.2 7.4.1.3 7.4.1.4 DS3 to DS1	Over 50 Miles  O, per Arrangem Installation, M. Disconnection Installation, M. Disconnection	nent anual n, Manual lechanized n, Mechanized nent lanual n, Manual			\$175.23		\$212.11 \$79.02 \$202.15 \$69.08	A A B A A D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D	A	C

			<u> </u>		Recurring	Reculting Per Mila	Non- Recurring	REC	REC per	Ž.PC
7.5		onrecurring								
_	7.5.1	Intentionally								
_	7.5.2	DS1 Interfa 7.5.2.1	First Trunk							-
	+	7.5.2.1	7.5.2.1.1	Installation			\$235.62			1
	+	1	7.5.2.1.1	Disconnection			\$118.94		<del>                                     </del>	1
	<del> </del>	7.5.2.2	Each Addition				\$110.5 <del>4</del>		<del> </del>	<del>- '-</del>
	1		7.5.2.2.1	Installation			\$4.53		<del> </del>	1
			7.5.2.2.2	Disconnection			\$1.11			1
	7.5.3	DS3 Interfa	ce							
		7.5.3.1	First Trunk							
			7.5.3.1.1	Installation			\$240.90			1
	<u> </u>	1	7.5.3.1.2	Disconnection			\$120.20			1
		7.5.3.2	Each Addition							
	ļ		7.5.3.2.1	Installation			\$9.82			1_1_
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	7.5.3.2.2	Disconnection			\$2.37			1
										<u> </u>
7.6			AS/Local) Traf							<u> </u>
	7.6.1			n, per Minute of Use	\$0.001178			#		
	7.6.2			ort, per Minute of Use	\$0.000690			#		
	7.6.3			Minute of Use (Recurring Fixed & per Mile)	60.000	40.000			<b>-</b>	
_		7.6.3.1	Over 0 to 8 Mi		\$0.00026	\$0.00001		Α	A	
+		7.6.3.2	Over 8 to 25 N		\$0.00026	\$0.00001		A	A	٠
	<b>├</b>	7.6.3.3	Over 25 to 50		\$0.00026	\$0.00001		A	A	<u> </u>
		7.6.3.4	Over 50 Miles		\$0.00026	\$0.00001		Α	Α	
	I cool T	offic ECC	ISP Rate Caps						<b>—</b>	
<del></del>	7.7.1			4, 2003, rate in effect until further FCC action	\$0.0007			4	<b></b>	<b> </b> -
	17-7-1	Twitting Of C	se as of June 1	14, 2005, rate in elect uniii furiner FCC action	\$0.0007			4		
70	Miccolla	neous Charg	100							_
7.0	7.8.1		harge (LIS Trun	ke)	+		Qwest's			
1	1.0.1	Expedite of	large (LIO Truit	no)			Washington			
[		i					Access			
		ľ			1		Service Tariff			
<u> </u>	7.8.2	Cancellation	n Charge (LIS T	runke)			Qwest's			
	1,.0.2	Caricciiado	Tollarge (Elo 1	Tulks			Washington			
					ľ		Access			
					1		Service Tariff			ļ.
	7.8.3	Additional T	esting (LIS Tru	nks)			Qwest's			
	1.0.0	, toditional	ooming (Elo 11a	111.07			Washington			
				•			Access			
	ĺ						Service Tariff			
	'	1				<del></del>	00.4.00 14.111			
7.9	Transit T	raffic								
	7.9.1		aLATA Toll Tra	nsit, per Minute of Use	\$0.0045			2, 10		
-	7.9.2	Intentionally						10		
<b>-</b>	7.9.3	Intentionally								
i i	7.9.4			Record Charge, per Record	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					
İ			Mechanized T		\$0.0025			2, 10		
•	•			<del></del>	+5.0020	-		_,		
7.10	Jointly P	rovided Swi	tched Access	Services						
	7.10.1		Access Recor		\$0.0025			1		
<del></del>		<del></del>								
7.11	IntraLAT	A Toll Traffic	;		Qwest s	Qwest s				
					Washington	Washington	l l			
					Access	Access			[	
						Service Tariff				
					Locuring Laulii					
					Service rariii				_	
8.0 Colloca	tion				Service rariii					1
					Dervice Taffil					
	ition				Service Tarill					
			nd Engineering		Gervice Tamil					
	All Collo		nd Engineering	eft Blank	Service Taffil					
	All Collo	Planning an	Intentionally Le	eft Blank nt Quote Preparation Fee	Service Taffil	-	\$1,386.47			1
	All Collo	Planning an 8.1.1.1	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer acility	nt Quote Preparation Fee	Gervice rafill	-	\$1,386.47			1
	All Collo	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer	nt Quote Preparation Fee	Service fami		\$1,386.47 \$941.87	В		1 B
	All Collo	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer acility Standard Shar	nt Quote Preparation Fee				B B		
	All Collo	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer acility Standard Shar	nt Quote Preparation Fee red, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber	\$6.54		\$941.87			В
	All Collo	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1 8.1.2.2	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer acility Standard Shar CLEC Point of Cross-Connec	nt Quote Preparation Fee red, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber	\$6.54 \$2.72		\$941.87 \$1,382.46 \$1,058.05	В		B B
	All Collo	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1 8.1.2.2 8.1.2.3 8.1.2.4	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer acility Standard Shar CLEC Point of Cross-Connec Cross-Connec	nt Quote Preparation Fee  ed, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber t, per Fiber t Point of Interface, per Fiber	\$6.54 \$2.72 \$2.90 \$1.41		\$941.87 \$1,382.46 \$1,058.05 \$1,498.64	B B B		8 8 8
	All Collo	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1 8.1.2.2 8.1.2.3 8.1.2.4 8.1.2.5	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer acility Standard Shar CLEC Point of Cross-Connec Cross-Connec Express Share	nt Quote Preparation Fee  ed, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber t, per Fiber t Point of Interface, per Fiber ed, per Cable	\$6.54 \$2.72 \$2.90 \$1.41 \$69.94		\$941.87 \$1,382.46 \$1,058.05 \$1,498.64 \$1,201.16	B B B		B B B B
	All Collor 8.1.1 8.1.2	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1 8.1.2.2 8.1.2.3 8.1.2.4 8.1.2.5 8.1.2.6	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer scility Standard Shar CLEC Point of Cross-Connec Cross-Connec Express Share Express Point	nt Quote Preparation Fee  ed, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber t, per Fiber t Point of Interface, per Fiber	\$6.54 \$2.72 \$2.90 \$1.41		\$941.87 \$1,382.46 \$1,058.05 \$1,498.64	B B B		B B B
	All Collo	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1 8.1.2.2 8.1.2.3 8.1.2.4 8.1.2.5	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer scility Standard Shar CLEC Point of Cross-Connec Cross-Connec Express Share Express Point ing	nt Quote Preparation Fee  ed, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber t, per Fiber t Point of Interface, per Fiber td, per Cable of Interface, per Cable	\$6.54 \$2.72 \$2.90 \$1.41 \$69.94		\$941.87 \$1,382.46 \$1,058.05 \$1,498.64 \$1,201.16 \$7,589.47	B B B		B B B B B
	All Collor 8.1.1 8.1.2	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1 8.1.2.2 8.1.2.3 8.1.2.4 8.1.2.5 8.1.2.6 Cable Splice 8.1.3.1	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer scility Standard Shar CLEC Point of Cross-Connec Cross-Connec Express Share Express Point ing	nt Quote Preparation Fee  ed, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber t, per Fiber t Point of Interface, per Fiber d, per Cable of Interface, per Cable	\$6.54 \$2.72 \$2.90 \$1.41 \$69.94		\$941.87 \$1,382.46 \$1,058.05 \$1,498.64 \$1,201.16 \$7,589.47	B B B		B B B B B
	8.1.2 8.1.3	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1 8.1.2.2 8.1.2.3 8.1.2.4 8.1.2.5 8.1.2.6 Cable Splice 8.1.3.1 8.1.3.2	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer scility Standard Shar CLEC Point of Cross-Connec Cross-Connec Express Share Express Point ing	nt Quote Preparation Fee  ed, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber t, per Fiber t Point of Interface, per Fiber d, per Cable of Interface, per Cable	\$6.54 \$2.72 \$2.90 \$1.41 \$69.94		\$941.87 \$1,382.46 \$1,058.05 \$1,498.64 \$1,201.16 \$7,589.47	B B B		B B B B B
	All Collor 8.1.1 8.1.2	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1 8.1.2.2 8.1.2.3 8.1.2.4 8.1.2.5 8.1.2.6 Cable Splici 8.1.3.1 8.1.3.1 Power	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer actility Standard Shar CLEC Point of Cross-Connec Cross-Connec Express Shares Express Point ing Fiber, per Set- Per Fiber Splice	nt Quote Preparation Fee  red, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber t, per Fiber t Point of Interface, per Fiber ed, per Cable of Interface, per Cable	\$6.54 \$2.72 \$2.90 \$1.41 \$69.94 \$7.47		\$941.87 \$1,382.46 \$1,058.05 \$1,498.64 \$1,201.16 \$7,589.47	B B B B		B B B B B
	8.1.2 8.1.3	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1 8.1.2.2 8.1.2.3 8.1.2.4 8.1.2.5 8.1.2.6 Cable Splici 8.1.3.1 9.1.3.2 Power 8.1.4.1	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer actility Standard Shar CLEC Point of Cross-Connec Cross-Connec Express Shares Express Point ing Fiber, per Set- Per Fiber Splice	nt Quote Preparation Fee  ed, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber t, per Fiber t Point of Interface, per Fiber d, per Cable of Interface, per Cable	\$6.54 \$2.72 \$2.90 \$1.41 \$69.94		\$941.87 \$1,382.46 \$1,058.05 \$1,498.64 \$1,201.16 \$7,589.47	B B B		8 B B B B
	8.1.2 8.1.3	Planning an 8.1.1.1 8.1.1.2 Entrance Fa 8.1.2.1 8.1.2.2 8.1.2.3 8.1.2.4 8.1.2.5 8.1.2.6 Cable Splici 8.1.3.1 8.1.3.1 Power	Intentionally Le Cable Augmer actility Standard Shar CLEC Point of Cross-Connec Cross-Connec Express Share Express Point ing Fiber, per Set- Per Fiber Splic	nt Quote Preparation Fee  red, per Fiber Interface, per Fiber t, per Fiber t Point of Interface, per Fiber ed, per Cable of Interface, per Cable	\$6.54 \$2.72 \$2.90 \$1.41 \$69.94 \$7.47		\$941.87 \$1,382.46 \$1,058.05 \$1,498.64 \$1,201.16 \$7,589.47	B B B B		8 8 8 8 8

				8.1.4.2.2	Greater Than 6	) Amps, per Amp Ordered or Used	Recurring	Recurring Per Mile	More Recurring	<b>REC</b>	REC per-	NRC
						ips, per Amp Ordered (see rate in 8.1.4.2.1)	\$1.57	-		12	1	
		8.1.5	AC Power F	eed								
			8.1.5.1		, per Amp, per M	lonth	217.01					ļ
				8.1.5.1.1	120 V		\$17.94			В		
				8.1.5.1.2 8.1.5.1.3	208 V, Single P 208 V, Three Pt		\$31.09 \$53.79			B B	1	<u> </u>
				8.1.5.1.4	240 V, Single P		\$35.88			B		-
		-		8.1.5.1.5	240 V, Three Ph		\$62.06			В		
	t			8.1.5.1.6	480 V, Three Ph		\$124.13			В		<b>-</b>
		_	8.1.5.2		, per Foot, per M		4121110					<u> </u>
				8.1.5.2.1	20 Amp, Single		\$0.0118		\$8.01	В		В
				8.1.5.2.2	20 Amp, Three	Phase	\$0.0146		\$9.93	В		В
				8.1.5.2.3	30 Amp, Single		\$0.0127		\$8.63	. В		В
				8.1.5.2.4	30 Amp, Three		\$0.0175		\$11.86	В		В
				8.1.5.2.5	40 Amp, Single		\$0.0150		\$10.15	В		В
				8.1.5.2.6	40 Amp, Three		\$0.0206		\$13.97	В	L	В
				8.1.5.2.7	50 Amp, Single 50 Amp, Three		\$0.0177		\$12.04	В	1	В
				8.1.5.2.8 8.1.5.2.9	60 Amp, Single		\$0.0248 \$0.0201		\$16.82 \$13.62	B B		ВВ
				8.1.5.2.10	60 Amp, Three		\$0.0201		\$13.62	В	1 1	В
				8.1.5.2.11	100 Amp, Single		\$0.0203		\$16.86	B	$\vdash$	В
	- 1			8.1.5.2.12	100 Amp, Three		\$0.0388		\$26.33	В		В
		8.1.6		abor, per Half Ho	ur							
				Regular Hours F					\$32.00		[l	В
			8.1.6.2		e, minimum 3 Ho	purs			\$41.20		L	В
		8.1.7	Channel Re									<u> </u>
			8.1.7.1	DS1			\$0.00		\$0.00			15
			8.1.7.2	DS3			\$0.00		\$0.00	15		15
		8.1.8	8.1.8.1	Terminations Intentionally Lef	t Blank		<del> </del>		1		<del> </del>	
			8.1.8.2	Block Termination					<del> </del>	-		
			0.7.012	8.1.8.2.1	DS0		-		1	<del> </del>	1	
					8.1.8.2.1.1	Cable Pull, per Cable Run	"		\$210.08			В
					8.1.8.2.1.2	Termination (unconnectorized), per 100 Pair	\$3.02		\$41.61	В		В
					8.1.8.2.1.3	Engineering			\$75.43			В
					8.1.8.2.1.4	Cable Fire Retardant, per Occurrence			\$41.61			В
					8.1.8.2.1.5	Cable Racking, per Cable	\$1.48		ļ	В	ļ	
					8.1.8.2.1.6	Cable Racking Engineering			\$75.43		<b></b> _	В
					8.1.8.2.1.7 8.1.8.2.1.8	Cable Racking Installation, per Linear Foot Cable (if supplied by Qwest), per Linear Foot, per	\$0.0026		\$33.90			В
				8.1.8.2.2	DS1	Cable (it supplied by Qwest), per Linear Foot, per	\$0.0026		\$2.01	В_		В
				0.1.0.2.2	8.1.8.2.2.1	Intentionally Left Blank				-	┼──	-
				<del>-</del> -	8.1.8.2.2.2	Intentionally Left Blank			<del> </del>		<del>                                     </del>	<del> </del>
					8.1.8.2.2.3	Cable Pull, per Cable Run			\$210.08			В
					8.1.8.2.2.4	Termination (unconnectorized), per Cable Pair	\$0.50		\$1.11	В		В
					8.1.8.2.2.5	Engineering			\$75.43		Ī	В
					8.1.8.2.2.6	Cable Fire Retardant, per Occurrence			\$41.61			В
					8.1.8.2.2.7	Cable Racking, per Cable	\$1.48	_	L	В		L
					8.1.8.2.2.8	Cable Racking Engineering			\$75.43			В
				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	8.1.8.2.2.9 8.1.8.2.2.10	Cable (if supplied by Owest), per Linear Foot	<b>#0.0000</b>		\$33.90	<del>                                     </del>	$\vdash$	В
$\vdash$				8.1.8.2.3	DS3	Cable (if supplied by Qwest), per Linear Foot, per 28	\$0.0023		\$1.57	В	$\vdash$	В
+				0.1.0.2.0	8.1.8.2.3.1	Intentionally Left Blank			<del> </del>		+	<del> </del>
$\vdash$					8.1.8.2.3.2	Intentionally Left Blank			<del> </del>	<del>                                     </del>	<b>—</b> —	
					8.1.8.2.3.3	Cable Pull, per Cable Run			\$210.08	· · · · ·	1	В
					8.1.8.2.3.4	Termination (connectorized), per DS3	\$9.51		\$1.04			В
					8.1.8.2.3.5	Engineering			\$75.43			В
					8.1.8.2.3.6	Cable Fire Retardant, per Occurrence	ļ		\$41.61			В
igwdown				<b></b>	8.1.8.2.3.7	Cable Racking, per Cable	\$1.48		<u> </u>	В	<b></b>	ļ
<b> </b>				<del> </del>	8.1.8.2.3.8	Cable Racking Engineering			\$75.43		<b></b>	В
<b></b>	-	<del>.</del>		-	8.1.8.2.3.9	Cable Racking Installation, per Linear Foot	***		\$33.90		<del> </del>	В В
			ļ.——	<b>-</b>	8.1.8.2.3.10 8.1.8.2.3.11	DS3 Connector, per Connector	\$0.02 \$0.0018		\$13.61		-	В
<b>├</b>	. —			8.1.8.2.4	Fiber	Cable (if supplied by Qwest), per Linear Foot, per	\$0.0018		\$1.24	В	<del>                                     </del>	В
			<del>                                     </del>	U. 1, U. Z. 7	8.1.8.2.4.1	Fiber Pull, per Linear Foot			\$0.73	<del> </del>	<del>                                     </del>	В
				<u> </u>	8.1.8.2.4.2	Termination, per 12 Fibers	\$29.93	<del></del>	\$783.48		1	В
-1				1	8.1.8.2.4.3	Engineering	1 22:50		\$606.30			В
					8.1.8.2.4.4	Cable Fire Retardant, per Occurrence			\$41.61			В
					8.1.8.2.4.5	Cable Racking, per Cable	\$1.48			В		
					8.1.8.2.4.6	Innerduct Placement, per Linear Foot			\$1.32		L	В
				ļ	8.1.8.2.4.7	Cable Racking Engineering			\$75.43			В
					8.1.8.2.4.8	Cable Racking Installation, per Linear Foot		<b>L</b> .	\$33.90		<b>_</b>	В
						Cable (if supplied by Qwest), per Linear Foot, per 12	\$0.0026	i	\$1.74	В		В
		0.4.6			8.1.8.2.4.9	1				<del> </del>		
		8.1.9	Security 8 1 9 1	Der Employee								
		8.1.9	8.1.9.1	Per Employee,	per Card		\$0.84			В		
		8.1.9 8.1.10	8.1.9.1 8.1.9.2	Per Employee, Card Access, po ce Clock Synchro	per Card er Person, per C	entral Office, per Month						

		8.1.11	Intentionally	Left Blank		Recurring	Recurring Per Mile	Mon Rocurring	REC	MHc per	NRC
		8.1.12	Space Avail	ability Report Cl				\$224.79			Е
$\vdash \vdash$		8.1.13		Space Reservat				\$2,000.00			1 E
$\vdash \vdash \vdash$		8.1.14 8.1.15		Space Option A	dministration Fee	\$2.00		\$768.06	2		<u></u>
		8.1.16		ory Visit Fee, pe		1		\$1,610.12			1
		8.1.17	Intentionally	Left Blank							
		8.1.18	Intentionally							<b>├</b>	
$\vdash \vdash \vdash$		8.1.19 8.1.20	Intentionally Splitter Coll		····	1					
$\vdash$		0.1.20	8.1.20.1	Tie Cable Recla	assification	<del>†</del>		ICB			3
			8.1.20.2	Splitter Shelf Cl		\$5.92		\$584.11	1		1
			8.1.20.3	Planning and E				****		$\longmapsto$	
<b>  </b>				8.1.20.3.1 8.1.20.3.2	Splitter in the Common Area			\$667.44 \$889.92		├	B B
$\vdash$			8.1.20.4		Connection to Splitter on Frame	1		φ009.92		1	
			0.1.20.1	8.1.20.4.1	Splitter in the Common Area - Data to 410 Block	\$5.22		\$3,160.41	В		В
				8.1.20.4.2	Splitter in the Common Area - Data Direct to CLEC	\$5.22		\$3,339.44			В
$\coprod$				8.1.20.4.3	Splitter on the IDF - Data to 410 Block	\$1.30		\$783.62		$\longmapsto$	В
$\vdash$		L	<del></del>	8.1.20.4.4 8.1.20.4.5	Splitter on the IDF - Data Direct to CLEC Splitter on the MDF - Data to 410 Block	\$2.60 \$2.19		\$1,573.71 \$1,322.85		$\vdash$	B 1
$\vdash$	<u> </u>		·	8.1.20.4.6	Splitter on the MDF - Data to 410 Block Splitter on the MDF - Data Direct to CLEC	\$3.09		\$1,869.84		+ +	В
				Splitter Charge				ICB			3
		8.1.21	Miscellaneo					_		<b>  </b>	
$\vdash$			8.1.21.1	Maintenance La 8.1.21.1.1	abor, per Half Hour (see rates in 8.2.2) Regular Hours Rate	1		\$28.07	<del>                                     </del>	++	12
$\vdash$				8.1.21.1.2	After Hours Rate	†		\$37.55		$\vdash$	12
$\vdash$			8.1.21.2		bor, per Half Hour (see rates in 8.2.5)						
				8.1.21.2.1	Regular Hours Rate	Ţ		\$30.28			12
			2 4 24 2	8.1.21.2.2	After Hours Rate			\$39.09	<u> </u>		12
$\vdash$			8.1.21.3	8.1.21.3.1	or, per Half Hour (see rates in 8.2.6) Regular Hours Rate	<del> </del>		\$32.00		$\vdash$	12
$\vdash$				8.1.21.3.2	After Hours Rate	-		\$41.20		$\overline{}$	12
			·								
<b></b>		Virtual Co								<del>  </del>	
$\vdash$		8.2.1		d Engineering Quote Preparat	ion Fee	<del>                                     </del>		\$4,195.90	<del></del>	+	В
$\vdash$		8.2.2		e Labor, per Hal		1		ψ+,100.00	<del></del>	1	
			8.2.2.1	Regular Hours	Rate			\$28.07			В
$\square$				After Hours Rat		<u> </u>		\$37.55	<u> </u>	-	В
$\vdash$		8.2.3		oor, per Half Hou Regular Hours		<del> </del>		\$28.07	$\vdash$	1	В
		8.2.4		Bay, per Shelf	TOTO	\$3.33		<b>\$25.57</b>	В		
		8.2.5	Engineering	Labor, per Half							
$\vdash$				Regular Hours				\$30.28		+	B
$\vdash$		8.2.6		After Hours Rat Labor, per Half I				\$39.09		+1	В
$\vdash$		0.2.0	8.2.6.1	Regular Hours				\$32.00		1	В
				After Hours Rat				\$41.20			В
Щ		8.2.7	Rent	Elección de la constantina della constantina del		00.00	<b> </b> -			+	
$\vdash \vdash$		8.2.8	8.2.7.1 Repair of Fo	Floor Space Le quipment, per Ha	ase, per Square Foot	\$2.97		<u> </u>	В	+	
$\vdash$	<b></b>	0.4.0		Regular Hours		<del>                                     </del>		\$32.00		+ +	В
				After Hours Rat	e			\$41.20			В
ш					<b>-</b> .		1				
, ,		8.2.9	-48 Volt DC	Power Cable, p	er Feed			047507~	- 5	1	
<del>                                     </del>		8.2.9	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1	20 Amp Feed	er Feed	\$7.01 \$8.01		\$4,756.73 \$5,434.62			B
		8.2.9	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2		er Feed	\$7.01 \$8.01 \$9.77		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37	B B		В В В
		8.2.9	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed	er Feed	\$8.01		\$5,434.62	B B		В
			-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed	er Feed	\$8.01 \$9.77		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37	B B		B B
	8.3	Cageless	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Co	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed	er Feed	\$8.01 \$9.77		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37	B B		B B
	8.3		-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Co	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed		\$8.01 \$9.77		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37	8 8 8		B B
	8.3	Cageless	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Co Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed billocation d Engineering Quote Preparat	ion Fee Preparation	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90	B B B		B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Cc Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed billocation d Engineering Quote Preparat struction and Site Site Preparation	ion Fee 9 Preparation n Fee	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90	B B B		B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Co Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1 8.3.2.2	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed blocation d Engineering Quote Preparat fruction and Site Site Preparation Space Construct	ion Fee Preparation n Fee tion for 2 Bays & 1 - 40 Amp Power Feed	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90	B B B		B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Co Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1 8.3.2.2 8.3.2.3	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed blocation d Engineering Quote Preparativation and Site Site Preparation Space Construct Intentionally Le	ion Fee Preparation n Fee tion for 2 Bays & 1 - 40 Amp Power Feed	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90	8 B B		B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Co Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1 8.3.2.2	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed billocation d Engineering Quote Preparat truction and Site Preparatit Site Preparatit Space Constru Intentionally Le Adjustment for Each Additiona	ion Fee Preparation Fee tion for 2 Bays & 1 - 40 Amp Power Feed ft Blank a Single Bay - Change to Standard Design Bay, per Bay	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90 ICB \$30,103.44	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B		B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Cc Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1 8.3.2.2 8.3.2.3 8.3.2.4	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed Construction and Site Site Preparation Space Construction and Site Adjustment for Each Additiona Adjustment for	ion Fee 2 Preparation n Fee stion for 2 Bays & 1 - 40 Amp Power Feed ft Blank a Single Bay - Change to Standard Design I Bay, per Bay Initial Power Feed - Change to Standard Design	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19 ICB \$44.35 (\$5.19) \$5.19		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90 ICB \$30,103.44 (\$3,520.65) \$3,520.65	3 8		B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Cc Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1 8.3.2.2 8.3.2.3 8.3.2.4 8.3.2.5	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed Month Feed Journal Control Guote Preparation Site Preparation Space Construct Intentionally Le Adjustment for Each Additional Adjustment for 8.3.2.6.1	ion Fee Preparation n Fee tion for 2 Bays & 1 - 40 Amp Power Feed It Blank a Single Bay - Change to Standard Design I Bay, per Bay Initial Power Feed - Change to Standard Design [20 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19 ICB \$44.35 (\$5.19) \$5.19		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90 ICB \$30,103.44 (\$3,520.65) \$3,520.65 (\$1,873.64)	3 8 B		B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Cc Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1 8.3.2.2 8.3.2.3 8.3.2.4 8.3.2.5	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed bllocation de Engineering Quote Preparation Space Construction and Site Space Construction Each Additionally Le Adjustment for Each Additiona Adjustment for 8.3.2.6.1 8.3.2.6.2	ion Fee Preparation Fee ction for 2 Bays & 1 - 40 Amp Power Feed ft Blank a Single Bay - Change to Standard Design I Bay, per Bay Initial Power Feed - Change to Standard Design [20 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment] 30 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19 ICB \$44.35 (\$5.19) \$5.19 (\$2.76) (\$1.76)		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90 ICB \$30,103.44 (\$3,520.65) \$3,520.65 (\$1,873.64) (\$1,195.75)	3 8 B		B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Cc Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1 8.3.2.2 8.3.2.3 8.3.2.4 8.3.2.5	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed Month Feed Journal Control Guote Preparation Site Preparation Space Construct Intentionally Le Adjustment for Each Additional Adjustment for 8.3.2.6.1	ion Fee Preparation n Fee tion for 2 Bays & 1 - 40 Amp Power Feed It Blank a Single Bay - Change to Standard Design I Bay, per Bay Initial Power Feed - Change to Standard Design [20 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19 ICB \$44.35 (\$5.19) \$5.19		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90 ICB \$30,103.44 (\$3,520.65) \$3,520.65 (\$1,873.64)	3 8 B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B		B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Cc Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1 8.3.2.2 8.3.2.3 8.3.2.4 8.3.2.5	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed brown Feed 60 Amp	ion Fee Preparation n Fee Preparation n Fee tion for 2 Bays & 1 - 40 Amp Power Feed ft Blank a Single Bay - Change to Standard Design Bay, per Bay Initial Power Feed - Change to Standard Design 20 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 40 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 60 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 100 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 1100 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19 ICB \$44.35 (\$5.19) \$5.19 (\$2.76) (\$1.76) N/A		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90 ICB \$30,103.44 (\$3,520.65) \$3,520.65 (\$1,873.64) (\$1,195.75) N/A \$1,641.50 \$1,601.35	3 8 B B B B B B B B B		B B B B B B B B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Cc Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1 8.3.2.2 8.3.2.3 8.3.2.4 8.3.2.5	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp	ion Fee Preparation Fee Stion for 2 Bays & 1 - 40 Amp Power Feed It Blank Single Bay - Change to Standard Design Bay, per Bay Initial Power Feed - Change to Standard Design 20 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 30 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 40 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 100 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 100 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 200 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19 ICB \$44.35 (\$5.19) \$5.19 (\$2.76) (\$1.76) N/A \$2.42 \$2.36 \$12.40		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90 ICB \$30,103.44 (\$3,520.65) \$3,520.65 (\$1,873.64) (\$1,195.75) N/A \$1,641.50 \$1,601.35 \$8,413.59	3 8 B B B B B B B B B		B B B B B B B B B
	8.3	Cageless 8.3.1	-48 Volt DC 8.2.9.1 8.2.9.2 8.2.9.3 8.2.9.4 Physical Cc Planning an 8.3.1.1 Space Cons 8.3.2.1 8.3.2.2 8.3.2.3 8.3.2.4 8.3.2.5	20 Amp Feed 30 Amp Feed 40 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed 60 Amp Feed brown Feed 60 Amp	ion Fee Preparation n Fee Preparation n Fee tion for 2 Bays & 1 - 40 Amp Power Feed ft Blank a Single Bay - Change to Standard Design Bay, per Bay Initial Power Feed - Change to Standard Design 20 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 40 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 60 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 100 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment 1100 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$8.01 \$9.77 \$12.19 ICB \$44.35 (\$5.19) \$5.19 (\$2.76) (\$1.76) N/A		\$5,434.62 \$6,630.37 \$8,271.88 \$4,195.90 ICB \$30,103.44 (\$3,520.65) \$3,520.65 (\$1,873.64) (\$1,195.75) N/A \$1,641.50 \$1,601.35	3 8 B B B B B B B B B B B B B		B B B B B B B B B

	8.3.2.8	Additional DC I	Power Feed - Does not Apply to Initial Feed	Recurring	Recurring Noni- Per Willia Recurring	REC	ARC DEF
		8.3.2.8.1	20 Amp Power Feed	\$7.01	\$4,756.73	В	В
		8.3.2.8.2	30 Amp Power Feed	\$8.01	\$5,434.62		В
	1	8.3.2.8.3	40 Amp Power Feed	\$9.77	\$6,630.37		В
		8.3.2.8.4	60 Amp Power Feed	\$12.19	\$8,271.88		В
		8.3.2.8.5	100 Amp Power Feed	\$12.13	\$8,231.73	В	В
		8.3.2.8.6	200 Amp Power Feed	\$22.17	\$15,043.97	В	В
		8.3.2.8.7	300 Amp Power Feed	\$34.37	\$23,324.18		В
		8.3.2.8.8	400 Amp Power Feed	\$48.79	\$33,116.94	В	В
	8.3.2.9	Cageless Bay I					
		8.3.2.9.1	Bay, per Bay		\$2189.74		111
		8.3.2.9.2	2.5 Inch Spacer Fee, per Spacer		\$289.12		11_
		8.3.2.9.3	5 Inch Spacer Fee, per Spacer	1 22 2	\$303.78		11_
8.3.3	JFloor Spac	e Lease, per Squ	lare Foot	\$2.97		В	<del></del>
0.4104	Observation of Control	4	<del></del>				
	Physical Coll						<del></del>
8.4.1		nd Engineering				-	H
0.40	8.4.1.1	Quote Prepara			\$4,561.19	-	B, 13
8.4.2		struction and Site		ICD	100	<del> </del>	+
<del></del>	8.4.2.1	Site Preparatio		ICB	ICB	3	3
	8.4.2.2 8.4.2.3	Intentionally Le		+		<del> </del>	<del>                                     </del>
<del>-   -   -  </del>	8.4.2.4		ction for Cage & 1 - 60 Amp Feed	+	<del></del>	<del> </del>	<del> </del>
<del>-   -  </del>	0.4.2.4	8.4.2.4.1	Cage: Up to 100 Sq. Ft.	\$64.51	\$43,779.97	В	В
$\overline{}$	+	8.4.2.4.2	Cage: 101 to 200 Sq. Ft.	\$67.21	\$43,779.97 \$45,617.54		
<del>-   -   -</del>	+	8.4.2.4.2	Cage: 201 to 300 Sq. Ft.	\$67.21	\$45,617.54 \$48,224.99		B
<del>-   -  </del>	+	8.4.2.4.4	Cage: 301 to 400 Sq. Ft.	\$71.05	\$48,224.99 \$51,258.93		В
<del></del>	8.4.2.5		Initial Power Feed - Change to Standard Design	\$10.53	φο 1,∠58.93	1 -	<del>                                     </del>
	0.4.2.5	8.4.2.5.1	20 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	(\$2.49)	(\$1,689.80)	В	В
		8.4.2.5.2	30 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	(\$1.67)	(\$1,133.16)		В
		8.4.2.5.3	40 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$0.05	\$30.58		В
	<del></del>	8.4.2.5.4	60 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	N/A	N/A	<del></del>	<del>                                     </del>
		8.4.2.5.5	100 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$2.08	\$1,410.52	В	В
<del>-   -   -   -   -   -   -   -   -   -  </del>		8.4.2.5.6	200 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$12.12	\$8,222.76		В
	<del></del>	8.4.2.5.7	300 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$24.32	\$16,502.98		В
		8.4.2.5.8	400 Amp Initial Power Feed Adjustment	\$38.74	\$26,295.73		В
	8.4.2.6	Intentionally Le		<b>4</b> 20	420,200.110	1	<del>                                     </del>
	8.4.2.7		Power Cable, per Additional Feed - Does not apply to Initial Feed			<del>                                     </del>	<del>1                                     </del>
		8.4.2.7.1	20 Amp Power Feed	\$7.56	\$5,131.40	В	В
		8.4.2.7.2	30 Amp Power Feed	\$8.38	\$5,688.04		В
		8.4.2.7.3	40 Amp Power Feed	\$10.10	\$6,851.78	В	В
		8.4.2.7.4	60 Amp Power Feed	\$10.05	\$6,821.20	В	В
		8.4.2.7.5	100 Amp Power Feed	\$12.13	\$8,231.73	В	В
		8.4.2.7.6	200 Amp Power Feed	\$22.17	\$15,043.97	В	В
		8.4.2.7.7	300 Amp Power Feed	\$34.37			
				Ψ07.07	\$23,324.18		В
		8.4.2.7.8	400 Amp Power Feed	\$48.79	\$23,324.18 \$33,116.94	В	B
8.4.3		y Left Blank				В	
8.4.4	Floor Space	y Left Blank e Lease, per Squ				В	
8.4.4 8.4.5	Floor Spac Intentional	y Left Blank e Lease, per Squ y Left Blank		\$48.79		8 B	
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6	Floor Space Intentional Intentional	y Left Blank e Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank		\$48.79		8 B	
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7	Floor Space Intentional Intentional	y Left Blank te Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank ly Left Blank		\$48.79		8 B	
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6	Floor Spac Intentionall Intentionall Intentionall Grounding	y Left Blank Lease, per Squ ly Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank	uare Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97	\$33,116.94	B B B B	В
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1	y Left Blank Le Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank	Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201	\$33,116.94 \$13.63	B B B B B B	В
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2	y Left Blank Le Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 1 / 0 AWG, per	Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$22.68	B B B B B B	B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3	y Left Blank be Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per	Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$22.66 \$25.78	B B B B B B B	B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7	Floor Space Intentionall Intentionall Intentionall Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4	y Left Blank te Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 350 kcmil, per	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527	\$33,116.94 \$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$35.76	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7	Floor Space Intentionall Intentionall Intentionall Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5	y Left Blank te Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 350 kcmil, per 500 kcmil, per	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$13.63 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$33.76	B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7	Floor Space Intentionall Intentionall Intentionall Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4	y Left Blank te Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 350 kcmil, per	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527	\$33,116.94 \$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$35.76	B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6	y Left Blank te Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 1 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 350 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0330 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900	\$33,116.94 \$13.65 \$22.65 \$25.76 \$39.85 \$61.08	8 B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Space Intentionall Intentionall Intentionall Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5	y Left Blank te Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 1 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 350 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$13.63 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$33.76	B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 1 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 350 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0330 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900	\$33,116.94 \$13.65 \$22.65 \$25.76 \$39.85 \$61.08	8 B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocatio	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 1 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0330 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900	\$33,116.94 \$13.65 \$22.65 \$25.76 \$39.85 \$61.08	8 B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocation Physical &	y Left Blank te Lease, per Squ y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per n Virtual Remote 6	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0330 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900	\$33,116.94 \$13.65 \$22.65 \$25.76 \$39.85 \$61.08	8 B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocatio	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per n Virtual Remote 6 Space	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Collocation	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$13.63 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$39.85 \$61.05	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocation Physical &	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 1 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Collocation  Quest owned Cabinet per Standard Mounting Unit	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$13.63 \$22.68 \$25.77 \$39.83 \$61.08	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocation Physical & 8.6.1.1	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per n Virtual Remote 6 Space 8.6.1.1.1 8.6.1.1.2	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Collocation  Quest owned Cabinet per Standard Mounting Unit CLEC owned Cabinet per Standard Mounting Unit	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$22.65 \$22.65 \$35.76 \$39.85 \$61.05 N/A	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocation Physical & 8.6.1.1	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt ty Left Blank y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per n Virtual Remote 0 Space 8.6.1.1.1 FDI Terminatic	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Collocation  Qwest owned Cabinet per Standard Mounting Unit CLEC owned Cabinet per Standard Mounting Unit ns, per 25 Pair	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$13.63 \$22.68 \$25.77 \$39.83 \$61.08	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocation Physical & 8.6.1.1	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 6 Space 8.6.1.1.1 8.6.1.1.2 FDI Terminatic Power Usage (	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Got Foot Fo	\$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0334 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$22.65 \$22.65 \$35.76 \$39.85 \$61.05 N/A	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocation Physical & 8.6.1.1	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank 1 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per Fill Blank Virtual Remote 0 8,6,1,1,1 8,6,1,1,2 FDI Terminatic Power Usage ( 8,6,1,3,1	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB \$0.52	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$22.65 \$22.65 \$35.76 \$39.85 \$61.05 N/A	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocation Physical & 8.6.1.1	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank y Left Blank  2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per n  Virtual Remote 0 Space 8.6.1.1.1 8.6.1.1.2 FDI Terminatic Power Usage ( 8.6.1.3.1 8.6.1.3.2	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB \$0.52  ICB \$0.52  \$0.52 \$0.35 \$0.0900	\$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$22.65 \$22.65 \$35.76 \$39.85 \$61.05 N/A	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocation Physical & 8.6.1.1	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per n  Virtual Remote 6 Space 8.6.1.1.1 8.6.1.1.2 FDI Terminatic Power Usage ( 8.6.1.3.1 8.6.1.3.2 8.6.1.3.3	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB \$0.52	\$33,116.94  \$13.63 \$12.66 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$39.86 \$61.06  N/A  \$867.19  N/A	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8 8.5 Adjace 8.6 Remot 8.6.1	Floor Spac Intentional Intention	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank 1 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 3 / 50 kcmil, per 7 / 50 kcmil, per 8 / 6 / 6 / 6 / 6 / 6 / 6 / 6 / 6 / 6 /	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot  Guest owned Cabinet per Standard Mounting Unit CLEC owned Cabinet per Standard Mounting Unit ns, per 25 Pair see rates in 8.1.4.2) Less Than 60 Amps, per Amp Ordered Greater Than 60 Amps, per Amp Ordered Legual To 60 Amps, per Amp Ordered	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0360 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB \$0.52 N/A \$0.30	\$33,116.94  \$13.63 \$13.63 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$33.76 \$39.85 \$61.05  N/A  \$867.15 N/A	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8 8.5 Adjace 8.6 Remot 8.6.1	Floor Spac Intentional Intenti	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 8.6.1.1.2 FDI Terminatic Power Usage ( 8.6.1.3.1 8.6.1.3.2 8.6.1.3.3 Quote Prepara	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0380 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB \$0.52  ICB \$0.52  \$0.52 \$0.35 \$0.0900	\$33,116.94  \$13.63 \$12.66 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$39.86 \$61.06  N/A  \$867.19  N/A	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8 8.5 Adjace 8.6 Remot 8.6.1	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.4.8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocation Physical & 8.6.1.1	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt ty Left Blank ty Left Blank y Left Blank  2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per n  Virtual Remote 0 Space 8.6.1.1.1 Fower Usage ( 8.6.1.3.1 R.6.1.3.2 R.6.1.3.3 Quote Prepara Remote Collocatic Virtual Remote T	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0360 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB \$0.52 N/A \$0.30	\$33,116.94  \$13.63 \$12.66 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$33.83 \$61.06  N/A  \$867.19  N/A  \$558.36	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B E E
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8 8.5 Adjace 8.6 Remot 8.6.1	Floor Spac Intentional Intentional Intentional Intentional Grounding 8.4.8.1 8.4.8.2 8.4.8.3 8.4.8.4 8.5 8.4.8.6 ent Collocation Physical & 8.6.1.1 8.6.1.2 8.6.1.3 8.6.1.4 Adjacent F Additional 8.6.3.1	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 7500 kcmil, per 8.6.1.12 Refort Usage 8.6.1.3.1 8.6.1.3.2 Quote Prepara temote Collocatic Virtual Remote T Flat Charge, per	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0360 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB \$0.52 N/A \$0.30	\$33,116.94  \$13.63 \$13.63 \$22.66 \$25.78 \$39.85 \$61.05  N/A  \$867.15  N/A  \$558.36	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8 8.5 Adjace 8.6 Remot 8.6.1	Floor Spac Intentional Intenti	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank 1 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 7500 kcmil, per 7	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0360 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB \$0.52 N/A \$0.30	\$33,116.94 \$13.65 \$13.65 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$39.85 \$61.06 N/A \$558.36	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8 8.5 Adjace 8.6 Remot 8.6.1	Floor Spac Intentional Intenti	y Left Blank to Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank 2 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 500 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 750 kcmil, per 6 Space 8.6.1.1.2 FDI Terminatic Power Usage ( 8.6.1.3.1 8.6.1.3.2 8.6.1.3.3 Quote Prepara kemote Collocatic Virtual Remote T Flat Charge, pe Engineering, p	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0360 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB \$0.52 N/A \$0.30	\$33,116.94 \$33,116.94 \$13.63 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$35.76 \$39.86 \$61.05  N/A  N/A  \$558.36  ICB  N/A  \$558.36 \$39.58	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
8.4.4 8.4.5 8.4.6 8.4.7 8.4.8 8.5 Adjace 8.6 Remot 8.6.1	Floor Spac Intentional Intenti	y Left Blank te Lease, per Sqt y Left Blank 1 / 0 AWG, per 1 / 0 AWG, per 4 / 0 AWG, per 7500 kcmil, per 7	Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot Foot	\$48.79 \$2.97 \$0.0201 \$0.0334 \$0.0360 \$0.0527 \$0.0587 \$0.0900 ICB \$0.52 N/A \$0.30	\$33,116.94 \$13.65 \$13.65 \$22.66 \$25.76 \$39.85 \$61.06 N/A \$558.36	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B

Exhibit A Washington

					Recurring	Récurring Per Mila	Non- Recurring	REC	REC per	NRC .
<del>8</del>	8.7.1		gineering & Install	ation - No Cables	+				-	<del> </del>
<del>                                      </del>	0.7.1	8.7.1.1	Fiber Flat Charg				\$1,266.58		1	E
<b>†</b>		8.7.1.2	Flat Charge	,		i	\$643.93	-	ì	Ε
	8.7.2		king, per Foot							
		8.7.2.1	DS0		\$0.11043			E		I
		8.7.2.2	D\$1		\$0.12018			E		
	-	8.7.2.3	DS3	·	\$0.09759			E	Ļ	
	0.00	8.7.2.4	Fiber		\$0.89135	1		E	ļ.——	-
<del>                                     </del>	8.7.3	8.7.3.1	DS0, per 100 C	cable - Connections Only, No Cables)		-	\$184.73	ļ <u> </u>	1	Е
		8.7.3.2	DS1, per 28 Co				\$86.51		<del> </del>	Ē
	-	8.7.3.3	DS3, per 1 Con				\$5.90		t	E
		8.7.3.4	Fiber, per Fiber	Spliced (see rate in 8.1.3.2)			\$38.08			12
	8.7.4	Cable Hole	e, if Applicable				\$455.44			E
	8.7.5	CLEC-to-C	LEC Cross-Conne							
		8.7.5.1	Installation, Mar				\$129.47		ļ	E
		8.7.5.2	Disconnection, I				\$61.19			E
	_	8.7.5.3	Installation, Med				\$117.96			E
		8.7.5.4	Disconnection, I	wechanized	+	ļ	\$49.68	-	+	E
H .	9 Interes	naction Di-	tribution Fram - /	ICDF) Collocation				<del>                                     </del>	<del> </del>	-
<del>                                     </del>	8.8.1		<u>tribution Frame (</u> paration Fee (see		+		\$1,386.47	<del>                                     </del>	1	12
h	8.8.2		it, per 200 Legs	Tate in 0.1.1.2)	\$19.84	<del></del> -	\$2,222.44	1	<del> </del>	1
	8.8.3		it, per Two Legs		\$1.03	<u> </u>	\$73.83			1
	8.8.4		it, per Two Legs		\$9.92		\$1,199.14			1
	8.8.5		it, per Two Legs		\$2.48		\$240.36	1		1
8	I.9 Colloca	tion Cancella					QPF, Prorated Job Costs			
	8.9.1	Additional	Labor Orther, per	Half Hour or fraction thereof (see rates in 9.20)					L	<u> </u>
	į	8.9.1.1	Additiona Labor				\$27.42			12
		8.9.1.2	Additional Labor				\$36.62		1	12
		8.9.1.3	Additional Labor			-	\$45.84	<b></b>	<del> </del>	12
	8.9.2			uest (see rates in 9.20)		ļ	\$46.59			12
		8.9.2.1 8.9.2.2	Manual Mechanized		-	<del> </del>	\$43.39	-		12
<del></del>		0.5.2.2	Intechanized		<del></del>		\$45.55		<del> </del>	<del>  '</del>
8.1	10 Microwa	ave Entrance	Facility							
				ring / Survey, per Site				t	t	
	8.10.1	Preliminary	√ Roottop Enginee					I	1	
	8. (0. 1	Preliminary 8.10.1.1	Site Visit Reque				\$255.77			В
		8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perform				\$255.77 ICB			B B, 3
	8.10.1	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perform ntal	med by Qwest						
		8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perform ntal Rooftop Rent, p	ned by Qwest er Square Foot	\$2.97		ICB	В		В, 3
	8.10.2	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perform ntal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna	med by Qwest	\$2.97			В		
		8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Rac	Site Visit Reque Analysis Performatal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna	ned by Qwest er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna	\$2.97		ICB			B, 3
	8.10.2	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Racl 8.10.3.1	Site Visit Reque Analysis Performatal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antennaking New (Dedicated	ned by Qwest er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna			ICB			В, 3
	8.10.2	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Ract 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn Ital Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated	ned by Qwest er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot	\$0.12525		ICB	В		B, 3
	8.10.2	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Raci 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antennaking New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Shared	ned by Qwest er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 3) Cable Racking, per Foot			ICB ICB \$33.90	B B		B, 3
	8.10.2	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Ract 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antennaking New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Shared	ned by Qwest er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot	\$0.12525		ICB	B B		B, 3
	8.10.2	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Racl 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Shared Cable Racking I	ned by Qwest er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 3) Cable Racking, per Foot	\$0.12525		ICB ICB \$33.90	B B		B, 3
	8.10.2	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Racl 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenni king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharec Cable Racking I	ned by Qwest  er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 3) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project	\$0.12525		ICB \$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30	ВВВ		B, 3 B, 3 B B B B
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Racl 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical 8	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharec Cable Racking I Coaxial Placem Cable Placemet Escort, per Half H	ned by Qwest er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot d) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot	\$0.12525		ICB ICB \$33.90 \$75.43	ВВВ		B, 3 B, 3 B
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Ract 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 B.10.4.2 Technical E	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated New (Oedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking t  Coaxial Placeme Escort, per Half He enetration	ned by Qwest er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours)	\$0.12525 \$0.02842		ICB  \$33.90  \$75.43  \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07	ВВВ		B, 3 B, 3 B B B B B
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Raci 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical E Building Pe 8.10.6.1	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenni king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Shared Cable Racking I Coaxial Placeme Cable Placemer Escort, per Half Heenetration 4 - Port Cable E	med by Qwest  er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) intry Hatch, per Port	\$0.12525 \$0.02842		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07	B B		B, 3 B, 3 B B B B B
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Racl 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 6.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.1	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenni king New (Dedicated Existing (Sharec Cable Racking I Coaxial Placem Cable Placemet Escort, per Half Henertration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building F	ned by Qwest er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours)	\$0.12525 \$0.02842		ICB  \$33.90  \$75.43  \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07  \$1,216.38	ВВВ		B, 3 B, 3 B B B B B B B B, 3
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Raci 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical E Building Pe 8.10.6.1	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenni king New (Dedicated Existing (Sharec Cable Racking I Coaxial Placem Cable Placemet Escort, per Half Henertration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building F	med by Qwest  er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) intry Hatch, per Port	\$0.12525 \$0.02842		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07	B B		B, 3 B, 3 B B B B B B B, 3
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Raci 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical I Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking t  Coaxial Placeme Escort, per Half He enetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building F	med by Qwest  er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) intry Hatch, per Port	\$0.12525 \$0.02842		ICB  \$33.90  \$75.43  \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07  \$1,216.38	B B		B, 3 B, 3 B B B B B
8.	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Racl 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 6.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.1	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking t  Coaxial Placeme Escort, per Half He enetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building F	med by Qwest  er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) intry Hatch, per Port	\$0.12525 \$0.02842		ICB \$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1,216.38 ICB	B B		B, 3 B, 3 B B B B B B B B, 3
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Raci 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking I  Coaxial Placeme Escort, per Half Henertration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building Fork ank	med by Qwest  er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) intry Hatch, per Port	\$0.12525 \$0.02842		ICB \$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1,216.38 ICB	B B		B, 3 B, 3 B B B B B B B, 3
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Ract 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking t  Coaxial Placeme Escort, per Half He enetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building F	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot at Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) Entry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration	\$0.12525 \$0.02842		ICB \$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1,216.38 ICB	B B		B, 3 B, 3 B B B B B B B, 3
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Raci 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking t  Coaxial Placeme Escort, per Half He enetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building F ork  ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot at Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) Entry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration	\$0.12525 \$0.02842		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1,216.38 ICB	B B		B, 3 B, 3 B B B B B B, 3 B, 3
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Ract 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharet Cable Racking I  Coaxial Placeme Escort, per Half He enetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J og Fee, per J ob trance Facility, pe	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) Entry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.26 ICB		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1,216.38 ICB	B B B, 3		B, 3 B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7 11 Intentio 12 Facility 8.12.1 8.12.1	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Ract 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical E Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenni king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking I Coaxial Placeme Cable Placemer Escort, per Half Henetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building Fork  ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per Ig Fee, per Job strance Facility, per larce Facil	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot at Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) Entiry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration  Request or 100 Pair Cable, minimum 12 Strands (see rates in 8.1.2.1)	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.26 ICB		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1,216.38 \$1CB	B B B, 3		B, 3 B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7 11 Intentio 12 Facility 8.12.1 8.12.2 8.12.3 8.12.3 8.12.4 8.12.5	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Raci 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.1 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenn king New (Dedicated Existing (Sharec Cable Racking I Coaxial Placem Cable Placemet Escort, per Half Henetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building Fork  ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per Job strance Facility, per and Block with Gas and Block with Gas	rer Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) Entry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration  Request or 100 Pair Cable, minimum 12 Strands (see rates in 8.1.2.1) Protectors, per 100 Pairs	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.02842 		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1,216.38 ICB ICB ICB ICB ICB	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B		B, 3 B B B B B B B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B,
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7 11 Intentio 12 Facility 8.12.1 8.12.2 8.12.3 8.12.4 8.12.5 8.12.5	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 8.10.2.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking I  Coaxial Placem Cable Placemer Escort, per Half Henetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building Fork  ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per g Fee, per Job strance Facility, per on Block with Gas on Panel, per 12 S	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 3) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) entry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration  Request er 100 Pair Cable, minimum 12 Strands (see rates in 8.1.2.1) Protectors, per 100 Pairs trands	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.02842 \$0.26 ICB		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1.216.38 ICB	B B B, 3		B, 3 B B B B B B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3
	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7 11 Intentio 12 Facility 8.12.1 8.12.2 8.12.3 8.12.3 8.12.4 8.12.5	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 8.10.2.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenn king New (Dedicated Existing (Sharec Cable Racking I Coaxial Placem Cable Placemet Escort, per Half Henetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building Fork  ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per Job strance Facility, per and Block with Gas and Block with Gas	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 3) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) entry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration  Request er 100 Pair Cable, minimum 12 Strands (see rates in 8.1.2.1) Protectors, per 100 Pairs trands	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.02842 		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1,216.38 ICB	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B		B, 3 B B B B B B B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B,
8.	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7 11 Intentio 12 Facility 8.12.1 8.12.2 8.12.3 8.12.4 8.12.5 8.12.6 8.12.7	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Raci 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special We Connected ( Quote Preg	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenniking New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking I Coaxial Placeme Cable Placemer Escort, per Half Henetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building Fork  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per 1 g Fee, per Job plance Facility, per 6 on Block with Gas in Panel, per 12 S ge Isolation, per D	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot at Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours)  Intry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration  Request or 100 Pair Cable, minimum 12 Strands (see rates in 8.1.2.1) Protectors, per 100 Pairs trands 151	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.02842 \$0.26 ICB		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1.216.38 ICB	B B B, 3		B, 3 B B B B B B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3
8.	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7 11 Intentio 12 Facility 8.12.1 8.12.2 8.12.3 8.12.4 8.12.5 8.12.6 8.12.7	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 8.10.2.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical E Building Pe 8.10.6.1 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated Existing (Sharea Cable Racking I Coaxial Placem Escort, per Half Henetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building Fork  ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per g Fee, per Job trance Facility, pe ance Facility, pe ance Facility, pe ander Facility, pe	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot at Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours)  Intry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration  Request or 100 Pair Cable, minimum 12 Strands (see rates in 8.1.2.1) Protectors, per 100 Pairs trands 151	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.02842 \$0.26 ICB		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1.216.38 ICB	B B B, 3		B, 3 B B B B B B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3
8.	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7 11 Intentio 12 Facility 8.12.1 8.12.2 8.12.3 8.12.4 8.12.5 8.12.6 8.12.7	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Racl 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 B.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenna king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharec Cable Racking I Coaxial Placem Cable Placemer Escort, per Half Henetration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building F ork  ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per J other Building F ork ank	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot at Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) entry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration  Request er 100 Pair Cable, minimum 12 Strands (see rates in 8.1.2.1) Protectors, per 100 Pairs trands 181	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.02842 \$0.26 ICB		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1.216.38 \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB	B B B, 3		B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3
8.	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7 11 Intentio 12 Facility 8.12.1 8.12.2 8.12.3 8.12.4 8.12.5 8.12.6 8.12.7	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Ract 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Is Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special Wc Connected (Quote Pre Engineerin Copper En Fiber Entra Terminatio Terminatio DS1 Voltag  ver Reduction Power Rec 8.13.1.1	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenni king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking I Coaxial Placem Cable Placemet Escort, per Half He enetration 4 - Port Cable E other Building F ork  ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per Jo g Fee, per Job ance Facility, per G n Block with Gas in Panel, per 12 S ge Isolation, per D and Restoratio doution Quote Preparati	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot at Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) Entry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration  Request or 100 Pair Cable, minimum 12 Strands (see rates in 8.1.2.1) Protectors, per 100 Pairs trands SS1  n  ion Fee, per Office	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.02842 \$0.26 ICB		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1.216.38 ICB	B B B, 3		B, 3 B B B B B B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3
8.	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7 11 Intentio 12 Facility 8.12.1 8.12.2 8.12.3 8.12.4 8.12.5 8.12.6 8.12.7	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Racl 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 B.10.4.2 Technical Building Pe 8.10.6.1 Special Wo	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforntal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenniking New (Dedicated Existing (Sharec Cable Racking I Coaxial Placeme Cable Placemet Escort, per Half Hienertration 4 - Port Cable E Other Building Fork  ank (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per Job trance Facility, per and Block with Gas on Panel, per 12 S ge Isolation, per D on and Restoratio Duction Quote Preparati Power Reduction	rer Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot nt Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) Entry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration  Request er 100 Pair Cable, minimum 12 Strands (see rates in 8.1.2.1) Protectors, per 100 Pairs trands 1951 n  Ion Fee, per Office In, with or without Reservation, per Feed Set	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.02842 \$0.26 ICB		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1,216.38 \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB	B B B, 3		B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3 B, 3
8.	8.10.2 8.10.3 8.10.4 8.10.5 8.10.6 8.10.7 11 Intentio 12 Facility 8.12.1 8.12.2 8.12.3 8.12.4 8.12.5 8.12.6 8.12.7	8.10.1.1 8.10.1.2 8.10.1.2 Space Ren 8.10.2.1 8.10.2.2 Cable Ract 8.10.3.1 8.10.3.2 8.10.3.3 8.10.3.4 Cable 8.10.4.1 8.10.4.2 Technical Is Building Pe 8.10.6.1 8.10.6.2 Special Wc Connected (Quote Pre Engineerin Copper En Fiber Entra Terminatio Terminatio DS1 Voltag  ver Reduction Power Rec 8.13.1.1	Site Visit Reque Analysis Perforn tal Rooftop Rent, p Existing Antenni king New (Dedicated New (Dedicated Existing (Sharee Cable Racking I Coaxial Placem Cable Placemet Escort, per Half He enetration 4 - Port Cable E other Building F ork  ank  (FC) Collocation paration Fee, per Jo g Fee, per Job ance Facility, per G n Block with Gas in Panel, per 12 S ge Isolation, per D and Restoratio doution Quote Preparati	er Square Foot a Support Structure or Device, per Antenna  1) Cable Racking Structure, per Foot 1) Cable Racking Maintenance, per Foot 2) Cable Racking, per Foot Engineering, per Project ent, per Linear Foot at Engineering, per Project our (Business Hours) Entry Hatch, per Port Penetration, per Penetration  Request or 100 Pair Cable, minimum 12 Strands (see rates in 8.1.2.1) Protectors, per 100 Pairs trands SS1  n  ion Fee, per Office	\$0.12525 \$0.02842 \$0.02842 \$0.26 ICB		\$33.90 \$75.43 \$1.92 \$606.30 \$28.07 \$1.216.38 \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB \$1CB	B B B, 3		B, 3 B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B

		8.13.1.3	Power Off, per	Feed Set, per Secondary Feed	Recurring	Resurring Non- Per Mile Recurring \$870.83	REC	REG per Mile	2 2 0
		8.13.1.4		ance Charge (Reservation Charge), per Fuse Set	\$57.28		1		
+-	8.13.2	8.13.1.5 Power Rest		e from Power Board to BDFB		ICB	-	-	3
<del></del>	0.13.2	8.13.2.1		ion Fee, per Office		\$840.24	<del>                                     </del>		1
		8.13.2.2	Power Restorat	ion, applies to Primary & Secondary Feed					
$\rightarrow$			8.13.2.2.1	Power Restoration with Reservation					
+-	+		<del>                                     </del>	8.13.2.2.1.1 Less Than 60 Amps 8.13.2.2.1.2 Equal To 60 Amps	<del> </del>	\$675.98 \$942.94			1
				8.13.2.2.1.3 Greater Than 60 Amps		\$1,179.67		<del> </del>	1
			8.13.2.2.2	Power Restoration without Reservation		ICB			3
		8.13.2.3	Location Chang	e from Power Board to BDFB	<b></b>	ICB		ļ	3
8.14	4 Collocati	on Transfer	of Responsibili	tv				1	
	8.14.1	Intentionally	y Left Blank					1	· · · ·
$\rightarrow$	8.14.2		t Fee, per Reque			\$1,058.00			1
+-	8.14.3			tion Fee, per Request  pplies to Wireline & Wireless Local Interconnection Trunks, UDIT,	-	\$1,663.00 \$29.65	<b> </b>	<u> </u>	1
	8.14.5			oplies to Unbundled Loop, Subloop, Loop Splitting, Loop Mux Combo,		\$29.65	ļ	+	1
				, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		Ψ20.00			
8.15		on Available							
+-	8.15.1	Standard Si 8.15.1.1	ites Removal of Ter	minations	<del> </del>		-	+ -	<del> </del>
+-	<del> </del>	0.10.1.1	8.15.1.1.1	DS0, per 100 Terminations	<del> </del>	ICB		+	3
			8.15.1.1.2	DS1, per Termination		ICB			3
			8.15.1.1.3	DS3, per Termination		ICB			3
<del></del>	8.15.2	Special Site	8.15.1.1.4	OCN, per 12 Fibers	-	ICB	<b></b>		3
+-	6.15.2		Special Site As	sessment Fee		\$1,058.00			1
		8.15.2.2	Network Syster	ns Assessment Fee		\$1,663.00		1	1
			Site Survey Fee			\$150.00			1
	8.15.3 8.15.4	Re-usable I		-	ļ	ICB	ļ	ļ	3
	6.15.4		cageless (see			\$4,195.90		+	11
$\neg$		8.15.4.2	Caged (see rate			\$4,561.19		1	11
8.16			nissioning (see	rates in 9.20) Half Hour or fraction thereof			-	<del> </del>	ļ
	0.10.1		Additional Labo			\$27.42	<del> </del>	+	12
		8.16.1.2		r Other - Overtime		\$36.62		<del> </del>	12
				r Other - Premium		\$45.84			12
	8.16.2		Dispatch, per Ord	ler		0.40.50	ļ	<u> </u>	10
	<del>                                     </del>	8.16.2.2	Mechanized			\$46.59 \$43.39		+	12
	1.	1				<b>\$10.00</b>	1	1	<del>  ''</del>
8.17	7 Joint Tes	tina							
			/	0.4	<del> </del>			ļ	<u> </u>
1	8.17.1	Set-Up Fee		2.1 with a one hour minimum)	-	\$56.14 \$38.07			
	8.17.2	Set-Up Fee		2.1 with a one hour minimum) ur (see rate in 8.2.2.1)		\$56.14 \$28.07			
9.0 Unbund	8.17.2	Set-Up Fee	Fee, per Half Hou						
	8.17.2 dled Netwo	Set-Up Fee Test Time F	Fee, per Half Houss s (UNEs)	ur (see rate in 8.2.2.1)					
	8.17.2 dled Netwo	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Element nection Tie F	Fee, per Half Hou	ur (see rate in 8.2.2.1)	\$0.98				
	8.17.2 dled Netwo 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Elements nection Tie F DS0 DS1	Fee, per Half Houss s (UNEs)	ur (see rate in 8.2.2.1)	\$0.98 \$1.29	\$28.07			
	8.17.2 dled Netwo	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Elements nection Tie I DS0	Fee, per Half Houss s (UNEs)	ur (see rate in 8.2.2.1)		\$28.07	В		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconn 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3	Set-Up Fee Test Time f  ork Elements  nection Tie f  DS0  DS1  DS3	Fee, per Half Houss s (UNEs)	ur (see rate in 8.2.2.1)	\$1.29	\$28.07	B		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Netwo 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2	Set-Up Fee Test Time f  ork Elements  nection Tie f  DS0  DS1  DS3	Fee, per Half Hoo s (UNEs) Pairs (ITP) - Per	ur (see rate in 8.2.2.1)	\$1.29	\$28.07	B		12
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F  ork Element  nection Tie F  DS0  DS1  DS3  ed Loops	Fee, per Half Hoo s (UNEs) Pairs (ITP) - Per	Connection	\$1.29	\$28.07	B		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F  ork Element: nection Tie F  DS0  DS1  DS3  ed Loops  Analog Loo	Fee, per Half Houses (UNEs)  Pairs (ITP) - Per  Opps  2-Wire Voice G  9.2.1.1.1	Connection  rade Loop Zone 1	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$11.26	\$28.07	B B B		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F  ork Element: nection Tie F  DS0  DS1  DS3  ed Loops  Analog Loo	Fee, per Half House (UNEs) Pairs (ITP) - Per  2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.1 9.2.1.1.2	Connection  rade Loop Zone 1 Zone 2	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63	\$28.07	B B B		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F  ork Element: nection Tie F  DS0  DS1  DS3  ed Loops  Analog Loo	pes  2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.2 9.2.1.1.3	Connection  Trade Loop  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92	\$28.07	B B B F F F F F		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F  ork Element: nection Tie F  DS0  DS1  DS3  ed Loops  Analog Loo	Fee, per Half House (UNEs) Pairs (ITP) - Per  2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.1 9.2.1.1.2	Connection  rade Loop Zone 1 Zone 2	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63	\$28.07	B B B		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F  ork Element: nection Tie F  DS0  DS1  DS3  ed Loops  Analog Loo	ps (UNEs) Pairs (ITP) - Per 2-Wire Voice G 9-2.1.1.1 9-2.1.1.2 9-2.1.1.3 9-2.1.1.5 2-Wire Voice G	Connection  rade Loop Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 rade Loop when ordered with Port	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77	\$28.07	B B B		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Elements nection Tie f DS0 DS1 DS3 ed Loops Analog Loo 9.2.1.1	ps [2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.4] 9.2.1.1.5 9.2.1.1.5 9.2.1.1.5 9.2.1.1.2 9.2.1.1.2 9.2.1.1.3	Connection  rade Loop Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 rade Loop when ordered with Port Zone 1	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77	\$28.07	B B B F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Elements nection Tie f DS0 DS1 DS3 ed Loops Analog Loo 9.2.1.1	pps	rade Loop Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 rade Loop when ordered with Port Zone 1 Zone 2	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77 \$11.07 \$13.44	\$28.07	B B B F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Elements nection Tie f DS0 DS1 DS3 ed Loops Analog Loo 9.2.1.1	ps [2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.4] 9.2.1.1.5 9.2.1.1.5 9.2.1.1.5 9.2.1.1.2 9.2.1.1.2 9.2.1.1.3	Connection  rade Loop Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 rade Loop when ordered with Port Zone 1	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77	\$28.07	B B B F F F F F		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Element: nection Tie F DS0 DS1 DS3 ed Loops Analog Loo 9.2.1.1	ps (ITP) - Per 2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.1 9.2.1.1.4 9.2.1.1.5 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.4 9.2.1.2.4 9.2.1.2.4 9.2.1.2.4 9.2.1.2.5	Connection  rade Loop Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 rade Loop when ordered with Port Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77 \$11.07 \$13.44 \$16.73	\$28.07	B B B F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Elements nection Tie f DS0 DS1 DS3 ed Loops Analog Loo 9.2.1.1	Pairs (ITP) - Per  2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.1 9.2.1.1.2 9.2.1.1.4 9.2.1.1.5 2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2 9.2.1.3 9.2.1.4 9.2.1.5 4-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.2.1	Connection  Connection  rade Loop  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop rade Coop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop rade Coop should be considered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77 \$11.07 \$13.44 \$16.73 \$28.04	\$28.07	B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Element: nection Tie F DS0 DS1 DS3 ed Loops Analog Loo 9.2.1.1	pps 2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.1 9.2.1.1.3 9.2.1.1.5 2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.3 9.2.1.3 9.2.1.4 4.Wire Voice G 9.2.1.3.1	Connection  Connection  Trade Loop  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  Trade Loop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  Trade Loop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  Trade Loop Zone 4	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77 \$11.07 \$13.44 \$16.73 \$28.04 \$67.58	\$28.07	B B B F F F F F		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Element: nection Tie F DS0 DS1 DS3 ed Loops Analog Loo 9.2.1.1	ps (UNEs)  Pairs (ITP) - Per  2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.1 9.2.1.1.2 9.2.1.1.4 9.2.1.1.5 2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1	Connection  Connection  Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 rade Loop when ordered with Port Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 rade Loop when ordered with Port Zone 1 Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 rade Loop when ordered with Port Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 rade Loop Zone 1 Zone 5	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77 \$11.07 \$13.44 \$16.73 \$28.04 \$67.58	\$28.07	B B B B F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F F		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Element: nection Tie F DS0 DS1 DS3 ed Loops Analog Loo 9.2.1.1	pps 2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.1 9.2.1.1.3 9.2.1.1.5 2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.3 9.2.1.3 9.2.1.4 4.Wire Voice G 9.2.1.3.1	Connection  Connection  Trade Loop  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  Trade Loop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  Trade Loop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  Trade Loop Zone 4	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77 \$11.07 \$13.44 \$16.73 \$28.04 \$67.58	\$28.07	B B B F F F F F		
9.1	8.17.2  dled Network 9.1.1 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3  2 Unbundl 9.2.1	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Elements nection Tie F DS0 DS1 DS3 ed Loops Analog Loo 9.2.1.1	pps [2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.1 9.2.1.2.5 4-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.3.1 9.2.1.3.4 9.2.1.3.4 9.2.1.3.4 9.2.1.3.5 4-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.3.1 9.2.1.3.1 9.2.1.3.2 9.2.1.3.3 9.2.1.3.4 9.2.1.3.5	Connection  rade Loop  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop when ordered with Port	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77 \$13.44 \$16.73 \$28.04 \$67.58 \$21.38 \$26.29 \$32.69	\$28.07	B B B F F F F F		
9.1	8.17.2 dled Network 1 Interconi 9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 2 Unbundli	Set-Up Fee Test Time F ork Element: nection Tie F DS0 DS1 DS3 ed Loops Analog Loo 9.2.1.1	pps [2-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.1.1 9.2.1.2.5 4-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.2.1 9.2.1.3.1 9.2.1.3.4 9.2.1.3.4 9.2.1.3.4 9.2.1.3.5 4-Wire Voice G 9.2.1.3.1 9.2.1.3.1 9.2.1.3.1 9.2.1.3.2 9.2.1.3.3 9.2.1.3.4 9.2.1.3.5 9.2.1.3.4 9.2.1.3.5	Connection  rade Loop  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop when ordered with Port  Zone 1  Zone 2  Zone 3  Zone 4  Zone 5  rade Loop  Zone 5  rade Loop  Zone 5  rade Loop  Zone 1  Zone 5	\$1.29 \$15.26 \$15.26 \$11.26 \$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23 \$67.77 \$13.44 \$16.73 \$28.04 \$67.58 \$21.38 \$26.29 \$32.69 \$32.69	\$28.07	B B B F F F F F F F		

Exhibit A Washington

				9.2.2.1.2	Zone 2		<b>Recurring</b> \$13.63	Récurring Per Willa	Man- Recurring	<b>REC</b>	REC per Mile	NRC .
				9.2.2.1.3	Zone 3		\$16.92 \$28.23			F		
$\vdash$		<u> </u>	<del> </del>	9.2.2.1.4 9.2.2.1.5	Zone 4 Zone 5		\$67.77		-	F	<u> </u>	
-			9.2.2.2	Intentionally Lef			<b>\$01.11</b>					
			9.2.2.3	4-Wire Nonload								
				9.2.2.3.1	Zone 1	<del></del>	\$21.38 \$26.29			F	-	-
				9.2.2.3.2	Zone 2 Zone 3		\$32.69			F	-	$\vdash$
				9.2.2.3.4	Zone 4		\$54.66			F		
					Zone 5		\$131.66			F	ļ	
			9.2.2.4 9.2.2.5	Cable Unloading		<del></del>			\$304.12 \$147.37		-	A, 14 A, 14
-		9.2.3	9.2.2.5 Digital Capa	Bridge Tap Remable Loops	iovai				\$147.37			A, 14
L			9.2.3.1		N / xDSL-I Capab	ole	·		See 9.2.4			
				9.2.3.1.1	Zone 1		\$11.26			F		L
				9.2.3.1.2 9.2.3.1.3	Zone 2		\$13.63 \$16.92			F	<u> </u>	
$\vdash$	-		<del> </del>	9.2.3.1.4	Zone 3 Zone 4	<del> </del>	\$28.23			F	<del>                                     </del>	
		<del> </del>	<b></b>	9.2.3.1.5	Zone 5		\$67.77			F		
			9.2.3.2	Basic Rate ISDI	V Loop when ord	ered with Port			See 9.2.4			
L				9.2.3.2.1	Zone 1		\$11.07	-		F	<del></del>	$\vdash$
			-	9.2.3.2.2 9.2.3.2.3	Zone 2		\$13.44 \$16.73			F	+	<b> </b>
$\vdash$		<del>                                     </del>	<del>                                     </del>	9.2.3.2.4	Zone 3 Zone 4		\$16.73			F	<del> </del>	1
		<del> </del>	<del> </del>	9.2.3.2.5	Zone 5		\$67.58		-	F	t e	
			9.2.3.3	DS1 Capable Lo	оор				See 9.2.5		L.	
				9.2.3.3.1	Zone 1	·	\$68.86			#	<del></del>	igspace
<u> </u>			ļ	9.2.3.3.2	Zone 2		\$69.41 \$69.08			#	-	1
-			<b></b>	9.2.3.3.3 9.2.3.3.4	Zone 3 Zone 4	<del>"" "</del>	\$68.96			#	+	<del> </del>
				9.2.3.3.5	Zone 5		\$74.33			#	<b>—</b>	†
			9.2.3.4	DS3 Capable Lo					See 9.2.6			
				9.2.3.4.1	Zone 1		\$745.93			#		ļ
		<u> </u>	<b> </b>	9.2.3.4.2	Zone 2		\$758.45 \$750.87			#	1	<b> </b>
	_			9.2.3.4.3	Zone 3		1 0.00.07			1 #		1
1				92344	Zone 4							
-				9.2.3.4.4 9.2.3.4.5	Zone 4 Zone 5		\$748.20 \$870.32			#		
			9.2.3.5	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef	Zone 5 t Blank		\$748.20 \$870.32			#		
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, x	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon OSL-I Capable, w	Zone 5 t Blank in Technology nection Charges here conditioning	for 2 & 4-Wire Analog / Nonloaded, ISDN BRI g is not required.	\$748.20			#		
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon OSL-I Capable, w	Zone 5 t Blank in Technology nection Charges here conditioning		\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,			#		
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, x	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon OSL-I Capable, w Basic Installatio	Zone 5 t Blank in Technology nection Charges here conditioning		\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$45.70	# # A		C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, x	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon OSL-I Capable, w	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2	g is not required.  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51	# # A		С
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, x	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon OSL-I Capable, w	Zone 5 t Blank In Technology nection Charges here conditioning  first 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3	is not required.  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53	# # A		C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, x	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio attion and Discon DSL-I Capable, w Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.3	g is not required.  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51	# # A		С
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, x	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon OSL-I Capable, w	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional	is not required.  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78	# #		C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, x	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio attion and Discon DSL-I Capable, w Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1	Zone 5 t Blank In Technology nection Charges here conditioning  first 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33	# # A		000000
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, x	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio attion and Discon DSL-I Capable, w Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1	Zone 5 t Blank in Technology nection Charges here conditioning first 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.2 9.2.4.1.2.2	installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78	# # A		C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xC	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon OSL-I Capable, w Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.3	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33	# # A		000000
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, x	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio atton and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio	Zone 5 t Blank in Technology nection Charges here conditioning first 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.2 9.2.4.1.2.2	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78	# # A		C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xC	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio atton and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99	# # A		C C C #
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xC	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio atton and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio	Zone 5 t Blank in Technology nection Charges here conditioning  n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.4 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xC	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio atton and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  n Firist 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.2 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.2 9.2.4.2.1.2	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized cee Testing Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82	# # A		C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xC	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon SL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xC	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio atton and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82	# # A		C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xC	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.2 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.2 9.2.4.2.1.3 9.2.4.2.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Coe Testing Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xC	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 Each Additional 9.2.4.2.2.1 9.2.4.2.2.2 9.2.4.2.2.3	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xE 9.2.4.1	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon OSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.4 n.with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.2 9.2.4.2.1.3 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.2 9.2.4.2.1.3 9.2.4.2.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Mechanized Installation or Change, Mechanized Installation or Change, Menual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Menual Disconnection, Menual Disconnection, Menual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xC	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio atton and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank in Technology nection Charges here conditioning  first 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.4 in with Performan first 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.2	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xE 9.2.4.1	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon OSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.4 n.with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.2 9.2.4.2.1.3 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.2 9.2.4.2.1.3 9.2.4.2.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Mechanized Installation or Change, Mechanized Installation or Change, Menual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Menual Disconnection, Menual Disconnection, Menual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xE 9.2.4.1	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio atton and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.2 9.2.4.2.3 9.2.4.2.3 9.2.4.2.3 9.2.4.2.3 9.2.4.2.3	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Ce Testing  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Menual Disconnection, Manual	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xE 9.2.4.1	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio atton and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.2 9.2.4.2.1.3 9.2.4.2.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.2 9.2.4.2.1.3 9.2.4.2.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.2.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.2.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.2.1 9.2.4.2.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized cee Testing Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized cee Testing Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xE 9.2.4.1	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon SL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1  9.2.4.2.1  Coordinated Ins 9.2.4.3.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.3.1 19.2.4.3.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Menual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xE 9.2.4.1	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio atton and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.4 n. with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.3.1 9.2.4.3.1 9.2.4.3.1 9.2.4.3.1.4 Each Additional	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xE 9.2.4.1	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon SL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1  9.2.4.2.1  Coordinated Ins 9.2.4.3.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.2.1 19.2.4.3.1 19.2.4.3.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Menual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xE 9.2.4.1	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon SL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1  9.2.4.2.1  Coordinated Ins 9.2.4.3.1	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  n First 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.3 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 Each Additional 9.2.4.2.2 9.2.4.2.3 9.2.4.2.3 9.2.4.2.3 9.2.4.3.1 19.2.4.3.1 Each Additional 9.2.4.3.1 9.2.4.3.1 9.2.4.3.1 Each Additional 9.2.4.3.1 9.2.4.3.1 Each Additional 9.2.4.3.2 9.2.4.3.2 9.2.4.3.2	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Menanual Disconnection, Manual	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$118.09 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33 \$16.33 \$171.07 \$26.51 \$19.82 \$19.82 \$18.33 \$16.33 \$16.33	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
		9.2.4	9.2.3.6 Loop Install Capable, xE 9.2.4.1	9.2.3.4.5 Intentionally Lef 2-Wire Extensio ation and Discon DSL-I Capable, w  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.1.1  9.2.4.1.2  Basic Installatio 9.2.4.2.1  9.2.4.2.1  9.2.4.2.1  9.2.4.2.2	Zone 5 t Blank n Technology nection Charges here conditioning  Pirst 9.2.4.1.1.1 9.2.4.1.1.2 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.3 9.2.4.1.1.4 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.1 9.2.4.1.2.4 n with Performan First 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.1 9.2.4.2.2 9.2.4.2.3 9.2.4.2.3 9.2.4.3.1.1 9.2.4.3.1.1 9.2.4.3.1.1 9.2.4.3.1.2 9.2.4.3.1.3 9.2.4.3.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.4.3.2.1 9.2.4.3.2.2 9.2.4.3.2.3 9.2.4.3.2.3 9.2.4.3.2.3	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Menual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Menual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Menual Disconnection, Menual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	\$748.20 \$870.32 \$20.73 See 9.2.1, 9.2.2, 9.2.3.1,		\$26.51 \$37.53 \$14.41 \$34.78 \$16.33 \$34.78 \$13.99 \$26.51 \$109.82 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$16.33 \$66.37 \$171.07 \$26.51 \$16.28 \$9.06	# # A		C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C

						Recurring	Recurring Per Mile	Non- Recurring	REC per Mile	NRC
				9.2.4.4.1.1	Installation			\$59.81		#
				9.2.4.4.1.2	Disconnection			\$0.00		#
			9.2.4.4.2	Each Additional						
				9.2.4.4.2.1	Installation			\$53.32		#
		0045	Danie Installatio	9.2.4.4.2.2	Disconnection			\$0.00	<del></del>	#
+		9.2.4.5	9.2.4.5.1	n with Cooperativ	ve l'esting	<u> </u>			<del></del>	
+			3.2.4.3.1	9.2.4.5.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual	1		\$111.29		É
+				9.2.4.5.1.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$30.30		E
				9.2.4.5.1.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$88.49		É
				9.2.4.5.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized	I		\$16.89		E
			9.2.4.5.2	Each Additional	Ir and the second			251.00		
+			1	9.2.4.5.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual	<del> </del>		\$54.28 \$16.89	$\longrightarrow$	E
+	<u> </u>		<del>                                     </del>	9.2.4.5.2.2 9.2.4.5.2.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized	<del> </del>		\$54.28	<del> </del>	É
			<del> </del>	9.2.4.5.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized	<del> </del>		\$16.89	-+	E
	9.2.5	DS1 Loop I	nstallation Charg		¿Disconnection, Mechanized	See 9.2.3.3	-	\$10.00		
		9.2.5.1	Basic Installation							
			9.2.5.1.1	First						_
$\perp$				9.2.5.1.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual			\$104.82		C
$\bot$				9.2.5.1.1.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$32.51		C
$\perp$		<u> </u>		9.2.5.1.1.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized	+	-	\$96.68	$\longrightarrow$	
	<del> </del>		9.2.5.1.2	9.2.5.1.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized	+	<del> </del>	\$27.99	$\longrightarrow$	C
	<del> </del>	<del> </del>	9.2.5.1.2	Each Additional 9.2.5.1.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual	+	<del> </del>	\$98.27	-+	
+	<b>-</b>		1	9.2.5.1.2.1	Disconnection, Manual	<del> </del>	<del>                                     </del>	\$14.64	<del></del>	
+			1	9.2.5.1.2.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized	+	<del> </del>	\$94.66		_
_			1	9.2.5.1.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized	<del>                                     </del>		\$12.83		
		9.2.5.2	Basic Installation	n with Performar						
			9.2.5.2.1	First		1				
				9.2.5.2.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual	1		\$300.55		(
			ļ	9.2.5.2.1.2	Disconnection, Manual	ļ ·		\$32.51		_ (
			ļ	9.2.5.2.1.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$292.42		
			9.2.5.2.2	9.2.5.2.1.4 Each Additional	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$27.99	-+	(
			9.2.5.2.2	9.2.5.2.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual			\$270.43		-
+-			<del> </del>	9.2.5.2.2.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$14.64		_
		<del></del>		9.2.5.2.2.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$266.81		$\overline{}$
			1	9.2.5.2.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$12.83		
		9.2.5.3	Coordinated Ins	tallation with Co	operative Testing / Project Coordinated Installation					
			9.2.5.3.1	First						
				9.2.5.3.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual	<b>.</b>		\$340.47		
	-			9.2.5.3.1.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$32.51		
_				9.2.5.3.1.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized	-	1	\$332.34	<del></del>	(
_			9.2.5.3.2	Each Additional	Disconnection, Mechanized	+		\$27.99		
			5.2.3.3.2	9.2.5.3.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual	+	<del> </del>	\$309.75	<del>  </del> -	(
			1	9.2.5.3.2.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$14.64		(
				9.2.5.3.2.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$306.14		(
				9.2.5.3.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$12.83		(
		9.2.5.4	Coordinated Ins		Cooperative Testing / Project Coordinated Installation					
			9.2.5.4.1	First	-					
			ļ	9.2.5.4.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual	1	ļ	\$109.87		-
			<b></b>	9.2.5.4.1.2	Disconnection, Manual	+	<del>                                     </del>	\$32.51	$\longrightarrow$	
+-	-	-	<del>                                     </del>	9.2.5.4.1.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized  Disconnection, Mechanized	<del>                                     </del>	<b> </b>	\$101.74	$\longrightarrow$	_
+-		<b>-</b>	9.2.5.4.2	9.2.5.4.1.4 Each Additional		·	<del> </del>	\$27.99	$\longrightarrow$	_
<del> </del>		<del>                                     </del>	0.2.0.4.2	9.2.5.4.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual	+	<del>                                     </del>	\$103.33	<del>-   -  </del>	
	<del></del>	1	+	9.2.5.4.2.1	Disconnection, Manual	†	t	\$14.64	<del>-    </del>	
		1	<del> </del>	9.2.5.4.2.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized	1	1	\$99.72	<del>-    </del>	
			1	9.2.5.4.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$12.83		
		9.2.5.5		on with Cooperati						Ξ
			9.2.5.5.1	First		ļ				Ξ
		1		9.2.5.5.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual	ļ	ļ	\$213.72		
	ļ	ļ	1	9.2.5.5.1.2	Disconnection, Manual	<b></b>	<del> </del>	\$24.01	$\longrightarrow$	
	<b>ļ</b>	ļ	+	9.2.5.5.1.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized	1	1	\$204.07	$\longrightarrow$	
+	<b> </b>	ļ	0.2552	9.2.5.5.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized	1	<del>                                     </del>	\$22.49	$\longrightarrow$	
	-	<del> </del>	9.2.5.5.2	Each Additional 9.2.5.5.2.1			-	£107.00	$\longrightarrow$	
+	1	<del> </del>	-	9.2.5.5.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual	+		\$187.23 \$11.99		_
	<del> </del>	<del> </del>	+	9.2.5.5.2.2	Installation or Change, Mechanized	<del>                                     </del>	<del> </del>	\$186.34	$\rightarrow$	
		<del> </del>	+	9.2.5.5.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized	+	1	\$186.34	<del></del>	
					p. coor modern, moderatine of	See 9.2.3.4	†	ψ11.99	<del></del>	
	9.2.6	DS3 Loop	Installation Charr							_
	9.2.6		Installation Charg					†		
	9.2.6	DS3 Loop 9.2.6.1	Basic Installation  Basic Installation  9.2.6.1.1							
	9.2.6		Basic Installation	First 9.2.6.1.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual			\$104.82		
	9.2.6		Basic Installation	First	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$104.82 \$32.51 \$96.68		

							Recurring	Recutting Per Mile	Hon- Receiving	æ en en	X EC Per	W.C
				9.2.6.1.2	Each Additional	Hart-Haffer on Ohanna Manual			<b>6</b> 00.07			
-				<del> </del>	9.2.6.1.2.1 9.2.6.1.2.2	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual			\$98.27 \$14.64			C
1		-			9.2.6.1.2.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$94.66			C
						Disconnection, Mechanized			\$12.83			Ċ
			9.2.6.2		n with Performan	ice Testing						
				9.2.6.2.1	First	Leave the second						
<del></del>				-	9.2.6.2.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual	<u> </u>		\$300.55 \$32.51			C
					9.2.6.2.1.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$292.42			C
					9.2.6.2.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$27.99			Ĉ
				9.2.6.2.2	Each Additional							
					9.2.6.2.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual			\$270.43			С
<del>  </del>					9.2.6.2.2.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$14.64			C
$\vdash$					9.2.6.2.2.3 9.2.6.2.2.4	Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized			\$266.81 \$12.83			C
<b></b>			9.2.6.3	Coordinated Ins		operative Testing / Project Coordinated Installation			\$12.00			١Ů
				9.2.6.3.1	First	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	-	· · · · · · ·				
					9.2.6.3.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual			\$340.47			С
$\vdash$		ļ	ļ		9.2.6.3.1.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$32.51		oxdot	С
$\vdash$		<del> </del>			9.2.6.3.1.3 9.2.6.3.1.4	Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized	<u> </u>		\$332.34 \$27.99	-	<b></b>	C
1				9.2.6.3.2	Each Additional	prisconnection, internanized	<u> </u>		\$21.99			<u>~</u> -
					9.2.6.3.2.1	Installation or Change, Manual	1		\$309.75			С
					9.2.6.3.2.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$14.64			С
					9.2.6.3.2.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$306.14			С
<b>  </b>			0.2.6.4	Coordinate		Disconnection, Mechanized			\$12.83		ļ	С
$\vdash$			9.2.6.4	9.2.6.4.1	First	Cooperative Testing / Project Coordinated Installation	<del></del>					
				3.2.0.4.1	9.2.6.4.1.1	Installation or Change, Manual	<del></del>		\$109.87			c
					9.2.6.4.1.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$32.51			Č
					9.2.6.4.1.3	Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$101.74			,C
<b></b>					9.2.6.4.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$27.99			С
				9.2.6.4.2	Each Additional	Jestallation or Change Manual			¢402.22			
						Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual			\$103.33 \$14.64			C
						Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$99.72			C
					9.2.6.4.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$12.83			С
			9.2.6.5		n with Cooperativ	ve Testing						
				9.2.6.5.1	First	Installation of Change Manual	<u> </u>		#242. <b>7</b> 2			
$\vdash$		-			9.2.6.5.1.1 9.2.6.5.1.2	Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual	<u> </u>		\$213.72 \$24.01			E
										I		
$\vdash$					9.2.6.5.1.3	IInstallation or Change, Mechanized	I		l \$204.07			E
					9.2.6.5.1.3 9.2.6.5.1.4	Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized			\$204.07 \$22.49			E
				9.2.6.5.2	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$22.49			E
				9.2.6.5.2	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1	Disconnection, Mechanized Installation or Change, Manual			\$22.49 \$187.23			E
				9.2.6.5.2	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99			E E
				9.2.6.5.2	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34			E E E
		9.2.7	Intentionally		9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99			E E
		9.2.7		Left Blank	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34			E E E
		9.2.8		Left Blank	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99			E E E
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop	Private Line	Left Blank / Special Access	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized oop Conversion (as is)			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99			E E E
	9.3	9.2.8 <b>Subioop</b> 9.3.1	Private Line 2-Wire Anal	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized oop Conversion (as is)			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99			E E E
	9.3	9.2.8 <b>Subioop</b> 9.3.1	Private Line	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized oop Conversion (as is)			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86			E E E E
	9.3	9.2.8 <b>Subioop</b> 9.3.1	Private Line 2-Wire Anal	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 sto Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection (as is)  Op Conversion (as is)			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99			E E E C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 <b>Subioop</b> 9.3.1	Private Line 2-Wire Anal	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ch Disconnection, N Installation or Ch	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized oop Conversion (as is)  op nange, Manual Manual nange, Mechanized			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$56.94			E E E C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 <b>Subioop</b> 9.3.1	Private Line 2-Wire Anal 9.3.1.1	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.3	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 sto Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized oop Conversion (as is)  op nange, Manual Manual nange, Mechanized			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86			E E E C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 <b>Subioop</b> 9.3.1	Private Line 2-Wire Anal	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.3 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Cf Disconnection, Manual Lead Disconnection, Manual Lea	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechaniz			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$58.94 \$5.42			E E E C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 <b>Subioop</b> 9.3.1	Private Line 2-Wire Anal 9.3.1.1	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.3 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ch Disconnection, M Installation or Ch Disconnection, M Installation or Ch Disconnection, M	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Ooop Conversion (as is)  Op Disconnection, Mechanized Ooop Conversion (as is)  Op Disconnection, Mechanized Ooop Conversion (as is)  Op Disconnection, Mechanized Ooop Conversion (as is)  Oop Disconnection, Manual Ooop Conversion (as is)  Oop Disconnection, Mechanized Ooop Conversion (as is)			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$58.94 \$5.42			E E E E C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 <b>Subioop</b> 9.3.1	Private Line 2-Wire Anal 9.3.1.1	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.3 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ct Disconnection, N Installation or Ct Disconnection, N Installation or Ct Disconnection, N	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized Ooop Conversion (as is)  Op Disconnection, Mechanized Ooop Conversion (as is)  Op Disconnection, Mechanized Ooop Conversion (as is)  Op Disconnection, Mechanized Ooop Conversion (as is)  Oop Disconnection, Manual Ooop Conversion (as is)  Oop Disconnection, Mechanized Ooop Conversion (as is)			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$58.94 \$5.42			E E E C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1	Private Line  2-Wire Anal  9.3.1.1  9.3.1.2	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.3	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ch Disconnection, M Installation or Ch Disconnection, M Installation or Ch Disconnection, M	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$58.94 \$5.42			E
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1	Private Line 2-Wire Anal 9.3.1.1	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.3 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.4 2-Wire Distribut	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ch Disconnection, M Installation or Ch	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti			\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$55.94 \$54.2 \$1.83 \$16.81 \$14.78			E E E C C C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1	Private Line  2-Wire Anal  9.3.1.1  9.3.1.2	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.4 2-Wire Distribut 9.3.1.3.1	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4  Installation or Ch Disconnection, N Installation or Ch Installation or Ch Disconnection, N Installation or Ch Disconnection, N Installation or Ch Install	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$6.67		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$55.94 \$54.2 \$1.83 \$16.81 \$14.78	F		E E E C C C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1	Private Line  2-Wire Anal  9.3.1.1  9.3.1.2	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.4 2-Wire Distribut 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.2	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 sto Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ct Disconnection, Manual Lead Distribution or Ct Disconnection or Ct	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$8.27		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$55.94 \$54.2 \$1.83 \$16.81 \$14.78	F		E E E C C C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1	Private Line  2-Wire Anal  9.3.1.1  9.3.1.2	Left Blank / Special Acces: og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.4 2-Wire Distribut 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.2 9.3.1.3.2 9.3.1.3.3	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ct Disconnection, Manual Lead Lead Lead Lead Lead Installation or Ct Disconnection, Manual Lead Lead Lead Lead Lead Lead Lead Lead	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$8.27 \$10.69		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$55.94 \$54.2 \$1.83 \$16.81 \$14.78	F		E E E E C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1	Private Line  2-Wire Anal  9.3.1.1  9.3.1.2	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.4 2-Wire Distribut 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.2	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 sto Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ct Disconnection, Manual Lead Distribution or Ct Disconnection or Ct	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$8.27		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$55.94 \$54.2 \$1.83 \$16.81 \$14.78	F		E E E E C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1	Private Line 2-Wire Anal 9.3.1.1 9.3.1.2 9.3.1.3	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.4 2-Wire Distribut 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.2 9.3.1.3.4 9.3.1.3.5 Left Blank	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ch Disconnection, M Installation or Ch Disconn	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$8.27 \$10.69 \$19.02 \$48.37		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$55.94 \$54.2 \$1.83 \$16.81 \$14.78	F F F F		E E E E C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1 9.3.2 9.3.2 9.3.3	Private Line  2-Wire Anal  9.3.1.1  9.3.1.2  9.3.1.3  Intentionally Intra-Buildin	Left Blank / Special Acces: og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.4 2-Wire Distribut 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.2 9.3.1.3.4 9.3.1.3.5 Left Blank g Cable (2-Wire	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4  Installation or Chibiconnection, Minimal and Chibiconne	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$8.27 \$10.69 \$19.02		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$55.94 \$54.2 \$1.83 \$16.81 \$14.78	F + +		E E E E C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1 9.3.2 9.3.2 9.3.3	Private Line 2-Wire Anal 9.3.1.1 9.3.1.2 9.3.1.3	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.3 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.4 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.4 9.3.1.3.5 Left Blank g Cable (2-Wire No Dispatch, Fir	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4  Installation or Chelling and Chel	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$8.27 \$10.69 \$19.02 \$48.37		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$58.94 \$5.42 \$21.83 \$16.81 \$14.78 \$5.42	F F F F		E
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1 9.3.2 9.3.2 9.3.3	Private Line  2-Wire Anal  9.3.1.1  9.3.1.2  9.3.1.3  Intentionally Intra-Buildin	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.4 2-Wire Distribut 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.5 Left Blank g Cable (2-Wire No Dispatch, Fir 9.3.3.1.1	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 sto Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ct Disconnection, M Installation	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$8.27 \$10.69 \$19.02 \$48.37		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$45.99 \$16.81 \$56.94 \$5.42 \$21.83 \$16.81 \$54.47 \$5.42	F F F F		E E E E C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1 9.3.2 9.3.2 9.3.3	Private Line 2-Wire Anal 9.3.1.1 9.3.1.2 9.3.1.3 Intentionally Intra-Buildin 9.3.3.1	Left Blank / Special Acces: og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.2 2-Wire Distribut 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.4 9.3.1.3.5 Left Blank g Cable (2-Wire No Dispatch, Fir 9.3.3.1.1	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.2 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4 s to Unbundled Lead Distribution Lo Installation or Ch Disconnection, M Installation or Ch Disconnection or Ch Disconnecti	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$8.27 \$10.69 \$19.02 \$48.37		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$58.94 \$5.42 \$21.83 \$16.81 \$14.78 \$5.42	F F F F		E E E C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1 9.3.2 9.3.2 9.3.3	Private Line  2-Wire Anal  9.3.1.1  9.3.1.2  9.3.1.3  Intentionally Intra-Buildin	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.3 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.4 2-Wire Distribut 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.4 9.3.1.3.5 Left Blank Q Cable (2-Wire No Dispatch, Fir 9.3.3.1.1 9.3.3.1.2 No Dispatch, Ea	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4  Installation or Chelling and Che	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$8.27 \$10.69 \$19.02 \$48.37		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$65.99 \$16.81 \$58.94 \$5.42 \$21.83 \$16.81 \$14.78 \$5.42	F F F C		E E E E C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
	9.3	9.2.8 Subloop 9.3.1 9.3.2 9.3.2 9.3.3	Private Line 2-Wire Anal 9.3.1.1 9.3.1.2 9.3.1.3 Intentionally Intra-Buildin 9.3.3.1	Left Blank / Special Access og and Nonloade First 9.3.1.1.1 9.3.1.1.2 9.3.1.1.4 Each Additional 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.2.2 9.3.1.2.3 9.3.1.2.1 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.1 9.3.1.3.5 Left Blank g Cable (2-Wire No Dispatch, Fir 9.3.3.1.1 9.3.3.1.2 No Dispatch, Ea	9.2.6.5.1.4 Each Additional 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.1 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.3 9.2.6.5.2.4  Installation or Ct Disconnection, N Installation Disconnection Installation Installat	Disconnection, Mechanized  Installation or Change, Manual Disconnection, Manual Installation or Change, Mechanized Disconnection, Manual Disconnection, Mechanized Disconnecti	\$8.27 \$10.69 \$19.02 \$48.37		\$22.49 \$187.23 \$11.99 \$186.34 \$11.99 \$36.86 \$465.99 \$16.81 \$58.94 \$5.42 \$21.83 \$16.81 \$14.78 \$5.42	F F F C		E E E E E C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C

		9.3.5	Multi-Tenan	t Environment (N	MTE) Terminal Subloop Access	Recurring	Recurring Per Mile	Mon- Recurring	REC	REC per Mile	N.R.C
			9.3.5.1	Subloop MTE -	POI Site Inventory, per Request rrangement of Facilities			\$276.15			1
$\vdash$	-				struction of New SPOI	ICB		ICB	3	-	3
		9.3.6	Intentionally		S. Collection for Now of Collection	103			-		
$\vdash$		9.3.7		ection Point (FCF							
$\vdash$				Feasibility Fee FCP Set-up, pe	/ Quote Preparation Fee			\$430.00 \$3,336.93			C 1
				FCP Splicing, p		-		\$3,336.93			1
				FCP Reclassifie				\$544.09			1
<u> </u>		0									
$\vdash$	9.4	Shared So 9.4.1	Intentionally	/ Left Blank		<b>†</b>			-		<del> </del>
	_	9.4.2	Line Sharing								
$\vdash$			9.4.2.1		on Charge for Line Splitting						
				9.4.2.1.1 9.4.2.1.2	Installation, Manual Disconnection, Manual			\$45.70 \$26.51			1
1				9.4.2.1.3	Installation, Mechanized	<del></del>		\$37.53			1
				9.4.2.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$14.41			1
$\vdash$		9.4.3	Loop Splittir		Character Land Calling						
$\vdash$				9.4.3.1.1	on Charge for Loop Splitting Installation, Manual			\$45.70	-	ļ	1
				9.4.3.1.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$26.51		<b> </b>	1
				9.4.3.1.3	Installation, Mechanized			\$37.53			1
<b> </b>				9.4.3.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$14.41			1
-	9.5	Network !	nterface De	vice (NID)		\$0.41			A, 7	-	<del>                                     </del>
	0.0		Manual	vice (iiib)		\$0.41		\$66.71	Α, /	<del> </del>	С
		9.5.2	Mechanized					\$59.67			C
	0.6	Habundle	d Dadinates	d Interoffice Tra	report (UDIT)				ļ		
	9.0	9.6.1		Recurring Fixed					ļ	<del> </del>	
			9.6.1.1	Over 0 to 8 Mile	es	\$16.59	\$0.10		Α	Α	l 1
$\longrightarrow$				Over 8 to 25 Mi		\$16.59	\$0.07		Α	Α	
-			9.6.1.3 9.6.1.4	Over 25 to 50 N Over 50 Miles	Miles	\$16.58 \$16.59	\$0.07 \$0.14	_	A	A	
			9.6.1.5	Installation, Ma	nual	\$10.59	\$0.14	\$217.71		<del>  ^</del>	С
			9.6.1.6	Disconnection,	Manual			\$90.86			c
			9.6.1.7	Installation, Me				\$201.08			C
$\vdash$		9.6.2		Disconnection, Recurring Fixed		+		\$74.23	-	ļ	С
		0.0.2		Over 0 to 8 Mile		\$33.12	\$0.51		А	A	1
			9.6.2.2	Over 8 to 25 Mi		\$33.12			Α	Α	
$\vdash$			9.6.2.3 9.6.2.4	Over 25 to 50 M Over 50 Miles	Ailes	\$33.13	\$2.30 \$2.70		Α	A	
$\vdash$			9.6.2.5	Installation, Ma	nual	\$33.13	\$2.70	\$260.80	A	A	С
			9.6.2.6	Disconnection,	Manual			\$91.37		<u> </u>	Ċ
1	_		9.6.2.7	Installation, Me				\$244.14		ļ	С
$\vdash$		9.6.3	9.6.2.8 DS3 LIDIT (	Disconnection, Recurring Fixed		+		\$74.74	<del> </del>	-	С
$\vdash$		5.0.5		Over 0 to 8 Mile		\$224.72	\$10.60	<del></del>	A	A	
			9.6.3.2	Over 8 to 25 M	les	\$225.41	\$11.55		, A	Α	
<b></b>			9.6.3.3	Over 25 to 50 M	Ailes	\$231.08	\$30.34		A	A	
<del>   </del>			9.6.3.4 9.6.3.5	Over 50 Miles Installation, Ma	nual	\$233.13	\$34.70	\$260.80	Α	A	С
			9.6.3.6	Disconnection,	Manual			\$91.37		t	C
			9.6.3.7	Installation, Me				\$244.14		ļ	С
$\vdash$		9.6.4	9.6.3.8 Intentionally	Disconnection,	Mechanized			\$74.74	-	-	С
$\vdash$		9.6.5	Intentionally			+			<u> </u>	<b> </b>	<del> </del>
		9.6.6	Intentionally	Left Blank	·						L
<b> </b>		9.6.7	Channel Pe		0				I		
$\vdash$		9.6.8	9.6.7.1 Intentionally		Channelization (No Multiplexing)	\$11.23			C		<del>                                     </del>
		9.6.9	Intentionally		**	<del>                                     </del>			<del> </del>		1
		9.6.10	Intentionally	/ Left Blank				L			L
$\vdash$		9.6.11	UDIT Rearra								
		<del> </del>	9.6.11.1	DS0, Dual Office 9.6.11.1.1	Manual			\$154.39	<del> </del>	+	E
				9.6.11.1.2	Mechanized	<u> </u>		\$134.38		<u> </u>	E
			9.6.11.2	DS0, Single Of	fice					<u> </u>	
T				9.6.11.2.1	Manual			\$124.78			E
<del></del>			9.6.11.3	9.6.11.2.2 High Capacity,	Mechanized Dual Office	<del>-</del>		\$113.27	<del> </del>	<b>-</b>	E
			5.5.11.3	9.6.11.3.1	Manual	<del>                                     </del>		\$186.86	<del> </del>	†	E
			İ	9.6.11.3.2	Mechanized			\$175.35			Ē
$\perp$			9.6.11.4	High Capacity.	Single Office					1	1
			0.0.11	9.6.11.4.1	Manual		t -	\$167.75		<del> </del>	E

						Recurring	Recurring Mon- Per Mile Recurring	Ê	aEC per Vile	
20100100100	9.6 12			ess to UDIT Conve	rsion (as is)	55 5455 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55	\$126.01			-
9.		led Dark Fib				<del>                                     </del>				
+	9.7.1	9.7.1.1	ords Inquiry (IRI) Simple	1		<del></del>	\$159.32			
+		9.7.1.2	Complex			+	\$203.15		<del></del>	
+	9.7.2			te Preparation (FV	OP)		\$1,483.73	-		1
+	9.7.3		ng Verification	e i icparation (i vi	ui )	+ + +	\$239.83		<del></del>	
<del>-  </del>	9.7.4	UDF - Sinc					\$200.00	•	1	T
+		9.7.4.1		ce Facilities (UDF	-IOF) Single Strand					
		-	9.7.4.1.1		per First Strand / Route / Order					Г
		1		9.7.4.1.1.1	Installation, Manual		\$355.94			
				9.7.4.1.1.2	Disconnection, Manual		\$215.40			
1				9.7.4.1.1.3	Installation, Mechanized		\$339.31			
				9.7.4.1.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized		\$198.77			
			9.7.4.1.2	Order Charge, E	ach Additional Strand / Route / Order					L
				9.7.4.1.2.1	Installation, Manual		\$200.96		L	
,				9.7.4.1.2.2	Disconnection, Manual		\$80.74		1	lacksquare
				9.7.4.1.2.3	Installation, Mechanized		\$200.96		igsquare	
				9.7.4.1.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized	1	\$80.74			L
			9.7.4.1.3		, per Strand / Route / Mile	\$40.88		Е	$oxed{oxed}$	L
			9.7.4.1.4		ked, per Strand / Mile	\$3.08		Ε.	<b>↓</b>	_
			9.7.4.1.5		nnect (Minimum of 2 Cross-Connects Apply), per	\$1.71		E	lacksquare	$\vdash$
		ļ <u> </u>		9.7.4.1.5.1	Installation	1	\$11.63		L	┖
				9.7.4.1.5.2	Disconnect	1	\$5.05		<b>⊢</b> —⊢	
<b></b> _	9.7.5	UDF - per				<del>                                     </del>			<b>  </b>	⊢
		9.7.5.1		ice Facilities (UDF	-IOF), per Pair	<del> </del>			$\vdash$	⊢
		<u> </u>	9.7.5.1.1		per First Pair / Route / Order	+			ļ	$\vdash$
1		<b></b>	4		Installation, Manual	+	\$355.94		<b> </b>	ļ
1	<b>-</b>	<b> </b>	4	9.7.5.1.1.2	Disconnection, Manual	4	\$215.40		<b>  </b>	$\vdash$
₩			<del></del>	9.7.5.1.1.3	Installation, Mechanized	+	\$339.31		$\vdash$	┞
1.		1	1	9.7.5.1.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized	<del>                                     </del>	\$198.77		ļ	-
ļ			9.7.5.1.2		Each Additional Pair / Route / Order				ļi	<b>↓</b> _
1				9.7.5.1.2.1	Installation, Manual	<del>                                     </del>	\$200.96			L
<u> </u>		1	4	9.7.5.1.2.2	Disconnection, Manual	1	\$80.74		<b>├</b>	$\vdash$
1	ļ	+	4	9.7.5.1.2.3	Installation, Mechanized	<del>                                     </del>	\$200.96		$\vdash$	$\vdash$
-		1	4	9.7.5.1.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized	-	\$80.74		1	⊢
1		<b></b>	9.7.5.1.3	Fiber Transport,		\$53.14		С	<b> </b>	ļ
			9.7.5.1.4		ked, per Pair / Office	\$6.16		С	<u> </u>	┡
			9.7.5.1.5		nnect (Minimum of 2 Cross-Connects Apply), per Pair	\$3.42		С		⊢
		1		9.7.5.1.5.1	Installation	<del>                                     </del>	\$11.63			L
		<u> </u>		9.7.5.1.5.2	Disconnection	+	\$5.05		<b></b>	-
	9.7.6	Dark Fiber				100	\$472.20	- 1	<del> </del>	⊢
+		IIII) E M I E	Subloop			ICB	ICB	3		$\vdash$
	9.7.7	JOD! WILL				+				⊢
						1 1			1	⊢
9.		nally Left Bla	ank							ـــ
	.8 Intentio	nally Left Bla				ļ.—		•		
	.8 Intentio									╀
9.	.8 Intentio	nally Left Bla	ank					*		L
9.	.8 Intentio	nally Left Bla	ank							
9.1	.8 Intentio	nally Left Bla	ank							
9.1	.8 Intentio	nally Left Bla	ank							
9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention	nally Left Bla nally Left Bla nally Left Bla nally Left Bla	ank ank ank							
9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention	nally Left Bla	ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention	nally Left Blanally Left Blana	ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention	nally Left Bla nally Left Bla nally Left Bla nally Left Bla	ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention	nally Left Blanally Left Blana	ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention	nally Left Blanally Left Blana	ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .10 Intention .11 Intention .12 Intention .13 Intention .14 Intention	mally Left Blandly	ank ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .10 Intention .11 Intention .12 Intention .13 Intention .14 Intention	nally Left Blanally Left Blana	ank ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention 14 Intention 15 Intention	mally Left Blanally	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention 14 Intention 15 Intention	mally Left Blandly	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention 14 Intention 15 Intention 16 Intention	mally Left Blandly	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention 14 Intention 15 Intention 16 Intention	mally Left Blanally	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .10 Intention .11 Intention .12 Intention .13 Intention .14 Intention .15 Intention .16 Intention .17 Intention .17 Intention	mally Left Blanally Left Blana	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .10 Intention .11 Intention .12 Intention .13 Intention .14 Intention .15 Intention .16 Intention .17 Intention .17 Intention	mally Left Blandly	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .10 Intention .11 Intention .12 Intention .13 Intention .14 Intention .15 Intention .16 Intention .17 Intention .18 Intention .18 Intention	mally Left Blanally Left Blana	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank							
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention 14 Intention 15 Intention 16 Intention 17 Intention 18 Intention 19 Constru	mally Left Blanally Left Blana	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank	nstruction (CRUNH	EC) - applies to Unbundled Dark Fiber. Unbundled					
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .10 Intention .11 Intention .12 Intention .13 Intention .14 Intention .15 Intention .16 Intention .17 Intention .18 Intention .18 Intention	nally Left Blanally Left Blana	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank	nstruction (CRUNE	EC) - applies to Unbundled Dark Fiber, Unbundled		\$358.88			
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention 14 Intention 15 Intention 16 Intention 17 Intention 18 Intention 19 Constru	mally Left Blanally Left Blana	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank				\$358.88 \$891.78			
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .9 Intention .10 Intention .11 Intention .12 Intention .13 Intention .14 Intention .15 Intention .17 Intention .17 Intention .18 Intention .19 Constru	mally Left Blandly	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank	e Preparation Fee Quote Preparation	Fee	ICB		3		
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention 14 Intention 15 Intention 16 Intention 17 Intention 18 Intention 19 Constru	mally Left Blandly	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank	e Preparation Fee Quote Preparation		ICB	\$891.78			
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intentio .9 Intentio .9 Intentio .9 Intentio .10 Intentio .11 Intentio .12 Intentio .13 Intentio .14 Intentio .15 Intentio .16 Intentio .17 Intentio .18 Intentio .18 Intentio .19 Constru .9.19.1 .9.19.2	mally Left Bianally Left Biana	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank	e Preparation Fee Quote Preparation	Fee	ICB	\$891.78			
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention 15 Intention 16 Intention 17 Intention 18 Intention 19 Construict 9.19.1 9.19.2 20 Miscella	mally Left Blandly	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank	e Preparation Fee Quote Preparation apacity, Facilities o	Fee or Space for Access to or use of UNEs	ICB	\$891.78			
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intentio .9 Intentio .9 Intentio .9 Intentio .10 Intentio .11 Intentio .12 Intentio .13 Intentio .14 Intentio .15 Intentio .16 Intentio .17 Intentio .18 Intentio .18 Intentio .19 Constru .9.19.1 .9.19.2	mally Left Bianally Left Biana	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank	e Preparation Fee Quote Preparation apacity, Facilities of the Half Hour or fract	Fee or Space for Access to or use of UNEs	ICB	\$891.78			
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention 15 Intention 16 Intention 17 Intention 18 Intention 19 Construict 9.19.1 9.19.2 20 Miscella	mally Left Bianally Left Biana	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank	e Preparation Fee Quote Preparation apacity, Facilities of the Half Hour or fract gineering - Basic	Fee or Space for Access to or use of UNEs	ICB	\$891.78 ICB			
9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1 9.1	.8 Intention 9 Intention 10 Intention 11 Intention 12 Intention 13 Intention 15 Intention 16 Intention 17 Intention 18 Intention 19 Construict 9.19.1 9.19.2 20 Miscella	mally Left Bianally Left Biana	ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank ank	e Preparation Fee Quote Preparation apacity, Facilities of the Half Hour or fract	Fee or Space for Access to or use of UNEs tion thereof	ICB	\$891.78 ICB			

							Recurring	Recurring Per Mile	Non- Recurring	8	REG pa	***
											per	
				r Installation - Pre	emium r Half Hour or fracti	on thoronf	·		\$17.89			F
_		9.20.3.1	Additional Labo	r Other (Optional	Testing) - Basic	SIT BIEFEOF	1		\$27.42			
		9.20.3.2	Additional Labor	r Other (Optional	Testing) - Overtime				\$36.62			
	0.00.4			r Other (Optional	Testing) - Premiun	<u> </u>			\$45.84			ļ
	9.20.4	Intentionally Intentionally					-					<u> </u>
	9.20.6	Additional C	oonerative Acce	entance Testing r	er Half Hour or fra	tion thereof	+					$\vdash$
	0.20.0	9.20.6.1	Additional Coop	perative Acceptar	ce Testing - Basic	SHOT BIOLOGY	1		\$29.13			┝
					ce Testing - Overti	ne			\$38.91		i	
					ce Testing - Premi				\$48.69			
	9.20.7				Hour or fraction the	reof			£00.40			⊢
+				Cooperative Testi Cooperative Testi			+		\$29.13 \$38.91			H
-				Cooperative Test				i e	\$48.69			Т
	9.20.8				or fraction thereof						T	Γ
				Manual Testing -					\$29.13			
				Manual Testing -					\$38.91			$\vdash$
+	9.20.9	9.20.8.3 Intentionally		Vlanual Testing -	Premium				\$48.69			$\vdash$
		Intentionally	Left Blank				<del> </del>					Н
		Additional D					<del></del>					Г
		9.20.11.1	Manual						\$46.59			
_		9.20.11.2							\$43.39			$\tilde{\vdash}$
-	9.20.12		ation Charge, pe During Business		<del></del>		1	<u> </u>	600.07		$\vdash$	$\vdash$
+	<del>                                     </del>	9.20.12.1	After Business	Hours		- <del> </del>	1	<del> </del>	\$28.07 \$37.55		<del>                                     </del>	$\vdash$
			nge, per Order				1	<b> </b>	ψυ1.00		<del>                                     </del>	$\vdash$
		9.20.13.1	Manual						\$53.65			Г
		9.20.13.2							\$50.45			⊏
_		Expedite Ch							ICB			L
+		Cancellation		Half Hour or frac	tion thereof		+	<del> </del>	ICB			-
	3.20.10		Maintenance of		don thereof		-		\$27.42			Н
				Service - Overtin	ne				\$36.62			Г
				Service - Premiu	m				\$45.84			L
	9.20.17		of Equipment, pe									L
	<del>                                     </del>	9.20.17.1	During Business After Business I	s Hours		<del></del>			\$32.00			⊢
+	9.20.18	Benair of Fo	quipment, per Ha	alf Hour			+		\$41.20			⊢
<del> </del>	D.E.G. 10	9.20.18.1	During Business	s Hours		·	-		\$32.00			<u> </u>
		9.20.18.2	After Business I						\$41.20			
1	9.20.19	Intentionally	Left Blank									-
9.21		Regeneratio DS1	n				\$0.00		\$0.00	15		F
		DS3					\$0.00		\$0.00	15		H
												Г
9.22	Intention	ally Left Blar	nk									
0 23	LINE COM	binations	<del></del>					-			-	⊢
V.20		Intentionally	Left Blank					-				H
	9.23.2		xtended Loop (E									Г
		9.23.2.1	EEL Loop, DS0	2-Wire								Г
1	-		9.23.2.1.1	EEL 2-Wire Loc		<del></del>	+	<del> </del> -			-	$\vdash$
+			<b></b>	9.23.2.1.1.1	First 9.23.2.1.1.1.1	Installation, Manual	<del> </del>	1	\$226.09			$\vdash$
					9.23.2.1.1.1.2	Disconnection, Manual	-	1	\$73.38			H
	T				9.23.2.1.1.1.3	Installation, Mechanized			\$213.16			Г
		1			9.23.2.1.1.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized		1	\$60.45			Г
			1	9.23.2.1.1.2	Each Additional	Installation Man:	<del> </del>	<del> </del>	0450 40		<b>_</b>	L
					9.23.2.1.1.2.1	Installation, Manual Disconnection, Manual	<del> </del>	1	\$156.43 \$46.29		<b></b>	$\vdash$
				1		L-1000 in 10000 in, intainual	+	<del>                                     </del>	\$156.43			H
					9.23.2.1.1.2.2 9.23.2.1.1.2.3	Installation, Mechanized						Γ
					9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$46.29			
			9.23.2.1.2		9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 .oop (see rates in 9	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$46.29		<u> </u>	L
			9.23.2.1.2	9.23.2.1.2.1	9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 .oop (see rates in 9 Zone 1	Disconnection, Mechanized	\$11.26		\$46.29	12		
			9.23.2.1.2	9.23.2.1.2.1 9.23.2.1.2.2	9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 .oop (see rates in 9 Zone 1 Zone 2	Disconnection, Mechanized	\$13.63		\$46.29	12		
			9.23.2.1.2	9.23.2.1.2.1 9.23.2.1.2.2 9.23.2.1.2.3	9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 oop (see rates in 9 Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3	Disconnection, Mechanized	\$13.63 \$16.92		\$46.29	12 12		
			9.23.2.1.2	9.23.2.1.2.1 9.23.2.1.2.2	9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 .oop (see rates in 9 Zone 1 Zone 2	Disconnection, Mechanized	\$13.63		\$46.29	12		
		9.23.2.2	EEL Loop, DS0	9.23.2.1.2.1 9.23.2.1.2.2 9.23.2.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.2.5 4-Wire	9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 oop (see rates in 9 Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5	Disconnection, Mechanized	\$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23		\$46.29	12 12 12		
		9.23.2.2		9.23.2.1.2.1 9.23.2.1.2.2 9.23.2.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.2.5 4-Wire EEL 4-Wire Loc	9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 0.00 (See rates in 9 Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5	Disconnection, Mechanized	\$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23		\$46.29	12 12 12		
		9.23.2.2	EEL Loop, DS0	9.23.2.1.2.1 9.23.2.1.2.2 9.23.2.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.2.5 4-Wire	9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 2.00e 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 p Installation First	Disconnection, Mechanized 2.1.1)	\$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23			12 12 12		
		9.23.2.2	EEL Loop, DS0	9.23.2.1.2.1 9.23.2.1.2.2 9.23.2.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.2.5 4-Wire EEL 4-Wire Loc	9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 0.00 (See rates in 9 Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 p Installation First 9.23.2.2.1.1.1	Disconnection, Mechanized 2.1.1)	\$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23		\$226.09	12 12 12		
		9.23.2.2	EEL Loop, DS0	9.23.2.1.2.1 9.23.2.1.2.2 9.23.2.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.2.5 4-Wire EEL 4-Wire Loc	9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 2one 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 p Installation First 9.23.2.2.1.1.1 9.23.2.2.1.1.2	Disconnection, Mechanized 2.1.1)  Installation, Manual Disconnection, Manual	\$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23		\$226.09 \$73.38	12 12 12 12		
		9.23.2.2	EEL Loop, DS0	9.23.2.1.2.1 9.23.2.1.2.2 9.23.2.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.2.5 4-Wire EEL 4-Wire Loc	9.23.2.1.1.2.3 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 9.23.2.1.1.2.4 0.00 (See rates in 9 Zone 1 Zone 2 Zone 3 Zone 4 Zone 5 p Installation First 9.23.2.2.1.1.1	Disconnection, Mechanized 2.1.1)	\$13.63 \$16.92 \$28.23		\$226.09	12 12 12 12		

Exhibit A Washington

					9.23.2.2.1.2.1	Installation, Manual	Recurring	Recurring Per Mile	Mons Recurring \$156.43	REC	Mile Per	<b>Ž</b>
					9.23.2.2.1.2.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$46.29			С
-					9.23.2.2.1.2.3	Installation, Mechanized			\$156.43			С
			9.23.2.2.2	4 Wise Applea	9.23.2.2.1.2.4 .oop (see rates in 9	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$46.29			C
$\vdash$			9.23.2.2.2	9.23.2.2.2.1	Zone 1	.2.1.3)	\$21.38			12	i	<del> </del>
$\vdash$			1	9.23.2.2.2.2	Zone 2		\$26.29			12		
				9.23.2.2.2.3	Zone 3		\$32.69			12		
				9.23.2.2.2.4	Zone 4		\$54.66			12		
$\vdash$		0.00.00	rei I Doi	9.23.2.2.2.5	Zone 5		\$131.66	ļ		12	i	
		9.23.2.3	EEL Loop, DS1 9.23.2.3.1	EEL DS1 Loop I	netallation							
			5.23.2.3.1		First	·						<del> </del>
						Installation, Manual			\$279.35			С
					9.23.2.3.1.1.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$71.93			С
					9.23.2.3.1.1.3	Installation, Mechanized			\$266.42			С
					9.23.2.3.1.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$58.99			С
			-	9.23.2.3.1.2	Each Additional 9.23.2,3.1.2.1	Installation, Manual			\$204.74		$\vdash$	С
+					9.23.2.3.1.2.1	Disconnection, Manual	<del> </del>		\$204.74			c
$\vdash$	-			<del> </del>	9.23.2.3.1.2.3	Installation, Mechanized	<u> </u>		\$204.74		$\vdash$	C
						Disconnection, Mechanized	<u> </u>		\$30.68			Č
			9.23.2.3.2		oop (see rates in 9.2							
$\vdash$				9.23.2.3.2.1	Zone 1		\$68.86			12		
				9.23.2.3.2.2	Zone 2		\$69.41			12	$\vdash$	
<del></del>				9.23.2.3.2.3 9.23.2.3.2.4	Zone 3 Zone 4		\$69.08 \$68.96			12 12	$\vdash$	├
<del>                                     </del>	+		<del></del>	9.23.2.3.2.4	Zone 5	<del>-</del>	\$74.33			12		<del> </del>
$\vdash$		9.23.2.4	EEL Loop, DS3	35.25.2.6.2.5	Zone 5		ψ1 <del>4</del> .55			- 12		
		O I LO I L I I	9.23.2.4.1	EEL DS3 Loop I	nstallation							
					First							
						Installation, Manual			\$298.16			С
					9.23.2.4.1.1.2	Disconnection, Manual			\$74.96		ļ	C
$\vdash$					9.23.2.4.1.1.3	Installation, Mechanized			\$285.22		<del></del>	CC
				9.23.2.4.1.2	9.23.2.4.1.1.4 Each Additional	Disconnection, Mechanized			\$62.03			<u> </u>
$\vdash$				9.23.2.4.1.2		Installation, Manual			\$223.54		<del></del>	С
						Disconnection, Manual			\$33.71			Č
						Installation, Mechanized			\$223.54			С
						Disconnection, Mechanized			\$33.71			С
			9.23.2.4.2		oop (see rates in 9.2	2.3.4)					L	
$\vdash$			<b></b>	9.23.2.4.2.1 9.23.2.4.2.2	Zone 1 Zone 2		\$745.93 \$758.45			12 12	$\vdash$	-
$\vdash$			<del></del>	9.23.2.4.2.2	Zone 2 Zone 3		\$750.45			12	<del>                                     </del>	<del> </del>
				9.23.2.4.2.4	Zone 4		\$748.20			12		<del>                                     </del>
					Zone 5		\$870.32			12		
		9.23.2.5	Private Line / Sp	pecial Access to I	EEL Conversion (as	s is)			\$36.86			1
		9.23.2.6	EEL Rearrange									
ļ				DS0					\$135.13		$\vdash$	1
h		9.23.2.7	9.23.2.6.2 EEL Transport	High Capacity					\$153.38			1
<b> </b>		J.ZJ.Z.1	9.23.2.7.1	DS0 (Recurring	Fixed & per Mile) (s	see rates in 9 6 1)	<b></b>		'			
			5.25.2.7.1	9.23.2.7.1.1	Over 0 to 8 Miles	555 (4,656 ii) 0.0.17	\$16.59	\$0.10		12	12	t
				9.23.2.7.1.2	Over 8 to 25 Miles		\$16.59	\$0.07		12	12	
					Over 25 to 50 Mile	s	\$16.58			12	12	
<b>  </b>					Over 50 Miles		\$16.59	\$0.14		12	12	
$\vdash$			9.23.2.7.2		Fixed & per Mile) (u Over 0 to 8 Miles	uses rates from 9.6.2)	<b>#22.42</b>	\$0.51		12	12	<del></del>
<del>                                     </del>	-		<b> </b>	9.23.2.7.2.1	Over 8 to 25 Miles		\$33.12 \$33.12	\$0.51 \$0.65		12 12	12 12	<b>—</b>
				9.23.2.7.2.3	Over 25 to 50 Mile		\$33.12	\$2.30		12	12	<b>†</b>
		-	<b>1</b>	9.23.2.7.2.4	Over 50 Miles		\$33.13			12	12	i
I			9.23.2.7.3		Fixed & per Mile) (ι	uses rates from 9.6.3)						
$\Box$				9.23.2.7.3.1	Over 0 to 8 Miles		\$224.72	\$10.60		12	12	
$\vdash$				0.00.5 = -				\$11.55		12	12	ļ
				9.23.2.7.3.2	Over 8 to 25 Miles		\$225.41					ı
$\vdash$				9.23.2.7.3.3	Over 25 to 50 Mile		\$231.08	\$30.34		12	12	Ì
		9.23.2 8		9.23.2.7.3.3 9.23.2.7.3.4							12	
		9.23.2.8	EEL Multiplexin	9.23.2.7.3.3 9.23.2.7.3.4	Over 25 to 50 Mile		\$231.08	\$30.34		12		
		9.23.2.8	EEL Multiplexin	9.23.2.7.3.4 9.23.2.7.3.4 9 DS1 to DS0 9.23.2.8.1.1	Over 25 to 50 Miles Over 50 Miles Installation, Manua	es es	\$231.08 \$233.13	\$30.34	\$202.05	12 12		C
		9.23.2.8	EEL Multiplexin	9.23.2.7.3.3 9.23.2.7.3.4 g DS1 to DS0 9.23.2.8.1.1 9.23.2.8.1.2	Over 25 to 50 Miles Over 50 Miles Installation, Manua Disconnection, Ma	al inual	\$231.08 \$233.13	\$30.34	\$74.96	12 12		Ċ
		9.23.2.8	EEL Multiplexin	9.23.2.7.3.3 9.23.2.7.3.4 9 DS1 to DS0 9.23.2.8.1.1 9.23.2.8.1.2 9.23.2.8.1.3	Over 25 to 50 Miles Over 50 Miles Installation, Manual Disconnection, Ma Installation, Mecha	al nual anized	\$231.08 \$233.13	\$30.34	\$74.96 \$189.11	12 12		C
		9.23.2.8	EEL Multiplexin 9.23.2.8.1	9.23.2.7.3.3 9.23.2.7.3.4 9 DS1 to DS0 9.23.2.8.1.1 9.23.2.8.1.2 9.23.2.8.1.3 9.23.2.8.1.4	Over 25 to 50 Miles Over 50 Miles Installation, Manua Disconnection, Ma	al nual anized	\$231.08 \$233.13 \$175.23	\$30.34	\$74.96	12 12 A		Ċ
		9.23.2.8	EEL Multiplexin	9.23.2.7.3.3 9.23.2.7.3.4 9 DS1 to DS0 9.23.2.8.1.1 9.23.2.8.1.2 9.23.2.8.1.3 9.23.2.8.1.4 DS3 to DS1	Over 25 to 50 Miles Over 50 Miles Installation, Manua Disconnection, Ma Installation, Mecha Disconnection, Me	al nual anized chanized	\$231.08 \$233.13	\$30.34	\$74.96 \$189.11 \$62.03	12 12		C C
		9.23.2.8	EEL Multiplexin 9.23.2.8.1	9.23.2.7.3.3 9.23.2.7.3.4 9 DS1 to DS0 9.23.2.8.1.1 9.23.2.8.1.2 9.23.2.8.1.3 9.23.2.8.1.4 DS3 to DS1	Over 25 to 50 Miles Over 50 Miles Installation, Manual Disconnection, Ma Installation, Mecha	al nual nnized cchanized	\$231.08 \$233.13 \$175.23	\$30.34	\$74.96 \$189.11 \$62.03 \$202.05	12 12 A		C C C
		9.23.2.8	EEL Multiplexin 9.23.2.8.1	9.23.2.7.3.3 9.23.2.7.3.4 9 DS1 to DS0 9.23.2.8.1.1 9.23.2.8.1.2 9.23.2.8.1.3 9.23.2.8.1.4 DS3 to DS1 9.23.2.8.2.1 9.23.2.8.2.1	Over 25 to 50 Miles Over 50 Miles Installation, Manua Disconnection, Ma Installation, Mecha Disconnection, Me	al inual inized chanized	\$231.08 \$233.13 \$175.23	\$30.34	\$74.96 \$189.11 \$62.03	12 12 A		C C
			9.23.2.8.1 9.23.2.8.2	9.23.2.7.3.3 9.23.2.7.3.4 9.DS1 to DS0 9.23.2.8.1.1 9.23.2.8.1.2 9.23.2.8.1.3 9.23.2.8.1.4 DS3 to DS1 9.23.2.8.2.1 9.23.2.8.2.2 9.23.2.8.2.3 9.23.2.8.2.3 9.23.2.8.2.3	Over 25 to 50 Miles  Installation, Manua Disconnection, Ma Installation, Mecha Disconnection, Me Disconnection, Ma Installation, Manua Disconnection, Ma Disconnection, Ma Disconnection, Ma Disconnection, Mecha Disconnection, Mecha	al nual anized chanized chanized chanized	\$231.08 \$233.13 \$175.23	\$30.34	\$74.96 \$189.11 \$62.03 \$202.05 \$74.96	12 12 A		C C C
		9.23.2.8	9.23.2.8.1 9.23.2.8.2	9.23.2.7.3.3 9.23.2.7.3.4 9.DS1 to DS0 9.23.2.8.1.1 9.23.2.8.1.2 9.23.2.8.1.3 9.23.2.8.1.4 DS3 to DS1 9.23.2.8.2.1 9.23.2.8.2.2 9.23.2.8.2.3 9.23.2.8.2.3 9.23.2.8.2.3	Over 25 to 50 Miles Over 50 Miles Installation, Manua Disconnection, Ma Installation, Mecha Disconnection, Me Installation, Manua Disconnection, Ma Installation, Mecha Disconnection, Me Uses rates from 9.6	al nual anized chanized chanized chanized	\$231.08 \$233.13 \$175.23	\$30.34	\$74.96 \$189.11 \$62.03 \$202.05 \$74.96 \$189.11	12 12 A		C C C C

						Recurring	Recurring Non- Per Mile Recurring	70 66	REC per Mile	
	<u> </u>	ļ	9.23.2.9.2	DS1 / DS0 Low	Side Channelization	\$6.41		С		F
9.24	Intention	ally Left Bla	nk							F
9.25	Loop Mu	x Combinati	on (LMC)	<del></del>						H
	9.25.1	Loop Mux D	S0 2-Wire Anal		-					
+	-	9.25.1.1	LMC 2-Wire Lo 9.25.1.1.1							Г
	+		9.25.1.1.1	First 9.25.1.1.1.1	Installation, Manual	-	\$126.75	1		⊢
1				9.25.1.1.1.2	Disconnection, Manual		\$32.79	<b>†</b>		H
				9.25.1.1.1.3	Installation, Mechanized		\$107.93			Г
-	-	ļ	0.25 4.4.2	9.25.1.1.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized		\$23.56		ļ	╄
<del></del>	+		9.25.1.1.2	Each Additional 9.25.1.1.2.1	Installation, Manual		\$89.66			╁
<del> </del>	† ·			9.25.1.1.2.2	Disconnection, Manual		\$14.61	<del> </del>	-	t
				9.25.1.1.2.3	Installation, Mechanized		\$86.70			
		0.05.4.0	0.1111		Disconnection, Mechanized		\$13.06			Ĺ
+	-	9.25.1.2	9.25.1.2.1	Loop (see rates in Zone 1	19.2.1.1)	\$11.26		12	-	+
$\pm$		L	9.25.1.2.2	Zone 2		\$13.63		12		H
		<b></b>	9.25.1.2.3	Zone 3		\$16.92		12		Г
	<u> </u>		9.25.1.2.4	Zone 4		\$28.23		12		Ĺ
+	9.25.2	Loop May 5	9.25.1.2.5 \$0 4-Wire Anal	Zone 5		\$67.77		12	-	+
+	3.23.2	9.25.2.1	LMC 4-Wire Lo		<del> </del>			-	1	+
			9.25.2.1.1	First						T
				9.25.2.1.1.1	Installation, Manual		\$126.75			L
+	-			9.25.2.1.1.2 9.25.2.1.1.3	Disconnection, Manual Installation, Mechanized		\$32.79 \$107.03		<del> </del>	+
+	<del> </del>			9.25.2.1.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized	<del></del>	\$107.93 \$23.56		<del> </del>	+
			9.25.2.1.2	Each Additional			Ψ20.00			t
				9.25.2.1.2.1	Installation, Manual		\$89.66			Γ
_				9.25.2.1.2.2	Disconnection, Manual		\$14.61		ļ	₽-
+	1		· · · · · ·	9.25.2.1.2.3 9.25.2.1.2.4	Installation, Mechanized Disconnection, Mechanized		\$86.70 \$13.06			+
	<u> </u>	9.25.2.2	4-Wire Analog	Loop (see rates in			ψ13.00			t
			9.25.2.2.1	Zone 1		\$21.38		12		T
-	-		9.25.2.2.2	Zone 2		\$26.29		12		Г
<del></del>	<del>                                     </del>	<del> </del>	9.25.2.2.3 9.25.2.2.4	Zone 3 Zone 4		\$32.69 \$54.66		12	-	╀
			9.25.2.2.5	Zone 5		\$131.66	<del></del>	12	<del> </del>	╁
	9.25.3	Loop Mux, I	OS1							İ
		9.25.3.1	LMC DS1 Loop					l		Γ
	<u> </u>		9.25.3.1.1	First 9.25.3.1.1.1	Installation, Manual		\$172.99		<del> </del>	╀
		<del> </del>		9.25.3.1.1.2	Disconnection, Manual		\$31.84		<del> </del>	╁
				9.25.3.1.1.3	Installation, Mechanized		\$154.17		<u> </u>	t
				9.25.3.1.1.4	Disconnection, Mechanized		\$22.61			Γ
	<del> </del> -		9.25.3.1.2	Each Additional 9.25.3.1.2.1	Installation, Manual		0405.00		<u> </u>	╀
+	+			9.25.3.1.2.2	Disconnection, Manual		\$135.90 \$13.66		<del>                                     </del>	+
<u> </u>				9.25.3.1.2.3	Installation, Mechanized		\$132.94		1	t
				9.25.3.1.2.4	Disconnection, Mechanized		\$12.11			Γ
+	1	9.25.3.2	DS1 Capable L 9.25.3.2.1	oop (see rates in Zone 1	9,2,3,3)	\$68.86	<del>                                     </del>	12	<u> </u>	+
+	+	<del> </del>	9.25.3.2.1	Zone 2		\$69.41		12	<del> </del>	+
			9.25.3.2.3	Zone 3		\$69.08		12	t	t
			9.25.3.2.4	Zone 4		\$68.96		12		Ι
-	9.25.4	Drivete Line	9.25.3.2.5	Zone 5	sion (as is)	\$74.33	00000	12	<u> </u>	+
+	9.25.4			ss to LMC Conver (see rates in 9.6.)		<del></del>	\$36.86	1	<del>                                     </del>	+
	5.25.0	9.25.5.1	Intentionally Le		<i>I</i>			<u> </u>	1	t
		9.25.5.2		/ Side Channeliza	tion	\$6.41		12	L	I
+	9.25.6	LMC Rearra						<u> </u>	ļ	Į
+	+	9.25.6.1 9.25.6.2	DS0 High Capacity				\$135.13 \$153.38		<del> </del>	+
1	٠	10.20.0.2	g., capacity			<u> </u>	φ155.50	<del> </del>	<b>†</b>	t
.0 Ancilla	ry Service	s								İ
1	ali an est							<u> </u>		Ĺ
10.1	1 Local Nu 10.1.1	LNP Querie				See FCC	See FCC	-		+
	10.1.1	F141- Minelle	3			Tariff #1	See FCC Tariff #1			1
						Section 13 &	Section 13 &	1	1	
	1	<u> </u>				20	20	<u> </u>	ļ	L
	10.1.2	LNP Manag		and Cuts ass 3:	roop por Holf Hour					Ł
<del> </del>	+	10.1.2.1			rson, per Half Hour rson, per Half Hour		\$27.38 \$35.43		1	+
					rson, per Half Hour		\$43.49		+	+
		10.1.2.3	premium iviana	igeu cuis, pei re						

	10.2	911 / E91		Recurring	Recurring Per Mile	Non- Recurring	æ G	REC per	ERO.
-		10.2.1	911 / E911 - Calling	No Charge		No Charge			
<b>———</b>	10.3	White Pa	ages Directory Listings, Facility Based Providers						
		10.3.1	Primary Listing	No Charge		No Charge			
		10.3.2	Premium / Privacy Listings	General		General			1 1
-				Exchange Tariff Rate,		Exchange Tariff Rate,			1
1	ŀ			Less		Less			1
}	Į.		•	Wholesale		Wholesale			1 1
<u> </u>	1		<u> </u>	Discount		Discount			
-	10.4	Director	y Assistance, Facility Based Providers					$\vdash$	$\vdash$
	10.4	10.4.1	Local Directory Assistance, per Call	\$0.34			2		
		10.4.2	National Directory Assistance, per Call	\$0.34			2		
		10.4.3	Intentionally Left Blank						
		10.4.4	Intentionally Left Blank	\$0.04			2		$\vdash$
		10.4.5	Call Completion, per Call	\$0.04			-		
	10.5	Director	y Assistance List Information						
		10.5.1	Initial Database Load, per Listing	\$0.0073			E		
	1	10.5.2	Reload of Database, per Listing	\$0.0073			E	ļ	<b>  </b>
	<del> </del>	10.5.3	Daily Updates, per Listing One-time Set-Up Fee, per Hour	\$0.0171		\$67.43	E	<del>  </del>	2
	1	10.5.5	Media Charges for File Delivery			\$01.43	<del></del>		
			10.5.5.1 Electronic Transmission (provided by the Company), per Listing	\$0.002			E		
	,								
-	10.6		Assistance Operator Services, Facility Based Providers	\$0.2E			-	<del>                                     </del>	$\vdash$
$\vdash$		10.6.1 10.6.2	Operator Assistance, per Call Busy Line Verify, per Call	\$0.35 \$0.73			2	$\vdash$	$\vdash$
$\vdash$	<del>                                     </del>	10.6.3	Busy Line Interrupt	\$0.87			2		
		10.6.4	Call Branding, Set-Up & Recording			\$10,500.00			2
		10.6.5	Loading Brand, per Switch			\$175.00			2
<u> </u>	1 40 7		Bullion Burling Country of the ACM COMP.				ļ		$\vdash$
-	10.7	10.7.1	o Poles, Ducts, Conduits and Rights of Way (ROW)  Pole Inquiry Fee, per Mile			\$322.64		$\vdash$	С
		10.7.2	Innerduct Inquiry Fee, per Mile			\$387.83			č
		10.7.3	ROW Inquiry Fee, per Inquiry			\$334.65			E
		10.7.4	ROW Document Preparation Fee			\$99.24			E
$\vdash$	-	10.7.5 10.7.6	Field Verification Fee, per Pole Field Verification Fee, per Manhole			\$35.83 \$143.33		<u> </u>	C
-		10.7.7	Planner Verification, per Manhole			\$11.07		<del> </del>	E
		10.7.8	Manhole Verification Inspector, per Manhole			\$74.43			E
		10.7.9	Manhole Make-Ready Inspector, per Manhole			\$198.48			Е
	<del>                                     </del>	10.7.10	Transfer of Responsibility			\$120.15	-	<del></del>	1
	-	10.7.11	Pole Attachment Fee, per Foot, per Year 10.7.11.1 Urban	\$3.72			4	$\vdash$	
<b>—</b>	<del>                                     </del>		10.7.11.2 Non-Urban	\$5.61			4		
		10.7.12	Innerduct						
<u> </u>			10.7.12.1 Microduct Occupancy Fee, per Mircoduct, per Foot, per Year	\$0.1997			1		
<u> </u>	ļ	10.7.13	10.7.12.2 Innerduct Occupancy Fee, per Foot, per Year	\$0.4132		\$10.00	4		2
	<del>                                     </del>	10.7.13	Access Agreement Consideration  Make Ready	<del></del>		ICB		<del>                                     </del>	3
12.0	Operation	onal Supp	port Systems						
	101	In	and Salamana and CD Daniel	ļ		#0.0T	<u> </u>	<b></b>	$\vdash$
-	12.1	nevelobi	ment and Enhancements, per LSR Request	<del>                                     </del>		\$3.27		<del>                                     </del>	В
	12.2	Ongoina	Maintenance, per LSR Request	<del> </del>		\$3.76	<del>                                     </del>	$\vdash$	В
		3	,,						
	12.3	Daily Usa	age Record File, per Record	\$0.0011			1	$ldsymbol{oxed}$	
<u> </u>	1 45 -	Tuesday	localistics Change			Soc 0 30	ļ	ļ	$\vdash$
	1 12.4	i signori i	Isolation Charge			See 9.20	<u> </u>	$\vdash$	$\vdash \vdash$
17.0	Bona Fi	de Reque	est Process				<u> </u>		Г
<u> </u>	17.1	Processi	ng Fee			\$1,667.18		<u> </u>	Е
NOTES	<u></u>	L		I.	l	l	L	$\vdash$	$\vdash$
1312	Ĭ <del>.</del>	Unless of	therwise indicated, all rates are pursuant to Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission Dock	cets:					$\vdash$
	Α	Generic (	Cost Docket, UT-960369						
	В		T-003013, Part A					<u> </u>	igsquare
	C D		T-003013, Part B T-003013, Part C		<del></del>			₩	$\vdash$
	E		T-003013, Part D					$\vdash$	$\vdash \vdash$
	F	Docket U	T-023003						
	#		voluntary rate reduction. These rates are not subject to true up and will be applied on a going forward	basis. Deaver	aged loop and s	ubloop (distrib	ulion		
-	1		er) rates are pursuant 37th supplemental order in Docket UT-003013. addressed in a cost proceeding (Estimated TELRIC)					┼	<del> </del>
	11	Livare HOL	addresses in a cost proceeding (Estimated TELING)						L

	Recurring Recurring Non-	REC per Mile	ARC
2	Market based rates not addressed in the Cost Docket.		
3	Individual Case Basis		
4	Rate per FCC guidelines.		
5	Qwest has agreed to a bill and keep arrangement for EICT, pursuant to 271 workshops.		
6	When intrastate tariffed DS3 Private Line Transport (PLTS), Local Interconnection Service (LIS) or EEL share the same PLTS multiplexed DS3, the fraction of DS0's idedicated to LIS, EEL, or intrastate PLTS is divided by 672 and multiplied by the applicable products' DS3 rate elements. The Qwest mechanized implementation learn will notify the Qwest Service Delivery LIS process manager of this customer-specific requirement.		-
7	Qwest has not implemented the NID recurring charge but reserves the right to assess such a charge in the future.		
8	Intentionally Left Blank		
9	Intentionally Left Blank		
10	The provision of transiting services is not required pursuant to Section 251 of the Telecommunications Act. Qwest has chosen to offer this service as part of its		
	interconnection agreement, but this service is not required to be priced according to a TELRIC methodology.		
11	Rate was ordered for a similar element and is being used because the costs for this element are the same.		
12	Rate was previously ordered for this element in a different section of Exhibit A.		
13	The preliminary engineering and planning costs are included in the virtual, caged and cageless space construction charges. These engineering and planning charges are also included in the virtual, caged and cageless quote preparation fees. Upon completion of the collocation construction, the quote preparation fee (QPF) will be credited to the final space construction charge for the collocation job.		
14	Qwest is reinstating the Cable Unloading and Bridge Tap Removal Charges effective 3/14/05. Because Qwest can t currently bill the existing rate structure, custoerms will be charge the Lower Bridge Tap Removal rate for either Cable Unloading or Bridge Tap Removal		
15	Effective 8/1/03 Qwest will no longer charge for Channel Regeneration for both recurring and nonrecurring charges. Contract amendments to remove the charge is not required. Qwest reserves the right to revert back to the contractual rate only after appropriate notice is given. Future regulatory ruling and/or events may be subject to the conditions described under "Change in Law Provisions" of the SGAT (Section 2.2) or the applicable interconnection agreement.		
@	(Qwest) Element Added or Rate Changed per Amendment		



**Service Performance Indicator Definitions (PID)** 

271 PID Version 9.1

# QWEST'S SERVICE PERFORMANCE INDICATOR DEFINITIONS (PID)

# 271 PID Version 9.1

#### Introduction

Qwest will report performance results for the service performance indicators defined herein. Qwest will report separate performance results associated with the services it provides to Competitive Local Exchange Carriers (CLECs) in aggregate (except as noted herein), to CLECs individually and, as applicable, to Qwest's retail customers in aggregate. Within these categories, performance results related to service provisioning and repair will be reported for the products listed in each definition. Reports for CLECs individually will be subject to agreements of confidentiality and/or nondisclosure.

# **Qwest's Service Performance Indicator Definitions**

# **Table of Contents**

ELECTRONIC GATEWAY AVAILABILITY	1
GA-1 – Gateway Availability – IMA-GUI	1
GA-3 – Gateway Availability – EB-TA	2
GA-4 – System Availability – EXACT	3
GA-6 - Gateway Availability - GUI - Repair	4
GA-7 – Timely Outage Resolution following Software Releases	5
GA-8 – Gateway Availability – IMA-XML	
PRE-ORDER/ORDER	
PO-1 – Pre-Order/Order Response Times	
PO-2 – Electronic Flow-through	
PO-3 – LSR Rejection Notice Interval	
PO-4 – LSRs Rejected	
PO-5 – Firm Order Confirmations (FOCs) On Time	13
PO-6 – Work Completion Notification Timeliness	
PO-7 – Billing Completion Notification Timeliness	
PO-8 – Jeopardy Notice Interval	
PO-9 – Timely Jeopardy Notices	
PO-15 – Number of Due Date Changes per Order	
PO-16 – Timely Release Notifications	
PO-19 – Stand-Alone Test Environment (SATE) Accuracy	
PO-20 (Expanded) – Manual Service Order Accuracy	
ORDERING AND PROVISIONING	
OP-2 - Calls Answered within Twenty Seconds - Interconnect Provisioning Center	
OP-3 – Installation Commitments Met	
OP-4 – Installation Interval	
OP-5 – New Service Quality	
OP-6 – Delayed Days	
OP-7 – Coordinated "Hot Cut" Interval – Unbundled Loop	
OP-8 – Number Portability Timeliness	
OP-13 – Coordinated Cuts On Time – Unbundled Loop	
OP-15 – Interval for Pending Orders Delayed Past Due Date	
OP-17 – Timeliness of Disconnects associated with LNP Orders	
MAINTENANCE AND REPAIR	
MR-2 – Calls Answered within 20 Seconds – Interconnect Repair Center	
MR-3 – Out of Service Cleared within 24 Hours	
MR-4 – All Troubles Cleared within 48 hours	
MR-5 – All Troubles Cleared within 4 hours	
MR-6 – Mean Time to Restore	
MR-7 – Repair Repeat Report Rate	
MR-8 – Trouble Rate	
MR-9 – Repair Appointments Met	
MR-10 – Customer and Non-Qwest Related Trouble Reports	
MR-11 – LNP Trouble Reports Cleared within Specified Timeframes  BILLING	
BILLINGBI-1 – Time to Provide Recorded Usage Records	
DI-T - TIME to Provide Recorded Usage Records	/ 8

# **Table of Contents (continued)**

BI-2 – Invoices Delivered within 10 Days	79
BI-3 – Billing Accuracy – Adjustments for Errors	
BI-4 – Billing Completeness	81
DATABASE UPDATES	82
DB-1 – Time to Update Databases	82
DB-2 – Accurate Database Updates	84
DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE	85
DA-1 – Speed of Answer – Directory Assistance	85
OPERATOR SERVICES	86
OS-1 – Speed of Answer – Operator Services	86
NETWORK PERFORMANCE	87
NI-1 – Trunk Blocking	87
NP-1 – NXX Code Activation	89
COLLOCATION	91
CP-1 – Collocation Completion Interval	91
CP-2 - Collocations Completed within Scheduled Intervals	94
CP-3 – Collocation Feasibility Study Interval	97
CP-4 – Collocation Feasibility Study Commitments Met	98
DEFINITION OF TERMS	
GLOSSARY OF ACRONYMS	103
APPENDIX A	
Feature Detail	105

# **Electronic Gateway Availability**

# GA-1 – Gateway Availability – IMA-GUI

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the quality of CLEC access to the IMA-GUI electronic gateway and one associated system, focusing on the extent they are actually available to CLECs.

#### Description:

- GA-1A: Measures the availability of the IMA-GUI (Interconnect Mediated Access- Graphical User Interface), and reports the percentage of Scheduled Availability Time the IMA-GUI interface is available for view and/or input.
  - Scheduled Up Time hours for preorder, order, and provisioning transactions are based on the currently published hours of availability found on the following website: http://www.gwest.com/wholesale/cmp/ossHours.html.
- GA-1D: Measures the availability of the SIA system, which facilitates access for the IMA-GUI interface and the IMA-XML interface (see GA-8), and reports the percentage of scheduled time the SIA system is available. Scheduled availability times will be no less than the same hours as listed for IMA-GUI and IMA-XML.
- Time Gateway is Available to CLECs is equal to Scheduled Availability Time minus Outage Time.
- Scheduled Availability Time is equal to Scheduled Up Time minus Scheduled Down Time.
- Scheduled Down Time is time identified and communicated that the interface is not available due to maintenance and/or upgrade work. Notification of Scheduled Down Time for routine maintenance and/or upgrade work will be provided no less than 48 hours in advance.
- An outage is a critical or serious loss of functionality, attributable to the specified gateway or
  component (i.e., IMA-GUI, SIA), affecting Qwest's ability to serve its customers. An outage is
  determined by Qwest technicians through the use of verifiable data, collected from the affected
  customer(s) and/or from mechanized event management systems.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Per	cent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate results	Results will be reporte	orting: Region-wide level. ed as follows: I User Interface Gateway
Formula: ([Number of Hours and Minutes Gateway is Availability Times and Minutes of Scheduled Availability Times Exclusions: None	•	. ,
Product Reporting: None	Standard:	99.25 percent
Availability: Available	Notes:	

# GA-3 - Gateway Availability - EB-TA

# Purpose:

Evaluates the quality of CLEC access to the EB-TA interface, focusing on the extent the gateway is actually available to CLECs.

### Description:

Measures the availability of EB-TA (Electronic Bonding – Trouble Administration) interface and reports the percentage of scheduled availability time the EB-TA Interface is available.

- Scheduled Up Time hours are based on the currently published hours of availability found on the following website: http://www.qwest.com/wholesale/cmp/ossHours.html.
- Time Gateway is Available to CLECs is equal to Scheduled Availability Time minus Outage Time.
- Scheduled Availability Time is equal to Scheduled Up Time minus Scheduled Down Time.
- Scheduled Down Time is time identified and communicated that the interface is not available due to maintenance and/or upgrade work. Notification of Scheduled Down Time for routine maintenance and/or upgrade work will be provided no less than 48 hours in advance.
- An outage is a critical or serious loss of functionality, attributable to the specified gateway or component (i.e., EB-TA), affecting Qwest's ability to serve its customers. An outage is determined by Qwest technicians through the use of verifiable data, collected from the affected customer(s) and/or from mechanized event management systems

and/or from mechanized event management syst	tems.	
Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent	
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate results	Disaggregation Reporting: Region-wide	level.
Formula: ([Number of Hours and Minutes Gateway is Available of Hours and Minutes of Scheduled Availability During		nber
Exclusions: None		
Product Reporting: None	Standard: 99.25 percent	
Availability:  Available	Notes:	

# GA-4 - System Availability - EXACT

### Purpose:

Evaluates the quality of CLEC batch access to the EXACT electronic access service request system, focusing on the extent the system is actually available to CLECs.

#### Description:

Measures the availability of EXACT system and reports the percentage of scheduled availability time the EXACT system is available.

- Scheduled Up Time hours are based on the currently published hours of availability found on the following website: <a href="http://www.gwest.com/wholesale/cmp/ossHours.html">http://www.gwest.com/wholesale/cmp/ossHours.html</a>.
- Time System is Available to CLECs is equal to Scheduled Availability Time minus Outage Time.
- Scheduled Availability Time is equal to Scheduled Up Time minus Scheduled Down Time.
- Scheduled Down Time is time identified and communicated that the system is not available due to maintenance and/or upgrade work. Notification of Scheduled Down Time for routine maintenance and/or upgrade work will be provided no less than 48 hours in advance.
- An outage is a critical or serious loss of functionality, attributable to the specified gateway or component (i.e., EXACT), affecting Qwest's ability to serve its customers. An outage is determined by Qwest technicians through the use of verifiable data, collected from the affected customer(s) and/or from mechanized event management systems.

	-3		
Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent		
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate results	Disaggregation Reporting: Region-wide level.		
Formula:			
([Number of Hours and Minutes EXACT is Available Hours and Minutes of Scheduled Availability During F	0 1 0 1 1		
Exclusions: None			
Product Reporting: None	Standard: 99.25 percent		
Availability: Available	Notes:		

# GA-6 - Gateway Availability - GUI - Repair

### Purpose:

Evaluates the quality of CLEC access to the GUI Repair electronic gateway, focusing on the extent the gateway is actually available to CLECs.

## Description:

Measures the availability of the GUI (Graphical User Interface) repair electronic interface and reports the percentage of scheduled availability time the interface is available for view and/or input. All times during which the interface is scheduled to be operating during the reporting period are measured.

- Scheduled Up Time" hours are based on the currently published hours of availability found on the following website: http://www.qwest.com/wholesale/cmp/ossHours.html.
- Time Gateway is Available to CLECs is equal to Scheduled Availability Time minus Outage Time.
- Scheduled Availability Time is equal to Scheduled Up Time minus Scheduled Down Time.
- Scheduled Down Time is time identified and communicated that the interface is not available due to maintenance and/or upgrade work. Notification of Scheduled Down Time for routine maintenance and/or upgrade work will be provided no less than 48 hours in advance.
- An outage is a critical or serious loss of functionality, attributable to the specified gateway or component (i.e., GUI-Repair), affecting Qwest's ability to serve its customers. An outage is determined by Qwest technicians through the use of verifiable data, collected from the affected customer(s) and/or from mechanized event management systems.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent				
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate results	Disaggregation Reporting: Region-wide level.				
Formula: [Number of Hours and Minutes Gateway is A Hours and Minutes of Scheduled Availability					
Exclusions: None					
Product Reporting: None	Standard:	99.25 percent			
Availability: Available	Notes:				

# GA-7 – Timely Outage Resolution following Software Releases

#### Purpose:

Measures the timeliness of resolution of gateway or system outages attributable to software releases for specified OSS interfaces, focusing on CLEC-affecting software releases involving the specified gateways or systems.

#### Description:

- Measures the percentage of gateway or system outages, which are attributable to OSS system software releases and which occur within two weeks after the implementation of the OSS system software releases, that are resolved NOTE 1 within 48 hours of detection by the Qwest monitoring group or reporting by a CLEC/co-provider.
- Includes software releases associated with the following OSS interfaces in Qwest: IMA-GUI, IMA-XML, and CEMR, Exchange Access, Control, & Tracking (EXACT)<sup>NOTE 2</sup>, Electronic Bonding

   Trouble Administration (EB -TA) NOTE 3
- An outage for this measurement is a critical or serious loss of functionality, attributable to the specified gateway or component, affecting Qwest's ability to serve its customers or data loss NOTE 4 on the Qwest side of the interface. An outage is determined by Qwest technicians through the use of verifiable data, collected from the affected customer(s) and/or from mechanized event management systems.
- The outage resolution time interval considered in this measurement starts at the time Qwest's
  monitoring group detects a failure, or at the date/time of the first transaction sent to Qwest that cannot
  be processed (i.e. lost data), and ends with the time functionality is restored or the lost data is
  recovered.

Reporting Period: Monthly	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC Aggregate	Disaggregation Reporting: Region-wide level.

### Formula:

[(Total outages detected within two weeks of a Software Release that are resolved within 48 hours of the time Qwest detects the outage) ÷ (Total number of outages detected within two weeks of Software Releases resolved in the Reporting Period)] x 100

# Exclusions:

- Outages in releases prior to any CLEC migrating to the release.
- Duplicate reports attributable to the same software defect.

Product Reporting	None Standards:
	Volume = 1-20: 1 miss
	Volume > 20: 95%
Availability:	Notes:
Available	<ol> <li>"Resolved" means that service is restored to the reporting CLEC, as experienced by the CLEC.</li> <li>EXACT is a Telecordia system. Only releases for changes initiated by Qwest for hardware or connectivity will be included in this measurement.</li> <li>Outages reported under EB-TA are the same as outages in MEDIACC.</li> <li>For data loss to be considered for GA-7, a functional acknowledgement must have been provided for the data in question (e.g., LSR ID or trouble ticket number).</li> </ol>

# GA-8 - Gateway Availability - IMA-XML

# Purpose:

Evaluates the quality of CLEC access to the IMA-XML electronic gateway, focusing on the extent the gateway is actually available to CLECs.

#### Description:

Measures the availability of IMA-XML (Interconnect Mediated Access - Extensible Markup Language) interface and reports the percentage of scheduled availability time the IMA-XML Interface is available for view and/or input. All times during which the interface is scheduled to be operating during the reporting period are measured.

- Scheduled Up Time hours for IMA-XML based on the currently published hours of availability found on the following website: http://www.qwest.com/wholesale/cmp/ossHours.html. Time Gateway is Available to CLECs is equal to Scheduled Availability Time minus Outage Time.
- Scheduled Availability Time is equal to Scheduled Up Time minus Scheduled Down Time.
- Scheduled Down Time is time identified and communicated that the interface is not available due to maintenance and/or upgrade work. Notification of Scheduled Down Time for routine maintenance and/or upgrade work will be provided no less than 48 hours in advance.
- An outage is a critical or serious loss of functionality, attributable to the specified gateway or component (i.e., IMA-XML), affecting Qwest's ability to serve its customers. An outage is determined by Qwest technicians through the use of verifiable data, collected from the affected customer(s) and/or from mechanized event management systems.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percer	nt
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate results	Disaggregation Reporting: Region-wide level. (See GA-1D for reporting of SIA system availability.)	
Formula: ([Number of Hours and Minutes Gateway is A of Hours and Minutes of Scheduled Availabili		
Exclusions: None		
Product Reporting: None	Standard:	99.25 percent
Availability:	Notes:	
Effective with August 2008 results published i September 2008	n	

# Pre-Order/Order

# PO-1 – Pre-Order/Order Response Times

Evaluates the timeliness of responses to specific preordering/ordering queries for CLECs through the use of Qwest's Operational Support Systems (OSS). Qwest's OSS are accessed through the specified gateway interface.

# Description:

## PO-1A & PO-1X:

Measures the time interval between query and response for specified pre-order/order transactions through the electronic interface.

- Measurements are made using a system that simulates the transactions of requesting preordering/ordering information from the underlying existing OSS. These simulated transactions are made through the operational production interfaces and existing systems in a manner that reflects, in a statistically-valid manner, the transaction response times experienced by CLEC service representatives in the reporting period.
- The time interval between query and response consists of the period from the time the transaction request was "sent" to the time it is "received" via the gateway interface.
- A guery is an individual request for the specified type of information.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: PO-1A, PO-1X: Seconds
	FO-TA, FO-TA. Seconds

## Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate.

Disaggregation Reporting: Region-wide level. Results are reported as follows:

PO-1A Pre-Order/Order Response Time for IMA-GUI

PO-1X Pre-Order/Order Response Time for IMA-XML

Results are reported separately for each of the following transaction types: NOTE 1

- Appointment Scheduling (Due Date Reservation, where appointment is required)
- 2. Service Availability Information
- 3. Facility Availability
- 4. Street Address Validation
- 5. Customer Service Records
- 6. Telephone Number
- 7. Loop Qualification Tools NOTE 2
- 8. Left intentionally blank to preserve numbering
- Connecting Facility Assignment NOTE 3
   Meet Point Inquiry NOTE 4

For PO-1A (transactions via IMA-GUI), in addition to reporting total response time, response times for each of the above transactions will be reported in two parts: (a) time to access the request screen, and (b) time to receive the response for the specified transaction. For PO-1A 6, Telephone Number, a third part (c) accept screen, will be reported.

For PO-1X (transactions via IMA-XML), request/response will be reported as a combined number.

#### Formula:

●[(Query Response Date & Time) – (Query Submission Date & Time)] ● (Number of Queries Submitted in Reporting Period)

#### **Exclusions:**

Rejected requests/errors, and timed out transactions

# PO-1 – Pre-Order/Order Response Times (continued)

Product Reporting: None	Standards: Total Response Time:	IMA-GUI	IMA-XML
	<ol> <li>Appointment Scheduling</li> <li>Service Availability Information</li> <li>Facility Availability</li> <li>Street Address Validation</li> <li>Customer Service Records</li> <li>Telephone Number</li> <li>Loop Qualification Tools NOTE 2</li> <li>Left intentionally blank to preserve numbering.</li> <li>Connecting Facility Assignment</li> <li>Meet Point Inquiry</li> </ol>	<10 seconds <25 seconds <25 seconds <10 seconds <12.5 seconds <10 seconds <10 seconds • 20 seconds • 30 seconds	<10 seconds <25 seconds <25 seconds <10 seconds <12.5 seconds <10 seconds <10 seconds <10 seconds <10 seconds <10 seconds <10 seconds <10 seconds
Availability:	Notes:		
Available, except as specified below:  PO-1X: Effective with August 2008 results published in September 2008	they will be measured and actransactions, as applicable.  2. Results based on a weighted and Raw Loop Data Tool.  3. Results based on Connecting 4. Results based on meet Point loops.  5. Times reflect non-complex so business, or POTS account. lines.	Results based on a weighted combination of ADSL Loop Qualification and Raw Loop Data Tool.  Results based on Connecting Facility Assignment by Unit Query.  Results based on meet Point Query, POTS Splitter option for Shared loops.  Times reflect non-complex services, including residential, simple business, or POTS account. Does not include ADSL or accounts>25 lines.  Benchmark applies to response time only. Request time and Total	

# PO-2 – Electronic Flow-through

#### Purpose:

Monitors the extent Qwest's processing of CLEC Local Service Requests (LSRs) is completely electronic, focusing on the degree that electronically-transmitted LSRs flow directly to the service order processor without human intervention or without manual retyping.

#### Description:

PO-2A - Measures the percentage of all electronic LSRs that flow from the specified electronic gateway interface to the Service Order Processor (SOP) without any human intervention.

Includes all LSRs that are submitted electronically during the reporting period, subject to
exclusions specified below.

PO-2B – Measures the percentage of all flow-through-eligible LSRs NOTE 1 that flow from the specified electronic gateway interface to the SOP without any human intervention.

 Includes all flow-through-eligible LSRs that are submitted electronically during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC	<b>Disaggregation Reporting:</b> Statewide level (per multistate system serving the state).

#### Formula:

- PO-2A = [(Number of Electronic LSRs that pass from the Gateway Interface to the SOP without human intervention) (Total Number of Electronic LSRs that pass through the Gateway Interface)] x 100
- PO-2B = [(Number of flow-through-eligible Electronic LSRs that actually pass from the Gateway Interface to the SOP without human intervention) (Number of flow-through-eligible Electronic LSRs received through the Gateway Interface)] x 100

#### Exclusions:

- Rejected LSRs and LSRs containing CLEC-caused non-fatal errors.
- Non-electronic LSRs (e.g., via fax or courier).
- Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.
- Duplicate LSR numbers. (Exclusion to be eliminated upon implementation of IMA capability to disallow duplicate LSR #'s.)
- Invalid start/stop dates/times

<ul> <li>Invalid start/stop dates/times.</li> </ul>		
Product Reporting:	Standards:	
Resale	PO-2A:	
Unbundled Loops (with or without Local Number	Diagnostic	
Portability)	<u>PO-2B</u> :	
<ul> <li>Local Number Portability</li> </ul>	Resale:	95%
UNE-P (POTS) and UNE-P	Unbundled Loops:	85%
(Centrex 21)	LNP:	95%
Line Sharing	UNE-P (POTS & Centrex 21):	95%
	Line Sharing:	Diagnostic NOTE 2

# PO-2 – Electronic Flow-through (continued)

Δ١	ai	la	hi	litv	,-
H٧		a	vi	1867	1.

Available, except as specified below:

Combined interface reporting is effective with August 2008 results published in September 2008 and until such time that the aggregated results are provided, reporting will be based on the prior PID version.

Notes: 1. The list of LSR types classified as eligible for flow through is contained in the "LSRs Eligible for Flow Through" matrix. This matrix also includes availability for enhancements to flow through. Matrix will be distributed through the CMP process.

The standard and future disaggregated reporting of the Line Sharing product is TBD, pending resolution of TRO issues.

# PO-3 – LSR Rejection Notice Interval

#### Purpose:

Monitors the timeliness with which Qwest notifies CLECs that electronic and manual LSRs were rejected.

#### Description:

Measures the interval between the receipt of a Local Service Request (LSR) and the rejection of the LSR for standard categories of errors/reasons.

- Includes all LSRs submitted through the specified interface that are rejected during the reporting period.
- Standard reasons for rejections are: missing/incomplete/mismatching/unintelligible information, duplicate request or LSR/PON (purchase order number), no separate LSR for each account telephone number affected, no valid contract, no valid end user verification, account not working in Qwest territory, service-affecting order pending, request is outside established parameters for service, and lack of CLEC response to Qwest question for clarification about the LSR.
- Included in the interval is time required for efforts by Qwest to work with the CLEC to avoid the necessity of rejecting the LSR.
- With hours: minutes reporting, hours counted are business hours for manual rejects. Business hours are defined as time during normal business hours of the Wholesale Delivery Service Centers, except for PO-3C in which hours counted are workweek clock hours.

Reporting Period: One mo	ith	Unit of Measure: Hrs: Mins.
Reporting Comparisons:	Disaggregation Rep	porting: Statewide.
CLEC aggregate and	<ul> <li>PO-3C, LSRs red</li> </ul>	ceived via facsimile
individual CLEC results	<ul> <li>PO-3X, LSRs red</li> </ul>	ceived electronically and rejected manually
Formulas		

 [(Date and time of Rejection Notice) – (Date and time of LSR receipt)] ● (Total number of LSR Rejection Notifications)

### **Exclusions:**

- Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.
- Duplicate LSR numbers. (Exclusion to be eliminated upon implementation of IMA capability to disallow duplicate LSR #'s.)
- Invalid start/stop dates/times

Product Reporting: Not applicable	Standards:	
	• PO-3C:	<ul> <li>24 work week clock hours</li> </ul>
	• PO-3X:	• 12 business hours
Availability:	Notes:	
Available, except as specified below:		
PO-3X: Combined interface reporting is		
effective with August 2008 results published in		
September 2008 and until such time that the		
aggregated results are provided, reporting will		
be based on the prior PID version.		

# PO-4 - LSRs Rejected

# Purpose:

Monitors the extent LSRs are rejected as a percentage of all LSRs to provide information to help address potential issues that might be raised by the indicator of LSR rejection notice intervals.

### Description:

Measures the percentage of LSRs rejected (returned to the CLEC) for standard categories of errors/reasons.

- Includes all LSRs submitted through the specified interface that are rejected or FOC'd during the reporting period.
- Standard reasons for rejections are: missing/incomplete/mismatching/unintelligible information; duplicate request or LSR/PON (purchase order number); no separate LSR for each account telephone number affected; no valid contract; no valid end user verification; account not working in Qwest territory; service-affecting order pending; request is outside established parameters for service: and lack of CLEC response to Qwest question for clarification about the LSR.

service, and lack of CEEC response to Qwest of	
Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent of LSRs
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and	Disaggregation Reporting:
individual CLEC results	Results for this indicator are reported according to
	the gateway interface used to submit the LSR:
	PO-4A-1 LSRs received via IMA-GUI and
	rejected manually – Region wide
	PO-4A -2 LSRs received via IMA-GUI and
	auto-rejected – Region wide
	PO-4B-1 LSRs received via IMA-EDI and
	rejected manually – Region wide
	PO-4B -2 LSRs received via IMA-EDI and
	auto-rejected – Region wide
	PO-4C LSRs received via facsimile -
	Statewide

#### Formula:

[(Total number of LSRs rejected via the specified method in the reporting period) • (Total of all LSRs that are received via the specified interface that were rejected or FOC'd in the reporting period)] x 100

#### **Exclusions:**

- Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.
- Duplicate LSR numbers. (Exclusion to be eliminated upon implementation of IMA capability to disallow duplicate LSR #'s.)
- Invalid start/stop dates/times.

Product Reporting: Not applicable (reported by	Standard: Diagnostic
ordering interface).	
Availability:	Notes:
Available	

# PO-5 – Firm Order Confirmations (FOCs) On Time

Monitors the timeliness with which Qwest returns Firm Order Confirmations (FOCs) to CLECs in response to LSRs/ASRs received from CLECs, focusing on the degree to which FOCs are provided within specified intervals.

#### Description:

Measures the percentage of Firm Order Confirmations (FOCs) that are provided to CLECs within the intervals specified under "Standards" below for FOC notifications.

- Includes all LSRs/ASRs that are submitted through the specified interface or in the specified manner (i.e., facsimile) that receive an FOC during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below. (Acknowledgments sent separately from a FOC are not included.)
- For PO-5A, the interval measured is the period between the LSR received date/time (based on scheduled up time) and Qwest's response with a FOC notification (notification date and time).
- For PO-5B, 5C, and 5D, the interval measured is the period between the application date and time, as defined herein, and Qwest's response with a FOC notification (notification date and time).
- "Fully electronic" LSRs are those (1) that are received via IMA-GUI or IMA-XML, (2) that involve no manual intervention, and (3) for which FOCs are provided mechanically to the CLEC. NOTE 2
- "Electronic/manual" LSRs are received electronically via IMA-GUI or IMA-XML and involve manual processing.
- "Manual" LSRs are received manually (via facsimile) and processed manually.
- ASRs are measured only in business days.
- LSRs will be evaluated according to the FOC interval categories shown in the "Standards" section below, based on the number of lines/services requested on the LSR or, where multiple LSRs from the same CLEC are related, based on the combined number of lines/services requested on the related LSRs.

Reporting Period: One m	nonth Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level (per multi-state system serving the state).
aggregate and individual	Results for this indicator are reported as follows:
CLEC results	PO-5A.* FOCs provided for <u>fully electronic LSRs</u>
	PO-5B:* FOCs provided for electronic/manual LSRs
	PO-5C:* FOCs provided for manual LSRs received via Facsimile
•	PO-5D: FOCs provided for ASRs requesting LIS Trunks
	* Each of the PO-5A, PO-5B and PO-5C measurements listed above will be further disaggregated as follows:
	(a) FOCs provided for Resale services and UNE-P
	(b) FOCs provided for Unbundled Loops and specified     Unbundled Network Elements
	(c) FOCs provided for LNP

#### Formula:

PO-5A = {[Count of LSRs for which the original FOC's "(FOC Notification Date & Time) - (LSR received date/time (based on scheduled up time))" is within 20 minutes] • (Total Number of original FOC Notifications transmitted for the service category in the reporting period)} x 100

PO-5B, 5C, & 5D = {[Count of LSRs/ASRs for which the original FOC's "(FOC Notification Date & Time) - (Application Date & Time)" is within the intervals specified for the service category involved] • (Total Number of original FOC Notifications transmitted for the service category in the reporting period)} x 100

# PO-5 - Firm Order Confirmations (FOCs) On Time (continued)

### **Exclusions:**

- LSRs/ASRs involving individual case basis (ICB) handling based on quantities of lines, as specified in the "Standards" section below, or service/request types, deemed to be <u>projects</u>.
- Hours on Weekends and holidays. (Except for PO-5A which only excludes hours outside the scheduled up time).
- LSRs with CLEC-requested FOC arrangements different from standard FOC arrangements.
- · Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.
- Duplicate LSR numbers. (Exclusion to be eliminated upon implementation of IMA capability to disallow duplicate LSR #'s.)
- Invalid start/stop dates/times.

Additional PO-5D exclusion:

· Records with invalid application or confirmation dates

For PO-5A, -5B and -5C:     (a) Resale services UNE-P (POTS) and UNE-P Centrex (b) Unbundled Loops and specified Unbundled Network Elements. (c) LNP  For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.  For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.  For PO-5A (all):  90% within standard FOC intervals (specified below)  For PO-5C (manual):  90% within standard FOC intervals specified below PLUS 24 hours NOTE 3  85% within eight business days  FOC Interval  FOC Interval  FOC Interval  Resale  Residence and Business POTS  I-39 lines ISDN-Basic  Conversion As Is  Adding/Changing features  Add primary directory listing to established loop	Records with invalid application or confirmation dates.							
<ul> <li>For PO-5A, -5B and -5C:         <ul> <li>(a) Resale services UNE-P (POTS) and UNE-P Centrex (b) Unbundled Loops and specified Unbundled Network Elements.</li> <li>(c) LNP</li> </ul> </li> <li>For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.</li> <li>For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.</li> <li>For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.</li> <li>For PO-5B (all):</li></ul>	Product Reporting:	Standards:						
-5C: (a) Resale services UNE-P (POTS) and UNE-P Centrex (b) Unbundled Loops and specified Unbundled Network Elements. (c) LNP  For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.  For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.  (specified below)  90% within standard FOC intervals specified below PLUS 24 hours  90% within eight business days  For PO-5D (LIS Trunks):  90% within eight business days  For PO-5B and PO-5C  Product Group  NOTE 1  Resale Residence and Business POTS ISDN-Basic Conversion As Is Adding/Changing features Add primary directory listing to established loop		For PO-5A (all):	95% within 20 minutes NOTE 2	2				
UNE-P (POTS) and UNE-P Centrex (b) Unbundled Loops and specified Unbundled Network Elements. (c) LNP  For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.  For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.  For PO-5D: LIS Adding/Changing features  Add primary directory listing to established loop  FOR POTS Specified below PLUS 24 hours  Specified below PLUS 24 hours  Specified below PLUS 24 hours  Specified below PLUS 24 hours  Specified below PLUS 24 hours  Specified below PLUS 24 hours  Specified below PLUS 24 hours  Specified below PLUS 24 hours  Specified below PLUS 24 hours  Specified below PLUS 24 hours  FOC Interval  FOC Interval  Add hours  Add primary directory listing to established loop	-5C: (a) Resale services UNE-P (POTS) and UNE-P Centrex	For PO-5B (all):						
(b) Unbundled Loops and specified Unbundled Network Elements. (c) LNP  For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.  For PO-5D (LIS Trunks): 85% within eight business days  Standard FOC Intervals for PO-5B and PO-5C  Product Group NOTE 1  Resale Residence and Business POTS 1-39 lines ISDN-Basic 1-10 lines Conversion As Is Adding/Changing features Add primary directory listing to established loop		specified below PLUS 24 hours NO						
and specified Unbundled Network Elements. (c) LNP  For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.  Standard FOC Intervals for PO-5B and PO-5C  Product Group NOTE 1  Resale Residence and Business POTS ISDN-Basic Conversion As Is Adding/Changing features Add primary directory listing to established loop		<ul> <li>For PO-5D (LIS Trunks):</li> </ul>	85% within eight business da	ays				
(c) LNP  For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.  For PO-5D: LIS Adding/Changing features Add primary directory listing to established loop	and specified Unbundled Network	Standard FOC Intervals for PO-5B and PO-5C						
Resale Residence and Business POTS Trunks.  Resale Residence and Business POTS ISDN-Basic Conversion As Is Adding/Changing features Add primary directory listing to established loop		Product Group NOTE 1		FOC Interval				
<ul> <li>For PO-5D: LIS Trunks.</li> <li>ISDN-Basic 1-10 lines</li> <li>Conversion As Is</li> <li>Adding/Changing features</li> <li>Add primary directory listing to established loop</li> </ul>	(C) LNP	Resale						
Trunks.  • Conversion As Is • Adding/Changing features • Add primary directory listing to established loop		Residence and Business POTS	1-39 lines					
<ul> <li>Conversion As Is</li> <li>Adding/Changing features</li> <li>Add primary directory listing to established loop</li> </ul>		ISDN-Basic	1-10 lines					
Add primary directory listing to established loop	Huliks.	<ul> <li>Conversion As Is</li> </ul>		24 hours				
Add call appearance								
		<ul> <li>Add call appearance</li> </ul>						
Centrex Non-Design 1-19 lines								
		with no Common Block Configuration						
Centrex line feature changes/adds/removals (all)								
LNP 1-24 lines	,							
Unbundled Loops 1-24 loops			1-24 loops					
2/4 Wire analog								
DS3 Capable Sub-loop 1-24 sub-loops	,		1 24 out lagra					
		[included in Product Reporting group (b)] Line Sharing/Line Splitting/Loop Splitting						
		1-24 shared loops						
[included in Product Reporting group (b)]								
Unbundled Network Element–Platform (UNE-P POTS)	ļ		1					
1 – 39 lines			,					

PO-5 – Firm Order Confirmations (FOCs) On Time (continued)

PO-5 – Firm Order Confirmations (FOCs) On Time (continued)							
	Resale						
		DN-Basic	1-10 lines				
	•	Conversion As Specified					
	•	New Installs		48 hours			
	•	Address Changes					
		Change to add Loop					
		DN-PRI (Facility)	1-3				
	PE		1-3 1-24 trunks				
		S0 or Voice Grade Equivalent					
	DS1 Facility 1-24 DS3 Facility 1-3						
	LNP 25-49 lines						
	Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs)						
	[included in Product Reporting group (b)]						
	DS1 1-24 circuits						
	Resale		-				
	C€						
		, Centrex-Plus,					
	Centron, Centrex Primes) 1-10 lines						
	With Common Block Configuration required     Initial establishment of Centrex CMS services						
		72 hours					
	UNE-P Centrex		1-10 lines				
	UNE-P Centrex 21		1-10 lines				
	Unbundled Loops with Facility Check(NOTE 2, 3) 1 – 24 loops						
	2/4						
	ADSL compatible						
	ISDN capable						
	XDSL-I capable						
	DS1 capable						
	Resale		06 have				
	For PC	DN-PRI (Trunks)	1-12 trunks	96 hours 8 business			
	1	טפ-ס. S Trunks	1-240 trunk circuits	days			
Availability:		Notes:					
_			ove the highest number sp	ecified for			
Available, except as specif	·						
below:							
			because this category alw				
PO-5A & PO-5B: Combined 72-hour FOC interval the FOC results for this product will							
interface reporting is effect	tive	appear in PO-5B if received electronically or PO-5C if received					
with August 2008 results published in September 2008 and until such time that the		manually.					
		3. Unbundled Loop with Facility Check will not add an additional					
		24 hours to the 72-hour interval if the LSR is submitted					
aggregated results are pro		manually.					
reporting will be based on	the						
prior PID version.							
1							

# PO-6 – Work Completion Notification Timeliness

#### Purpose:

To evaluate the timeliness of Qwest issuing electronic notification at an LSR level to CLECs that provisioning work on all service orders that comprise the CLEC LSR have been completed in the Service Order Processor and the service is available to the customer.

#### Description:

- · Includes all orders completed in the Qwest Service Order Processor that generate completion notifications in the reporting period, subject to exclusions shown below.
- The start time is the date/time when the last of the service orders that comprise the CLEC LSR is posted as completed in the Service Order Processor.
- The end time is when the electronic order completion notice is made available NOTE 1 to the CLEC via the ordering interface used to place the local service request. The notification is made available at an LSR level when all service orders that comprise the CLEC LSR are complete.
- With hours: minutes reporting, hours counted are during the published Gateway Availability hours. Gateway Availability hours are based on the currently published hours of availability found on the following website: http://www.qwest.com/wholesale/cmp/ossHours.html.

Reporting Period: Unit of Measure: One month Hrs:Mins Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level. Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and individual CLEC results.

#### Formula:

•((Date and Time Completion Notification made available) - (Date and Time the last of the service orders that comprise the CLEC LSR is completed in the Service Order Processor)) • (Number of completion notifications made available in reporting period)

### **Exclusions:**

- · Records with invalid completion dates.
- LSRs submitted manually (e.g., via facsimile).
- ASRs submitted via EXACT.

Product Reporting: Not applicable	Standard: 6 hours
Availability: Notes:	

Combined interface reporting is effective with August 2008 results published in September 2008 and until such time that the aggregated results are provided, reporting will be based on the prior PID version.

The time a notice is "made available" via the IMA-GUI is the time Qwest stores a status update related to the completion notice in the IMA Status Updates database. When this occurs, the notice can be immediately viewed by the CLEC using the Status Updates window or by using the LSR Notice Inquiry function. The time a notice is "made available" via the IMA-XML is the time Qwest makes the completion notice available for XML transmission (push) or retrieval (pull). When this occurs, the notice can be immediately transmitted by Qwest or retrieved by the CLEC.

# PO-7 – Billing Completion Notification Timeliness

# Purpose:

To evaluate the timeliness with which electronic billing completion notifications are made available to CLECs, focusing on the percentage of notifications that are made available (for CLECs) or posted in the billing system (for Qwest retail) within five business days.

#### Description:

#### PO-7X:

- This measurement includes all orders posted in the CRIS billing system for which billing completion notices are made available in the reporting period, subject to exclusions shown below.
- Intervals used in this measurement are from the time a service order is completed in the SOP to the time billing completion for the order is made available to the CLEC.
  - The time a notice is "made available" via the IMA-GUI consists of the time Qwest stores the completion notice in the IMA Status Updates database. When this occurs, the notice can be immediately viewed by the CLEC using the Status Updates window.
  - The time a notice is "made available" via the IMA-XML is the time Qwest makes the completion notice available for XML transmission (push) or retrieval (pull). When this occurs, the notice can be immediately transmitted by Qwest or retrieved by the CLEC. Applicable only to those CLECs who are certified and setup to receive the notices via IMA-XML.
- The start time is when the completion of the service order is posted in the Qwest SOP. The end
  time is when, confirming that the order has been posted in the CRIS billing system, the electronic
  billing completion notice is made available to the CLEC via the same ordering interface as used to
  submit the LSR.
- Intervals counted in the numerator of this measurement are those that are five business days or less

#### PO-7C:

- This measurement includes all retail orders posted in the CRIS Billing system in the reporting period, subject to exclusions shown below.
- Intervals used in this measurement are from the time an order is completed in the SOP to the time it is posted in the CRIS billing system.
- The start time is when the completion of the order is posted in the SOP. The end time is when the
  order is posted in the CRIS billing system.
- Intervals counted in the numerator of this measurement are those that are five business days or less

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: PO-7X: CLEC aggregate and individual CLEC results. PO-7C: Qwest retail results.	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.  PO-7X Notices made available via IMA  PO-7C Billing system posting completions for Qwest Retail
Formula: For wholesale service orders Qv	est generates for LSRs received via IMA:

PO-7X = (Number of electronic billing completion notices in the reporting period made available within five business days of posting complete in the SOP) • (Total Number of electronic billing completion notices made available during the reporting period)

For service orders Qwest generates for retail customers (i.e., the retail analogue for PO-7X):

PO-7C = (Total number of retail service orders posted in the CRIS billing system in the reporting

period that were posted within five business days) • (Total number of retail service orders posted in the CRIS billing system in the reporting period)

# PO-7 – Billing Completion Notification Timeliness (continued)

PO-7X & 7C  Services that are not billed through CRIS, e.g. Resale Frame Relay. Records with invalid completion dates. PO-7X  LSRs submitted manually. ASRs submitted via EXACT.		
Product Reporting:		Standard:
Not applicable		PO-7X: Parity with PO-7C
Availability:	Notes:	
Available, except as specified below:		
PO-7X: Combined interface reporting is effective with August 2008 results published		
in September 2008 and until such time that the aggregated		
results are provided, reporting will be based on the prior PID version.		

# PO-8 – Jeopardy Notice Interval

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the timeliness of jeopardy notifications, focusing on how far in advance of original due dates jeopardy notifications are provided to CLECs (regardless of whether the due date was actually missed).

#### Description:

Measures the average time lapsed between the date the customer is first notified of an order jeopardy event and the original due date of the order.

• Includes all orders completed in the reporting period that received jeopardy notifications.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Average Business days NOTE 1
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.
aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest	(This measure is reported by jeopardy notification process
Retail results	as used for the categories shown under Product
	Reporting.)

#### Formula:

[•(Date of the original due date of orders completed in the reporting period that received jeopardy notification – Date of the first jeopardy notification) • Total orders completed in the reporting period that received jeopardy notification]

- Jeopardies done after the original due date is past.
- · Records involving official company services.
- Records with invalid due dates or application dates.
- Records with invalid completion dates.
- · Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

Product Reporting:	Standards:
A Non-Designed Services	A Parity with Retail POTS
B Unbundled Loops (with or without	B Parity with Retail POTS
Number Portability)	
C LIS Trunks	C Parity with Feature Group D (FGD) services
D UNE-P (POTS)	D Parity with Retail POTS
Availability:	Notes:
Available	1. For PO-8A and -D, Saturday is counted as a
	business day for all non-dispatched orders for
	Resale Residence, Resale Business, and UNE-P
	(POTS), as well as for the retail analogues
	specified above as standards. For dispatched
	orders for Resale Residence, Resale Business,
	and UNE-P (POTS) and for all other products
	reported under PO-8B and -8C, Saturday is
	counted as a business day when the service order
	is due on Saturday.

# PO-9 – Timely Jeopardy Notices

# Purpose:

When original due dates are missed, measures the extent to which Qwest notifies customers in advance of jeopardized due dates.

# **Description:**

Measures the percentage of late orders for which advance jeopardy notification is provided.

- Includes all inward orders (Change, New, and Transfer order types) assigned a due date by
  Qwest and which are completed/closed in the reporting period that missed the original due date.
  Change order types included in this measurement consist of all C orders representing <u>inward</u>
  activity.
- Missed due date orders with jeopardy notifications provided on or after the original due date is
  past will be counted in the denominator of the formula but will not be counted in the numerator.

Reporting Period: One month

Reporting Comparisons: CLEC
aggregate, individual CLEC and
Qwest Retail results

Unit of Measure: Percent

Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.
(This measure is reported by jeopardy notification process as used for the categories shown under Product Reporting.)

#### Formula:

[(Total missed due date orders completed in the reporting period that received jeopardy notification in advance of original due date) • (Total number of missed due date orders completed in the reporting period)] x 100

- · Orders missed for customer reasons.
- Records with invalid product codes.
- Records involving official company services.
- · Records with invalid due dates or application dates.
- Records with invalid completion dates.
- · Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

Produc	ct Reporting:	Standards:
Α	Non-Designed Services	A Parity with Retail POTS
В	Unbundled Loops (with or without Number	B Parity with Retail POTS
	Portability)	
С	LIS Trunks	C Parity with Feature Group D (FGD) Services
D	UNE-P (POTS)	D Parity with Retail POTS
Availat	oility: Available	Notes:

# PO-15 – Number of Due Date Changes per Order

Purpose:		
To evaluate the extent to which Qwest changes due dates on orders.		
Description:		
Measures the average number of Qwest due date changes per order.		
<ul><li>due date in the reportir additional lines consist</li><li>Counts all due date ch</li></ul>	ng period subject to the e of all "C" orders represe	Transfer order types) that have been assigned a exclusions below. Change order types for enting inward activity. reasons following assignment of the original due
date.		
Reporting Period: One mo	eriod: One month  Unit of Measure: Average Number of Due Date Changes	
Reporting Comparisons:		Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.
CLEC aggregate, individua	l CLEC, and Qwest	
retail results.		
Formula:		
•(Count of Qwest due date	e changes on all orders)	(Total orders in reporting period)
Exclusions:		
Customer requested di	ue date changes.	
Records involving offic		
Records with invalid due dates or application dates.		
<ul> <li>Records with invalid pr</li> </ul>		<del></del>
Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.		
Product Reporting: Standard:		
	one	Diagnostic
Availability:	Notes:	
Available		

# PO-16 – Timely Release Notifications

#### Purpose:

Measures the percent of release notifications for changes to specified OSS interfaces sent by Qwest to CLECs within the intervals and scope specified within the change management plan found on Qwest's Change Management Process, (CMP) website at http://www.qwest.com/wholesale/cmp/whatiscmp.html.

#### Description:

- Measures the percent of release notices that are sent by Qwest within the intervals/timeframes
  prescribed by the release notification procedure on Qwest's CMP website.
  - · Release notices measured are:
    - Draft Technical Specifications (for App to App interfaces only);
    - Final Technical Specifications (for App to App interfaces only);
    - · Draft Release Notices (for IMA-GUI interfaces only);
    - Final Release Notices (for IMA-GUI interfaces only); and
    - OSS Interface Retirement Notices. NOTE 2
    - For the following OSS interfaces:
      - IMA-GUI, IMA-XML;
      - CEMR:
      - Exchange Access, Control, & Tracking (EXACT); NOTE 3
      - Electronic Bonding Trouble Administration (EB -TA); NOTE 4
      - IABS and CRIS Summary Bill Outputs; NOTE 5
      - Loss and Completion Records; Notes
      - New OSS interfaces (for introduction notices only.) NOTE 6
    - Also included are notifications for connectivity or system function changes to Resale Product Database
    - Includes OSS interface release notifications by Qwest relating to the following products and service categories: LIS/Interconnection, Collocation, Unbundled Network Elements (UNE), Ancillary, and Resale Products and Services.
    - Includes OSS interface release notifications by Qwest to CLECs for the following OSS functions: Pre-Ordering, Ordering, Provisioning, Repair and Maintenance, and Billing.
    - Includes Types of Changes as specified in the "Qwest Wholesale Change Management Process Document" (Section 4 Types of Changes).
  - Includes all OSS interface release notifications pertaining to the above OSS systems, subject to the exclusions specified below.
- Release Notifications sent on or before the date required by the CMP are considered timely. A
  release notification "sent date" is determined by the date of the e-mail sent by Qwest that provides the
  Release Notification. NOTE 7
- Release Notifications sent after the date required by the (CMP) are considered untimely. Release Notifications required but not sent are considered untimely.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC Aggregate	Disaggregation Reporting: Region-wide level.

#### Formula:

[(Number of required release notifications for specified OSS interface changes made within the reporting period that are sent on or before the date required by the change management plan (CMP) • Total number of required release notifications for specified OSS interface changes within reporting period)]x100

- Changes to be implemented on an expedited basis (exception to OSS notification intervals) as mutually agreed upon by CLECs and Qwest through the CMP.
- · Changes where Qwest and CLECs agree, through the CMP, that notification is unnecessary.

# **PO-16 Timely Release Notifications (continued)**

<b>Product Reporting</b>	: None	Standards:
		Vol. 1-10: No more than one
		untimely notification
A	A1 4	Vol. > 10: 92.5% timely notifications
Availability: Available	Notes:	
Available	4 The Owner Wheles de Oher	ma Managara and David and
		ge Management Process Document specifies the
	documented in the change n	ions by type of notification. These intervals are
		nanagement plan. section "9.0 – Retirement of Existing OSS
		nolesale Change Management Process Document"
		and "Final Retirement Notice."
		em. Only release notifications for changes initiated
		onnectivity will be included in this measurement.
	4. EB-TA is the same system as MEDIACC.	
	5. CRIS, IABS, and Loss and C	Completions will adhere to the notification intervals
		Changes to Existing Application to Application
	Interface.	
		section "7.0 - Introduction of New OSS Interface" of
		ge Management Process Document" as "Initial
		d Preliminary Implementation Plan" (new App to App
		nical Specification" (new App to App only), "Final ations (new App to App only), "Release Notification"
		es for "Introduction of a New OSS" are to be included
		rough the new system is not explicitly listed in the
		PID. However, once implemented, the system will
		ement for purposes of measuring release, change
		unless specifically incorporated as an authorized
	change to the PID.	
	<ol><li>The intervals used to determ</li></ol>	nine timeliness are based on CMP guidelines.

# PO-19 – Stand-Alone Test Environment (SATE) Accuracy

#### Purpose:

Evaluates Qwest's ability to provide accurate production-like tests to CLECs for testing new releases in the SATE and production environments.

#### Description:

#### PO-19X

- Measures the percentage of test transactions that conform to the test scenarios published in the IMA
   XML Data Document for the Stand Alone Test Environment (SATE) that are successfully executed
   in SATE at the time a new IMA Release is deployed to SATE.
- Includes one test transaction for each test scenario published in the IMA XML Data Document for the Stand Alone Test Environment (SATE).
- Test transactions will be executed for each of the IMA releases supported in SATE utilizing all test scenarios for each of the current versions of the IMA XML Data Document for the Stand Alone Test Environment (SATE).
- The successful execution of a transaction is determined by the Qwest Test Engineer according to:
  - The expected results of the test scenario as described in the *IMA XML Data Document for the Stand Alone Test Environment (SATE)* and the XML disclosure document.
  - The transactions strict adherence to business rules published in Qwest's most current IMA XML Disclosure Documentation for each release and the associated Addenda.
- For this measurement, Qwest will execute the test transactions in the Stand-Alone Test Environment.
  - Release related test transactions will be executed when a full or point release of IMA is installed
    in SATE. These transactions will be executed within five <u>business days</u> of the numbered release
    being originally installed in SATE. This five-business day period will be referred to as the "Testing
    Window."
- Test transaction results will be reported by release and included in the Reporting Period during which the release transactions are completed.

#### PO-19B

- Validates the extent that SATE mirrors production by measuring the percentage of IMA XML test transactions that produce comparable results in SATE and in production.
  - Transactions counted as producing comparable results are those that return correctly formatted
    data and fields as specified in the release's XML disclosure document and developer worksheets
    related to the IMA release being tested.
  - Comparability will be determined by evaluating the data and fields in each XML message for the
    test transactions against the same data and fields for Preorder queries, LSRs, and
    Supplementals, and returned as Query Responses, Acknowledgements, Firm Order
    Confirmations (FOCs) for flow-through eligible products, and rejects.
- Test transactions are executed one time for each new major IMA release within 7 days after the IMA release.
  - Test transactions consist of a defined suite of Product/Activity combinations. Qwest's three regions will be represented. NOTE 2
  - Pre-order, Order, and Post-order transactions (FOCs for flow-through products) are included.
- With respect to the comparability of the structure and content of results from SATE and production environments, this measurement focuses only on the validity of the structure and the validity of the content, per developer worksheets and WSDLs distributed as part of release notifications. NOTE 3

Reporting Period:	Unit of Measure: Percent
One month (for those months in which release-related test transactions are completed)	
Reporting Comparisons: None	Disaggregation Reporting: PO-19X – Reported separately for each release tested in the reporting period PO-19B – None

# PO-19 Stand-Alone Test Environment (SATE) Accuracy (continued)

# Formula:

PO-19X:

[(Total number of successfully completed SATE test transactions executed for a Software Release in the Reporting Period) • (Total number of SATE test transactions executed for each Software Release completed in the Reporting Period)] x 100

PO-19B:

[(Total number of completed IMA XML test transactions executed in SATE and production that produce comparable results for each new major IMA Software Release completed in the Reporting Period) ÷ (Total number of completed IMA XML test transactions executed in SATE and production for each new major IMA Software Release completed in the Reporting Period)] x 100

#### **Exclusions:**

For PO-19B:

- Transactions that fail due to the unavailability of a content item (e.g., TN exhaustion in SATE or the
  production environment) or a function in the SATE or production environments (e.g., address
  validation query or CSR query) that is unsuccessful due to an outage in systems that interface with
  IMA-XML (e.g., PREMIS or SIA).
- Transactions that fail because of differences between the production and SATE results caused when
  an IMA candidate is implemented into IMA and not SATE (i.e., where CMP decides not to implement
  an IMA candidate in a SATE release: e.g., the Reject Duplicate LSR candidate in IMA 12.0). This
  exclusion does not apply during reporting periods in which there are no differences between
  production IMA and SATE caused by SATE releases packaged pursuant to CMP decisions.

Product Reporting: None	Standard:
Troduct Reporting. None	PO-19X – 95% for each release tested
	PO-19B – 95%
Availability:	Notes:
Effective with August 2008 results published in September 2008	Transactions that are executed and found to have inconsistencies with the data and format rules will be corrected and rerun. Rerun volumes will not be counted in the denominator.
	for PO-19. Such corrections and re-executions are intended to enforce strict adherence to business rules published in Qwest's most current IMA XML Data and Disclosure Documents.
	2. The product and activity combinations that make up the test decks for PO-19B will be updated after each major IMA software release and provided to CLECs with the publication of IMA XML Draft Interface Technical Specifications for the next major IMA software release as defined in the CMP process. All combinations with XML transaction volumes > 100 in the previous 12-month period will be included in the test deck. 75 days prior to the execution of the test, Qwest will run a query against IMA to determine which combinations meet the criteria for inclusion (i.e., volumes > 100)
	<ul> <li>100).</li> <li>3. The intent of this provision is to avoid including the effects of circumstances beyond the SATE environment that could cause differences in SATE and production results that are not due to problems in mirroring production. For example, because of real-time data manipulation in production, an appointment availability query transaction in SATE will not return the same list of available appointments</li> </ul>

# PO-19 Stand-Alone Test Environment (SATE) Accuracy (continued)

# PO-20 (Expanded) - Manual Service Order Accuracy

### Purpose:

Evaluates the degree to which Qwest accurately processes CLECs' Local Service Requests (LSRs), which are electronically-submitted and manually processed by Qwest, into Qwest Service Orders, based on mechanized comparisons of specified LSR-Service Order fields and focusing on the percentage of manually-processed Service Orders that are accurate/error-free.

#### Description:

Measures the percentage of manually-processed Qwest Service Orders that are populated correctly, in specified data fields, with information obtained from CLEC LSRs.

- Includes only Service Orders created from CLEC LSRs that Qwest receives NOTE 1 electronically (via IMA-GUI or IMA-XML) and manually processes in the creation of Service Orders, regardless of flow through eligibility, subject to exclusions specified below.
- Includes only Service Orders, from the product reporting categories specified below, that request inward
  line or feature activity (Change, New, and Transfer order types), are assigned a due date by Qwest, and
  are completed/closed in the reporting period. Change Service Order types included in this measurement
  consist of all C orders with "I" and "T" action-coded line or feature USOCs.
- All Service Orders satisfying the above criteria are evaluated in this measurement. NOTE 2
- An inward line Service Order will be classified as "accurate" and thus counted in the numerator in the formula below when the mechanized comparisons of this measurement determine that the fields specified in the Service Order Fields Evaluated section below (when the source fields have been properly populated on the LSR) are all accurate on the Service Order. An inward feature Service Order will be classified as "accurate" if the fields specified in the Service Order Fields Evaluated section below (when the source fields have been properly populated on the LSR) are all accurate on the Service Order and if no CLEC notifications to the call center have generated call center tickets coded to LSR/SO mismatch for that order.
  - Service Orders will be counted as being accurate if the contents of the relevant fields, as recorded in
    the completed Service Orders involved in provisioning the service, properly match or correspond to
    the information from the specified fields as provided in the latest version of associated LSRs.
  - Service orders generated from LSRs receiving a PIA (Provider Initiated Activity value will be counted
    as being accurate if each and every mismatch has a correct and corresponding PIA value.
  - Service Orders, including those otherwise considered accurate under the above-described mechanized field comparison, will not be counted as accurate if Qwest corrects errors in its Service Order(s) as a result of contacts received from CLECs no earlier than one business day prior to the original due date.

arrears (i.e., results first appear in reports one month later than results for measurements that are not reported in arrears), in order to exclude Service Orders that are the subject of call center tickets counted in OP-5B and OP-5T, as having new service problems attributed to Service Order errors	
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC Aggregate and individual CLEC	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide Level

#### Formula:

[(Number of accurate, evaluated Service Orders) • (Number of evaluated Service Orders completed in the reporting period)] x 100

- Service Orders that are the subject of call center tickets counted in OP-5B and OP-5T as having new service problems attributed to Service Order errors.
- Cancelled Service Orders.
- Service Orders that cannot be matched to a corresponding LSR
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

# Product Reporting:

- Resale and UNE-P (POTS and Centrex 21)
- Unbundled Loops (Analog and Non-Loaded 2/4-wire, DS1 Capable, DS3 and higher Capable, ADSL Compatible, XDSL-I Capable, ISDN-BRI Capable)

# Standard:

95%

# Availability:

Available, except as specified below:

Inclusion of XML reporting is effective with July 2008 results published in September 2008 and until such time that the XML results are provided, reporting will be based on the prior PID version.

### Notes:

- To be included in the measurement, Service Orders created from CLEC LSRs must be received and completed in the same version of IMA-GUI or IMA-XML.
- Consists of all manually-processed, qualifying Service Orders per product reporting category specified above, from throughout Qwest's 14state local service region.

	LSR-Service Order Fields Evaluated			
	Mechani	zed comparison of	the fields from the Service Order to the LSR:	
Form Code LSR Field		LSR Field Name	Remarks/Service Order Field:	
	CCNA	Customer Carrier Name Abbreviation	CCNA field of LSR form compared to the RSID/ZCID field identifier in the Extended ID section of the Service Order.	
	PON	Purchase Order Number	PON field of LSR form compared to the PON field in Bill Section of the Service Order.	
	D/TSENT	Date and time sent	The D/TSENT field of LSR form from the Firm Order Manager, using applied business day cut-off rules and business typing rules, and compare to the APP (Application Date) used on the Service Order.	
LSR	CHC	Coordinated Hot Cut Requested	Applies only to Unbundled Loop. Validate that the installation USOC used on the Service Order matches the Coordinated Cut request. (Evaluated in conjunction with the TEST field to determine correct USOC.)	
	TEST	Testing required	Applies only to Unbundled Loop.  Validate that the installation USOC used on the Service  Order matches the TEST request. (Evaluated in conjunction with the CHC field to determine correct USOC.)	
	NC	Network Channel Code	Applies only to Unbundled Loop. NC field on the LSR form compared to provisioning USOC for CKL1 on the Service Order.	
	NCI	Network Channel Interface Code	Applies only to Unbundled Loop NCI field on the LSR form compared to provisioning USOC for CKL1 on the Service Order.	

	LSR-Service Order Fields Evaluated			
	Mechani		the fields from the Service Order to the LSR:	
Form	LSR Field Code	LSR Field Name	Remarks/Service Order Field:	
	SECNCI	Secondary Network Channel Interface Code	Applies only to Unbundled Loop orders. SECNCI field on the LSR form compared to the provisioning USOC for CKL2 on the Service Order.	
	PIC	InterLATA Presubscription Indicator Code	PIC field on Resale or Centrex form compared to PIC populated on the "I" or "T" action lines in the Service and Equipment section of the Service Order.  Note:  LSR PIC = None; S.O. PIC = None	
Resale or Centrex	LPIC	IntraLATA Presubscription Indicator Code	LPIC field on Resale or Centrex form compared to LPIC populated on the "I" or "T" action lines in the Service and Equipment section of the Service Order.  Note:  LSR LPIC = None; S.O. LPIC = 9199  LSR LPIC = DFLT; S.O. LPIC = 5123	
	TNS	Telephone Numbers	Validate that all telephone numbers in the TNS fields in the Service Details section on the Resale or Centrex form requiring inward activity are addressed on the Service Order.	
Resale or Centrex	FA/ FEATURE	Feature Activity/Feature Codes	When the FA = N, T, V Validate line and feature USOCs provided in the FEATURE field on the Resale or Centrex form are addressed with "I" and/or "T" action lines on the Service Order. Note: Comparison will be based on the USOCs associated with line and feature activity listed in the PO-20 USOC List posted on Qwest's public website, on the web page containing the current PID www.qwest.com/wholesale/results). Qwest may add USOCs to the list, delete grand-fathered/ discontinued or obsolete USOCs, or update USOCs assigned to listed descriptions by providing notice in the monthly Summary of Notes and updating the list.	
LS	ECCKT	Exchange Company Circuit ID	Applies to LSRs with ACT = C (only when NC code has not changed, M, or T.  ECCKT field on the LS form compared to the CLS field in the Service and Equipment section of the Service Order.	

	LSR-Service Order Fields Evaluated				
-	Mechanized comparison of the fields from the Service Order to the LSR:				
Form	LSR Field Code	LSR Field Name	Remarks/Service Order Field:		
LS/ LSNP	CFA	Connecting Facility Assignment	CFA field on the LS or LSNP forms compared to the CFA field used in CKL1 of the Service Order. (Verbal acceptance of CFA changes will be FOC'd and PIA'd, which will account for the mismatch and eliminate it as an error in the PO-20 calculation.		
tings form al Main Listings)	LTY	Listing Type	LTY = 1 (Listed – appears in DA and the directory.) Validate that there is a LN in the List section of the Service Order. LTY = 2 (Non Listed – appears only in DA.) Validate that there is non listing instructions in the LN field in the List section of the Service Order.  Central/Western Region: Validate that the left handed field is NLST and (NON-LIST) is contained in the NLST data field in the List section of the Service order.  Eastern Region: Validate that the left handed field is NL and (NON LIST) is contained in the NL data field in the List section of the Service Order.  LTY = 3 (Non Pub - does not appear in the directory and telephone number does not appear in DA.) Validate that there is non published instructions in the LN field in the List section of the Service Order.  Central/Western Regions: Validate that the left handed field is NP and (NON-PUB) is contained in the NP data field in the List section of the Service Order.  Eastern Region: Validate that the left handed field is NP and (NP LODA) or (NP NODA) is contained in the NP data field in the List section of the Service Order.		
DL – Directory Listings form (Evaluated only for Local Main Listings)	TOA	Type of Account	<ul> <li>Validate TOA entries (only reviewed when BRO field on DL form is not populated):</li> <li>TOA valid entries are B or RP Validate that there is a semi colon (;) within the LN in the List section of the Service Order.</li> <li>TOA valid entries are R or BP Validate that there is a comma (,) within the LN in the List section of the Service Order.</li> <li>Exception: When LSR-TOS = 3, TOA review is Not Applicable. Handled by Complex Listing Group. Requires separate Service Order.</li> </ul>		
	DML	Direct Mail List	DML field = O on DL form; Service Order LN contains (OCLS).		
	NOSL	No Solicitation Indicator	Arizona Only NOSL field = Y on DL form; Service Order LN contains (NSOL) (OCLS).		
	TMKT	Telemarketing	Colorado Only TMKT field = O on DL form; Service Order LN contains (OATD). When both the DML and the TMKT fields are populated, DML validation applies.		
	LNLN and LNFN	Listed Name	LNLN and LNFN fields on DL form compared to the LN field in the List section of the Service Order.		

	LSR-Service Order Fields Evaluated				
	Mechanized comparison of the fields from the Service Order to the LSR:				
Form	LSR Field Code	LSR Field Name	Remarks/Service Order Field:		
	ADI	Address Indicator	ADI = O on DL form; Service Order LA contains (OAD).		
	LAPR	Listed Address Number Prefix	LAPR field of the Listing form compared to LA in the List section of the Service Order.		
	LANO	Listed Address Number	LANO field of the Listing form compared to LA in the List section of the Service Order.		
	LASF	Listed Address Number Suffix	LASF field of the Listing form compared to LA in the List section of the Service Order.		
	LASD	Listed Address Street Directional	LASD field of the Listing form compared to LA in the List section of the Service Order.		
	LASN	Listed Address Street Name	LASN field of the Listing form compared to LA in the List section of the Service Order.		
	LATH	Listed Address Street Type	LATH field of the Listing form compared to LA in the List section of the Service Order.		
	LASS	Listed Address Street Directional Suffix	LASS field of the Listing form compared to LA in the List section of the Service Order.		
	LALOC	Listed Address Locality	LALOC field of the Listing form compared to LA in the List section of the Service Order.		
LSR	DSPTCH	Dispatch	Limited to Unbundled Loops where ACT = Z or V only. If DSPTCH field on the LSR form = Y, validate dispatch USOC in the Service and Equipment section of the Service Order.		
Centrex	LTC	Line Treatment Code	Applies only to Centrex 21 LTC field numeric value on the Centrex form compared to the data following the CAT field for the Line USOC on the Service Order.		
	cos	Class of Service  – Qwest Specific	Applies only to Centrex 21. COS field of the Centrex form compared to the CS field in the ID section of the Service Order.		
Resale or Centrex	FEATURE DETAILS	Feature Details	As specified in Appendix A of the 14 State Working PID. Comparison would be based on the fields associated with the USOC list referenced under Feature Activity above.		

	LSR-Service Order Fields Evaluated			
	Mechanized comparison of the fields from the Service Order to the LSR:			
Form	LSR Field Code	LSR Field Name	Remarks/Service Order Field:	
	BLOCK (Stage 1)	Blocking Type	For each LNUM provided in the Service Detail section of the Resale or Centrex form when BA = E: Note: The BLOCK field may have one or more alpha and/or numeric values per LNUM. This review will only validate based on BA/BLOCK fields and will not address blocking information provided in the "Remark" section on the LSR or the Feature Detail section of the LSR. The values listed below will be considered as follows:	
Resale or			If BLOCK contains A, validate FID TBE A is present on the service order floated behind line USOC associated with the TNS for that LNUM.	
Centrex			If BLOCK contains B, validate FID TBE B is present on the service order floated behind line USOC associated with the TNS for that LNUM.	
			If BLOCK contains C, validate FID TBE C is present on the service order floated behind line USOC associated with the TNS for that LNUM.	
			If BLOCK contains H, validate FID BLKD is present on the service order floated behind line USOC associated with the TNS for that LNUM.	
·	DFDT	Desired Frame Due Time	Applicable only to orders for Resale and UNE-P (POTS and Centrex 21) DFDT field on the LSR form compared to the FDT field in the Extended ID section of the Service Order.	
LSR	DDD	Desired Due Date	DDD field from the last FOC'd LSR compared to the original or last subsequent due date in the Extended ID section on the Service Order when no CFLAG/PIA is present on the FOC. (i.e. Evaluation includes recognition of valid differences between DDD and Service Order based on population of the CFLAG/PIA field on the LSRC (FOC))	
ry Listings n only for Listings)	LTN	Listed Telephone Number	For Resale and UNE-P (POTS and Centrex 21): LTN field on the Listing form compared to the Main Account Number of the Service Order.	
DL – Directory Lis form (Evaluated only Local Main Listin			For Unbundled Loop: LTN field on the Listing form compared to the TN floated after the LN in the Listing section of the Service Order.	
DL - I (Ev: Locs	LNPL	Letter Name Placement	LNPL field on the Listing form = L, validate that LN on the Service Order follows letter placement versus word placement.	

# **Ordering and Provisioning**

# OP-2 - Calls Answered within Twenty Seconds - Interconnect Provisioning Center

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the timeliness of CLEC access to Qwest's interconnection provisioning center(s) and retail customer access to the Business Office, focusing on the extent calls are answered within 20 seconds.

#### Description:

Measures the percentage of (Interconnection Provisioning Center or Retail Business Office) calls that are answered by an agent within 20 seconds of the first ring.

- Includes all calls to the Interconnect Provisioning Center/Retail Business Office during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.
- Abandoned calls and busy calls are counted as calls which are not answered within 20 seconds.
- First ring is defined as when the customer's call is first placed in queue by the ACD (Automatic Call Distributor).

Answer is defined as when the call is first picked up by the Qwest agent.
 Reporting Period: One month
 Unit of Measure: Percent
 Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and Qwest Retail results
 Formula:

 [(Total Calls Answered by Center within 20 seconds) • (Total Calls received by Center)] x 100

 Exclusions: Time spent in the VRU Voice Response Unit is not counted.
 Product Reporting: Not applicable
 Standard: Parity
 Availability:

 Available

### **OP-3 – Installation Commitments Met**

#### **Purpose**

Evaluates the extent to which Qwest installs services for Customers by the scheduled due date.

#### Description:

Measures the percentage of orders for which the scheduled due date is met.

- All inward orders (Change, New, and Transfer order types) assigned a due date by Qwest and
  which are completed/closed during the reporting period are measured, subject to exclusions
  specified below. Change order types included in this measurement consist of all C orders
  representing inward activity. Also included are orders with customer-requested due dates longer
  than the standard interval.
- Completion date on or before the Applicable Due Date recorded by Qwest is counted as a met due date. The Applicable Due Date is the original due date or, if changed or delayed by the customer, the most recently revised due date, subject to the following: If Qwest changes a due date for Qwest reasons, the Applicable Due Date is the customer-initiated due date, if any, that is (a) subsequent to the original due date and (b) prior to a Qwest-initiated, changed due date, if any.

Reporting Period: One month

Unit of Measure: Percent

### Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results

Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

- Results for product/services listed in Product Reporting under "MSA-Type Disaggregation" will be reported according to orders involving:
  - OP-3A Dispatches within MSAs;
  - OP-3B Dispatches outside MSAs; and
  - OP-3C No dispatches.
- Results for products/services listed in Product Reporting under "Zone-type Disaggregation" will be disaggregated according to installations:
  - OP-3D In Interval Zone 1 areas; and
  - OP-3E In Interval Zone 2 areas.

#### Formula:

[(Total Orders completed in the reporting period on or before the Applicable Due Date) • (Total Orders Completed in the Reporting Period)] x 100

- Disconnect, From (another form of disconnect) and Record order types.
- Due dates missed for standard categories of customer and non-Qwest reasons. Standard
  categories of customer reasons are: previous service at the location did not have a customerrequested disconnect order issued, no access to customer premises, and customer hold for
  payment. Standard categories of non-Qwest reasons are: Weather, Disaster, and Work Stoppage.
- · Records involving official company services.
- Records with invalid due dates or application dates.
- · Records with invalid completion dates.
- · Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

# **OP – 3 Installation Commitments Met (continued)**

Product Reporting:	Standards:
MSA-Type Disaggregation -	
Resale	
Residential single line service	Parity with retail service
Business single line service	Parity with retail service
Centrex	Parity with retail service
Centrex 21	Parity with retail service
DS0 (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
PBX Trunks (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
Primary ISDN (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
Basic ISDN (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (POTS)	Parity with like retail service
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex 21)	Parity with retail Centrex 21
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex)	Parity with retail Centrex
Line Splitting	95%
Loop Splitting NOTE 1	Diagnostic
Line Sharing	95%
Sub-Loop Unbundling	CO: 90%
- Cas 155p Chisanianing	All Other States: Diagnostic
Zone-Type Disaggregation -	
Resale	
Primary ISDN (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
Basic ISDN (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
DS0 (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
DS1	Parity with retail service
PBX Trunks (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
DS3 and higher bit-rate services	Parity with retail service
(aggregate)	
Frame Relay	Parity with retail service
LIS Trunks	Parity with Feature Group D (aggregate)
<ul> <li>Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UDI</li> </ul>	
UDIT – DS1 level	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
UDIT – Above DS1 level	Parity with retail Private Lines above DS1 level
Dark Fiber – IOF	Diagnostic
Unbundled Loops:	
Analog Loop	90%
Non-loaded Loop (2-wire)	90%
Non-loaded Loop (4-wire)	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
DS1-capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
xDSL-l capable Loop	90%
ISDN-capable Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
ADSL-qualified Loop	90%
Loop types of DS3 and higher bit-rates	Parity with retail DS3 and higher bit-rate Private
(aggregate)	Line services (aggregate)
Dark Fiber – Loop	Diagnostic
Loops with Conditioning	90%
• E911/911 Trunks	Parity with retail E911/911 Trunks

# **OP – 3 Installation Commitments Met (continued)**

Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS0		<b>WA</b> : 90%
level)		All Other States: Diagnostic
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS1 level)		90%
Enhanced External	ended Loops (EELs) - (DS3	<b>WA</b> : 90%
level)		All Other States: Diagnostic
Availability:	Notes:	
Available	Reporting will begin at the time CLECs order the product, in any quantity, for three consecutive months.	

#### OP-4 – Installation Interval

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the timeliness of Qwest's installation of services for customers, focusing on the average time to install service.

#### Description:

Measures the average interval (in <u>business days</u>) NOTE 1 between the <u>application date</u> and the completion date for service orders accepted and implemented.

- Includes all inward orders (Change, New, and Transfer order types) assigned a due date by
  Qwest and which are completed/closed during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified
  below. Change order types for additional lines consist of all C orders representing inward activity.
- Intervals for each measured event are counted in whole days: the application date is day zero (0); the day following the application date is day one (1).
- The Applicable Due Date is the original due date or, if changed or delayed by the customer, the
  most recently revised due date, subject to the following: If Qwest changes a due date for Qwest
  reasons, the Applicable Due Date is the customer-initiated due date, if any, that is (a) subsequent
  to the original due date and (b) prior to a Qwest-initiated, changed due date, if any. NOTE 2
- Time intervals associated with customer-initiated due date changes or delays occurring after the
  Applicable Due Date, as applied in the formula below, are calculated by subtracting the latest
  Qwest-initiated due date, if any, following the Applicable Due Date, from the subsequent
  customer-initiated due date, if any. NOTE 2

Reporting Period: One month

Unit of Measure: Average Business Days

### Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results

#### Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

 Results for product/services listed in Product Reporting under "MSA-Type Disaggregation" will be reported according to orders involving:

OP-4A Dispatches within MSAs;

OP-4B Dispatches outside MSAs; and

OP-4C No dispatches.

 Results for products/services listed in Product Reporting under "Zone-type Disaggregation" will be disaggregated according to installations:

OP-4D In Interval Zone 1 areas; and

OP-4E In Interval Zone 2 areas.

### Formula:

•[(Order Completion Date) – (Order Application Date) – (Time interval between the Original Due Date and the Applicable Date) – (Time intervals associated with customer-initiated due date changes or delays occurring after the Applicable Due Date)] • Total Number of Orders Completed in the reporting period

<u>Explanation</u>: The average installation interval is derived by dividing the sum of installation intervals for all orders (in business days) NOTE 1 by total number of service orders completed in the reporting period.

- · Orders with customer requested due dates greater than the current standard interval.
- Disconnect, From (another form of disconnect) and Record order types.
- · Records involving official company services.
- Records with invalid due dates or application dates.
- · Records with invalid completion dates.
- Records with invalid product codes.
- · Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

# **OP-4** – Installation Interval (continued)

roduct Reporting:	Standards:
SA-Type Disaggregation -	
Resale	
Residential single line service	Parity with retail service
Business single line service	Parity with retail service
Centrex	Parity with retail service
Centrex 21	Parity with retail service
DS0 (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
PBX Trunks (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
Primary ISDN (non-designed	Parity with retail service
provisioning)	
Basic ISDN (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (POTS)	Parity with like retail service
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex 21 )	Parity with retail Centrex 21
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex)	Parity with retail Centrex
Line Splitting	3.3 days
Loop Splitting NOTE 3	Diagnostic
Line Sharing	3.3 days
Sub-Loop Unbundling	CO: 6 days
Cub Loop Chounding	All Other States: Diagnostic
one-Type Disaggregation -	7 th Other Otatoo. Blaghood
Resale	
Primary ISDN (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
Basic ISDN(designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
DS0 (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
DS1	Parity with retail service
PBX Trunks (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service
DS3 and higher bit-rate services	Parity with retail service
(aggregate)	Fairty With retail Service
Frame Relay	Parity with retail service
LIS Trunks	Parity with Feature Group D (aggregate)
	1 , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UI	
UDIT – DS1 level	Parity with DS1 Private Line Service
UDIT – Above DS1 level	Parity with Private Lines above DS1 level
Dark Fiber – IOF	Diagnostic
Unbundled Loops:	
Analog Loop	6 days
Non-loaded Loop (2-wire)	6 days
Non-loaded Loop (4-wire)	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
DS1-capable Loop	Idaho, Iowa, Montana, Nebraska, North Dakota, Oregon, Wyoming: Parity with retail DS1 Private Line  Arizona, Colorado, Minnesota, New Mexico, South Dakota, Utah, Washington: 5.5 days
xDSL-I capable Loop	6 days
ISDN-capable Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
ADSL-qualified Loop	6 days
	Parity with retail DS3 and higher bit-rate service
Loop types of DS3 and higher bit-rates	,
(aggregate)  Dark Fiber – Loop	(aggregate) Diagnostic

# **OP-4** – Installation Interval (continued)

• E911/911 Trunks	Parity with retail E911/911 Trunks
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS0 level)	Diagnostic
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS1 level)	6 days
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS3 level)	Diagnostic

### Availability:

#### Available

#### Notes:

- For OP-4C, Saturday is counted as a business day for all orders for Resale Residence, Resale Business, and UNE-P (POTS), as well as for the retail analogues specified above as standards. For all other products under OP-4C and for all products under OP-4A, -4B, -4D, and -4E. Saturday is counted as a business day when the service order is due or completed on Saturday.
- 2. According to this definition, the Applicable Due Date can change, per successive customer-initiated due date changes or delays, up to the point when a Qwest-initiated due date change occurs. At that point, the Applicable Due Date becomes fixed (i.e., with no further changes) as the date on which it was set prior to the first Qwest-initiated due date change, if any. Following the first Qwestinitiated due date change, any further customer-initiated due date changes or delays are measured as time intervals that are subtracted as indicated in the formula. These delay time intervals are calculated as stated in the description. (Though infrequent, in cases where multiple Qwest-initiated due date changes occur, the stated method for calculating delay intervals is applied to each pair of Qwest-initiated due date change and subsequent customerinitiated due date change or delay. The intervals thus calculated from each pairing of Qwest and customer-initiated due dates are summed and then subtracted as indicated in the formula.) The result of this approach is that Qwest-initiated impacts on intervals are counted in the reported interval, and customer-initiated impacts on intervals are not counted in the reported interval.
- Reporting will begin at the time CLECs order the product, in any quantity, for three consecutive months.

# OP-5 – New Service Quality

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the quality of ordering and installing new services (inward line service orders), focusing on the percentage of newly-installed service orders that are free of CLEC/customer-initiated trouble reports during the provisioning process and within 30 calendar days following installation completion, and focusing on the quality of Qwest's resolution of such conditions with respect to multiple reports.

#### Description:

Measures two components of new service provisioning quality (OP-5A and -5B) and also reports a combined result (OP-5T), as described below, each as a percentage of all inward line service orders completed in the reporting period that are free of CLEC/customer-reported provisioning and repair trouble reports, as described below. Also measures the percentage of all provisioning and repair trouble reports that constitute multiple trouble reports for the affected service orders. (OP-5R)

- Orders for new services considered in calculating all components of this performance indicator are all
  inward line service orders completed in the reporting period, including Change (C-type) orders for
  additional lines/circuits, subject to exclusions shown below. Change order types considered in these
  measurements consist of all C orders representing inward activity.
- Orders for new service installations include conversions (Retail to CLEC, CLEC to CLEC, and same CLEC converting between products).
- Provisioning or repair trouble reports include both out of service and other service affecting conditions, such as features on a line that are missing or do not function properly upon conversion, subject to exclusions shown below.

#### OP-5A: New Service Installation Quality Reported to Repair

- Measures the percentage of inward line service orders that are free of repair trouble reports NOTE 2 within 30 calendar days of installation completion, subject to exclusions below.
- Repair trouble reports are defined as CLEC/customer notifications to Qwest of out-of-service and
  other service affecting conditions for which Qwest opens repair tickets in its maintenance and repair
  management and tracking systems NOTE 3 that are closed in the reporting period or the following
  month, NOTE 4 subject to exclusions shown below.
- Qwest is able to open repair tickets for repair trouble reports received from CLECs/customers once the service order is completed in Qwest's systems.

#### OP-5B: New Service Provisioning Quality

- Measures the percentage of inward line service orders that are free of provisioning trouble reports during the provisioning process and within 30 calendar days of installation completion, subject to exclusions shown below.
- Provisioning trouble reports are defined as CLEC notifications to Qwest of out of service or other service affecting conditions that are attributable to provisioning activities, including but not limited to LSR/service order mismatches and conversion outages. For provisioning trouble reports, Qwest creates call center tickets in its call center database. Subject to exclusions shown below, call center tickets closed in the reporting period or the following month NOTE 4 are captured in this measurement. Call center tickets closed to Network reasons will not be counted in OP-5B when a repair trouble report for that order is captured in OP-5A.

#### **OP-5T: New Service Installation Quality Total**

 Measures the percentage of inward line service orders that are free of repair or provisioning trouble reports during the provisioning process and within 30 calendar days of installation completion, subject to exclusion shown below.

#### **OP-5R: New Service Quality Multiple Report Rate**

- Evaluates the quality of Qwest's responses to repair and provisioning trouble reports for inward line service orders completed in the reporting period. This measurement reports, for those service orders that were *not* free of repair or provisioning trouble reports in OP-5A or OP-5B, the percentage of trouble reports affecting the same service orders that were followed by additional repair and provisioning trouble reports, as specified below.
- Measures the percentage of all repair and provisioning trouble reports considered in OP-5A and OP-5B that are additional repair or provisioning trouble reports received by Qwest for the same

# **OP-5** – New Service Quality (continued)

service order during the provisioning process or within 30 calendar days following installation completion.

 Additional repair or provisioning trouble reports are defined as all such reports that are received following the first report (whether the first report is represented by a call center ticket or a repair ticket) relating to the same service order during the provisioning process or within 30 calendar days following installation completion. In all cases, the trouble reports counted are those that are defined for OP-5A and OP-5B above.

Reporting Period: One month, reported in arrears (i.e., results first appear in reports one month later than results for measurements that are not reported in arrears), in order to cover the 30-day period following installation.

Unit of Measure: Percent

Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results

Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level

#### Formulas:

- **OP-5A** = (Number inward line service orders completed in the reporting period Number of inward line service orders with any <u>repair trouble reports</u> as specified above) ◆ (Number of inward line service orders completed in the reporting period) x 100
- **OP-5B** = (Number of inward line service orders completed in the reporting period Number of inward line service orders with any <u>provisioning trouble reports</u> as specified above) ◆ (Number of inward line service orders completed in the reporting period) x 100
- OP-5T = ([Number of inward line service orders completed in the reporting period] Number of inward line service orders with <u>repair or provisioning trouble reports</u> as defined above under OP-5A or OP-5B, as applicable) ◆ (Number of inward line service orders completed in the reporting period) x 100
- OP-5R = (Number of all repair and provisioning trouble reports, relating to inward line service orders closed in the reporting period as defined above under OP-5A or OP-5B, that constitute additional repair and provisioning trouble reports, within 30 calendar days following the installation date Number of all repair and provisioning trouble reports relating to inward line service orders closed In the reporting period, as defined above under OP-5A or OP-5B) x 100

#### **Exclusions:**

### Applicable to OP-5A, OP-5T and OP-5R:

- Repair trouble reports attributable to CLEC or coded to non-Qwest reasons as follows:
- For products measured from MTAS data, repair trouble reports coded to disposition codes for:
  - Customer Action; Non-Telco Plant; Trouble Beyond the Network Interface; and Miscellaneous –
    Non-Dispatch, non-Qwest (includes CPE, Customer Instruction, Carrier, Alternate Provider); and
    Reports from other than the CLEC/customer that result in a charge if dispatched.
- For products measured from WFA (Workforce Administration) data, repair reports coded to codes for:
  - Carrier Action (IEC); Customer Provided Equipment (CPE); Commercial power failure; Customer requested service order activity; and Other non-Qwest.
- Repair reports coded to disposition codes for referral to another department (i.e., for non-repair ticket resolutions of non-installation-related problems, except cable cuts, which are not excluded).

#### Applicable to OP-5B, OP-5T and OP-5R only:

- Provisioning trouble reports attributable to CLEC or non-Qwest causes.
- Call center tickets relating to activities that occur as part of the normal process of conversion (i.e., while
   Qwest is actively and properly engaged in process of converting or installing the service). Provisioning
   trouble reports involving service orders that, at the time of the calls, have fallen out for manual handling
   and been disassociated from the related service order, as applicable, will be considered as not in the
   normal process of conversion and will not be excluded.

#### Applicable to OP-5A, OP-5B, OP-5T and OP-5R:

- Repair or provisioning trouble reports related to service orders captured as misses under measurements OP-13 (Coordinated Cuts Timeliness) or OP-17 (LNP Timeliness).
- Subsequent repair or provisioning trouble reports of any trouble on the installed service before the original repair or provisioning trouble report is closed.

# OP- 5 – New Service Quality (continued)

- Service orders closed in the reporting period with App Dates earlier than eight months prior to the beginning of the reporting period.
- Information tickets generated for internal Qwest system/network monitoring purposes.
- Disconnect, From (another form of disconnect) and Record order types. When out of service or service
  affecting problems are reported to the call center on conversion and move requests, the resulting call
  center ticket will be included in the calculation of the numerator in association with the related inward
  order type even when the call center ticket reflects the problem was caused by the Disconnect or From
  order.
- Records involving official Qwest company services.

Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement as defined herein.

		on or the measurement as defined herein.
Product Reporting Categories:	Standards:	
<ul> <li>As specified below – one</li> </ul>	OP-5A:	Parity with retail service
percentage result reported for	OP-5B:	96.5%
each bulleted category under	OP-5T:	Diagnostic
the sub-measurements shown.	OP-5R:	Diagnostic for six months following first reporting.
		Possible standard (TBD)
	(Where pari	ty comparisons involve multiple service varieties in a
		egory, weighting based on the retail analogue volumes may
		ecessary to create a comparison that is not affected by
		portions of wholesale and retail analogue volumes in the
		ing category.)
	Todino report	ing category.

**OP-5** – New Service Quality (continued)

Product Reporting:	lity (continued) Standards:				
Reported under OP-5A, OP-5E	3, OP-5T and OP-5R:				
	OP-5A	OP-5B	OP-5T & OP-5R		
Resale					
Residential single line service	Parity with retail service	96.5%	Diagnostic		
Business single line service	Parity with retail service	96.5%	Diagnostic		
Centrex	Parity with retail service	96.5%	Diagnostic		
Centrex 21	Parity with retail service	96.5%	Diagnostic		
PBX Trunks	Parity with retail service	96.5%	Diagnostic		
Basic ISDN	Parity with retail service	96.5%	Diagnostic		
Primary ISDN	Parity with retail service	96.5%	Diagnostic		
DS0	Parity with retail service	96.5%	Diagnostic		
DS1	Parity with retail service	96.5%	Diagnostic		
DS3 and higher bit- rate services (aggregate)	Parity with retail service	96.5%	Diagnostic		
Frame Relay	Parity with retail service	Diagnostic	Diagnostic		
Unbundled Network     Element – Platform     (UNE-P) (POTS)	Parity with like retail service	96.5%	Diagnosti		
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network</li> <li>Element – Platform</li> <li>(UNE-P) (Centrex 21)</li> </ul>	Parity with retail Centrex 21	96.5%	Diagnosti		
Unbundled Network     Element – Platform     (UNE-P) (Centrex)	Parity with retail Centrex	96.5%	Diagnosti		
Line Splitting	Parity with retail RES & BUS POTS	96.5%	Diagnosti		
Loop Splitting NOTE 8	Diagnostic	Diagnostic	Diagnosti		
Line Sharing	Parity with retail RES & BUS POTS	96.5%	Diagnosti		
Sub-Loop Unbundling	Diagnostic	Diagnostic	Diagnosti		
Unbundled Loops:					
Analog Loop	Parity with retail Res & Bus POTS with dispatch	96.5%	Diagnosti		
Non-loaded Loop (2- wire)	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)	96.5%	Diagnosti		
Non-loaded Loop (4- wire)	Parity with retail DS1	96.5%	Diagnosti		
DS1-capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1	96.5%	Diagnosti		
xDSL-I capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line	96.5%	Diagnosti		
ISDN-capable Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)	96.5%	Diagnosti		
ADSL-qualified Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)	96.5%	Diagnosti		
Loop types of DS3 and higher bit-rates (aggregate)	Parity with retail DS3 and higher bit-rate services (aggregate)	96.5%	Diagnosti		
Dark Fiber - Loop	Diagnostic	Diagnostic	Diagnosti		

OP- 5 – New Service Quality (continued)				
Enhanced Exten (EELs) – (DS0 le	ded Loops	Diagnostic until volume criteria are met	96.5%	Diagnostic
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS1 level)		Parity with retail DS1 Private Line	96.5%	Diagnostic
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (above DS1 level)		Diagnostic until volume criteria are met	96.5%	Diagnostic
Reported under OP	-5A and un	der OP-5R (per OP-5A spe	ecifications):	
		OP-5A	OP-5R	
LIS Trunks	•	Parity with Feature	Diagnostic	
		Group D (aggregate)		
Unbundled Dedicate	d Interoffice			·
UDIT (DS1 Level )		Parity with Retail Private Lines (DS1)	Diagnostic	
UDIT (Above E	OS1 Level)	Parity with Retail Private Lines (Above DS1 level)	Diagnostic	
Dark Fiber - IC	)F	Diagnostic	Diagnostic	
• E911/911 Trunks	5	Parity with Retail	Diagnostic	
		E911/911 Trunks		
Availability:	Notes:	ocified Change order types	representing inward activity	v ovelude Change
Available	<ol> <li>Notes:         <ol> <li>The specified Change order types representing inward activity exclude Change orders that do not involve installation of lines (in both wholesale and retail results). Specifically this measurement does not include changes to existing lines, such as number changes and PIC changes.</li> <li>Including consideration of repeat repair trouble reports (i.e., additional reports of trouble related to the same newly-installed line/circuit that are received after the preceding repair report is closed and within 30 days following installation completion) to complete the determination of whether the newly-installed line/circuit was trouble free within 30 days of installation.</li> <li>Qwest's repair management and tracking systems consist of WFA (Work Force Administration), MTAS (Maintenance Tracking and Administration System), and successor repair systems, if any, as applicable to obtain the repair report data for this measurement. Not included are Call Center Database systems supporting call centers in logging calls from customers regarding problems or other inquiries (see OP-5B and OP-5T).</li> <li>The "following month" includes also the period of a few business days (typically four or five) afterward, up to the time when Qwest pulls the repair data to begin processing results for this measurement.</li> <li>Includes repair and provisioning trouble reports generated by new processes that supersede or supplement existing processes for submitting repair and provisioning trouble reports as specified in Qwest's documented or agreed upon procedures.</li> <li>For purposes of calculating OP-5B, a call center ticket for multiple orders with provisioning trouble reports will result in all orders reporting trouble counting as a miss in OP-5B. If a repair trouble report(s) is received for the same orders, the number of orders counted as a miss in OP-5B for Network reasons will be reduced by the number of orders with repair tro</li></ol></li></ol>			

# **OP-6** – Delayed Days

### Purpose:

Evaluates the extent Qwest is late in installing services for customers, focusing on the average number of days that late orders are completed beyond the committed due date.

#### Description:

- OP-6A Measures the average number of <u>business days</u> NOTE 1 that service is delayed beyond the Applicable Due Date for non-facility reasons attributed to Qwest.
  - Includes all inward orders (Change, New, and Transfer order types) that are completed/closed during the reporting period, later, due to non-facility reasons, than the Applicable Due Date recorded by Qwest, subject to exclusions specified below.
- OP-6B Measures the average number of business days NOTE 1 that service is delayed beyond the Applicable Due Date for facility reasons attributed to Qwest.
  - Includes all inward orders (Change, New, and Transfer order types) that are completed/closed during the reporting period later due to facility reasons than the original due date recorded by Qwest, subject to exclusions specified below.

#### For both OP-6A and OP-6B:

- Change order types for additional lines consist of "C" orders representing inward activity.
- The Applicable Due Date is the original due date or, if changed or delayed by the customer, the most recently revised due date, subject to the following: If Qwest changes a due date for Qwest reasons, the Applicable Due Date is the customer-initiated due date, if any, that is (a) subsequent to the original due date and (b) prior to a Qwest-initiated, changed due date, if any. NOTE 2
- Time intervals associated with customer-initiated due date changes or delays occurring after the Applicable Due Date, as applied in the formula below, are calculated by subtracting the latest Qwest-initiated due date, if any, following the Applicable Due Date, from the subsequent customer-initiated due date, if any. NOTE 2

Reporting Period: One month

Unit of Measure: Average Business Days

# Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate

CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results

# Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

- Results for products/services listed under Product Reporting under "MSA-type Disaggregation" will be reported for OP-6A and OP-6B according to orders involving:
  - 1. Dispatches within MSAs;
  - 2. Dispatches outside MSAs; and
  - No dispatches.
- Results for products/services listed in Product Reporting under "Zone-type Disaggregation" will be disaggregated according to installations:
  - 4. In Interval Zone 1 areas; and
  - 5. In Interval Zone 2 areas.

# Formula:

- OP-6A = ●[(Actual Completion Date of late order for non-facility reasons) (Applicable Due Date of late order) (Time intervals associated with customer-initiated due date changes or delays occurring after the Applicable Due Date)] (Total Number of Late Orders for non-facility reasons completed in the reporting period)
- OP-6B = ●[(Actual Completion Date of late order for facility reasons) (Applicable Due Date of late order)] (Time intervals associated with customer-initiated due date changes or delays occurring after the Applicable Due Date) (Total Number of Late Orders for facility reasons completed in the reporting period)

# **OP-6 – Delayed Days (continued)**

# **Exclusions:**

- Orders affected only by delays that are solely for customer and/or CLEC reasons.
- Disconnect, From (another form of disconnect) and Record order types.
- · Records involving official company services.
- Records with invalid due dates or application dates.
- · Records with invalid completion dates.
- Records with invalid product codes.

• Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

Dre	Necords missing data essential to the calculation		
	oduct Reporting:	Standards:	
	SA-Type Disaggregation -	<u> </u>	
•	Resale		
	Residential single line service	Parity with retail service	
	Business single line service	Parity with retail service	
	Centrex	Parity with retail service	
	Centrex 21	Parity with retail service	
	DS0 (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service	
	PBX Trunks (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service	
	Primary ISDN (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service	
	Basic ISDN (non-designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service	
•	Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (POTS)	Parity with like retail service	
•	Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex 21)	Parity with retail Centrex 21	
•	Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex)	Parity with retail Centrex	
•	Line Splitting	Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS	
•	Loop Splitting NOTE 3	Diagnostic	
•	Line Sharing	Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS	
•	Sub-Loop Unbundling	Diagnostic	
Zo	ne-type Disaggregation -		
•	Resale		
	Primary ISDN (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service	
	Basic ISDN (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service	
	DS0 (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service	
	DS1	Parity with retail service	
	PBX Trunks (designed provisioning)	Parity with retail service	
	DS3 and higher bit-rate services (aggregate)	Parity with retail service	
	Frame Relay	Parity with retail service	
•	LIS Trunks	Parity with Feature Group D (aggregate)	
Ť	Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UDI	I	
Ť	UDIT – DS1 level	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line- Service	
	UDIT – Above DS1 level	Parity with retail Private Line- Services above DS1 level	
	Dark Fiber – IOF	Diagnostic	
•	Unbundled Loops:		
	Analog Loop	Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS with dispatch	
	Non-loaded Loop (2-wire)	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)	
	Non-loaded Loop (4-wire)	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line	
<u> </u>	DS1-capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line	
-	xDSL-I capable Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)	
-	ISDN-capable Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)	
$\vdash$	ADSL-qualified Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)	
<u> </u>		Parity with retail ISBN BRI (designed)  Parity with retail DS3 and higher bit-rate Private	
	Loop types of DS3 and higher bit-rates (aggregate)	Line services (aggregate)	

**OP-6** – Delayed Days (continued)

Dark Fiber – Loop	Diagnostic
• E911/911 Trunks	Parity with retail E911/911 Trunks
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS0 level)	Diagnostic
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS1 level)	OP-6A: Parity with retail DS1 Private Line OP-6B: Diagnostic
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS3 level)	Diagnostic

### Availability: Available

#### Notes:

- For OP-6A-3 and OP-6B-3, Saturday is counted as a business day for all orders for Resale Residence, Resale Business, and UNE-P (POTS), as well as for the retail analogues specified above as standards. For all other products under OP-6A-3 and OP-6B-3, and for all products under OP-6A-1, -6A-2, -6A-4, -6A-5, -6B-1, -6B-2, -6B-4, and -6B-5, Saturday is counted as a business day when the service order is due or completed on Saturday.
- 2. According to this definition, the Applicable Due Date can change, per successive customer-initiated due date changes or delays, up to the point when a Qwest-initiated due date change occurs. At that point, the Applicable Due Date becomes fixed (i.e., with no further changes) as the date on which it was set prior to the first Qwest-initiated due date change, if any. Following the first Qwest-initiated due date change, any further customer-initiated due date changes or delays are measured as time intervals that are subtracted as indicated in the formula. These delay time intervals are calculated as stated in the description. (Though infrequent, in cases where multiple Qwestinitiated due date changes occur, the stated method for calculating delay intervals is applied to each pair of Qwest-initiated due date change and subsequent customer-initiated due date change or delay. The intervals thus calculated from each pairing of Qwest and customer-initiated due dates are summed and then subtracted as indicated in the formula.) The result of this approach is that Qwestinitiated impacts on intervals are counted in the reported interval, and customer-initiated impacts on intervals are not counted in the reported
- Reporting will begin at the time CLECs order the product, in any quantity, for three consecutive months.

# OP-7 - Coordinated "Hot Cut" Interval - Unbundled Loop

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the duration of completing coordinated "hot cuts" of unbundled loops, focusing on the time actually involved in disconnecting the loop from the Qwest network and connecting/testing the loop.

#### Description:

Measures the average time to complete coordinated "hot cuts" for unbundled loops, based on intervals beginning with the "lift" time and ending with the completion time of Qwest's applicable tests for the loop

- Includes all coordinated hot cuts of unbundled loops that are completed/closed during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.
- "Hot cut" refers to moving the service of existing customers from Qwest's switch/frames to the CLEC's equipment, via unbundled loops, that will serve the customers.
- "Lift" time is defined as when Qwest disconnects the existing loop.
- "Completion time" is defined as when Qwest completes the applicable tests after connecting the loop to the CLEC.

loop to the CLEC.		
Reporting Period: One month		Unit of Measure: Hours and Minutes
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and individual CLEC results		on Reporting: Statewide level.
Formula:		
◆[Completion time – Lift time] ◆ (To completed in the reporting period)	tal Number of ur	nbundled loops with coordinated cutovers
Exclusions:		
Time intervals associated with	CLEC-caused de	elays.
		on of the measurement per the PID.
<ul> <li>Invalid start/stop dates/times or</li> </ul>		•
Product Reporting: Coordinated U	Inbundled	Standard:
Loops – Reported separately for:		CO: 1 hour
Analog Loops		All Other States: Diagnostic in light of OP-13
<ul> <li>All other Loop Types</li> </ul>		(Coordinated Cuts On Time)
Availability:		Notes:
Available		
		i

# **OP-8** – Number Portability Timeliness

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the timeliness of cutovers of local number portability (LNP).

#### Description:

- OP-8B LNP Timeliness with Loop Coordination (percent): Measures the percentage of coordinated LNP triggers set prior to the scheduled start time for the loop.
  - All orders for LNP coordinated with unbundled loops that are completed/closed during the reporting period are measured, subject to exclusions specified below.
- OP-8C LNP Timeliness without Loop Coordination (percent): Measures the percentage of LNP triggers set prior to the Frame Due Time or scheduled start time for the LNP cutover as applicable.
  - All orders for LNP for which coordination with a loop was not requested that are completed/closed during the reporting period are measured (including standalone LNP coordinated with other than Qwest-provided Unbundled Loops and non-coordinated, standalone LNP), subject to exclusions specified below.
- For purposes of these measurements (OP-8B and -8C), "trigger" refers to the "10-digit unconditional trigger" or Line Side Attribute (LSA) that is set or translated by Qwest.
- "Scheduled start time" is defined as the confirmed appointment time (as stated on the FOC), or a
  newly negotiated time. In the case of LNP cutovers coordinated with loops, the scheduled time
  used in this measurement will be no later than the "lay" time for the loop.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent of triggers set on time
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and individual CLEC results	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

#### Formula:

OP-8B = [(Number of LNP triggers set before the scheduled time for the coordinated loop cutover) • (Total Number of LNP activations coordinated with unbundled loops completed)] x 100

OP-8C = [(Number of LNP triggers set before the Frame Due Time or Scheduled Start Time) • (Total Number of LNP activations without loop cutovers completed)] x 100

- · CLEC-caused delays in trigger setting.
- LNP requests that do not involve automatic triggers (e.g., DID lines without separate, unique telephone numbers and Centrex 21).
- LNP requests for which the records used as sources of data for these measurements have the following types of errors:
  - Records with no PON (purchase order number) or STATE.
  - Records where triggers cannot be set due to switch capabilities.
  - Records with invalid due dates, application dates, or start dates.
  - Records with invalid completion dates.
  - Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.
  - Invalid start/stop dates/times or invalid frame due or scheduled date/times.

dard: 95%
es:
ote

### OP-13 – Coordinated Cuts On Time – Unbundled Loop

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the percentage of coordinated cuts of unbundled loops that are completed on time, focusing on cuts completed within one hour of the committed order due time and the percent that were started without CLEC approval.

#### Description:

- Includes all LSRs for coordinated cuts of unbundled loops that are completed/closed during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.
- OP-13A Measures the percentage of LSRs (CLEC orders) for all coordinated cuts of unbundled loops that are started and completed on time. For coordinated loop cuts to be counted as "on time" in this measurement, the CLEC must agree to the start time, and Qwest must (1) receive verbal CLEC approval before starting the cut or lifting the loop, (2) complete the physical work and appropriate tests, (3) complete the Qwest portion of any associated LNP orders and (4) call the CLEC with completion information, all within one hour of the time interval defined by the committed order due time.
- OP-13B Measures the percentage of all LSRs for coordinated cuts of unbundled loops that are actually started without CLEC approval.
- "Scheduled start time" is defined as the confirmed appointment time (as stated on the FOC), or a newly negotiated appointment time.
- The "committed order due time" is based on the number and type of loops involved in the cut and
  is calculated by adding the applicable time interval from the following list to the scheduled start
  time:
  - Analog unbundled loops:

1 to 16 lines: 1 Hour 17 to 24 lines: 2 Hours 25+ lines: Project\*

All other unbundled loops:

1 to 5 lines: 1 Hour 6 to 8 lines: 2 Hours 9 to 11 lines: 3 Hours 12 to 24 lines: 4 Hours 25+ lines: Project\*

\*For <u>Projects</u> scheduled due dates and scheduled start times will be negotiated between CLEC and Qwest, but no committed order due time is established. Therefore, projects are not included in OP-13A (see exclusion below).

- "Stop" time is defined as when Qwest notifies the CLEC that the Qwest physical work and the
  appropriate tests have been successfully accomplished, including the Qwest portion of any
  coordinated LNP orders.
- Time intervals following the scheduled start time or during the cutover process associated with customer-caused delays are subtracted from the actual cutover duration.
- Where Qwest's records of completed coordinated cut transactions are missing evidence of CLEC approval of the cutover, the cut will be counted as a miss under both OP-13A and OP-13B.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and individual CLEC results	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level. Results for this measurement will be reported according to: OP-13A Cuts Completed On Time OP-13B Cuts Started Without CLEC Approval

# OP-13 – Coordinated Cuts On Time – Unbundled Loop (continued)

#### Formula:

OP-13A = [(Count of LSRs for Coordinated Unbundled Loop cuts completed "On Time") ◆ (Total Number of LSRs for Coordinated Unbundled Loop Cuts completed in the reporting period)] x 100

OP-13B = [(Count of LSRs for Coordinated Unbundled Loop cuts whose actual start time occurs without CLEC approval) • (Total Number of LSRs for Coordinated Unbundled Loop Cuts completed in the reporting period)] x 100

#### **Exclusions:**

#### Applicable to OP-13A:

• Loop cuts that involve CLEC-requested non-standard methodologies, processes, or timelines.

#### OP-13A & OP-13B:

- · Records with invalid completion dates.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID which are not otherwise designated to be "counted as a miss".
- Invalid start/stop dates/times or invalid scheduled date/times.
- Projects involving 25 or more lines.

Product Reporting: Coordinated Unbundled	Standards:
Loops – Reported separately for:  • Analog Loops  • All Other Loops	OP-13A: AZ: 90 Percent or more All Other States: 95 Percent or more
	OP-13B: Diagnostic
Availability: Available	Notes:

# **OP-15 – Interval for Pending Orders Delayed Past Due Date**

### Purpose:

Evaluates the extent to which Qwest's pending orders are late, focusing on the average number of days the pending orders are delayed past the Applicable Due Date, as of the end of the reporting period.

# Description:

OP-15A – Measures the average number of <u>business days</u> that pending orders are delayed beyond the Applicable Due Date for reasons attributed to Qwest.

- Includes all pending inward orders (Change, New, and Transfer order types) for which the Applicable Due Date recorded by Qwest has been missed, subject to exclusions specified below. Change order types included in this measurement consist of all "C" orders representing inward activity.
- The Applicable Due Date is the original due date or, if changed or delayed by the customer, the most recently revised due date, subject to the following: If Qwest changes a due date for Qwest reasons, the Applicable Due Date is the customer-initiated due date, if any, that is (a) subsequent to the original due date and (b) prior to a Qwest-initiated, changed due date, if any.
- Time intervals associated with customer-initiated due date changes or delays occurring after the Applicable Due Date, as applied in the formula below, are calculated by subtracting the latest Qwest-initiated due date, if any, following the Applicable Due Date, from the subsequent customer-initiated due date, if any.

OP-15B – Reports the number of pending orders measured in the numerator of OP-15A that were delayed for Qwest facility reasons.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: OP-15A – Average Business Days NOTE 2 OP-15B – Number of orders pending facilities
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC, Qwest retail	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide

### Formula:

- OP-15A = ●[(Last Day of Reporting Period) (Applicable Due Date of Late Pending Order) (Time intervals associated with customer-initiated due date changes or delays occurring after the Applicable Due Date)] (Total Number of Pending Orders Delayed for Qwest reasons as of the last day of Reporting Period)
- OP-15B = Count of pending orders measured in numerator of OP-15A that were delayed for Qwest facility reasons

- Disconnect, From (another form of disconnect) and Record order types.
- · Records involving official company services.
- Records with invalid due dates or application dates.
- · Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

# **OP-15 – Interval for Pending Orders Delayed Past Due Date (continued)**

Product Reporting:	Standards: OP-15B = diagnostic only For OP-15A:
Resale	
Residential single line service	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
Business single line service	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
Centrex	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
Centex 21	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
PBX Trunk	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
Basic ISDN	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service
Primary ISDN	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
DS0	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
DS1	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
DS3 and higher bit-rate services (aggregate)	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
Frame Relay	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (POTS)</li> </ul>	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail service)
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex 21)	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail Centrex 21)
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex)</li> </ul>	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail Centrex)
Line Splitting	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS)
Loop Splitting NOTE 3	Diagnostic
Line Sharing	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS)
Sub-Loop Unbundling	Diagnostic
LIS Trunks	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with Feature Group D (aggregate)) (separately reported)
Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (L.)	
UDIT – DS1 level	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with DS1 Private Line- Service)
UDIT – Above DS1 level	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with Private Line- Services above DS1 level)
Dark Fiber – IOF	Diagnostic
Unbundled Loops:	
Analog Loop	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS with dispatch)
Non-loaded Loop (2-wire)	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed))
Non-loaded Loop (4-wire)	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail DS1)
DS1-capable Loop	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail DS1)
ISDN-capable Loop	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with ISDN BRI (designed))
ADSL-qualified Loop	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed))
Loop types of DS3 or higher bit rate	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail DS3 and
(aggregate)	higher bit-rate services (aggregate)
Dark Fiber – Loop	Diagnostic
• E911/911 Trunks	Diagnostic (Expectation: Parity with retail E911/911 Trunks)
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs)	Diagnostic

# **OP-15 – Interval for Pending Orders Delayed Past Due Date (continued)**

# Availability: Notes: Available 1. According to this definition, the Applicable Due Date can change, per successive customer-initiated due date changes or delays, up to the point when a Qwest-initiated due date change occurs. At that point, the Applicable Due Date becomes fixed (i.e., with no further changes) as the date on which it was set prior to the first Qwest-initiated due date change, if any. Following the first Qwest-initiated due date change, any further customer-initiated due date changes or delays are measured as time intervals that are subtracted as indicated in the formula. These delay time intervals are calculated as stated in the description. (Though infrequent, in cases where multiple Qwestinitiated due date changes occur, the stated method for calculating delay intervals is applied to each pair of Qwest-initiated due date change and subsequent customer-initiated due date change or delay. The intervals thus calculated from each pairing of Qwest and customer-initiated due dates are summed and then subtracted as indicated in the formula.) The result of this approach is that Qwest-initiated impacts on intervals are counted in the reported interval, and customer-initiated impacts on intervals are not counted in the reported interval. 2. For OP-15A, Saturday is counted as a business day for all non-dispatched orders for Resale Residence, Resale Business, and UNE-P (POTS), as well as for non-dispatched orders in the retail analogues specified above as standards. For all other non-dispatched products and for all dispatched products under OP-15A, Saturday is not counted as a business day. Reporting will begin at the time CLECs order the product, in any quantity, for three consecutive months.

# OP-17 - Timeliness of Disconnects associated with LNP Orders

# Purpose:

Evaluates the quality of Qwest completing LNP telephone number porting, focusing on the degree to which porting occurs without implementing associated disconnects before the scheduled time/date.

# Description:

# OP-17A

- Measures the percentage of all LNP telephone numbers (TNs), both stand alone and associated with loops, that are ported without the incidence of disconnects being made by Qwest before the scheduled time/date, as identified by associated qualifying trouble reports.
  - Focuses on disconnects associated with timely CLEC requests for delaying the disconnects or no requests for delays.
  - The scheduled time/date is defined as 11:59 p.m. on (1) the due date of the LNP order recorded by Qwest or (2) the delayed disconnect date requested by the CLEC, where the CLEC submits a timely request for delay of disconnection.
  - A CLEC request for delay of disconnection is considered timely if received by Qwest before 8:00 p.m. MT on the current due date of the LNP order recorded by Qwest.

# **OP-17B**

- Measures the percentage of all LNP telephone numbers (TNs), both stand alone and associated with loops, that are ported without the incidence of disconnects being made by Qwest before the scheduled time/date, as identified by associated qualifying trouble reports.
  - Includes only disconnects associated with untimely CLEC requests for delaying the disconnects.
  - A CLEC request for delay of disconnection is considered "untimely" if received by Qwest after 8:00 p.m. MT on the current due date of the LNP order recorded by Qwest and before 12:00 p.m. MT (noon) on the day after the current due date.
- Disconnects are defined as the removal of switch translations, including the 10-digit trigger.
- Disconnects that are implemented early, and thus counted as a "miss" under this measurement, are
  those that the CLEC identifies as such to Qwest via trouble reports, within four calendar days of the
  actual disconnect date, that are confirmed to be caused by disconnects being made before the
  scheduled time.
- Includes all CLEC orders for LNP TNs completed in the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC Aggregate	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide
and Individual CLEC	

# Formula:

[(Total number of LNP TNs ported pursuant to orders completed in the reporting period – Number of TNs with qualifying trouble reports notifying Qwest that disconnection before the scheduled time has occurred)

• Total Number of LNP TNs ported pursuant to orders completed in the reporting period] x 100

# **OP-17 – Timeliness of Disconnects associated with LNP Orders (continued)**

# **Exclusions:**

# **OP-17A only**

• Trouble reports notifying Qwest of early disconnects associated with situations for which the CLEC has failed to submit timely requests to have disconnects held for later implementation.

### OP-17A & B

- Trouble reports not related to valid requests (LSRs) for LNP and associated disconnects.
- LNP requests that do not involve automatic triggers (e.g., DID lines without separate, unique TNs, and Centrex 21).
- · Records with invalid trouble receipt dates.
- Records with invalid cleared, closed or due dates.
- Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

# OP-17B only

 Trouble reports notifying Qwest of early disconnects associated with situations for which the CLEC did not submit its untimely requests by 12:00 p.m. MT (noon) on the day after the LNP due date to have disconnects held for later implementation.

Product Reporting: LNP	Standards: OP-17A – 98.25% OP-17B – Diagnostic only, in light of its measuring only requests for delay of disconnect that are defined as untimely.
Availability: Available	Notes:

# Maintenance and Repair

# MR-2 - Calls Answered within 20 Seconds - Interconnect Repair Center

# Purpose:

Evaluates Customer access to Qwest's Interconnection and/or Retail Repair Center(s), focusing on the number of calls answered within 20 seconds.

# Description:

Measures the percentage of Interconnection and/or Retail Repair Center calls answered within 20 seconds of the first ring.

- Includes all calls to the Interconnect Repair Center during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.
- First ring is defined as when the customer's call is first placed in queue by the ACD (Automatic Call Distributor).
- Answer is defined as when the call is first picked up by the Qwest agent.

The desired as many the same met plants apply the attention agent.		
<ul> <li>Abandoned calls and busy calls are counted as calls which are not answered within 20 seconds.</li> </ul>		
Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent	
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and Qwest Retail levels.	Disaggregation Reporting: Region-wide level.	
Formula:		
[(Total Calls Answered by Center within 20 seconds	s) • (Total Calls received by Center)] x 100	
Exclusions: Time spent in the VRU (Voice Respon	se Unit) is not counted.	
Product Reporting: None	Standard: Parity	
Availability: Available	Notes:	

# MR-3 – Out of Service Cleared within 24 Hours

# Purpose:

Evaluates timeliness of repair for specified services, focusing on trouble reports where the out-of-service trouble reports were cleared within the standard estimate for specified services (i.e., 24 hours for out-of-service conditions).

# Description:

Measures the percentage of out of service trouble reports, involving specified services, that are cleared within 24 hours of receipt of trouble reports from CLECs or from retail customers.

- Includes all trouble reports, closed during the reporting period, which involve a specified service
  that is out-of-service (i.e., unable to place or receive calls), subject to exclusions specified below.
- Time measured is from date and time that Qwest is first notified of the trouble by CLEC to date and time trouble is cleared.

Reporting Period: One month

Unit of Measure: Percent

# Reporting Comparisons:

CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results

# Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

 Results for product/services listed in Product Reporting under "MSA-Type Disaggregation" will be disaggregated and reported according to trouble reports involving:

MR-3A Dispatches within MSAs;

MR-3B Dispatches outside MSAs; and

MR-3C No dispatches.

 Results for products/services listed in Product Reporting under "Zone-type Disaggregation" will be disaggregated according to trouble reports involving:

MR-3D In Interval Zone 1 areas; and

MR-3E In Interval Zone 2 areas.

### Formula:

[(Number of Out of Service Trouble Reports closed in the reporting period that are cleared within 24 hours) • (Total Number of Out of Service Trouble Reports closed in the reporting period)] x 100

- · Trouble reports coded as follows:
  - For products measured from MTAS data (products listed for MSA-type disaggregation), trouble reports coded to disposition codes for: Customer Action; Non-Telco Plant; Trouble Beyond the Network Interface; and Miscellaneous – Non-Dispatch, non-Qwest (includes CPE, Customer Instruction, Carrier, Alternate Provider).
  - For products measured from WFA (Workforce Administration) data (products listed for Zonetype disaggregation) trouble reports coded to trouble codes for Carrier Action (IEC) and Customer Provided Equipment (CPE).
- Subsequent trouble reports of any trouble before the original trouble report is closed.
- Information tickets generated for internal Qwest system/network monitoring purposes.
- Time delays due to "no access" are excluded from repair time for products/services listed in Product Reporting under "Zone-type Disaggregation".
- For products measured from MTAS data (products listed for MSA-type disaggregation), trouble reports involving a "no access" delay.
- Trouble reports on the day of installation before the installation work is reported by the technician/installer as complete.
- Records involving official company services.
- · Records with invalid trouble receipt dates.
- Records with invalid cleared or closed dates.
- · Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

# MR-3 – Out of Service Cleared within 24 Hours (Continued)

Product Reporting:	Standards:
MSA-Type Disaggregation -	_
Resale	
Residential single line service	Parity with retail service
Business single line service	Parity with retail service
Centrex	Parity with retail service
Centrex 21	Parity with retail service
PBX Trunks	Parity with retail service
Basic ISDN	Parity with retail service
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (POTS)</li> </ul>	Parity with appropriate retail service
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex 21)	Parity with retail Centrex 21
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex)	Parity with retail Centrex
Line Splitting	Parity with retail RES and BUS POTS
Loop Splitting NOTE 1	Diagnostic
Line Sharing	Parity with retail RES and BUS POTS
Sub-Loop Unbundling	CO: Parity with retail ISDN-BRI
	All Other States: Diagnostic
Zone-type Disaggregation -	
<ul> <li>Unbundled Loops</li> </ul>	
Analog Loop	Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS
Non-loaded Loop (2 wire)	Parity with retail ISDN-BRI (designed)
xDSL-l capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
ISDN-capable Loop	Parity with ISDN-BRI (designed)
ADSL-qualified Loop	Parity with retail ISDN-BRI (designed)
Availability:	Notes:
Available	Reporting will begin at the time CLECs order the product, in any quantity, for three consecutive months.

# MR-4 - All Troubles Cleared within 48 hours

### Purpose:

Evaluates timeliness of repair for specified services, focusing on trouble reports of all types (both out of service and service affecting) and on the number of such trouble reports cleared within the standard estimate for specified services (i.e., 48 hours for service-affecting conditions).

# Description:

Measures the percentage of trouble reports, for specified services, that are cleared within 48 hours of receipt of trouble reports from CLECs or from retail customers.

- Includes all trouble reports, closed during the reporting period, which involve a specified service, subject to exclusions specified below.
- Time measured is from date and time that Qwest is first notified of the trouble by CLEC to date and time trouble is cleared.

Reporting Period: One month

Unit of Measure: Percent

# Reporting Comparisons:

CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results

# Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

 Results for product/services listed in Product Reporting under "MSA-Type Disaggregation" will be disaggregated and reported according to trouble reports involving:

MR-4A Dispatches within MSAs;

MR-4B Dispatches outside MSAs; and

MR-4C No dispatches.

 Results for products/services listed in Product Reporting under "Zone-type Disaggregation" will be disaggregated according to trouble reports involving:

MR-4D In Interval Zone 1 areas; and

MR-4E In Interval Zone 2 areas

### Formula:

[(Total Trouble Reports closed in the reporting period that are cleared within 48 hours) • (Total Trouble Reports closed in the reporting period)] x 100

- · Trouble reports coded as follows:
  - For products measured from MTAS data (products listed for MSA-type disaggregation), trouble reports coded to disposition codes for: Customer Action; Non-Telco Plant; Trouble Beyond the Network Interface; and Miscellaneous – Non-Dispatch, non-Qwest (includes CPE, Customer Instruction, Carrier, Alternate Provider).
  - For products measured from WFA (Workforce Administration) data (products listed for Zonetype disaggregation) trouble reports coded to trouble codes for Carrier Action (IEC) and Customer Provided Equipment (CPE).
- Subsequent trouble reports of any trouble before the original trouble report is closed.
- Information tickets generated for internal Qwest system/network monitoring purposes.
- Time delays due to "no access" are excluded from repair time for products/services listed in Product Reporting under "Zone-type Disaggregation".
- For products measured from MTAS data (products listed for MSA-type disaggregation), trouble reports involving a "no access" delay.
- Trouble reports on the day of installation before the installation work is reported by the technician/installer as complete.
- · Records involving official company services.
- · Records with invalid trouble receipt dates.
- Records with invalid cleared or closed dates.
- · Records with invalid product codes.
- · Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

# MR-4 – All Troubles Cleared within 48 Hours (Continued)

Product Reporting:	Standards:	
MSA-Type Disaggregation -		
Resale		
Residential single line service	Parity with retail service	
Business single line service	Parity with retail service	
Centrex	Parity with retail service	
Centrex 21	Parity with retail service	
PBX Trunks	Parity with retail service	
Basic ISDN	Parity with retail service	
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (POTS)	Parity with appropriate retail service	
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex 21)	Parity with retail Centrex 21	
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex)	Parity with retail Centrex	
Line Splitting	Parity with retail RES and BUS POTS	
Loop Splitting NOTE 1	Diagnostic	
Line Sharing	Parity with retail RES and BUS POTS	
Sub-Loop Unbundling	Diagnostic	
Zone-Type Disaggregation -		
Unbundled Loops:		
Analog Loop	Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS	
Non-loaded Loop (2 wire)	Parity with retail ISDN-BRI (designed)	
xDSL-I capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line	
ISDN-capable Loop	Parity with retail ISDN-BRI (designed)	
ADSL-qualified Loop	Parity with retail ISDN-BRI (designed)	
Availability:	Notes:	
Available	Reporting will begin at the time CLECs order the product, in any quantity, for three consecutive months.	

# MR-5 - All Troubles Cleared within 4 hours

# Purpose:

Evaluates timeliness of repair for specified services, focusing on all trouble reports of all types (including out of service and service affecting troubles) and on the number of such trouble reports cleared within the standard estimate for specified services (i.e., 4 hours).

# Description:

Measures the percentage of trouble reports for specified services that are cleared within 4 hours of receipt of trouble reports from CLECs or from retail customers.

- Includes all trouble reports, closed during the reporting period, which involve a specified service, subject to exclusions specified below.
- Time measured is from date and time that Qwest is first notified of the trouble by CLEC to date and time trouble is cleared.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level. Results for listed products will be disaggregated according to trouble reports:  MR-5A In Interval Zone 1 areas; and MR-5B In Interval Zone 2 areas.

# Formula:

[(Number of Trouble Reports closed in the reporting period that are cleared within 4 hours) ◆ (Total Trouble Reports closed in the reporting period)] x 100

- · Trouble reports coded as follows:
  - For products measured using WFA (Workforce Administration) data (products listed for Zonetype disaggregation) trouble reports coded to trouble codes for Carrier Action (IEC) and Customer Provided Equipment (CPE).
- Subsequent trouble reports of any trouble before the original trouble report is closed.
- Information tickets generated for internal Qwest system/network monitoring purposes.
- Time delays due to "no access" are excluded from repair time.
- Trouble reports on the day of installation before the installation work is reported by the technician/installer as complete.
- · Records involving official company services.
- Records with invalid trouble receipt dates.
- · Records with invalid cleared or closed dates.
- Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

# MR-5 – All Troubles Cleared within 4 hours (continued)

Product Reporting:	Standards:
Zone-Type Disaggregation -	
Resale	
Primary ISDN	Parity with retail service
DS0	Parity with retail service
DS1	Parity with retail service
DS3 and higher bit-rate services (aggregate)	Parity with retail service
Frame Relay	Parity with retail service
LIS Trunks	Parity with Feature Group D (aggregate)
<ul> <li>Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UD</li> </ul>	IT)
UDIT – DS1 level	Parity with DS1 Private Line Service
UDIT – Above DS1 level	Parity with Private Line Services above DS1 level
Unbundled Loops:	
Non-loaded Loop (4-wire)	Parity with retail DS1
DS1-capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1
Loop types of DS3 and higher bit-rates (aggregate)	Parity with retail DS3 and higher bit-rate services (aggregate)
• E911/911 Trunks	Parity with retail E911/911 Trunks
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS0 level)	Diagnostic
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS1 level)	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS3 level)	Diagnostic
Availability:	Notes:
Available	

# MR-6 - Mean Time to Restore

# Purpose:

Evaluates timeliness of repair, focusing how long it takes to restore services to proper operation.

# Description:

Measures the time actually taken to clear trouble reports.

- Includes all trouble reports closed during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.
- Includes customer direct reports, customer-relayed reports, and test assist reports that result in a trouble report.
- Time measured is from date and time that Qwest is first notified of the trouble by CLEC to date and time trouble is cleared.

Reporting Period: One month

Unit of Measure: Hours and Minutes

# Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results

# Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

 Results for product/services listed in Product Reporting under "MSA-Type Disaggregation" will be reported according to trouble reports involving:

MR-6A Dispatches within MSAs;

MR-6B Dispatches outside MSAs; and

MR-6C No dispatches.

 Results for products/services listed in Product Reporting under "Zone-type Disaggregation" will be disaggregated according to trouble reports involving: MR-6D In Interval Zone 1 areas; and

MR-6E in Interval Zone 2 areas.

# Formula:

●[(Date & Time Trouble Report Cleared) – (Date & Time Trouble Report Opened)] • (Total number of Trouble Reports closed in the reporting period)

- · Trouble reports coded as follows:
  - For products measured from MTAS data (products listed for MSA-type disaggregation), trouble reports coded to disposition codes for: Customer Action; Non-Telco Plant; Trouble Beyond the Network Interface; and Miscellaneous – Non-Dispatch, non-Qwest (includes CPE, Customer Instruction, Carrier, Alternate Provider).
  - For products measured from WFA (Workforce Administration) data (products listed for Zonetype disaggregation) trouble reports coded to trouble codes for Carrier Action (IEC) and Customer Provided Equipment (CPE).
- Subsequent trouble reports of any trouble before the original trouble report is closed.
- Trouble reports from MTAS or WFA that are coded as No Trouble Found or Test Okay and with durations of less than or equal to 1 hour.
- Information tickets generated for internal Qwest system/network monitoring purposes.
- Time delays due to "no access" are excluded from repair time for products/services listed in Product Reporting under "Zone-type Disaggregation".
- For products measured from MTAS data (products listed for MSA-type disaggregation), trouble reports involving a "no access" delay.
- Trouble reports on the day of installation before the installation work is reported by the technician/installer as complete.
- · Records involving official company services.
- · Records with invalid trouble receipt dates.
- Records with invalid cleared or closed dates.
- · Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

# MR-6 – Mean Time to Restore (Continued)

Product Reporting:	Standards:
MSA-Type Disaggregation -	
Resale	
Residential single line service	Parity with retail service
Business single line service	Parity with retail service
Centrex	Parity with retail service
Centrex 21	Parity with retail service
PBX Trunks	Parity with retail service
Basic ISDN	Parity with retail service
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (POTS)	Parity with like retail service
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex 21)	Parity with retail Centrex 21
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex)</li> </ul>	Parity with retail Centrex
Line Splitting	Parity with retail RES and BUS POTS
Loop Splitting NOTE 1	Diagnostic
Line Sharing	Parity with retail RES and BUS POTS
Sub-Loop Unbundling	CO: Parity with retail ISDN-BRI
F	All Other States: Diagnostic
Zone-Type Disaggregation -	<u> </u>
Resale	
Primary ISDN	Parity with retail service
DS0	Parity with retail service
DS1	Parity with retail service
DS3 and higher bit-rate services (aggregate)	Parity with retail service
Frame Relay	Parity with retail service
LIS Trunks	Parity with Feature Group D (aggregate)
Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UD	
UDIT – DS1 level	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
UDIT – Above DS1 level	Parity with retail Private Lines above DS1 level
Dark Fiber – IOF	Diagnostic
Unbundled Loops:	Diagnostis
Analog Loop	Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS
Non-loaded Loop (2-wire)	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
Non-loaded Loop (4-wire)	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
DS1-capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
xDSL-I capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
ISDN-capable Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
ADSL-qualified Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
Loop types of DS3 and higher bit-rates	Parity with retail DS3 and higher bit-rate Private
(aggregate)	Line services (aggregate)
Dark Fiber – Loop	Diagnostic
• E911/911 Trunks	Parity with retail E911/911 Trunks
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS0 level)	Diagnostic
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS1 level)	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS3 level)	Diagnostic

# MR-6 – Mean Time to Restore (Continued)

Availability:	Notes:
Available	Reporting will begin at the time CLECs order the product, in any quantity, for three consecutive months.

# MR-7 – Repair Repeat Report Rate

# Purpose:

Evaluates the accuracy of repair actions, focusing on the number of <u>repeated trouble reports</u> received for the same line/circuit within a specified period (30 calendar days).

# Description:

Measures the percentage of trouble reports that are repeated within 30 days on end user lines and circuits.

- Includes all trouble reports closed during the reporting period that have a repeated trouble report
  received within thirty (30) days of the initial trouble report for the same service (regardless of
  whether the report is about the same type of trouble for that service), subject to exclusions
  specified below.
- In determining same service Qwest will compare the end user telephone number or circuit access code of the initial trouble reports closed during the reporting period with reports received within 30 days of when the initial trouble report closed.
- Includes reports due to Qwest network or system causes, customer-direct and customer-relayed reports.
- The 30-day period applied in the numerator of the formula below is from the date and time that the initial trouble report is closed to the date and time that the next, or "repeat" trouble report is received (i.e., opened).

Reporting Period: One month, reported in arrears (i.e., results first appear in reports one month later than results for measurements that are not reported in arrears), in order to cover the 30-day period following the initial trouble report.

Unit of Measure: Percent

# Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results

# Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

- Results for product/services listed in Product Reporting under "MSA-Type Disaggregation" will be reported according to trouble reports involving:
  - MR-7A Dispatches within MSAs;
  - MR-7B Dispatches outside MSAs; and
  - MR-7C No dispatches.
- Results for products/services listed in Product Reporting under "Zone-type Disaggregation" will be disaggregated according to trouble reports involving:
  - MR-7D In Interval Zone 1 areas; and MR-7E In Interval Zone 2 areas.

# Formula:

[(Total trouble reports closed within the reporting period that had a repeated trouble report received within 30 calendar days of when the initial trouble report closed) • (Total number of Trouble Reports Closed in the reporting period)] x 100

- · Trouble reports coded as follows:
  - For products measured from MTAS data (products listed for MSA-type disaggregation), trouble reports coded to disposition codes for: Customer Action; Non-Telco Plant; Trouble Beyond the Network Interface; and Miscellaneous – Non-Dispatch, non-Qwest (includes CPE, Customer Instruction, Carrier, Alternate Provider).
  - For products measured from WFA (Workforce Administration) data (products listed for Zonetype disaggregation) trouble reports coded to trouble codes for Carrier Action (IEC) and Customer Provided Equipment (CPE).
- Subsequent trouble reports of any trouble before the original trouble report is closed.
- Information tickets generated for internal Qwest system/network monitoring purposes.
- Trouble reports on the day of installation before the installation work is reported by the technician/installer as complete.
- · Records involving official company services.
- · Records with invalid trouble receipt dates.

# MR-7 - Repair Repeat Report Rate (Continued)

Records with invalid cleared or closed dates.	
Records with invalid product codes.	
Records missing data essential to the calculat	ion of the measurement per the PID
Product Reporting:	Standards:
MSA-Type Disaggregation -	J Standards.
Resale	
1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	Dorito with noted consists
Residential single line service	Parity with retail service
Business single line service	Parity with retail service
Centrex	Parity with retail service
Centrex 21	Parity with retail service
PBX Trunks	Parity with retail service
Basic ISDN	Parity with retail service
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (POTS)</li> </ul>	Parity with like retail service
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex 21)</li> </ul>	Parity with retail Centrex 21
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE- P) (Centrex)</li> </ul>	Parity with retail Centrex
Line Splitting	Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS
Loop Splitting NOTE 1	Diagnostic
<ul><li>Line Sharing</li></ul>	AZ & CO: Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS
	All Other States: Diagnostic Comparison with retail Res and Bus POTS
<ul> <li>Sub-Loop Unbundling</li> </ul>	CO: Parity with Retail ISDN-BRI
,	All Other States: Diagnostic
Zone-Type Disaggregation -	
Resale	
Primary ISDN	Parity with retail service
DS0	Parity with retail service
DS1	Parity with retail service
DS3 and higher bit-rate services (aggregate)	Parity with retail service
Frame Relay	Parity with retail service
LIS Trunks	Parity with Feature Group D (aggregate)
Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UD	
UDIT – DS1 level	
	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
UDIT – Above DS1 level	Parity with retail Private Lines above DS1 level
Dark Fiber – IOF	Diagnostic
Unbundled Loops:	
Analog Loop	Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS
Non-loaded Loop (2-wire)	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
Non-loaded Loop (4-wire)	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
DS1-capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
xDSL-I capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
ISDN-capable Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
ADSL-qualified Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
Loop types of DS3 and higher bit-rates	Parity with retail DS3 and higher bit-rate Private
(aggregate)	Line services (aggregate)
Dark Fiber – Loop	Diagnostic
• E911/911 Trunks	Parity with retail E911/911 Trunks

# MR-7 - Repair Repeat Report Rate (Continued)

Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS0 level)	Diagnostic
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS1 level)	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS3 level)	Diagnostic
Availability:	Notes:
Targeted availability with July 2004 results reported in September 2004	<ol> <li>Reporting will begin at the time CLECs order the product, in any quantity, for three consecutive months.</li> </ol>

### MR-8 – Trouble Rate

# Purpose:

Evaluates the overall rate of trouble reports as a percentage of the total installed base of the service or element.

# Description:

Measures trouble reports by product and compares them to the number of lines in service.

- Includes all trouble reports closed during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.
- Includes all applicable trouble reports, including those that are out of service and those that are only service-affecting.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

### Formula:

[(Total number of trouble reports closed in the reporting period involving the specified service grouping) • (Total number of the specified services that are in service in the reporting period)] x 100

- Trouble reports coded as follows:
  - For products measured from MTAS data, trouble reports coded to disposition codes for:
     Customer Action; Non-Telco Plant; Trouble Beyond the Network Interface; and Miscellaneous
     Non-Dispatch, non-Qwest (includes CPE, Customer Instruction, Carrier, Alternate Provider).
  - For products measured from WFA data trouble reports coded to trouble codes for Carrier Action (IEC) and Customer Provided Equipment (CPE).
- Subsequent trouble reports of any trouble before the original trouble report is closed.
- Information tickets generated for internal Qwest system/network monitoring purposes.
- Trouble reports on the day of installation before the installation work is reported by the technician/installer as complete.
- · Records involving official company services.
- · Records with invalid trouble receipt dates.
- Records with invalid cleared or closed dates.
- · Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

# MR-8 - Trouble Rate (continued)

Product Reporting:	Standards:
Resale	
Residential single line service	Parity with retail service
Business single line service	Parity with retail service
Centrex	Parity with retail service
Centrex 21	Parity with retail service
PBX Trunks	Parity with retail service
Basic ISDN	Parity with retail service
Primary ISDN	Parity with retail service
DS0	Parity with retail service
DS1	Parity with retail service
DS3 and higher bit-rate services (aggregate)	Parity with retail service
Frame Relay	Parity with retail service
Unbundled Network Element – Platform	Parity with like retail service
(UNE-P) (POTS)	
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex 21)</li> </ul>	Parity with retail Centrex 21
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network Element – Platform(UNE-P) (Centrex)</li> </ul>	Parity with retail Centrex
Line Splitting	Parity with retail RES and BUS POTS
Loop Splitting NOTE 1	Diagnostic
Line Sharing	Parity with retail RES and BUS POTS
Sub-Loop Unbundling	CO: Parity with retail ISDN-BRI
cas zoop ombananng	All Other States: Diagnostic
LIS Trunks	Parity with Feature Group D (aggregate)
Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UE	
UDIT – DS1 level	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line Service
UDIT – Above DS1 level	Parity with retail Private Line service
Dark Fiber – IOF	Diagnostic
Unbundled Loops:	_ Diagnostic
Analog Loop	Parity with retail Res and Bus POTS
Non-loaded Loop (2-wire)	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
Non-loaded Loop (4-wire)	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
DS1-capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
xDSL-I capable Loop	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
ISDN-capable Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
ADSL-qualified Loop	Parity with retail ISDN BRI (designed)
Loop types of DS3 and higher bit-rates	Parity with retail DS3 and higher bit-rate services
(aggregate)	(aggregate)
Dark Fiber – Loop	Diagnostic
• E911/911 Trunks	Parity with retail E911/911 Trunks
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS0 level)	Diagnostic
<ul> <li>Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS1 level)</li> </ul>	Parity with retail DS1 Private Line
Enhanced Extended Loops (EELs) – (DS3 level)	Diagnostic

# MR-8 – Trouble Rate (continued)

Availability:	Notes:
Available	Reporting will begin at the time CLECs order the product, in any quantity, for three
	consecutive months.

# MR-9 – Repair Appointments Met

# Purpose:

Evaluates the extent to which Qwest repairs services for Customers by the appointment date and time.

# Description:

Measures the percentage of trouble reports for which the appointment date and time is met.

- Includes all trouble reports closed during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.
- Time measured is from date and time that Qwest is first notified of the trouble by CLEC to date and time trouble is cleared.

Reporting Period: One month

Unit of Measure: Percent

Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

Results for listed services will be disaggregated and reported

according to trouble reports involving:

MR-9A Dispatches within MSAs;

MR-9B Dispatches outside MSAs; and

MR-9C No dispatches.

### Formula:

[(Total Trouble Reports Cleared by appointment date and time) • (Total Trouble Reports Closed in the Reporting Period)] x 100

- Trouble reports coded as follows:
  - For products measured from MTAS data, trouble reports coded to disposition codes for:
     Customer Action; Non-Telco Plant; Trouble Beyond the Network Interface; and Miscellaneous
     Non-Dispatch, non-Qwest (includes CPE, Customer Instruction, Carrier, Alternate Provider).
  - Subsequent trouble reports of any trouble before the original trouble report is closed.
- Information tickets generated for internal Qwest system/network monitoring purposes.
- Time delays due to "no access" are excluded from repair time by using the rescheduled appointment time to determine if the repair appointment is met.
- Trouble reports on the day of installation before the installation work is reported by the technician/installer as complete.
- · Records involving official company services.
- Records with invalid trouble receipt dates.
- Records with invalid cleared or closed dates.
- · Records with invalid product codes.
- · Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID

Product Reporting:	Standard: Parity
Resale:	_
Residential single line service	
Business single line service	
Centrex	
Centrex 21	
PBX Trunks	
Basic ISDN	
Unbundled Elements – Platform (UNE-P)	
(POTS)	
Availability:	Notes:
Available	
1	

# MR-10 – Customer and Non-Qwest Related Trouble Reports

### Purpose

Evaluates the extent that trouble reports were customer related, and provides diagnostic information to help address potential issues that might be raised by the core maintenance and repair performance indicators.

# Description:

Measures the percentage of all trouble reports that are attributed to the customer as a percentage of all trouble reports resolved during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below. Includes trouble reports closed during the reporting period coded as follows:

- For products measured from MTAS data, trouble reports coded to disposition codes for: Customer Action; Non-Telco Plant, Trouble Beyond the Network Interface; and Miscellaneous – Non-Dispatch, non-Qwest (includes CPE, Customer Instruction, Carrier, Alternate Provider) and trouble reports involving a "no access" delay for MSA type disaggregated products.
- For products measured from WFA (Workforce Administration) data trouble reports coded to trouble codes for Carrier Action (IEC) and Customer Provided Equipment (CPE).

trouble codes for Carrier Action (IEC) and Customer Flowaged Equipment (Cr. E).		
	Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
	Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

### Formula:

[(Number of Trouble Reports coded to disposition codes specified above) • (Total Number of Trouble Reports Closed in the Reporting Period)] x 100

- Subsequent trouble reports of any trouble before the original trouble report is closed
- Information tickets generated for internal Qwest system/network monitoring purposes.
- · Records involving official company services.
- Records with invalid trouble receipt dates.
- · Records with invalid cleared or closed dates.
- Records with invalid product codes.
- Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.
- Trouble reports on the day of installation before the installation work is reported by the technician/installer as complete.

# MR-10 Customer and Non-Qwest Related Trouble Reports (continued)

Product Reporting:	Standards:
Resale	
Residential single line service	Diagnostic
Business single line service	Diagnostic
Centrex	Diagnostic
Centrex 21	Diagnostic
PBX Trunks	Diagnostic
Basic ISDN	Diagnostic
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (POTS)	Diagnostic
<ul> <li>Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex 21)</li> </ul>	Diagnostic
Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P) (Centrex)	Diagnostic
Resale	
Primary ISDN	Diagnostic
DS0	Diagnostic
DS1	Diagnostic
DS3 and higher bit-rate services	Diagnostic
(aggregate)	
Frame Relay	Diagnostic
LIS Trunks	Diagnostic
Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UDIT)	
UDIT – DS1 level	Diagnostic
UDIT – Above DS1 level	Diagnostic
Unbundled Loops:	
Analog Loop	Diagnostic
Non-loaded Loop (2-wire)	Diagnostic
Non-loaded Loop (4-wire)	Diagnostic
DS1-capable Loop	Diagnostic
xDSL-I capable Loop	Diagnostic
ISDN-capable Loop	Diagnostic
ADSL-qualified Loop	Diagnostic
Loop types of DS3 and higher bit-rates	Diagnostic
(aggregate)	
• E911/911 Trunks	Diagnostic
Availability:	Notes:
Available	

# MR-11 – LNP Trouble Reports Cleared within Specified Timeframes

# Purpose:

Evaluates timeliness of clearing LNP trouble reports, focusing on the degree to which residence and business, disconnect-related, out-of-service trouble reports are cleared within four business hours and all LNP-related trouble reports are cleared within 48 hours.

# Description:

- MR-11A: Measures the percentage of specified LNP-only (i.e., not unbundled-loop), residence and business, out-of-service trouble reports that are cleared within four business hours of Qwest receiving these trouble reports from CLECs.
  - Includes only trouble reports that are received on or before the currently-scheduled due date
    of the actual LNP-related disconnect time/date, or the next <u>business day</u>, that are confirmed
    to be caused by disconnects being made before the scheduled time, and that are closed
    during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.
- MR-11B: Measures the percentage of specified LNP-only trouble reports that are cleared within 48 hours of Qwest receiving these trouble reports from CLECs.
  - Includes all LNP-only trouble reports, received within four calendar days of the actual LNP-related disconnect date and closed during the reporting period.
- The "currently-scheduled due date/time" is the original due date/time established by Qwest in response to CLEC/customer request for disconnection of service ported via LNP or, if CLEC submits to Qwest a timely or untimely request for delay of disconnection, it is the CLEC/customer-requested later date/time.
- A request for delay of disconnection is considered timely if received by Qwest before 8:00 p.m. MT on the due date that Qwest has on record at the time of the request.
- A request for delay of disconnection is considered untimely if received by Qwest after 8:00 p.m. MT on the due date and before 12:00 p.m. MT (noon) on the day after the due date
- Time measured is from the date and time Qwest receives the trouble report to the date and time trouble is cleared.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC Aggregate and Individual CLEC	<b>Disaggregation Reporting:</b> Statewide level (all are "non-dispatched").

# Formula:

- MR-11A = [(Number of specified out-of-service LNP-only Trouble Reports, for LNP-related troubles confirmed to be caused by disconnects, that Qwest executed before the currently-scheduled due date/time, that were closed in the reporting period and cleared within four business hours) (Total Number of specified out of service LNP-only Trouble Reports for LNP-related troubles confirmed to be caused by disconnects that Qwest executed before the currently-scheduled due date/time, that were closed in the reporting period)] x 100
- MR-11B = [(Number of specified LNP-only Trouble Reports closed in the reporting period that were cleared within 48 hours) (Total Number of specified LNP-only Trouble Reports closed in the reporting period)] x 100

# MR-11 – LNP Trouble Reports Cleared within Specified Timeframes (Continued)

- Trouble reports attributed to customer or non-Qwest reasons
- Trouble reports not related to valid requests (LSRs) for LNP and associated disconnects.
- Subsequent trouble reports of LNP trouble before the original trouble report is closed.
- For MR-11B only: Trouble reports involving a "no access" delay.
- Information tickets generated for internal Qwest system/network monitoring purposes.
- · Records involving official company services.
- · Records with invalid trouble receipt dates.
- · Records with invalid cleared or closed dates.
- Records with invalid product codes.

<ul> <li>Records missing data ess</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.</li> </ul>	
Records missing data ess  Product Reporting: LNP	<ul> <li>Standards: MR-11A: <ul> <li>If OP-17 result meets its standard, the MR-11A standard is Diagnostic.</li> <li>If OP-17 result does not meet its standard, the MR-11A standard is as follows: <ul> <li>For 0-20 trouble reports*: No more than 1 ticket cleared in &gt; four business hours</li> <li>For &gt; 20 trouble reports*: The lesser of 95% or Parity with MR-3C results for Retail Residence and Business</li> </ul> </li> <li>MR-11B: <ul> <li>For 0-20 trouble reports**: No more than 1 ticket cleared &gt; 48 hours</li> </ul> </li> <li>For &gt; 20 trouble reports**: The lesser of 95% or Parity with MR-4C results for Retail Residence and Business</li> </ul> </li> <li>Based on MR-11A denominator.</li> </ul>	
Availability: Available	** Based on MR-11B denominator.  Notes:	

# **Billing**

# BI-1 – Time to Provide Recorded Usage Records

# Purpose:

Evaluates the timeliness with which Qwest provides recorded daily usage records to CLECs.

### Description:

Measures the average time interval from date of recorded daily usage to date usage records are transmitted or made available to CLECs as applicable.

- BI-1A Measures recorded daily usage for UNEs and Resale and includes industry standard electronically transmitted usage records for feature group switched access, NOTE 1 local measured usage, local message usage, toll usage, and local exchange service components priced on a per-use basis, subject to exclusions specified below.
- BI-1B Measures the percent of recorded daily usage for Jointly provided switched access provided within four days. This includes usage created by the CLEC and Qwest or IXC providing access, usually via 2-way Feature Group X trunk groups for Feature Group A, Feature Group B, Feature Group D, Phone to Phone IP Telephony, 8XX access, and 900 access and their successors or similar Switched Access services.
- BI-1C Provides separate reporting for two elements captured in BI-1A above, as follows:
  - BI-1C-1 Measures recorded daily usage for UNEs and Resale and includes industry standard electronically transmitted usage records for feature group switched access, NOTE subject to exclusions specified below.
  - BI-1C-2 Measures recorded daily usage for UNEs and Resale and includes industry standard electronically transmitted usage records for local measured usage, local message usage, toll usage, and local exchange service components priced on a per-use basis, subject to exclusions specified below.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure:
	BI-1A, BI-1C-1, BI-1C-2: Average Business Days
	BI-1B: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate,	Disaggregation Reporting: State level.
individual CLECs, and Qwest Retail results	

### Formula:

- BI-1A, BI-1C-1, BI-1C-2 (for specified products & records) = ●(Date Record Transmitted or made available - Date Usage Recorded) • (Total number of records)
- BI-1B = [(# of daily usage records for Jointly provided switched access sent within four days) (Total daily usage records for Jointly provided switched access in the report period)] x 100

- Instances where the CLEC requests other than daily usage transmission or availability.

Duplicate records.	
Product Reporting:  UNEs and Resale  Jointly-provided Switched Access	Standards: BI-1A: Parity with Qwest retail. BI-1B: 95% within 4 business days BI-1C-1, BI-1C-2: Diagnostic Comparison with the Qwest Retail results used in standard for BI-1A
Availability: Available	Notes:  1. "Feature group switched access" includes all type 110XXX detail records for Feature

# BI-2 - Invoices Delivered within 10 Days

Purpose:		
Evaluates the timeliness with which Qwest delivers industry standard electronically transmitted bills to		
CLECs, focusing on the percent delivered within ten calendar days.		
Description:		
Measures the percentage of invoices that are delivered within ten days, based on the number of days		
between the bill date and bill delivery.		
• Includes all industry standard electronically transmitted invoices for local exchange services and		
toll, subject to exclusions specified below.	<b>33</b>	
Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent	
Reporting Comparisons: Combined Qwest	Disaggregation Reporting: State level	
Retail/CLEC results (Parity by design)	- 10 dgg. og - 110 m. reporting. o take 10 vo.	
Formula:		
[(Count of Invoices for which Bill Transmission Date	to Bill Date is ten calendar days or less) • (Total	
Number of Invoices)] x 100	to bill bate to tell calcindar days of less) - (Total	
rtaniber et intelede)j x 100		
Exclusions:	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	ROM diskette	
- me manerimies that paper, imaginate topo, e.g. (total, dienotte)		
<ul> <li>Records with missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.</li> </ul>		
Product Reporting: Standard:		
UNEs and Resale	Parity by design.	
• ONES and Nesale	ranty by design.	
Availability:	Notes:	
Available		

# BI-3 – Billing Accuracy – Adjustments for Errors

# Purpose:

Evaluates the accuracy with which Qwest bills CLECs, focusing on the percentage of billed revenue adjusted due to errors.

# Description:

Measures the billed revenue minus amounts adjusted off bills due to errors, as a percentage of total billed revenue.

- Both the billed revenue and amounts adjusted off bills due to error are calculated from bills rendered in the reporting period.
- "Amounts adjusted off bills due to errors" is the sum of all bill adjustments made in the reporting
  period that involve, either in part or in total, adjustment codes related to billing errors. (Each
  adjustment thus qualifying is added to the sum in its entirety.)

adjustment that qualifying is added to the carr in its one of the	
Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLECs, and Qwest Retail results	Disaggregation Reporting: State level.

### Formula:

[●(Total Billed Revenue Billed in Reporting Period - Amounts Adjusted Off Bills Due to Errors) • (Total Billed Revenue billed in Reporting Period)] x 100

- BI-3A UNEs and Resale None
- BI-3B Reciprocal Compensation Minutes of Use Billing adjustments as a result of CLEC-caused errors in return of minutes of use

Product Reporting: BI-3A - UNEs and Resale BI-3B - Reciprocal Compensation Minutes of Use (MOU)	Standards:  • BI-3A – UNEs and Resale: 98%  • BI-3B – Reciprocal Compensation (MOU) – 95%
Availability:  Available	Notes:

# BI-4 - Billing Completeness

# Purpose:

- UNEs and Resale Evaluates the completeness with which Qwest reflects non-recurring and recurring charges associated with completed service orders on the bills.
- Reciprocal Compensation Minutes of Use (MOU) Evaluates the completeness with which Qwest reflects the revenue for Local Minutes of Use associated with CLEC local traffic over Qwest's network on the bills.

# Description:

BI-4A – UNEs and Resale: Measures the percentage of non-recurring and recurring charges associated with completed service orders appear on the correct bill.\*

BI-4B – Reciprocal Compensation (MOU): Measures the percentage of revenue associated with local minutes of use appearing on the correct (current) bill.\*

\* Correct bill = next available bill

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLECs, and Qwest Retail results	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

### Formula:

- BI-4A UNEs and Resale = [●(Count of service orders with non-recurring and recurring charges associated with completed service orders on the bills that are billed on the correct bill total count of service orders with non-recurring and recurring charges associated with completed service orders billed on the bill)] x 100
- BI-4B Reciprocal Compensation MOU = [●(Revenue for Local Minutes of Use billed on the correct\* bill Total revenue for Local Minutes of Use collected during the month)] x 100

Product Reporting:

• UNEs and Resale

• Reciprocal Compensation (MOU)

Availability:

Standards:

BI-4A - UNEs and Resale: Parity with Qwest
Retail bills.

BI-4B - Reciprocal Compensation (MOU): 95%

Notes:

# **Database Updates**

# **DB-1** – Time to Update Databases

# Purpose:

Evaluates the time required for updates to the databases of E911, LIDB, and Directory Builder.

# Description:

- Measures the average time required to update the databases of E911, LIDB, and Directory Builder.
- Includes all database updates as specified under Disaggregation Reporting completed during the reporting period.
- For DB-1A the time to update the E911 database is provided by the third party vendor that performs the update. The elapsed time is captured automatically by the database system. There are no "individual E911 database update records" provided with which to measure the database update process.
- The numerator of DB-1A is calculated by multiplying the vendor-calculated results (Average Minutes in Process Time) by the denominator (Count of records Processed). This method produces a result from the vendor data that is the same as that which would be produced by totalling the update times from individual E911 database update records.

totaling the agreement and the state of the	
Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure:
	E911 Hrs: Mins.
	LIDB & Directory Listings – Seconds
Reporting Comparisons:	Disaggregation Reporting:
DB-1A - E911: Combined results for Qwest Retail	DB-1A: E911 for Qwest Retail and Reseller
and Reseller CLEC Aggregate;	CLEC-State level
DB-1B - LIDB: Combined results for all Qwest	DB-1B: LIDB for Qwest Retail, Reseller CLEC
Retail, Reseller CLEC and Facilities Based CLEC	and Facilities Based CLEC - Multi
updates;	state region-wide level
DB-1C-1 - Listings: Combined results for all	DB-1C-1: Listings for all Provider types including
Provider types including Qwest Retail, Reseller	Qwest Retail, Reseller CLEC, and
CLEC, and Facilities Based CLEC, ILEC and	Facilities Based CLEC, ILEC and
Unknown Provider, Electronically Submitted,	Unknown Provider, Electronically
Electronically Processed updates. NOTE 1	Submitted, Electronically Processed-
Electromically 1 rocessed aparates.	Sub-region applicable to state
	Cub region applicable to state

# Formula:

•[(Date and Time of database update for each database update as specified under Disaggregation Reporting in the reporting period) – (Date and Time of submissions of data for entry into the database for each database update as specified under Disaggregation Reporting in the reporting period)] • Total database updates as specified under Disaggregation Reporting completed in the reporting period

# Exclusion:

· Invalid start/stop dates/times.

# **DB-1** – Time to Update Databases (continued)

Product Reporting: Not applicable (Reported	l by database type)	Standards:  DB-1A-E911: Parity by design  DB-1B-LIDB: Parity by design  DB-1C-1 - Listings: Parity by design	
Availability: Available	CLEC, Facilities-l	Notes:  1. Because they cannot be separated, results for Qwest Retail, Reseller CLEC, Facilities-based CLECs, ILEC and Unknown Provider updates are reported combined within these disaggregations.	

# **DB-2** – Accurate Database Updates

Purpose:		
<del></del>	of database updates comp	pleted without errors in the reporting period.
Description:		
		s completed without errors in the reporting period. der Disaggregation Reporting completed during the
Reporting Period: One	month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparison	s:	Disaggregation Reporting:
DB-2C-1 Listings – Combined results for all		DB-2C-1, Listings for Qwest Retail, Reseller CLEC, and Facilities-Based CLEC Electronically
Qwest Retail, Reseller CLEC and Facilities- Based CLEC Electronically Submitted, Electronically Processed updates		Submitted, Electronically Processed updates: Statewide
reporting period • Total of the reporting period] x 10	database updates as spec	gregation Reporting completed without errors in the ified under Disaggregation Reporting completed in
Exclusions: Invalid start/stop dates/ti	mes.	
Product Reporting: Not applicable (Reported by database type)		Standards: DB-2C-1 – Listings: Parity by design NOTE 1
Availability:	Notes:	LD III OLEO
Available	<ol> <li>Qwest retail and Reseller CLECs are parity by design. Because Facilities-based CLEC Electronically Submitted, Electronically Processed cannot be separated out from Reseller CLECs they are reported combined within this disaggregation.</li> </ol>	

# **Directory Assistance**

# DA-1 - Speed of Answer - Directory Assistance

# Purpose:

Evaluates timeliness of customer access to Qwest's Directory Assistance operators, focusing on how long it takes for calls to be answered.

# Description:

Measures the average time following first ring until a call is first picked up by the Qwest agent/system to answer Directory Assistance calls.

- Includes all calls to Qwest directory assistance during the reporting period.
- Because a system (electronic voice) prompts for city, state, and listing requested before the actual
  operator comes on the line, the first ring is defined as when the voice response unit places the call
  into queue.
- Measurements are taken by sampling calls from the network queue at 10-second intervals. A
  count of calls in the queue is taken for every sampling event (10-second snapshot), and this count
  is multiplied by 10 to get a measurement of waiting intervals.
- Using this method, calls that enter the queue after a sample is taken but exit before the next sample is taken are not counted, i.e., are effectively counted as a zero interval. However, this situation is offset by calls that enter just prior to a sampling time, but exit before the next sampling time, and which are counted as 10 seconds. The call intervals shorter than 10 seconds that are counted as 10 seconds are offset by those calls shorter than 10 seconds that are not counted

counted as 10 seconds are onset by those cans shorter than 10 seconds that are not counted.		
Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Seconds	
Reporting Comparisons: Results for Qwest and all CLECs are combined.	Disaggregation Reporting: Sub-region applicable to state	
Formula:		
●[(Date and Time of Call Answer) – (Date and Time of First Ring)] ● (Total Calls Answered by Center)		
<b>Exclusions:</b> Abandoned Calls are not included in the total number of calls answered by the center.		
Product Reporting: None	Standard: Parity by design	
Availability:	Notes:	
Available		

# **Operator Services**

# OS-1 - Speed of Answer - Operator Services

# Purpose:

Evaluates timeliness of customer access to Qwest's operators, focusing on how long it takes for calls to be answered.

# Description:

Measures the time following first ring until a call is answered by the Qwest agent.

- Includes all calls to Qwest's operator services during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.
- Measurements are taken by sampling calls from the network queue at 10-second intervals. A count of calls in the queue is taken for every sampling event (10-second snapshot), and this count is multiplied by 10 to get a measurement of waiting intervals.
- Using this method, calls that enter the queue after a sample is taken but exit before the next sample is taken are not counted, i.e., are effectively counted as a zero interval. However, this situation is offset by calls that enter just prior to a sampling time, but exit before the next sampling time, and which are counted as 10 seconds. The call intervals shorter than 10 seconds that are counted as 10 seconds are offset by those calls shorter than 10 seconds that are not counted.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Seconds	
Reporting Comparisons: Qwest and all CLECs are aggregated in a single measure.	Disaggregation Reporting: Sub-region applicable to state	
Formula:  ●[(Date and Time of Call Answer) – (Date and Time	e of First Ring)] • (Total Calls Answered by Center)	
Exclusions: Abandoned Calls are not included in	he total number of calls answered by the center.	
Exclusions: Abandoned Calls are not included in a Product Reporting: None	the total number of calls answered by the center.  Standard: Parity by design	

# **Network Performance**

# NI-1 - Trunk Blocking

# Purpose:

Evaluates factors affecting completion of calls from Qwest end offices to CLEC end offices, compared with the completion of calls from Qwest end offices to other Qwest end offices, focusing on average busy-hour blocking percentages in interconnection or interoffice final trunks.

# Description:

Measures the percentage of trunks blocking in interconnection and interoffice final trunks.

 Includes blocking percentages on all direct final and alternate final interconnection and interoffice trunk groups that are in service during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.

Reporting Period: One mo	nth	Unit of Measure: Percent Blockage
Reporting Comparisons:	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.	
CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC, and	Reports the percentage of trunks blocking in interconnection final trunks, reported by:	
Qwest Interoffice trunk	NI-1A Interconnection (LIS) trunks to Qwest tandem offices, with TGSR-	
blocking results.	related exclusions applied as specified below;	
	I .	S trunks to Qwest end offices, with TGSR-related exclusions oplied as specified below;
		S trunks to Qwest tandem offices, without TGSR-related clusions;
		S trunks to other Qwest end offices, without TGSR-related clusions.

### Formula:

{[●(Blockage in Final Trunk Group of Specified Type)x(Number of Circuits in Trunk Group)] ● (Total Number of Final Trunk Circuits in all Final Trunk Groups)} x 100

Explanation: Actual average percentage of trunk blockage is calculated by dividing the equivalent average number of trunk circuits blocking by the total number of trunk circuits in final trunks of the type being measured.

# **Exclusions:**

# For NI-1A and NI-1B only:

- Trunk groups, blocking in excess of one percent in the reporting period, for which:

   A Trunk Group Service Request (TGSR) NOTES 1 & 2 has been issued in the reporting period; or
  - CLECs do not submit, within 20 calendar days of receiving a TGSR:
    - a) Responsive ASRs (or have ASRs pending that are delayed for CLEC reasons NOTE 3):
    - b) Trouble Reports: or
    - c) Notification of traffic re-routing (as described in Note 1 below).

# For NI-1A, NI-1B, NI-1C, and NI-1D:

- Trunk groups, blocking in excess of one percent in the reporting period, for which Qwest can identify, in time to incorporate in the regular reporting of this measurement, the cause as being attributable to:
  - Trunk group out-of-service conditions arising from cable cuts, severe weather, or force majeure circumstances:
  - The CLEC placing trunks in a "busy" condition;
  - Lack of interconnection facilities to fulfill LIS requests for which the CLEC did not provide a timely forecast to Qwest. (This portion of the exclusion is limited to being applied in (a) the month the LIS requests could not be fulfilled, due to lack of facilities, and (b) each month thereafter up to the month following facility availability OR up to five months after the month the LIS requests could not be fulfilled, whichever is sooner NOTE 4); or
  - Isolated incidences of blocking, about which Qwest provides notification to the CLEC, that (a) are not recurring or persistent (affecting the same trunk groups), (b) do not warrant corrective action by CLEC or Qwest, and (c) thus, do not require an actionable TGSR.

#### NI-1 - Trunk Blocking (Continued)

- Trunk groups recently activated that have not been in service for a full "20-high-day, busy hour" review period.
- Toll trunks, non-final trunks, and trunks that are not connected to the public switched network.
- · One-way trunks originating at CLEC end offices.
- Qwest official services trunks, local interoffice operator and directory assistance trunks, and local interoffice 911/E911 trunks.
- · Records with invalid product codes.

Records missing data essential to the calculation of the measurement per the PID.

Product Reporting:	Standards:	
LIS Trunks	Where NI-1A • 1%:	1 %
	Where NI-1A > 1%:	Parity with Qwest Interoffice Trunks to tandems
	Where NI-1B • 1%:	1 %
	Where NI-1B > 1%:	Parity with Qwest Interoffice Trunks to end offices
	NI-1C and NI-1D:	Diagnostic NOTE 5

#### Availability: Available

#### Notes:

- 1. Qwest uses TGSRs to notify CLECs when trunk blocking exceeds standard thresholds or is determined to be persistent. To respond properly to TGSRs, a CLEC must (a) submit within 20 days ASRs to provide necessary trunk augmentations to avoid further blocking, (b) notify Qwest within 20 days that it is initiating a Trouble Report where Qwest traffic routing problems are causing the blocking referenced by the TGSR, or (c) notify Qwest that the CLEC will undertake its own re-routing of traffic within 20 days to alleviate the blocking.
- 2. The TGSR-related exclusion is applied in the month in which the TGSR is issued and in the month in which the above-specified 20-day response period ends. Thus, any trunk group excluded in one month will not be excluded in the next month, unless there is (a) a 20-day period following a TGSR ends in that month, (b) there is another TGSR applicable to the next month for the same trunk group or (c) an exception documented, in lieu of issuing a subsequent TGSR, where the CLEC's response to the previous TGSR indicated that, for its own reasons, it plans to take no action at any time to augment the trunk group.
- CLEC delays are reflected by CLEC-initiated order supplements that move the due date later.
  - a) Qwest-initiated due date delays, including supplements made pursuant to Qwest requests to delay due dates, shall not be counted as CLEC delays in this measurement.
  - b) Qwest-initiated due date changes to earlier dates that the CLEC does not meet shall not be counted as a CLEC delay in this measurement unless the earlier dates were mutually agreed-upon.
  - c) CLEC delays (e.g., "customer not ready" in advance of a due date) that do not contribute to a Qwest-established due date being missed shall not be counted as a CLEC delay in this measurement.
- 4. The limitation on part (3) of this exclusion is intended to bound its applicability to a period of time that treats the unforecasted ASR as if it were, in effect, the first forecast for the facilities needed.
  - a) Given that forecast advance intervals are currently six months, this provision allows the exclusion to apply for no longer than that period of time.
  - b) Nevertheless, this limitation to the exclusion also recognizes that facilities may become available sooner and, if so, reduces the limitation accordingly. In that context, this limitation recognizes that, absent a CLEC forecast, Qwest still retains a responsibility to provide facilities for the ASR, although in a longer timeframe than for ASRs covered by forecasts. NI-1C and NI-1D will be reported for information purposes only, with no standard to be applied.
  - c) This limitation may change depending on the outcome of separate workshops dealing with issues of interconnection forecasting.
- NI-1C and NI-1D will be reported for information purposes only, with no standard to be applied.

#### NP-1 - NXX Code Activation

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the timeliness of Qwest's NXX code activation prior to the LERG effective date or by the "revised" effective date, as set forth herein.

#### Description:

- NP-1A: Measures the percentage of NXX codes activated in the reporting period that are actually loaded and tested prior to the LERG effective date or the "revised" date, subject to exclusions shown below.
- NP-1B: Measures the percentage of NXX codes activated in the reporting period that are delayed beyond the LERG date or "revised" date due to Qwest-caused Interconnection facility delays, subject to exclusions shown below. Included among activations counted as a Qwest delay in this sub-measurement are cases in which "2-6 codes" NOTE 1 associated with the Qwest interconnection facilities are provided late by Qwest to the CLEC.
- Qwest must receive complete and accurate routing information required for code activation, which
  includes but is not limited to "2-6 codes" for all interconnection trunk groups associated with the
  activation no less than 25 days prior to the LERG Due Date or Revised Due Date.
- The "revised" date, for purposes of this measurement, is a CLEC-initiated renegotiation of the activation effective date that is no less than 25 days after Qwest receives complete and accurate routing information required for code activation, which includes but is not limited to "2-6 codes" for all interconnection trunk groups associated with the activation.
- The NXX code activation notice is provided by the LERG (Local Exchange Routing Guide) to Qwest.
- NXX code activation is defined as complete when all translations associated with the new NXX are complete by 11:59 p.m. of the day prior to the date identified in the LERG or the "revised" date (if different than the LERG date).
- The NXX code activation completion process includes testing, including calls to the test number when provided.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate, individual CLEC and Qwest Retail results.	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide.

#### Formula:

- NP-1A = [(Number of NXX codes loaded and tested in the reporting period prior to the LERG effective date or the "revised" date) ◆ (Number of NXX codes loaded and tested in the reporting period)] x 100
- NP-1B = [(Number of NXX codes loaded and tested in the reporting period that were delayed past the LERG effective date or "revised" date affected by Qwest Interconnection Facility Delays) (Number of NXX codes loaded and tested in the reporting period, including NXX codes loaded and tested in the reporting period that were delayed past the LERG effective date or the "revised" date due to Interconnection Facility Delays)] x 100

#### Exclusions:

#### NP-1A:

 NXX code activations completed after the LERG date or "revised" date due to delays in the installation of Qwest provided interconnection facilities associated with the activations. NOTE 2

#### NP-1A and NP-1B:

- NXX codes with LERG dates or "revised" dates resulting in loading intervals shorter than industry standard (currently 45 calendar days).
- NXX codes where QWEST received complete and accurate routing information required for code activations less than 25 days prior to the LERG due date or Revised due date.

## NP-1 – NXX Code Activation (continued)

Product Reporting: None	Standards:	
· -	NP-1A: Parity	
	NP-1B: Diagnostic	
Availability: Available	Notes:  1. "2-6 codes" are industry-standard designators for local interconnection trunk groups, consisting of 2 alpha letters and six numeric digits.  2. Only Qwest-provided interconnection facilities are noted in this exclusion, because delays	
	related to facilities provided by CLECs or others are accounted for by revising the due date.	

#### Collocation

#### **CP-1 – Collocation Completion Interval**

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the timeliness of Qwest's installation of collocation arrangements for CLECs, focusing on the average time to complete such arrangements.

#### Description:

Measures the interval between the Collocation Application Date and Qwest's completion of the collocation installation.

- Includes all collocations of types specified herein that are assigned a <u>Ready for Service (RFS) date</u>
   by Qwest and completed during the reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below.
- Collocation types included are: physical cageless, physical caged, shared physical caged, physicalline sharing, cageless-line sharing, and virtual.
- The Collocation Application Date is the date Qwest receives from the CLEC a complete and valid
  application for collocation. In cases where the CLEC's collocation application is received by Qwest
  on a weekend or holiday, the Collocation Application Date is the next <u>business day</u> following the
  weekend or holiday.
- Major Infrastructure Modifications include conditioning the collocation space, obtaining permits, and installing DC power plant, standby generators, heating, venting or air conditioning equipment.
- Completion of the collocation installation is the date on which the requested collocation arrangement is "Ready For Service" as defined in the Definition of Terms section herein.
- <u>Establishment of RFS Dates</u>: RFS dates are established according to intervals specified in interconnection agreements. Where an interconnection agreement does not specify intervals, or where the CLEC requests. RFS dates are established as follows:
  - Collocation Applications with Timely Quote Acceptance and, for Virtual Collocations, also
    with Timely Equipment Ready for collocation applications where the CLEC accepts the quote
    in seven or fewer calendar days after the quote date and, for virtual collocations, where the CLEC
    provides the equipment to be collocated to Qwest 53 calendar days or less after the Collocation
    Application Date, the RFS date shall be:
    - <u>Forecasted Collocations</u>: 90 calendar days after the Collocation Application Date for collocations for which the CLEC provides a complete forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
    - <u>Unforecasted Collocations</u>: 120 calendar days after the Collocation Application Date for collocations for which the CLEC does not provide a forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
  - Collocation Applications with Late Quote Acceptance and, for Virtual Collocations, also with Timely Equipment Ready for collocation applications where the CLEC accepts the quote in eight or more calendar days after the quote date and, for virtual collocations, where the CLEC provides the equipment to be collocated to Qwest 53 calendar days or less after the Collocation Application Date, the RFS date shall be:
    - <u>Forecasted Collocations</u>: 90 calendar days after the quote acceptance date for collocations for which the CLEC provides a complete forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
    - <u>Unforecasted Collocations</u>: 120 calendar days after the quote acceptance date for collocations for which the CLEC does not provide a forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
  - Virtual Collocation Applications with Timely Quote Acceptance and Late Equipment Ready

     for virtual collocation applications where the CLEC (1) accepts the quote in seven or fewer
     calendar days after the quote date and (2) provides the equipment to be collocated to Qwest
     more than 53 calendar days after the Collocation Application Date, the RFS date shall be:
    - <u>Forecasted Collocations</u>: 45 calendar days after the equipment is provided to Qwest, for collocations for which the CLEC provides a complete forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
    - <u>Unforecasted Collocations</u>: 75 calendar days after the equipment is provided to Qwest, for

#### **CP-1 – Collocation Completion Interval (continued)**

collocations for which the CLEC does not provide a forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.

- Virtual Collocation Applications with Late Quote Acceptance and Late Equipment Ready—for virtual collocation applications where the CLEC (1) accepts the quote in eight or more calendar days after the quote date and (2) provides the equipment to be collocated to Qwest more than 53 calendar days after the Collocation Application Date, the RFS date shall be:
  - <u>Forecasted Collocations</u>: 45 calendar days after the equipment is provided to Qwest, for collocations for which the CLEC provides a complete forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
  - <u>Unforecasted Collocations</u>: 75 calendar days after the equipment is provided to Qwest, for collocations for which the CLEC does not provide a forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
- All Collocations (physical, virtual, forecasted, or unforecasted) requiring Major Infrastructure Modifications: the later of (1) up to 150 calendar days (as specified in the quote) after the Collocation Application Date, or (2) for virtual collocations, 45 days following the date equipment to be collocated is provided to Qwest for collocations in which Major Infrastructure Modifications are required. Qwest will provide to the CLEC, as part of the quotation, the need for, and the duration of, such extended intervals.
- When a CLEC submits six (6) or more Collocation applications in a one-week period in any state, completion intervals will be individually negotiated. These collocation arrangements will be included in CP-1A, -1B, or -1C according to the interval criteria specified below for these measurements.
- Where there is a CLEC-caused delay, the RFS Date is rescheduled
- RFS dates may be extended beyond the above intervals for CLEC reasons, or for reasons beyond Qwest's control, but not for Qwest reasons.
- Where CLECs do not accept the quote within thirty days of the quote date, the application is considered expired.
- CP-1A Measures collocation installations for which the scheduled interval from Collocation Application Date to RFS date is 90 calendar days or less.
- CP-1B Measures collocation installations for which the scheduled interval from Collocation Application Date to RFS date is 91 to 120 calendar days.
- CP-1C Measures collocation installations for which the scheduled interval from Collocation Application Date to RFS date is 121 to 150 calendar days.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Calendar Days
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and individual CLEC results	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide.

Formula: (for CP-1A, CP-1B and CP-1C)

●[(Collocation Completion Date) – (Complete Application Date)] • (Total Number of Collocations Completed in Reporting Period)

#### **CP-1** – Collocation Completion Interval (continued)

#### Exclusions:

- CP-1A: CLEC collocation applications with RFS dates yielding scheduled intervals longer than 90 calendar days from Collocation Application Date to RFS date.
- CP-1B: CLEC collocation applications with RFS dates yielding scheduled intervals shorter than 91 calendar days or longer than 120 calendar days from Collocation Application Date to RFS date.
- CP-1C: CLEC collocation applications with RFS dates yielding scheduled intervals shorter than 121 calendar days or longer than 150 calendar days from Collocation Application Date to RFS date.

Cancelled or expire  Product Reporting: No.		Standards: CP-1A: 90 calendar days CP-1B: 120 calendar days CP-1C: 150 calendar days	
Availability: Available	additional types of or will be included in th collocation (such as considered for either measurements, after collocation types be experience from first		

#### **CP-2 – Collocations Completed within Scheduled Intervals**

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the extent to which Qwest completes collocation arrangements for CLECs within the standard intervals or intervals established in interconnection agreements.

#### **Description:**

Measures the percentage of collocation applications that are completed within standard intervals, including intervals set forth in interconnection agreements.

- Includes all collocations of types specified herein that are assigned a <u>Ready for Service Date RFS date</u> by Qwest and that are completed within the reporting period, including those with CLEC-requested RFS dates longer than the standard interval and those with extended RFS dates negotiated with the CLEC (including supplemented collocation orders that extend the RFS date) subject to exclusions specified below. Collocation types included are: physical cageless, physical caged, shared physical caged, physical-line sharing, cageless-line sharing, and virtual.
- The Collocation Application Date is the date Qwest receives from the CLEC a complete and valid
  application for collocation. In cases where the CLEC's collocation application is received by Qwest on a
  weekend or holiday, the Collocation Application Date is the next <u>business day</u> following the weekend or
  holiday.
- Major Infrastructure Modifications are defined as conditioning the collocation space, obtaining permits, and installing DC power plant, standby generators, heating, venting or air conditioning equipment.
- A collocation arrangement is counted as met under this measurement if its RFS date is met.
- <u>Establishment of RFS Dates</u>: RFS dates are established as follows, except where interconnection
  agreements require different intervals, in which case the intervals specified in the interconnection
  agreements apply:
  - Collocation Applications with Timely Quote Acceptance and, for Virtual Collocations, also with Timely Equipment Ready – for collocation applications where the CLEC accepts the quote in seven or fewer calendar days after the quote date and, for virtual collocations, where the CLEC provides the equipment to be collocated to Qwest 53 calendar days or less after the Collocation Application Date, the RFS date shall be:
    - <u>Forecasted Collocations</u>: 90 calendar days after the Collocation Application Date for physical collocations for which the CLEC provides a complete forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
    - <u>Unforecasted Collocations</u>: 120 calendar days after the Collocation Application Date for physical collocations for which the CLEC does not provide a forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
  - Collocation Applications with Late Quote Acceptance and, for Virtual Collocations, also with Timely Equipment Ready – for collocation applications where the CLEC accepts the quote in eight or more calendar days after the quote date and, for virtual collocations, where the CLEC provides the equipment to be collocated to Qwest 53 calendar days or less after the Collocation Application Date, the RFS date shall be:
    - <u>Forecasted Collocations</u>: 90 calendar days after the quote acceptance date for collocations for which the CLEC provides a complete forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
    - <u>Unforecasted Collocations</u>: 120 calendar days after the quote acceptance date for collocations for which the CLEC does not provide a forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
  - Virtual Collocation Applications with Timely Quote Acceptance and Late Equipment Ready for virtual collocation applications where the CLEC (1) accepts the quote in seven or fewer calendar days after the quote date and (2) provides the equipment to be collocated to Qwest more than 53 calendar days after the Collocation Application Date, the RFS date shall be:
    - Forecasted Collocations: 45 calendar days after the equipment is provided to Qwest, for collocations for which the CLEC provides a complete forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
    - <u>Unforecasted Collocations</u>: 75 calendar days after the equipment is provided to Qwest, for collocations for which the CLEC does not provide a forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
  - Virtual Collocation Applications with Late Quote Acceptance and Late Equipment Ready for

#### CP-2 – Collocations Completed within Scheduled Intervals (continued)

virtual collocation applications where the CLEC (1) accepts the quote in eight or more calendar days after the quote date and (2) provides the equipment to be collocated to Qwest more than 53 calendar days after the Collocation Application Date, the RFS date shall be:

- <u>Forecasted Collocations</u>: 45 calendar days after the equipment is provided to Qwest, for collocations for which the CLEC provides a complete forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
- <u>Unforecasted Collocations</u>: 75 calendar days after the equipment is provided to Qwest, for collocations for which the CLEC does not provide a forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
- All Collocations (physical, virtual, forecasted, or unforecasted) requiring Major Infrastructure Modifications: the later of (1) up to 150 calendar days (as specified in the quote) after the Collocation Application Date, or (2) for virtual collocations, 45 calendar days following the date equipment to be collocated is provided to Qwest for collocations in which Major Infrastructure Modifications are required. Qwest will provide to the CLEC, as part of the quotation, the need for, and the duration of, such extended intervals.
- When a CLEC submits six (6) or more Collocation applications in a one-week period in any state, completion intervals will be individually negotiated. These collocation arrangements will be included in CP-2A, -2B, or -2C according to the criteria specified below for these measurements.
- Where there is a CLEC-caused delay, the RFS Date is rescheduled.
- Where CLECs do not accept the quote within thirty calendar days of the quote date, the application is considered expired.
- **CP-2A** Forecasted Collocations: Measures collocation installations for which CLEC provides a forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
- **CP-2B** Non-Forecasted and Late Forecasted Collocations: Measures collocation installations for which CLEC does not provide a forecast to Qwest 60 or more calendar days in advance of the Collocation Application Date.
- CP-2C All Collocations requiring Major Infrastructure Modifications and Collocations with intervals longer than 120 days: Measures all collocation installations requiring Major Infrastructure Modifications and collocations for which the RFS date is more than 120 calendar days after the Collocation Application Date.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and individual CLEC results	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.
Formula: (for CP-2A, CP-2B and CP-2C)	
·	Total Number of Collocations Completed in the Reporting
Exclusions:	
<ul> <li>RFS dates missed for reasons beyond Qwest's</li> </ul>	control.
Cancelled or expired requests.	
Product Reporting: None	Standards:
	CP-2A & -2B: 90%
	CP-2C: 90%

# CP-2 - Collocations Completed within Scheduled Intervals (continued)

Availability:	Notes:
Available	1. Collocations covered by this measurement are central office related. As additional types of central office collocation are defined and offered, they will be included in this measurement. Non-central office-based types of collocation (such as remote collocation and field connection points) will be considered for either inclusion in this measurement, or in new, separate measurements, after the terms, conditions, and processes for such collocation types become finalized, accepted, mature (i.e., six months of experience from first installations), and ordered in volumes warranting reporting (i.e., consistently more than two per month in any state).

#### CP-3 - Collocation Feasibility Study Interval

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the timeliness of the Qwest sub-process function of providing a collocation feasibility study to the CLEC.

#### Description:

Measures average interval to respond to collocation studies for feasibility of installation.

- Includes feasibility studies, for collocations of types specified herein that are completed in the
  reporting period, subject to exclusions specified below. Collocation types included are: physical
  cageless, physical caged, shared physical caged, physical-line sharing, cageless-line sharing, and
  virtual.
- Interval begins with the Collocation Application Date and ends with the date Qwest completes the Feasibility Study and provides it to the CLEC.
- The Collocation Application Date is the date Qwest receives from the CLEC a complete
  application for collocation. In cases where the CLEC's application for collocation is received by
  Qwest on a weekend or holiday, the Collocation Application Date is the next <u>business day</u>
  following the weekend or holiday.

Reporting Period: One month	Unit of Measure: Calendar Days
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and individual CLEC results	Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.

#### Formula:

•[(Date Feasibility Study provided to CLEC) – (Date Qwest receives CLEC request for Feasibility Study)] • (Total Feasibility Studies Completed in the Reporting Period)

#### Exclusions:

 CLEC-caused delays of, or CLEC requests for feasibility study completions resulting in greater than ten calendar days from Collocation Application Date to scheduled feasibility study completion date.

Product Reporting: No	one Standard: 10 calendar days or less
Availability:	Notes:
Available	1. Collocations covered by this measurement are central office related. As additional types of central office collocation are defined and offered, they will be included in this measurement. Non-central office-based types of collocation (such as remote collocation and field connection points) will be considered for either inclusion in this measurement, or in new, separate measurements, after the terms, conditions, and processes for such collocation types become finalized, accepted, mature (i.e., six months of experience from first installations), and ordered in volumes warranting reporting (i.e., consistently more than two per month in any state).

#### **CP-4 – Collocation Feasibility Study Commitments Met**

#### Purpose:

Evaluates the degree that Qwest completes the sub-process function of providing a collocation feasibility study to the CLEC as committed.

#### Description:

Measures the percentage of collocation feasibility studies for installations that are completed within the Scheduled Interval

- The Scheduled Interval is ten calendar days from the Collocation Application Date or, if
  interconnection agreements call for different intervals, within intervals specified in the agreements,
  or if otherwise delayed by the CLEC, the interval resulting from the delay.
- Includes all feasibility studies for collocations of types specified herein, that are completed in the reporting period. Collocation types included are: physical cageless, physical caged, shared physical caged, physical-line sharing, cageless-line sharing, and virtual.
- Considers the interval from the Collocation Application Date to the date Qwest completes the Feasibility Study and provides it to the CLEC.
- The Collocation Application Date is the date Qwest receives from the CLEC a complete
  application for collocation. In cases where the CLEC's application for collocation is received by
  Qwest on a weekend or holiday, the Collocation Application Date is the next <u>business day</u>
  following the weekend or holiday.
- Subject to superceding terms in the CLEC's interconnection agreement, when a CLEC submits six
   (6) or more Collocation applications in a one-week period in any state, feasibility study intervals
   will be individually negotiated and the resulting intervals used instead of ten calendar days in this
   measurement.

Reporting Period: One month		Unit of Measure	e: Percent
Reporting Comparisons: CLEC aggregate and individual CLEC results		Disaggregation Reporting: Statewide level.	
Formula: [(Total Applicable Collocation Fe applicable Collocation Feasibility			
Exclusions: None			
Product Reporting: None		Standard:	90 percent or more
Availability: Available	Notes:  1. Collocations covered by this measurement are central office related. As additional types of central office collocation are defined and offered, they will be included in this measurement. Non-central office-based types of collocation (such as remote collocation and field connection points) will be considered for either inclusion in this measurement, or in new, separate measurements, after the terms, conditions, and processes for such collocation types become finalized, accepted, mature (i.e., six months of experience from first installations), and ordered in volumes warranting reporting (i.e., consistently more than two per month in any state).		

#### **DEFINITION OF TERMS**

**Application Date (and Time)** – The date (and time) on which Qwest receives from the CLEC a complete and accurate local service request (LSR) or access service request (ASR) or retail order, subject to the following:

- For the following types of requests/orders, the application date (and time) is the start of the next business day:
  - LSRs and ASRs received after 3:00PM MT for Designed Services and Local Number Portability (except non-designed, flow-through LNP).
  - (2) Retail orders received after 3:00 PM local time for Designed Services.
  - (3) LSRs received after 7:00PM MT for POTS Resale (Residence and Business), Non-Design Resale Centrex, non-designed UNE-P, Unbundled Loops, and non-designed, flow-through LNP
  - (4) Retail orders for comparable non-designed services cannot be received after closing time, so the cutoff time is essentially the business office closing time.
- For all types of orders that are received from Friday at 7:00 PM MT through Sunday, or on holidays, and do not flow through, the application date (and time) is the next, non-weekend business day.

Automatic Location Information (ALI) – The feature of E911 that displays at the Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP) the street address of the calling telephone number. This feature requires a data storage and retrieval system for translating telephone numbers to the associated address. ALI may include Emergency Service Number (ESN), street address, room or floor, and names of the enforcement, fire and medical agencies with jurisdictional responsibility for the address. The Management System (E911) database is used to update the Automatic E911 Location Information databases.

Bill Date – The date shown at the top of the bill, representing the date on which Qwest begins to close the bill.

**Blocking** – Condition on a telecommunications network where, due to a maintenance problem or an traffic volumes exceeding trunking capacity in a part of the network, some or all originating or terminating calls cannot reach their final destinations. Depending on the condition and the part of the network affected, the network may make subsequent attempts to complete the call or the call may be completely blocked. If the call is completely blocked, the calling party will have to re-initiate the call attempt.

**Business Day** – Workdays that Qwest is normally open for business. Business Day = Monday through Friday, excluding weekends and Qwest published Holidays including New Year's Day, Memorial Day, July 4<sup>th</sup>, Labor Day, Thanksgiving and Christmas. Individual measurement definitions may modify (typically expanding) this definition as described in the Notes section of the measurement definition.

Cleared Trouble Report – A trouble report for which the trouble has been cleared, meaning the customer is "back in service".

Closed Trouble Report – A trouble report that has been closed out from a maintenance center perspective, meaning the ticket is closed in the trouble reporting system following repair of the trouble.

Code Activation (Opening) – Process by which new NPA/NXXs (area code/prefix) is defined, through software translations to network databases and switches, in telephone networks. Code activation (openings) allow for new groups of telephone numbers (usually in blocks of 10,000) to be made available for assignment to an ILEC's or CLEC's customers, and for calls to those numbers to be passed between carriers.

Common Channel Signaling System 7 (CCSS7) – A network architecture used to for the exchange of signaling information between telecommunications nodes and networks on an out-of-band basis. Information exchanged provides for call set-up and supports services and features such as CLASS and database query and response.

**Common Transport** – Trunk groups between tandem and end office switches that are shared by more than one carrier, often including the traffic of both the ILEC and several CLECs.

Completion – The time in the order process when the service has been provisioned and service is available.

#### **DEFINITION OF TERMS (continued)**

**Completion Notice** – A notification the ILEC provides to the CLEC to inform the CLEC that the requested service order activity is complete.

**Coordinated Customer Conversion --** Orders that have a due date negotiated between the ILEC, the CLEC, and the customer so that work activities can be performed on a coordinated basis under the direction of the receiving carrier.

Customer Requested Due Date – A specific due date requested by the customer which is either shorter or longer than the standard interval or the interval offered by the ILEC.

**Customer Trouble Reports** – A report that the carrier providing the underlying service opens when notified that a customer has a problem with their service. Once resolved, the disposition of the trouble is changed to closed.

**Dedicated Transport** – A network facility reserved to the exclusive use of a single customer, carrier or pair of carriers used to exchange switched or special, local exchange, or exchange access traffic.

Delayed Order - An order which has been completed after the scheduled due date and/or time.

**Directory Assistance Database** – A database that contains subscriber records used to provide live or automated operator-assisted directory assistance. Including 411, 555-1212, NPA-555-1212.

**Directory Listings** – Subscriber information used for DA and/or telephone directory publishing, including name and telephone number, and optionally, the customer's address.

**DS-0** – Digital Service Level 0. Service provided at a digital signal speed commonly at 64 kbps, but occasionally at 56 kbps.

DS-1 – Digital Service Level 1. Service provided at a digital signal speed of 1.544 Mbps.

DS-3 – Digital Service Level 3. Service provided at a digital signal speed of 44.736 Mbps.

**Due Date** – The date provided on the Firm Order Confirmation (FOC) the ILEC sends the CLEC identifying the planned completion date for the order.

**End Office Switch** – A switch from which an end users' exchange services are directly connected and offered.

Final Trunk Groups – Interconnection and interoffice trunk groups that do not overflow traffic to other trunk groups when busy.

**Firm Order Confirmation (FOC)** – Notice the ILEC sends to the CLEC to notify the CLEC that it has received the CLECs service request, created a service order, and assigned it a due date.

Flow-Through –The term used to describe whether a LSR electronically is passed from the OSS interface system to the ILEC legacy system to automatically create a service order. LSRs that do not flow through require manual intervention for the service order to be created in the ILEC legacy system.

**Interval Zone 1/Zone 2** – Interval Zone 1 areas are wire centers for which Qwest specifies shorter standard service intervals than for Interval Zone 2 areas.

Installation - The activity performed to activate a service.

**Installation Troubles** – A trouble, which is identified after service order activity and installation, has completed on a customer's line. It is likely attributable to the service activity (within a defined time period).

**Interconnection Trunks** – A network facility that is used to interconnect two switches generally of different local exchange carriers

**Inward Activity** – Refers to all orders for new or additional lines/circuits. For change order types, additional lines/circuits consist of all C orders with "I" and "T" action coded line/circuit USOCs that represent new or additional lines/circuits, including conversions from retail to CLEC and CLEC to CLEC.

**Jeopardy** – A condition experienced in the service provisioning process which results potentially in the inability of a carrier to meet the committed due date on a service order

**Jeopardy Notice** – The actual notice that the ILEC sends to the CLEC when a jeopardy has been identified.

**Lack of Facilities** – A shortage of cable facilities identified after a due date has been committed to a customer, including the CLEC. The facilities shortage may be identified during the inventory assignment process or during the service installation process, and typically triggers a jeopardy.

**Local Exchange Routing Guide (LERG)** – A Bellcore master file that is used by the telecom industry to identify NPA-NXX routing and homing information, as well as network element and equipment designations. The file also includes scheduled network changes associated with activity within the North American Numbering Plan (NANP).

**Local Exchange Traffic** – Traffic originated on the network of a LEC in a local calling area that terminates to another LEC in a local calling area.

#### **DEFINITION OF TERMS (continued)**

Local Number Portability (formerly defined under Permanent Number Portability and also known as – Long Term Number Portability) – A network technology which allows end user customers to retain their telephone number when moving their service between local service providers. This technology does not employ remote call forwarding, but actually allows the customer's telephone number to be moved and redefined in the network of the new service provider. The activity to move the telephone number is called "porting."

**Local Service Request (LSR)** – Transaction sent from the CLEC to the ILEC to order services or to request a change(s) be made to existing services.

MSA/Non-MSA – Metropolitan Statistical Area is a government defined geographic area with a population of 50,000 or greater. Non-Metropolitan Statistical Area is a government defined geographic area with population of less than 50,000. Qwest depicts MSA Non-MSA based on NPA NXX. Where a wire center is predominantly within an MSA, all lines are counted within the MSA.

**Mechanized Bill** – A bill that is delivered via electronic transmission.

**NXX**, **NXX** Code or Central Office Code – The three digit switch entity indicator that is defined by the "D", "E", and "F" digits of a 10-digit telephone number within the NANP. Each NXX Code contains 10,000 station numbers.

**Plain Old Telephone Service (POTS)** – Refers to basic 2-wire, non-complex analog residential and business services. Can include feature capabilities (e.g., CLASS features).

**Projects** – Service requests that exceed the line size and/or level of complexity which would allow for the use of standard ordering and provisioning processes. Generally, due dates for projects are negotiated, coordination of service installations/changes is required and automated provisioning may not be practical.

**Query Types** – Pre-ordering information that is available to a CLEC that is categorized according to standards issued by OBF and/or the FCC.

**Ready For Service (RFS)** – The status achieved in the installation of a collocation arrangement when all "operational" work has been completed. Operational work consists of the following as applicable to the particular type of collocation:

- Cage enclosure complete;
- DC power is active (including fuses available, BDFB [Battery Distribution Fuse Board] in place, and cables between the CLEC and power terminated);
- · Primary AC outlet in place;
- Cable racking and circuit terminations are complete (e.g. fiber jumpers placed between the Outside Plant Fiber Distribution Panel and the Central Office Fiber Distribution Panel serving the CLEC). and
- The following items complete, subject to the CLEC having made required payments to Qwest (e.g., final payment): (If the required CLEC payments have not been made, the following items are not required for RFS):
  - Key turnover made available to CLEC.
  - APOT/CFA complete, as defined/required in the CLEC's interconnection agreement and
  - Basic telephone service and other services and facilities complete, if ordered by CLEC in time to be provided on the scheduled RFS date (per Qwest's published standard installation intervals for such telephone service).

**Ready for Service Date (RFS date)** – The due date assigned to a collocation order (typically determined by regulatory rulings, contract terms, or negotiations with CLEC) to indicate when collocation installation is scheduled to be ready for service, as defined above.

**Reject** – A status that can occur to a CLEC submitted local service request (LSR) when it does not meet certain criteria. There are two types of rejects: (1) syntax, which occur if required fields are not included in the LSR; and (2) content, which occur if invalid data is provided in a field. A rejected service request must be corrected and re-submitted before provisioning can begin.

**Repeat Report** – Any trouble report that is a second (or greater) report on the same telephone number/circuit ID and at the same premises address within 30 days. The original report can be any category, including excluded reports, and can carry any disposition code.

**Service Group Type** – The designation used to identify a category of similar services, .e.g., UNE loops.

**Service Order** – The work order created and distributed in ILECs systems and to ILEC work groups in response to a complete, valid local service request.

#### **DEFINITION OF TERMS (continued)**

**Service Order Type** – The designation used to identify the major types of provisioning activities associated with a local service request.

Standard Interval – The interval that the ILEC publishes as a guideline for establishing due dates for provisioning a service request. Typically, due dates will not be assigned with intervals shorter than the standard. These intervals are specified by service type and type of service modification requested. ILECs publish these standard intervals in documents used by their own service representatives as well as ordering instructions provided to CLECs in the Qwest Standard Interval Guidelines.

Subsequent Reports – A trouble report that is taken in relation to a previously-reported trouble prior to the date and time the initial report has a status of "closed."

**Tandem Switch** – Switch used to connect and switch trunk circuits between and among Central Office switches.

**Time to Restore** – The time interval from the receipt, by the ILEC, of a trouble report on a customer's service to the time service is fully restored to the customer.

**Unbundled Network Element – Platform (UNE-P)** – Combinations of network elements, including both new and conversions, involving POTS (i.e., basic services providing dial tone).

**Unbundled Loop -** The Unbundled Loop is a transmission path between a Qwest Central Office Distribution Frame, or equivalent, and the Loop Demarcation Point at an end user premises. Loop Demarcation Point is defined as the point where Qwest owned or controlled facilities cease, and CLEC, end user, owner or landlord ownership of facilities begins.

**Usage Data** – Data generated in network nodes to identify switched call data on a detailed or summarized basis. Usage data is used to create customer invoices for the calls.

# **GLOSSARY OF ACRONYMS**

ACRONYM	DESCRIPTION
ACD	Automatic Call Distributor
ADSL	Asymmetric Digital Subscriber Line
ALI	Automatic Line Information (for 911/E911 systems)
ASR	Service Request (processed via Exact system)
BRI	Basic Rate Interface (type of ISDN service)
CABS	Carrier Access Billing System
CKT	Circuit
CLEC	Competitive Local Exchange Carrier
CO	Central Office
CPE	Customer Premises Equipment
CRIS	Customer Record Information System
CSR	Customer Service Record
DA	Directory Assistance
DB	Decibel
DB	Database
DS0	Digital Service 0
DS1	Digital Service 1
DS3	Digital Service 3
E911 MS	E911 Management System
EAS	Extended Area Service
EB-TA	Electronic Bonding – Trouble Administration
EDI	Electronic Data Interchange
EELS	Enhanced Extended Loops
ES	Emergency Services (for 911/E911)
FOC	Firm Order Confirmation
GUI	Graphical User Interface
HDSL	High-Bit-Rate Digital Subscriber Line
HICAP	High Capacity Digital Service
IEC	Interexchange Carrier
ILEC	Incumbent Local Exchange Carrier
INP	Interim Number Portability
IOF	Interoffice Facilities (refers to trunk facilities located between
	Qwest central offices)
ISDN	Integrated Services Digital Network
IMA	Interconnect Mediated Access
LATA	Local Access Transport Area
LERG	Local Exchange Routing Guide
LIDB	Line Identification Database
LIS	Local Interconnection Service Trunks
LNP	Long Term Number Portability
LSR	Local Service Request
N, T, C	Service Order Types N (new), T (to or transfer), C
	(change)
NANP	North American Numbering Plan
NDM	Network Data Mover
NPAC	Number Portability Administration Center
NXX	Telephone number prefix
OBF	Ordering and Billing Forum
OOS	Out of service (type of trouble condition)
OSS	Operations Support Systems

### **GLOSSARY OF ACRONYMS (continued)**

ACRONYM	DESCRIPTION
PBX	Private Branch Exchange
PON	Purchase Order Number
POTS	Plain Old Telephone Service
PRI	Primary Rate Interface (type of ISDN service)
RFS	Ready for Service (refers to collocation installations)
SIA	SAAFE (Strategic Application Architecture Framework and Environment) Information Access
SOP	Service Order Processor
SOT	Service Order Type
SS7	Signaling System 7
STP	Signaling Transfer Point
TN	Telephone Number
UDIT	Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport
UNE	Unbundled Network Element
UNE-P	Unbundled Network Element – Platform
VRU	Voice Response Unit
WFA	Work Force Administration
XDSL	(x) Digital Subscriber Line. (The "x" prefix refers to DSL generically. An "x" replaced by an "A" refers to Asymmetric DSL, and by an "H" refers to High-bit-rate DSL.)

#### **APPENDIX A**

#### PO-20 Feature Detail Fields

#### **Feature Detail**

#### Resale and UNE-P (POTS and Centrex 21):

#### **CFN**

Validate the call forwarding TN

#### **CFNE**

Validate the call forwarding TN

#### **CFND**

Validate the call forwarding TN

#### RCYC

FID associated with a call forwarding don't answer USOC that determines how many rings before the call forwards to the TN provided with the CFN or CFND FIDs.

#### HLN (HLA Hot Line)

FID associated with the USOC HLA (which is on our USOC list to validate.) The Hot Line feature call forwards automatically to a pre-programmed number. This TN is provided following the HLN FID. The data provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR will be validated against the HLN FID on the service order to determine whether the FID is present and the TN provided on the LSR with the FID is correct on the service order.

#### LINK (HME CALL FORWARDING TO CELLULAR)

FID associated with the USOC HME (which is on our USOC list to validate.) The HME feature call forwards a call from the landline telephone number to a cellular telephone number. The LINK FID, along with the PCS telephone number provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR, will be validated against the LINK FID on the service order to determine whether the FID is present and the telephone number provided on the LSR matches the telephone number on the service order.

#### DES on DID MBB

If the CLEC requests a DID voice mailbox the DID number will follow the FID DES on the LSR in the Feature Detail section and on the service order. The DES FID along with the DID telephone number provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR will be validated against the DES FID on the service order to determine whether the FID is present and the DID telephone number provided on the matches the telephone number on the service order.

#### TN on Custom Ring USOC (RGG1A etc.)

We currently have 9 custom ring USOCs on our PO-20 USOC list. Along with the custom ring USOC is the TN FID. The TN FID along with the custom ring telephone number provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR will be validated against the TN FID on the service order to determine whether the FID is present and the custom ring telephone provided on the LSR with the FID is correct on the service order. (The validation would only apply if the USOC and FID were present in the Feature Detail section of the LSR.)

#### CAS (If provided on LSR for SEA)

Call Screening Code Assignment is a FID associated with the selective class of call feature (which is on our USOC list to validate.) Along with the CAS FID is a two-digit number that indicates what type of screening is being requested. The CAS FID along with a two-digit number is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the two-digit number matches the two-digit number provided on the LSR.

#### WW (if provided on LSR for TFM)

Working With is a FID associated with the transfer mailbox feature (which is on our USOC list to validate.) Along with the WW FID is a ten-digit number that indicates where the voice mailbox is located. The WW FID along with the ten-digit number is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the ten-digit number matches the ten-digit number provided on the LSR.

#### MBOA (if provided on LSR for VFN)

Mailbox out-dial notification is a FID associated with the message notification feature (which is on our USOC list to validate.) Along with the MBOA FID is a two-digit alphanumeric combination that indicates where the notification will be sent (i.e., identifies pager type.) The MBOA FID along with the two-digit alphanumeric combination is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the two-digit alphanumeric matches the two-digit alphanumeric provided on the LSR.

#### DES on VGT (if provided on LSR)

Description is a FID associated with the scheduled greeting feature (which is on our USOC list to validate.) Along with the DES FID is a ten-digit telephone number that reflects the DID mailbox number. The DES FID along with the ten-digit telephone number is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the ten-digit telephone number matches the ten-digit telephone number provided on the LSR.

#### WLT (WLS Warm Line)

Warm line timeout is a FID associated with the warm line feature. Along with the WLT FID is a one or two numeric value that indicates the number of seconds that must elapse before the DMS-100 switch sets up the connection for a warm line service number. The WLT FID along with the one or two numeric value is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the one or two numeric value matches the one or two numeric value provided on the LSR.

FIDs associated with WFA (800 service line feature which is on our USOC list to validate):

#### SIT (if provided on LSR for WFA)

Special identifying telephone number is a FID associated with the 800 service line feature. Along with the SIT FID is a ten-digit telephone number that reflects the 800, 888, 877, or 866 service line feature. The SIT FID along with the ten-digit telephone number is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the ten-digit telephone number matches the ten-digit telephone number provided on the LSR.

#### SIS (if provided on LSR for WFA)

Special Identifying Telephone Number Supplemental is a FID associated with the 800 service line feature. The SIS FID along with a one-digit number is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the one-digit number matches the one-digit number provided on the LSR.

#### ELN (if provided on LSR for WFA)

800 Service listed name is a FID associated with the 800 service line feature. Along with the ELN FID is a listed name, which follows the format of a business name. The ELN FID along with the name is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the name matches the name provided on the LSR.

#### ELA (if provided on LSR for WFA)

800 listed address is a FID associated with the 800 service line feature. Along with the ELA FID is an address, which follows the format of a listed address plus LATA, State, and ZIP code. The ELA FID along with the address is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the address matches the address provided on the LSR.

#### AOS (if provided on LSR for WFA)

Area of service is a FID associated with the 800 service line feature. Along with the AOS FID are one to two alphanumeric characters and three numeric characters which represents LATA and AC of the address. The AOS FID along with the additional characters are provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the additional characters match the additional characters provided on the LSR.

#### ALC (if provided on LSR for WFA)

IntraLATA carrier is a FID associated with the 800 service line feature. It indicates the IntraLATA carrier for the 800 service. Along with the ALC FID is the three-digit code (OTC) for the IntraLATA carrier. The ALC FID along with the three-digit code is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the three-digit code matches the three-digit code provided on the LSR.

#### Resale and UNE-P Centrex 21

FIDs associated with SO3, SO5, SFB, C2TAX (Electronic Business Set USOCs which are on our USOC list to validate):

#### KEY (If provided on LSR for Electronic Business Set EBS USOCs)

Key Designation (KEY number) is a FID associated with the Electronic Business Set feature. Along with the KEY FID is a numeric value that indicates the key designated for different features or lines on the EBS. The KEY FID along with the numeric value is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the numeric value matches the numeric value provided on the LSR.

#### MADN (If provided on LSR for Electronic Business Set EBS USOCs)

Multiple Appearance Directory Number Call Arrangement is a FID associated with the Electronic Business Set feature. Along with the MADN FID is a set of alpha values that indicate the type, appearance and ring status desired for different features or lines on the EBS. The KEY FID along with the alpha values is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the alpha values match the alpha values provided on the LSR.

#### ROL (If provided on LSR for Electronic Business Set EBS USOCs)

Ring On Line is a FID associated with the Electronic Business Set feature. Along with the ROL FID is an alpha value that indicates if the line will ring (Y or N). The ROL FID along with the alpha value is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the alpha value matches the alpha value provided on the LSR.

#### TTYD (If provided on LSR for C2TAX)

Terminal Type is a FID associated with the adjunct module feature. Along with the TTYD FID is a 4 character alpha value based on customer equipment. The TTYD FID along with the 4 character alpha value is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the 4 character alpha value matches the 4 character alpha value provided on the LSR.

#### FIDs associated with E3PPK (CALL PICK-UP feature which is on our USOC list to validate):

#### CPG (If provided on LSR for E3PPK)

Call Pickup Group is a FID associated with the CALL PICK-UP feature. Along with the CPG FID is a 1-3 digit numeric value that identifies the call pickup group. The CPG FID along with the 1-3 digit numeric value is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the 1-3 digit numeric value matches the 1-3 digit numeric value provided on the LSR.

#### CPUO (If provided on LSR for E3PPK)

Call Pickup-Originating is a FID associated with the CALL PICK-UP feature. Along with the CPUO FID is an alphanumeric value that identifies the call pickup group. The CPUO FID along with the alphanumeric value is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the alphanumeric value matches alphanumeric value provided on the LSR.

#### CPUT (If provided on LSR for E3PPK)

Call Pickup-Terminating is a FID associated with the CALL PICK-UP feature. Along with the CPUT FID is an alphanumeric value that identifies the call pickup group. The CPUT FID along with the alphanumeric value is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the alphanumeric value matches alphanumeric value provided on the LSR.

FIDs associated with GVJ, EZJ, GVZ, GV2, EVH, GVV (Speed Call feature USOCs that are on our USOC list to validate):

#### SCG (If provided on LSR for Speed call USOCs)

Speed Call Group is a FID associated with the Speed call feature. Along with the SCG FID is a 7 digit numeric value that identifies the controller of the group. The SCG FID along with the 7 digit numeric value is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the 7 digit numeric value matches 7 digit numeric value provided on the LSR.

#### CSL (If provided on LSR for Speed call USOCs)

Change Speed Calling Group List is a FID associated with the Speed call feature. Along with the CSL FID is a 2 digit numeric value that identifies the size of the group list. The SCG FID along with the 7 digit numeric value is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the 2 digit numeric value matches 2 digit numeric value provided on the LSR.

#### SCF (If provided on LSR for Speed call USOCs)

Speed Calling Feature Name is a FID associated with the Speed call feature. Along with the SCF FID is an alphanumeric value that identifies the controller of the shared list. The SCF FID along with the alphanumeric value is provided in the Feature Detail section on the LSR. The PO-20 review will validate that the FID is floated on the service order behind the feature USOC and that the alphanumeric value matches alphanumeric value provided on the LSR.

## **EXHIBIT C**

See Qwest's Wholesale web-site for the Service Interval Guide.

Date General Information Provided by Qwest:
General Agreement :
BAN Number(must be assigned before processing):

# REVISED QWEST RIGHT OF WAY, POLE ATTACHMENT, INNERDUCT OCCUPANCY GENERAL INFORMATION: EFFECTIVE 6/29/01

- PURPOSE. The purpose of this General Information document is to share information and provide or deny permission to attach and maintain CLEC's facilities ("Facilities") to Qwest Corporation's ("Qwest") Poles, to place Facilities on or within Qwest's Innerduct (collectively "Poles/Innerduct") and to obtain access to Qwest's private right of way ("ROW"), to the extent Qwest has the right to grant such access. This General Information is necessary to determine if Qwest can meet the needs of the CLEC's request but does not guarantee that physical space or access is currently available. Permission will be granted on a first-come, first-serve basis on the terms and conditions set forth in the appropriate agreement pertaining to "Poles/Innerduct".
- 2 PROCESS. The Qwest process is designed to provide the CLEC the information so as to assist CLEC and Qwest to make Poles, Innerduct and ROW decisions in a cost-efficient manner. The Process has these distinct steps:
  - 2.1 <u>Inquiry Review Attachment 1.A (Database Search)</u>. The CLEC is requested to review this document and return Attachment 1.A along with two copies of a map and the nonrefundable Inquiry Fee, calculated in accordance with Attachment 1.A hereto. These fees are intended to cover Qwest's expenses associated with performing an internal record (database) review, preparing a cost estimate for the required field survey, setting up an account, and determining time frames for completion of each task to meet the CLEC's Request. Be sure a BAN number is assigned by the Qwest Service Support Representative for each request before sending an Attachment 1.A. To request a BAN number send an email requesting one to: wholesale.servicessupportteam@qwest.com. Include your name, company, phone number, email address, city and state of our inquiry. A BAN number will be assigned to your inquiry and will be emailed to you along with other materials.

As indicated on Attachment 1.A, a copy of the signed Attachment and maps of the desired route must be emailed to wholesale.servicessupportteam@qwest.com while the fee must be sent to the Qwest CLEC Joint Use Manager with the original signed Attachment 1.A. The map should clearly show street names and highways along the entire route, and specific locations of entry and exit of the ROW/duct/pole system. Area Maps should be legible and identify all significant geographic characteristics including, but not limited to, the following: Qwest central offices, streets, cities, states, lakes, rivers, mountains, etc. Qwest reserves the right to reject illegible or incomplete maps. If CLEC wishes to terminate at a particular manhole (such as a POI) it must be indicated on the maps. For ROW: Section, Range and Township, to the ¼ section must also be provided.

Qwest will complete the Inquiry review and prepare and return a Poles/Innerduct Verification/ROW Access Agreement Preparation Costs Quotation (Attachment 1.B) to the CLEC generally within ten (10) days or the applicable federal or state law, rule or regulation that governs this Agreement in the state in which Innerduct attachment is requested. In the case of poles, Qwest will assign a Field Engineer and provide his/her name and phone number to the CLEC. The Field Engineer will check the local database and be available for a joint verification with the CLEC. The Poles/Innerduct Verification/ROW Access Agreement Preparation Costs Quotation will be valid for thirty (30) calendar days from the date of quotation. The Inquiry step results only in the location and mapping of Qwest facilities and does not indicate whether space is available. This information is provided with Attachment 1.B.

In the case of ROW, Qwest will prepare and return a ROW information matrix and a copy of agreements listed in the ROW Matrix, within ten (10) days. The ROW Matrix will identify (a) the owner of the ROW as reflected in Qwest's records, and (b) the nature of each ROW (i.e., publicly recorded and non-recorded). The ROW information matrix will also indicate whether or not Qwest has a copy of the ROW agreement in its possession. Qwest makes no representations or warranties regarding the accuracy of its records, and CLEC acknowledges that, to the extent that real property rights run with the land, the original granting party may not be the current owner of the property.

In all instances, CLEC will use agreements only for the following purposes: (a) to determine whether Qwest has ownership or control over duct, conduits, or rights-of-way within the property described in the agreement and the scope of such ownership or control; (b) to determine the ownership of wire within the property described in the agreement; (c) to determine the Demarcation Point between Qwest facilities and the Owner's facilities in the property described in the agreement; (d) to determine the extent of the property interest of the third-pary owner, including any provisions that establish the legal description of any property interest of a third-party owner, including any metes and bounds of the property; (e) to determine the term of the agreement; and (f) to determine the parties to the agreement. CLEC further agrees that CLEC shall not disclose the contents, terms, or conditions of any agreement provided pursuant to Section 10.8.2.27 to any CLEC agents or employees engaged in sales or marketing efforts on behalf of CLEC. These limitations shall not apply if CLEC executes the Access Agreement set forth in Attachment 4 to Exhibit D of this Agreement. Qwest shall redact all dollar figures from copies of agreements that have not been publicly recorded that Qwest provides to CLEC and shall require that the MTE owner or operator make similar redactions prior to disclosure of the agreement

In the case of MDUs, Qwest will prepare and return an MDU information matrix, within ten (10) days, which will identify (a) the owner of the MDU as reflected in Qwest's records, and (b) whether or not Qwest has a copy of the agreement between Qwest and the owner of a specific multi-dwelling unit that grants Qwest access to the multi-dwelling unit in its possession. Qwest makes no representations or warranties regarding the accuracy of its records, and CLEC acknowledges that the original landowner may not be the current owner of the property. Qwest will redact all dollar figures from copies of agreements listed in the Matrices.

If there is no other effective agreement (*i.e.*, an Interconnection Agreement) between CLEC and Qwest concerning access to Poles, Ducts and ROW, then Attachment 3 must be executed by both parties in order to start the Inquiry Review and in order for CLEC to obtain access to Poles, Ducts and/or ROW.

Attachment 1.B (Verification) & Attachment 4 (Access Agreement Preparation). With respect to Poles and Innerduct, upon review and acceptance of signed Attachment 1.B and payment of the estimated verification costs by the CLEC, Qwest will conduct facilities verification and provide the requested information which may or may not include the following: a review of public and/or internal Qwest right-of-ways records for restrictions, identification of additional rights-of-way required; a field survey and site investigation of the Innerduct, including the preparation of distances and drawings, to determine availability on existing Innerduct; identification of any make-ready costs required to be paid by the CLEC, if applicable, prior to installing its facilities. In the case of Poles, Attachment 1.B orders the field verification which may be done jointly. A copy of the signed Attachment 1.B should be emailed to wholesale.servicessupportteam@qwest.com while the appropriate fees should be sent to the Qwest-CLEC Joint Use Manager with the original signed Attachment 1.B. Upon completion of the verification, Attachment 2 will be sent to the CLEC by Qwest.

With respect to ROW, upon review and acceptance of signed Attachment 1.B and payment of the ROW conveyance consideration, Qwest will deliver to the CLEC an executed and acknowledged Access Agreement to the CLEC in the form attached hereto as Attachment 4 (the "Access Agreement"). In the event that the ROW in question was created by a publicly recorded document and Qwest has a copy of such document in its files, a copy of the Right-of-Way Agreement, as defined in the Access Agreement, will be attached to the Access Agreement and provided to the CLEC at the time of delivery of the Access Agreement. If the ROW was created by a document that is not publicly recorded, or if Qwest does not have a copy of the Right-of-Way Agreement in its possession, the Access Agreement will not have a copy of the Right-of-Way Agreement attached.

Although Qwest will provide the identity of the original grantor of the ROW, as reflected in Qwest's records, the CLEC is responsible for determining the current owner of the property and obtaining the proper signature and acknowledgement to the Access Agreement. If the ROW was created by a publicly recorded document, the CLEC must record the Access Agreement (with the Right-of-Way Agreement attached) in the real property records of the county in which the property is located. If the ROW was created by a grant or agreement that is not publicly recorded, CLEC must provide Qwest with a copy of the properly executed and acknowledged Access Agreement.

Qwest is required to respond to each Attachment 1.B. submitted by CLEC within 35 days of receiving the Attachment 1.B. If access is not granted within 35 days of the submission of the Attachment 1.B, Qwest will confirm the denial in writing by the 35th day.

2.3 Poles/Duct Order Attachment 2 (Access). In the case of Poles and Innerduct, upon completion of the inquiry and verification work described in Section 2.2 above, Qwest will provide the CLEC a Poles/Innerduct Order (Attachment 2) containing annual recurring charges, estimated Make-ready costs. Upon receipt of the executed Attachment 2 Order form from the CLEC and applicable payment for the Make-Ready Fees identified, Qwest will assign the CLEC's requested space; Qwest will also commence the Make-ready work within 30 days following payment of the Make-Ready Fees. Qwest will notify CLEC when Poles/Innerduct are ready for attachment or placement of Facilities. A copy of the signed Attachment 2 form should be emailed to <a href="wholesale.servicessupportteam@qwest.com">wholesale.servicessupportteam@qwest.com</a> while the payment should go to the Joint Use Manager along with the original signed Attachment 2.

NOTE: Make-ready work performed by Qwest concerns labor only. For Poles it involves rearrangement to accommodate the new attachment. For Innerduct, it involves placing the standard three innerducts in the conduit to accommodate fiber cable where spare conduit exists. Segments without conduit space are considered "blocked". Qwest will consider repair or clearing damaged facilities, but may not construct new facilities as part of Make-ready work.

Construction work to place conduit or replace poles may be required where facilities are blocked. The CLEC may contract separately with a Qwest-approved contractor to complete the construction provided a Qwest inspector inspects the work during and after construction. If other parties benefit from construction, the costs may be divided among the beneficiaries. Construction costs are <u>not</u> included in Attachment 2. The CLEC is not encouraged to sign the Poles/Innerduct Order (Attachment 2) until provisions have been made for construction.

2.4 <u>Provision of ROW/Poles/Innerduct.</u> Qwest agrees to issue to CLEC for any lawful telecommunications purpose, a nonexclusive, revocable Order authorizing CLEC to install, maintain, rearrange, transfer, and remove at its sole expense its Facilities on Poles/Innerduct to the extent owned or controlled by Qwest. Qwest provides access to Poles/Innerduct/ROW in accordance with the applicable federal, state, or local law, rule, or regulation, incorporated herein by this reference, and said body of law, which governs this Agreement in the state in which

Poles/Innerduct is provided. Any and all rights granted to CLEC shall be subject to and subordinate to any future federal, state, and/or local requirements. Nothing in this General Information shall be construed to require or compel Qwest to construct, install, modify, or place any Poles/Innerduct or other facility for use by the CLEC.

The costs included in the Poles/Innerduct Verification Fee are used to cover the costs incurred by Qwest in determining if Poles/Innerduct space is available to meet the CLEC's request; however, the CLEC must agree and will be responsible for payment of the actual costs incurred if such costs exceed the estimate. If the actual costs are less than the estimate, an appropriate credit can be provided upon request. If Qwest denies access, Qwest shall do so in writing, specifying the reasons for denial within 45 days of the initial inquiry.

Likewise, the fees included in the ROW processing costs quotation are used to cover the costs incurred by Qwest in searching its databases and preparing the Access Agreement. In the event that complications arise with respect to preparing the Access Agreement or any other aspect of conveying access to Qwest's ROW, the CLEC agrees to be responsible for payment of the actual costs incurred if such costs exceed the standard fees; actual costs shall include, without limitation, personnel time, including attorney time.

#### 3. **DISPUTE RESOLUTION**

- 3.1. Other than those claims over which a federal or state regulatory agency has exclusive jurisdiction, all claims, regardless of legal theory, whenever brought and whether between the parties or between one of the parties to this Agreement and the employees, agents or affiliated businesses of the other party, shall be resolved by arbitration. A single arbitrator engaged in the practice of law and knowledgeable about telecommunications law shall conduct the arbitration in accordance with the then current rules of the American Arbitration Association ("AAA") unless otherwise provided herein. The arbitrator shall be selected in accordance with AAA procedures from a list of qualified people maintained by AAA. The arbitration shall be conducted in the regional AAA office closest to where the claim arose.
- 3.2. All expedited procedures prescribed by the AAA shall apply. The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding and judgment may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof.
- 3.3. Other than the determination of those claims over which a regulatory agency has exclusive jurisdiction, federal law (including the provisions of the Federal Arbitration Act, 9 U.S.C. Sections 1-16) shall govern and control with respect to any issue relating to the validity of this Agreement to arbitrate and the arbitrability of the claims.
- 3.4. If any party files a judicial or administrative action asserting claims subject to arbitration, and another party successfully stays such action and/or compels arbitration of such claims, the party filing the action shall pay the other party's costs and expenses incurred in seeking such stay or compelling arbitration, including reasonable attorney's fees.

# ATTACHMENT 1. A Poles/Innerduct/ or ROW Inquiry Preparation Fee General Agreement \_\_\_\_\_\_\_

BAN Number (	one for each route must be assigned before pr	ocessing):
Date Submitted:	Date Replied to CLEC:	
CLEC Name		
Billing Address:		
Phone Number:	e-mail address:	<u> </u>
State and city of inquiry:		
Poles/Innerduct Permit E	Oatabase Search Costs Quotation	
(One Mile Minimum)	Costs Est. Miles	<u>Total</u>
1. Pole Inquiry Fee	(see attached pricing chart) X	= \$
2. Innerduct Inquiry Fee	(see attached pricing chart) X	= \$
3. ROW Records Inquiry	(see attached pricing chart) X	·= \$
4. Estimated Interval for Co	ompletion of Items 1, 2 or 3: 10	Days
5. Additional requirements		<del>-</del> -

This Inquiry will result in (a) forPoles and Innerduct: a drawing of the duct or innerduct structure fitting the requested route, if available, and a quote of the charges for field verification, and/or (b) in the case of ROW, a ROW identification matrix, a quote of the charges for preparation of and consideration for, the necessary Access Agreements, and copies of ROW documents in Qwest's Possession. (c) For Poles, the name and telephone number of the Field Engineer are provided so that the CLEC may contact the Qwest Field engineer and discuss attachment plans. If a field verification of poles is required, Attachment 1.B must be completed and the appropriate charges paid. Innerduct verification is always needed.

By signing below and providing payment of the Estimated Costs identified above, the CLEC desires Qwest to proceed with the processing of its database/records search and acknowledges receipt of this General Information, including the General Terms and Conditions under which Qwest offers such Poles/Innerduct. Quotes expire in 30 days.

	Qwest Corporation
Signature	Signature
Name Typed or Printed	Name Typed or Printed
Title	Title
Date	Date

This signed form (original) must be sent with a check for the Inquiry amount (to "Qwest") to:

Manager, Qwest Joint Use, 6912 S Quentin, Suite 101, Englewood, CO 80112 303-784-0387

A copy of this form must be sent with two acceptably-detailed maps showing the requested route to:

Qwest Service Representative at: <a href="wholesale.servicessupportteam@qwest.com">wholesale.servicessupportteam@qwest.com</a>. Put "Agree" on signature line.

#### **ATTACHMENT 1.B**

Poles/Innerduct Verification/ROV	V Access Agreement	BAN Number	ment :: sts Quotation		
Date Nonrefundable Received:	Date Replied	to CLEC:			
**NOTE: THIS ATTACHMENT WILL BE ( SIGNATURE AFTER THE DATABASE INC			TO THE CLEC FOR		
	Estimated Costs	Number	Total Charge		
1. Pole Field Verification Fee (10 pole minir	mum)		\$		
2. Innerduct Field Verification Fee			\$		
3. Preparation of private ROW documents			\$		
4. Access Agreement Prep. and Considera	tion\$10/ Access Agree	ment	\$		
5. Estimated Interval to Complete Items 1 or2 or 3 and/or 4: Working Days					
Comments:			_		
By signing below and providing payment of Qwest to proceed with the processing cacknowledges receipt of this General Info	of its field survey/pre rmation, including the	paration of Acce General Terms	ess Agreements, and and Conditions under		

which Qwest offers such ROW/Poles/Innerduct. The CLEC acknowledges the above costs are estimates only and CLEC may be financially responsible for final actual costs which exceed this estimate, or receive credit if requested. Quotes expire in 30 days.

	Qwest Corporation
Signature	Signature
Name Typed or Printed	Name Typed or Printed
Title	Title
Date	Date

The original signed form must be sent with a check for the verification amount to: Manager, Qwest CLEC Joint Use, 6912 S Quentin, Suite 101, Englewood, CO 80112 An email copy of this form must be sent to: wholesale.servicessupportteam@qwest.com, with "Agree" on the signature line.

**Qwest Washington** 

#### Exhibit D

#### **ATTACHMENT 2** Poles/Innerduct Order

	ALIACHME	.NIZ	
	Poles/Innerd	uct Order	General Agreement
			BAN Number:
**NOTE: THIS FORM WILL BE COMP	LETED BY QWE	EST AND	SENT TO CLEC FOR SIGNATURE**
Make-ready Work required: Yes(	) No (	)	Date Received

The following Attachments are hereby incorporated by reference into this Order:

If Yes is checked, estimated Make-ready costs: \$

- Term Effective Date -
- Summary of Field Results (including Make-Ready work if required). 2.
- When placing fiber, CLEC must:

a. provide Qwest representative, a final design of splice, racking and slack locations in Qwest utility holes. b. tag all equipment located in/on Qwest's facilities from beginning of the route to the end, and at the entrance and

exit of each utility hole with the following information: (1) CLEC's Name and Contact Number, (2) Contract Number and Date of Contract, (3) Number of Fibers in the Innerduct and Color of Occupied Innerduct.

Annual Recurring Charges for this Permit:

	Annual Charge	Quantity	Total Annual Charge
1. Pole Attachment, Per Pole	\$/		\$
2, Innerduct Occupancy, Per Foot	\$		\$
3.Request conf. call for Construction?	YES NO		

Please check YES if construction by Qwest is needed for access to Qwest manholes (e.g. core drills, stubouts, not innerduct placement) For Poles, quantity is based on the number of vertical feet used (One cable attachment = one foot). If you do not place an order at this time, these Poles/Innerduct will be assigned on a first come-first served basis.

Additional	Comments:	THE	ESTIMA <sup>®</sup>	TED C	OSTS	ARE	FOR	THE	INSTAL	LLATION	OF	INNERDU	JCT OR
REARRAN	IGEMENT PER	THE	WORK	SHEET	S. THE	E ANN	UAL F	RECU	RRING	CHARGE	FOF	YEAR 2	001 HAS
BEEN PRO	ORATED TO_		(	/DA	Y *	DAYS	). PLE	EASE	<b>PROVI</b>	DE PAYM	ENT	FOR THE	E MAKE-
READY CO	OSTS AND THE	E PRO	RATED :	2001 RE	CURR	RING F	ÉE AL	ONG	WITH T	HIS SIGN	ED C	DRDER	

By signing below and providing payment of the Make-ready costs and the first year's prorated Annual Recurring Charge (or, if CLEC requests Semiannual billing, then the first half-year's prorated Semiannual Recurring Charge), the CLEC desires Qwest to proceed with the Make-ready Work identified herein and acknowledges receipt of the General Terms and Conditions under which Qwest offers such Poles/Innerduct. By signing this document you are agreeing to the access described herein. Quotes expire in 90 days.

Return this signed form and check to: Manager, Joint Use Supervisor, Suite 101, 6912 S. Quentin, Englewood, CO 80112. Send a copy to: wholesale.servicessupportteam@gwest.com.

	Qwest Corporation
Signature	Signature
Name Typed or Printed	Name Typed or Printed
Title	Title
Title	ride
Date	Date

**Qwest Washington** October 4, 2004 Page 7

#### **ATTACHMENT 3**

General Agreement:	
•	

# QWEST RIGHT OF WAY ACCESS, POLE ATTACHMENT AND/OR INNERDUCT OCCUPANCY GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This is an Agreement between	("CLEC") and Qwest Corporation ("Qwest"), for
one or more Orders for the CLEC to obtain	n access to Qwest's Right-of-Way ("ROW") and/or to
install/attach and maintain their communications	facilities ("Facilities") to Qwest's Poles and/or placement
of Facilities on or within Qwest's Innerduct (	collectively "Poles/Innerduct") described in the General
Information and CLEC Map, which are incorp	porated herein by this reference (singularly "Order" or
collectively, "Orders"). If there is no other eff	ective agreement (i.e., an Interconnection Agreement)
	access to Poles, Ducts and ROW, then this
	both parties in order to start the Inquiry Review and in
order for CLEC to obtain access to Poles, Ducts	and/or ROW.

#### 1. SCOPE.

- 1.1 Subject to the provisions of this Agreement, Qwest agrees to issue to CLEC for any lawful telecommunications purpose, (a) one or more nonexclusive, revocable Orders authorizing CLEC to attach, maintain, rearrange, transfer, and remove at its sole expense its Facilities on Poles/Innerduct owned or controlled by Qwest, and/or (b) access to Qwest's ROW to the extent that (i) such ROW exists, and (ii) Qwest has the right to grant access to the CLEC. Any and all rights granted to CLEC shall be subject to and subordinate to any future local, state and/or federal requirements, and in the case of ROW, to the original document granting the ROW to Qwest or its predecessors.
- 1.2 Except as expressly provided herein, nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to require or compel Qwest to construct, install, modify, or place any Poles/Innerduct or other facility for use by CLEC or to obtain any ROW for CLEC's use.
- 1.3 Qwest agrees to provide access to ROW/Poles/Innerduct in accordance with the applicable local, state or federal law, rule, or regulation, incorporated herein by this reference, which governs this Agreement in the state in which Poles/Innerduct is provided.
- 2. TERM. Any Order issued under this Agreement for Pole attachments or Innerduct occupancy shall continue in effect for the term specified in the Order. Any access to ROW shall be non-exclusive and perpetual, subject to the terms and conditions of the Access Agreement (as hereinafter defined) and the original instrument granting the ROW to Qwest. This Agreement shall continue during such time CLEC is providing Poles/Innerduct attachments under any Order to this Agreement.

#### 3. TERMINATION WITHOUT CAUSE.

3.1 To the extent permitted by law, either party may terminate this Agreement (which will have the effect of terminating all Orders hereunder), or any individual Order(s) hereunder, without cause, by providing notice of such termination in writing and by certified Mail to the other party. The written notice for termination without cause shall be dated as of the day it is mailed and shall be effective no sooner than one hundred twenty (120) calendar days from the date of such notice.

- 3.2. Termination of this Agreement or any Order hereunder does not release either party from any liability under this Agreement that may have accrued or that arises out of any claim that may have been accruing at the time of termination, including indemnity, warranties, and confidential information.
- 3.3 If Qwest terminates this Agreement for Cause, or if CLEC terminates this Agreement without Cause, CLEC shall pay termination charges equal to the amount of fees and charges remaining on the terminated Order(s) and shall remove its Facilities from the Poles/Innerduct within sixty (60) days, or cause Qwest to remove its Facilities from the Poles/Innerduct at CLEC's expense; provided, however, that CLEC shall be liable for and pay all fees and charges provided for in this Agreement to Qwest until CLEC's Facilities are physically removed. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, upon the termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever, all Orders hereunder shall simultaneously terminate.
- 3.4 If this Agreement or any Order is terminated for reasons other than Cause, then CLEC shall remove its Facilities from Poles/Innerduct within one hundred and eighty (180) days from the date of termination; provided, however, that CLEC shall be liable for and pay all fees and charges provided for in this Agreement to Qwest until CLEC's Facilities are physically removed.
- 3.5 Qwest may abandon or sell any Poles/Innerduct at any time by giving written notice to the CLEC. Upon abandonment of Poles/Innerduct, and with the concurrence of the other CLEC(s), if necessary, CLEC shall, within sixty (60) days of such notice, either apply for usage with the new owner or purchase the Poles/Innerduct from Qwest, or remove its Facilities therefrom. Failure to remove its Facilities within sixty (60) days shall be deemed an election to purchase the Poles/Innerduct at the current market value.

#### 4. CHARGES AND BILLING.

- 4.1. CLEC agrees to pay Qwest Poles/Innerduct usage fees ("Fees") as specified in the Order. Fees will be computed in compliance with applicable local, state and Federal law, regulations and guidelines. Such Fees will be assessed, in advance on an annual basis. Annual Fees will be assessed as of January 1st of each year. Fees are not refundable except as expressly provided herein. CLEC shall pay all applicable Fees and charges specified herein within thirty (30) days from receipt of invoice. Any outstanding invoice will be subject to applicable finance charges.
- 4.2. Qwest has the right to revise Fees, at its sole discretion, upon written notice to CLEC within at least sixty (60) days prior to the end of any annual billing period.
- 5. INSURANCE. The CLEC shall obtain and maintain at its own cost and expense the following insurance during the life of the Contract:
  - 5.1. Workers' Compensation and/or Longshoremen's and Harbor Workers Compensation insurance with (1) statutory limits of coverage for all employees as required by statute; and (2) although not required by statute, coverage for any employee on the job site; and (3) Stop Gap liability or employer's liability insurance with a limit of One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000.00) for each accident.
  - 5.2 General liability insurance providing coverage for underground hazard coverage (commonly referred to as "U" coverage), products/completed operations, premises operations, independent contractor's protection (required if contractor subcontracts the

Qwest Washington October 4, 2004 Page 9

work), broad form property damage and contractual liability with respect to liability assumed by the CLEC hereunder. This insurance shall also include: (1) explosion hazard coverage (commonly referred to as "X" coverage) if the work involves blasting and (2) collapse hazard coverage (commonly referred to as "C" coverage) if the work may cause structural damage due to excavation, burrowing, tunneling, caisson work, or underpinning. The limits of liability for this coverage shall be not less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per occurrence combined single limit for bodily injury or property damage. These limits of liability can be obtained through any combination of primary and excess or umbrella liability insurance.

- 5.3 Comprehensive automobile liability insurance covering the use and maintenance of owned, non-owned and hired vehicles. The limits of liability for this coverage shall be not less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per occurrence combined single limit for bodily injury or property damage. These limits of liability can be obtained through any combination of primary and excess or umbrella liability insurance.
- Qwest may require the CLEC from time-to-time during the life of the Contract to obtain additional insurance with coverage or limits in addition to those described above. However, the additional premium costs of any such additional insurance required by Qwest shall be borne by Qwest, and the CLEC shall arrange to have such costs billed separately and directly to Qwest by the insuring carrier(s). Qwest shall be authorized by the CLEC to confer directly with the agent(s) of the insuring carrier(s) concerning the extent and limits of the CLEC's insurance coverage in order to assure the sufficiency thereof for purposes of the work performable under the Contract and to assure that such coverage as a hole with respect to the work performable are coordinated from the standpoint of adequate coverage at the least total premium costs.
- 5.5 The insuring carrier(s) and the form of the insurance policies shall be subject to approval by Qwest. The CLEC shall forward to Qwest, certificates of such insurance issued by the insuring carrier(s). The insuring carrier(s) may use the ACORD form, which is the Insurance Industries certificate of insurance form. The insurance certificates shall provide that: (1) Qwest is named as an additional insured; (2) thirty (30) calendar days prior written notice of cancellation of, or material change or exclusions in, the policy to which the certificates relate shall be given to Qwest; (3) certification that underground hazard overage (commonly referred to as "U" coverage) is part of the coverage; and (4) the words "pertains to all operations and projects performed on behalf of the certificate holder" are included in the description portion of the certificate. The CLEC shall not commence work hereunder until the obligations of the CLEC with respect to insurance have been fulfilled. The fulfillment of such obligations shall not relieve the CLEC of any liability hereunder or in any way modify the CLEC's obligations to indemnify Qwest.
- Whenever any work is performed requiring the excavation of soil or use of heavy machinery within fifty (50) feet of railroad tracks or upon railroad right-of-way, a Railroad Protective Liability Insurance policy will be required. Such policy shall be issued in the name of the Railroad with standard limits of Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000.00) per occurrence combined single limit for bodily injury, property damage or physical damage to property with an aggregate limit of Six Million Dollars (\$6,000,000.00). In addition, said policy shall name Qwest and the CLEC/SubCLEC on the declarations page with respect to its interest in these specific job. Said insurance policy shall be in form and substance satisfactory both to the Qwest and the Railroad and shall be delivered to and approved by both parties prior to the entry upon or use of the Railroad Property.

5.7 Whenever any work must be performed in the Colorado State Highway right-of-way, policies and certificates of insurance shall also name the State of Colorado as an additional insured. Like coverage shall be furnished by or on behalf of any subcontractor. Copies of said certificates must be available on site during the performance of the work.

#### 6. CONSTRUCTION AND MAINTENANCE OF FACILITIES.

- Qwest retains the right, in its sole judgment, to determine the availability of space on Poles/Innerduct. When modifications to a Qwest spare conduit include the placement of innerduct, Qwest retains the right to install the number of innerducts required to occupy the conduit structure to its full capacity. In the event Qwest determines that rearrangement of the existing facilities on Poles/Innerduct is required before CLEC's Facilities can be accommodated, the cost of such modification will be included in the CLEC's nonrecurring charges for the associated Poles/Innerduct Order.
- CLEC shall be solely responsible for obtaining the necessary underlying legal authority to occupy Poles/Innerduct on governmental, federal, Native American, and private rights of way, as applicable, and Qwest does not warrant or represent that providing CLEC with access to the Poles/Innerduct in any way constitutes such legal right. The CLEC shall obtain any necessary permits, licenses, bonds, or other legal authority and permission, at the CLEC's sole expense, in order to perform its obligations under this Agreement. The CLEC shall contact all owners of public and private rights-of-way, as necessary, to obtain written permission required to perform the work prior to entering the property or starting any work thereon and shall provide Qwest with written documentation of such legal authority prior to placement of its facilities on or in the Poles/Innerduct. The CLEC shall comply with all conditions of rights-of-way and Orders.
- 6.3 CLEC's Facilities shall be placed and maintained in accordance with the requirements and specifications of the current applicable standards of Bellcore Manual of Construction Standards, the National Electrical Code, the National Electrical Safety Code, and the rules and regulations of the Occupational Safety and Health Act, all of which are incorporated herein by reference, and any governing authority having jurisdiction of the subject matter of this Agreement. Where a difference in specifications exists, the more stringent shall apply. Failure to maintain Facilities in accordance with the above requirements shall be Cause as referenced in Section 3 to this Agreement for termination of the Order in question. Termination of more than two (2) Orders in any twelve-month period pursuant to the foregoing sentence shall be Cause as referenced in Section 3 for termination of this Agreement. Qwest's procedures governing its standard maintenance practices shall be made available upon request for public inspection at the appropriate Qwest premises. CLEC's procedures governing its standards maintenance practices for Facilities shall be made available to Qwest upon written request. CLEC shall within thirty (30) days comply and provide the requested information to Qwest to bring their facilities into compliance with these terms and conditions.
- 6.4. In the event of any service outage affecting both Qwest and CLEC, repairs shall be effectuated on a priority basis as established by local, state or federal requirements, or where such requirement do not exists, repairs shall be made in the following order: electrical, telephone (local), telephone (long distance), and cable television, or as mutually agreed to by the users of the effected Poles/Innerduct.
- In the event of an infrastructure outage, the CLEC should contact their Network Maintenance Center at 1-800-223-7881 or the CLEC may contact their Account Manager at the Interconnect Service Center.

#### 7. MODIFICATION TO EXISTING POLES/INNERDUCT.

- 7.1. If CLEC requests Qwest to replace or modify existing Poles/Innerduct to increase its strength or capacity for the benefit of the CLEC and Qwest determines in its sole discretion to provide the requested capacity, the CLEC shall pay Qwest the total replacement cost, Qwest's cost to transfer its attachments, as necessary, and the cost for removal (including destruction fees) of any replaced Poles/Innerduct, if such is necessary. Ownership of new Poles/Innerduct shall vest in Qwest. To the extent that a modification is incurred for the benefit of multiple parties, CLEC shall pay a proportionate share of the total cost as outlined above, based on the ratio of the amount of new space occupied by the Facilities to the total amount of space occupied by all parties joining the modification. Modifications that occur in order to bring Poles/Innerduct into compliance with applicable safety or other requirements shall be deemed to be for the benefit of the multiple parties and CLEC shall be responsible for its pro rata share of the modification cost. Except as set forth herein, CLEC shall have no obligation to pay any of the cost of replacement or modification of Poles/Innerduct requested solely by third parties.
- 7.2 Written notification of modification initiated by or on behalf of Qwest shall be provided to CLEC at least sixty (60) days prior to beginning modifications if such modifications are not the result of an emergency situation. Such notification shall include a brief description of the nature and scope of the modification. If CLEC does not rearrange its facilitates within sixty (60) days after receipt of written notice from Qwest requesting such rearrangement, Qwest may perform or cause to have performed such rearrangement and CLEC shall pay for cost thereof. No such notice shall be required in emergency situations or for routine maintenance of Poles/Innerduct.
- 8. INSPECTION OF FACILITIES. Qwest reserves the right to make final construction, subsequent and periodic inspections of CLEC's facilities occupying the Poles/Innerduct system. CLEC shall reimburse Qwest for the cost of such inspections except as specified in Section 8 hereof.
  - 8.1. CLEC shall provide written notice to Qwest, at least fifteen (15) days in advance, of the locations where CLEC's plant is to be constructed.
  - 8.2. The CLEC shall forward Exhibit A, entitled "Pulling In Report" attached hereto and incorporated herein by this reference, to Qwest within five (5) business days of the date(s) of the occupancy.
  - 8.3. Qwest shall provide written notification to CLEC within seven (7) days of the date of completion of a final construction inspection.
  - 8.4. Where final construction inspection by Qwest has been completed, CLEC shall be obligated to correct non-complying conditions within thirty (30) days of receiving written notice from Qwest. In the event the corrections are not completed within the thirty (30)-day period, occupancy authorization for the Poles/Innerduct system where non-complying conditions remain uncorrected shall terminate immediately, regardless of whether CLEC has energized the facilities occupying said Poles/Innerduct system, unless Qwest has provided CLEC a written extension to comply. CLEC shall remove its facilities from said Poles/Innerduct in accordance with the provisions set forth in Section 10 of this Agreement. No further occupancy authorization shall be issued to CLEC until such non-complying conditions are corrected or until CLEC's facilities are removed from the Pole/Conduit system where such non-complying conditions exist. If agreed to in writing, by both parties, Qwest shall perform such corrections and CLEC shall pay Qwest the cost

- of performing such work. Subsequent inspections to determine if appropriate corrective action has been taken my be made by Qwest.
- 8.5. Once the CLECs facilities occupy Qwest Poles/Innerduct system and Exhibit A has been received by Qwest, Qwest may perform periodic inspections. The cost of such inspections shall be borne by Qwest, unless the inspection reveals any violations, hazards, or conditions indicating that CLEC has failed to comply with the provisions set forth in this Agreement, in which case the CLEC shall reimburse Qwest for full costs of inspection, and re-inspection to determine compliance as required. A CLEC representative may accompany Qwest on field inspections scheduled specifically for the purpose of inspecting CLEC's Facilities; however, CLEC's costs associated with its participation in such inspections shall be borne by CLEC. Qwest shall have no obligation to notify CLEC, and CLEC shall have no right to attend, any routine field inspections.
- 8.6. The costs of inspections made during construction and/or the final construction survey and subsequent inspection shall be billed to the CLEC within thirty (30) days upon completion of the inspection.
- 8.7. Final construction, subsequent and periodic inspections or the failure to make such inspections, shall not impose any liability of any kind upon Qwest, and shall not relieve CLEC of any responsibilities, obligations, or liability arising under this Agreement.

#### 9. UNAUTHORIZED FACILITIES

- 9.1 If any facilities are found attached to Poles/Innerduct for which no Order is in effect, Qwest, without prejudice to any other rights or remedies under this Agreement, shall assess an unauthorized attachment administrative fee of Two Hundred Dollars (\$200.00) per attachment per Pole or innerduct run between manholes, and require the CLEC to submit in writing, within ten (10) day after receipt of written notification from Qwest of the unauthorized occupancy, a Poles/Innerduct application. Qwest shall waive the unauthorized attachment fee if the following conditions are both met: (1) CLEC cures such unauthorized attachment (by removing it or submitting a valid Order for attachment in the form of Attachment 2 of Exhibit D, within thirty (30) days of written notification from Qwest of the unauthorized attachment; and (2) the unauthorized attachment did not require Qwest to take curative measures itself (e.g., pulling additional innerduct) prior to the cure by CLEC. Qwest shall also waive the unauthorized attachment fee if the unauthorized attachment arose due to error by Qwest rather than by CLEC.If such application is not received by Qwest within the specified time period, the CLEC will be required to remove its unauthorized facility within ten (10) days of the final date for submitting the required application, Qwest may remove the CLEC's facilities without liability, and the cost of such removal shall be borne by the CLEC.
- 9.2 For the purpose of determining the applicable charge, the unauthorized Poles/Innerduct occupancy shall be treated as having existed for a period of five (5) years prior to its discovery, and the charges, as specified in Section 4, shall be due and payable forthwith whether or not CLEC is ordered to continue the occupancy of the Poles/Innerduct system.
- 9.3. No act or failure to act by Qwest with regard to an unauthorized occupancy shall be deemed to constitute the authorization of the occupancy; any authorization that may be granted subsequently shall not operate retroactively or constitute a waiver by Qwest of any of its rights of privileges under this Agreement or otherwise.

- 10. REMOVAL OF FACILITIES. Should Qwest, under the provisions of this Agreement, remove CLEC's Facilities from the Poles/Innerduct covered by any Order (or otherwise), Qwest will deliver the Facilities removed upon payment by CLEC of the cost of removal, storage and delivery, and all other amounts due Qwest. If payment is not received by Qwest within thirty (30) days, CLEC will be deemed to have abandoned such facilities, and Qwest may dispose of said facilities as it determines to be appropriate. If Qwest must dispose of said facilities, such action will not relieve CLEC of any other financial responsibility associated with such removal as provided herein. If CLEC removes its Facilities from Poles/Innerduct for reasons other than repair or maintenance purposes, the CLEC shall have no right to replace such facilities on the Poles/Innerduct until such time as all outstanding charges due to Qwest for previous occupancy have been paid in full. CLEC shall submit Exhibit B, entitled "Notification of Surrender of Modification of Conduit Occupancy License by CLEC," or Exhibit C, entitled "Notification of Surrender of Modification of Pole Attachment by CLEC," each as attached hereto, advising Qwest as to the date on which the removal of Facilities from each Poles/Innerduct has been completed.
- 11. INDEMNIFICATION AND LIMITATION OF LIABILITIES. CLEC shall indemnify and hold harmless Qwest, its owners, parents, subsidiaries, affiliates, agents, directors, and employees against any and all liabilities, claims, judgments, losses, orders, awards, damages, costs, fines, penalties, costs of defense, and attorneys' fees ("Liabilities") to the extent they arise from or in connection with: (1) infringement, or alleged infringement, of any patent rights or claims caused, or alleged to have been caused, by the use of any apparatus, appliances, equipment, or parts thereof, furnished, installed or utilized by the CLEC; (2) actual or alleged fault or negligence of the CLEC, its officers, employees, agents, subcontractors and/or representatives; (3) furnishing, performance, or use of any material supplied by CLEC under this Contract or any product liability claims relating to any material supplied by CLEC under this Contract; (4) failure of CLEC, its officers, employees, agents, subcontractors and/or representatives to comply with any term of this Contract or any applicable local, state, or federal law or regulation, including but not limited to the OSH Act and environmental protection laws; (5) assertions under workers' compensation or similar employee benefit acts by CLEC or its employees, agents, subcontractors, or subcontractors' employees or agents; (6) the acts or omissions (other than the gross negligence or willful misconduct) of Qwest, its officers, employees, agents, and representatives, except as otherwise provided in paragraphs 11.3 and 11.4 below; and/or, (7) any economic damages that may rise, including damages for delay or other related economic damages that the Qwest or third parties may suffer or allegedly suffer as a result of the performance or failure to perform work by the CLEC. If both Qwest and the CLEC are sued as a result of or in connection with the performance of work arising out of this Contract, the parties hereby agree that the defense of the case (including the costs of the defense and attorneys' fees) shall be the responsibility of the CLEC, if Qwest desires. Qwest shall give the CLEC reasonable written notice of all such claims and any suits alleging such claims and shall furnish upon the CLEC's request and at the CLEC's expense all information and assistance available to the Qwest for such defense. The parties shall employ Article 13, Dispute Resolution, to resolve any dispute concerning the proportional fault and liability after the underlying case is terminated.
  - 11.1 IF WORK IS PERFORMED IN THE STATE OF WASHINGTON UNDER THIS GENERAL CONTRACT, THE CLEC ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT THIS INDEMNIFICATION OBLIGATION SHALL INCLUDE, BUT IS NOT LIMITED TO, ALL CLAIMS AGAINST QWEST BY AN EMPLOYEE OR FORMER EMPLOYEE OF THE CLEC, AND THE CLEC EXPRESSLY WAIVES ALL IMMUNITY AND LIMITATION ON LIABILITY UNDER ANY INDUSTRIAL INSURANCE ACT, OTHER WORKERS' COMPENSATION ACT, DISABILITY BENEFIT ACT, OR OTHER EMPLOYEE BENEFIT ACT OF ANY JURISDICTION WHICH WOULD OTHERWISE BE APPLICABLE IN THE CASE OF SUCH A CLAIM.

- 11.2 Except as expressly provided herein, NEITHER PARTY SHALL BE LIABLE TO THE OTHER FOR ANY INCIDENTAL, INDIRECT, SPECIAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES OF ANY KIND, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ANY LOSS OF USE, LOSS OF BUSINESS OR LOSS OF PROFIT; provided, however, there shall be no limitation on a party's liability to the other for any fines or penalties imposed on the other party by any court of competent jurisdiction or federal, state or local administrative agency resulting from the failure of the party to comply with any term or condition of this Contract or any valid and applicable law, rule or regulation.
- 11.3 FOR ANY WORK PERFORMED IN ARIZONA, IDAHO, SOUTH DAKOTA, UTAH OR WASHINGTON, SECTION 11(6) SHALL NOT EXTEND TO THE SOLE NEGLIGENCE OF QWEST BUT SHALL EXTEND TO THE NEGLIGENCE OF QWEST WHEN CONCURRENT WITH THAT OF THE CLEC.
- 11.4 FOR ANY WORK PERFORMED IN THE STATES OF MINNESOTA, NEBRASKA, NEW MEXICO, OR OREGON, ARTICLE 11 SHALL NOT APPLY, EXCEPT THAT SECTION 11 SHALL APPLY FOR WORK PERFORMED IN MINNESOTA FOR MAINTENANCE OR REPAIR OF MACHINERY, EQUIPMENT, OR OTHER SUCH DEVICES, USED AS PART OF A MANUFACTURING, COVERING, OR OTHER PRODUCTION PROCESS INDULGING ELECTRIC, GAS, STEAM, AND TELEPHONE UTILITY EQUIPMENT USED FOR PRODUCTION, TRANSMISSION, OR DISTRIBUTION PURPOSES.

### 12. FORCE MAJEURE

- 12.1 The CLEC shall be excused from its performance as to any Order if prevented by acts or events beyond the CLEC's reasonable control including extreme weather conditions, strikes, fires, embargoes, actions of civil or military law enforcement authorities, acts of God, or acts of legislative, judicial, executive, or administrative authorities.
- 12.2 If such contingency occurs, Qwest may elect:
  - 12.2.1 To terminate this Agreement as to the Order in question; or
  - 12.2.2 To terminate already-assigned specific work assignment(s) the CLEC is unable to perform, or any part thereof, and to assign new specific work assignments to other parties for the duration of the cause of the delay; or
  - 12.2.3 To suspend already-assigned specific work assignment(s) the CLEC is unable to perform, or any part thereof, for the duration of the cause of the delay; and to assign new specific work assignments to other parties for the duration of the cause of the delay.
- 12.3 Qwest shall be deemed to have elected Section 12.2.3 above unless written notice of termination is given by Qwest after the contingency occurs. With respect to Qwest's election of Section 12.2.3 above:
  - 12.3.1 Qwest shall give the CLEC written notice of the work to be performed by such other party prior to its performance and shall deduct from the CLEC's price the cost of the work or services actually performed by such other parties.

- 12.3.2 The CLEC shall resume performance, and complete any work not performed or to be performed by another party, once the delaying cause ceases.
- 12.3.3 If appropriate, at the Qwest's discretion, the time for completion of specific work assignment(s) shall be extended up to the length of time the contingency endured.
- 12.4 Qwest shall be excused from its performance if prevented by acts or events beyond the Qwest's reasonable control including extreme weather conditions, strikes, fires, embargoes, actions of civil or military law enforcement authorities, acts of God, or acts of legislative, judicial, executive, or administrative authorities.

#### 13. **DISPUTE RESOLUTION.**

- 13.1. Other than those claims over which a regulatory agency has exclusive jurisdiction, all claims, regardless of legal theory, whenever brought and whether between the parties or between one of the parties to this Agreement and the employees, agents or affiliated businesses of the other party, shall be resolved by arbitration. A single arbitrator engaged in the practice of law and knowledgeable about telecommunications law shall conduct the arbitration in accordance with the then current rules of the American Arbitration Association ("AAA") unless otherwise provided herein. The arbitrator shall be selected in accordance with AAA procedures from a list of qualified people maintained by AAA. The arbitration shall be conducted in the regional AAA office closest to where the claim arose.
- 13.2. All expedited procedures prescribed by the AAA shall apply. The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding and judgment may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof.
- 13.3. Other than the determination of those claims over which a regulatory agency has exclusive jurisdiction, federal law (including the provisions of the Federal Arbitration Act, 9 U.S.C. Sections 1-16) shall govern and control with respect to any issue relating to the validity of this Agreement to arbitrate and the arbitrability of the claims.
- 13.4. If any party files a judicial or administrative action asserting claims subject to arbitration, and another party successfully stays such action and/or compels arbitration of such claims, the party filing the action shall pay the other party's costs and expenses incurred in seeking such stay or compelling arbitration, including reasonable attorney's fees.
- 14. **LAWFULNESS.** This Agreement and the parties' actions under this Agreement shall comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws, rules, regulations, court orders, and governmental agency orders. Any change in rates, charges or regulations mandated by the legally constituted authorities will act as a modification of any contract to that extent without further notice. This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the state where Poles/Innerduct is provided. Nothing contained herein shall substitute for or be deemed a waiver of the parties' respective rights and obligations under applicable federal, state and local laws, regulations and guidelines, including (without limitation) Section 224 of the Communications Act of 1934, as amended (47 U.S.C. 224). The CLEC represents that it is a certified Competitive Local Exchange Carrier or otherwise has the legal right, pursuant to 47 U.S.C. 224 to attach to Qwest's pole pursuant to the terms thereof. The CLEC acknowledges that Qwest will rely on the foregoing representation, and that if such representation is not accurate, this Agreement shall be deemed void *ab initio*, except for Article 9 hereof, for which CLEC shall remain fully liable.

15. **SEVERABILITY**. In the event that a court, governmental agency, or regulatory agency with proper jurisdiction determines that this Agreement or a provision of this Agreement is unlawful, this Agreement, or that provision of the Agreement to the extent it is unlawful, shall terminate. If a provision of this Agreement is terminated but the parties can legally, commercially and practicably continue without the terminated provision, the remainder of this Agreement shall continue in effect.

#### 16. **GENERAL PROVISIONS**.

- 16.1 Failure or delay by either party to exercise any right, power, or privilege hereunder, shall not operate as a waiver hereto.
- 16.2 This Agreement shall not be assignable by CLEC without the express written consent of Qwest, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Assignment of this Agreement by CLEC to CLEC's subsidiary or affiliate shall be presumed to be reasonable; provided, however, that CLEC must obtain Qwest's consent in any event.
- 16.3 This Agreement benefits CLEC and Qwest. There are no third party beneficiaries.
- 16.4 This Agreement constitutes the entire understanding between CLEC and Qwest with respect to Service provided herein and supersedes any prior agreements or understandings.

The parties hereby execute and author	orize this Agreement as of the latest date shown below:
CLEC	Qwest Corporation
Signature	Signature
Name Typed or Printed	Name Typed or Printed
Title	PRODUCT MANAGER Title
Date	Date
ddress for Notices	Address for Notices
	Qwest Corporation 1801 California, Rm. 2330 Denver, CO 80202
ontact: hone: AX:	Contact: Manager Phone: 303-896-5432 FAX: 303-896-9022

**EXHIBIT A** 

This re	PULLING eport is to be completed by the CLEC when fit	IN REPORT per cable is placed ir	ito innerduct.
700 W	to: ger, Qwest Corp / Mineral, Rm IAF12 on, CO 80120 (303-707-7598)		20
under of the	This is to advise you that pursuant to Generathe terms of the Innerduct Agreement dated _following cable into the following ducts.	al Agreement No, 20_	granted to us we have completed installation
Munici	ipality		
	<u>Location</u> To		Cable and
From <u>Manho</u>			Cable and Equipment Installed
		 By:	Name of CLEC
		Title:	<del> </del>
Receip	pt of the above report is hereby acknowledged	d	, 20
			Qwest Corporation
		By: Title:	
1.	Reports shall be submitted in duplicate.		
2.	A complete description of all facilities shall be quantities, sizes and types of all cables and		print showing the locations,
3.	Sketch to be furnished showing duct used. It as shown on Exhibit, unless a change h		
1. 2.	Reports shall be submitted in duplicate.  A complete description of all facilities shall be quantities, sizes and types of all cables and Sketch to be furnished showing duct used.	By: Title: e given, including a equipment. ⁄lust be same duct a	Qwest Corporation  print showing the locations,  ssigned to Licensee by Licensor

CLEC:	<u></u>		EXHIBIT
		SURRENDER OR MODIFICA OCCUPANCY ORDER BY CLE	
			Manager, Qwest Cor 700 W Mineral, Rm IAF1 Littleton, CO 8012
notice is hereby given th	nat the licenses cove cated in Licensee's p	of this Agreement between us, ring occupancy of the following rior notification to Licensor, dat	conduit are surrendered
CONDUIT LOCATION	LIC. NO. & DATE	SURRENDER OR MODIFICATION	DATE FAC. RMVD. OR MODIFIED
Name of Licensor		Name of	Co- Provider
	<del></del>	Ву	
Date Notification Receiv	ed		
Date Modification Accep	oted	Title	
Ву			
By Discontinued:		Total duct footage	<del></del>
Qwest Washington		October 4, 2004	Page 2

EXH	IBIT C				
				NDER OR MODIFICATION NT ORDER BY CLEC	
CLE	C:	<del></del>		700 W	anager, Qwest Corp Mineral, Rm IAF12 Littleton, CO 80120
	,20, notic nors, and/or uti	ce is hereby given the lilization of anchor/g	nat the licenses cov uy strand is surrend	e Agreement between Qwes vering attachments to the foll dered (or modified as indicat tive	lowing poles and/or
	POLE NO.	ASSOC. POLE NO.	LIC. NO. & DATE	SURRENDER OR MODIFICATION	DATE FAC. RMVD OR MODIFIED
1.		A A/GS -			
2.		A A/GS -			
3.		A A/GS -			
4.		A A/GS -			
5.		A A/GS -		Odi.	
6.		A A/GS -		·	
7.		A A/GS -			
8.		A A/GS -			-
9.		A A/GS -			
	Notification ReModification	Received Received			
By:_				Nar	me of CLEC
Disc Pole	ontinued: s		Ву:		
	nors		Anchor/Guy Strands	sIts:	

# ATTACHMENT 4 FORM OF ACCESS AGREEMENT

After recording, please return to:

Manager
700 W Mineral, Rm IAF12
Littleton, CO 80120

ACCESS AGREEMENT							
THIS ACCESS AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is made as of the day of, 20, by and between QWEST CORPORATION, a Colorado corporation, successor in interest to U S WEST COMMUNICATIONS, INC., a Colorado corporation ("Grantor"), whose address is, and, and, whose address is							
("Grantee").							
RECITALS							
A. This Agreement relates to certain real property (the "Property") located in the County of (the "County"), State of (the "State").							
B. A copy of an agreement purporting to grant to Grantor certain rights to use the Property, as described therein (the " <u>Easement Rights</u> "), is attached as <u>Exhibit A</u> (the " <u>Right of Way Agreement</u> ").							
C. Pursuant to 42 U.S.C. §§ 224 and 251(b)(5), Grantor, as a Local Exchange Carrier, is required to provide access to rights-of-way to a requesting telecommunications carrier, as defined in 42 U.S.C. § 224. Grantee is a telecommunications carrier that has requested access to Grantor's Easement Rights. To comply with the aforementioned legal requirement, Grantor has agreed to share with Grantee its Easement Rights, if any, relating to the Property, to the extent Grantor may legally convey such an interest.							
D. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, Grantor has agreed to convey to Grantee, without any representation or warranty, the right to use the Easement Rights, and Grantee has agreed to accept such conveyance.							
NOW, THEREFORE, for Ten Dollars (\$10.00) and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereby agree as follows:							
1. <u>Grant of Right of Access</u> . Grantor hereby conveys to Grantee and its Authorized Users (as defined below) a non-exclusive, perpetual right to access and use the Easement Rights, which right shall be expressly (a) subject to, subordinate to, and limited by the Right of Way Agreement, and (b) subject to the terms and conditions hereof. As used in this Agreement, " <u>Authorized Users</u> " of Owner, Grantor and Grantee shall mean Owner, Grantor or Grantee, as applicable, their respective Affiliates and agents, licensees, employees, and invitees, including, without limitation, contractors, subcontractors, consultants,							

Qwest Washington October 4, 2004 Page 22

suppliers, public emergency vehicles, shipping or delivery vehicles, or construction vehicles. "Affiliates" means, with respect to any Person, any Person that controls, is controlled by or is under common control

with such Person, together with its and their respective members, partners, venturers, directors, officers, stockholders, agents, employees and spouses. A Person shall be presumed to have control when it possesses the power, directly or indirectly, to direct, or cause the direction of, the management or policies of another Person, whether through ownership of voting securities, by contract, or otherwise. "Person" means an individual, partnership, limited liability company, association, corporation or other entity.

- 2. <u>Grantor's Reserved Rights</u>. Grantor reserves to itself and its Authorized Users the right to use the Easement Rights for any purpose not incompatible with the rights conveyed to Grantee by this Agreement.
- 3. <u>Conditions Precedent to Effectiveness of Agreement</u>. This Agreement is expressly conditioned on the following:
  - a. Recordation of Agreement. If the Right-of-Way Agreement has been publicly recorded, Grantee shall be responsible for assuring that the Agreement is in appropriate form for recording in the real property records of the County, shall pay for the recording thereof, and shall provide a copy of the recorded Agreement to Grantor at the address set forth above. A legible copy of the Right of Way Agreement must be attached to the Agreement when recorded or the Agreement shall not be effective.
  - b. <u>Payment of Costs and Expenses</u>. Grantee shall pay to or reimburse Grantor for all costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, relating to Grantor's execution and delivery of this Agreement.
  - a. Authority. Grantee is a \_\_\_\_\_\_, duly formed and validly existing under the laws of the State of \_\_\_\_\_\_. All necessary action has been taken by Grantee to execute and deliver this Agreement and to perform the obligations set forth hereunder. Grantee is a "telecommunications carrier" as that term is defined in 42 U.S.C. § 224.

4. Grantee's Representations and Warranties. Grantee represents and warrants to Grantor that:

b. <u>Due Diligence</u>. Grantee acknowledges and agrees that neither Grantor nor any agent, employee, attorney, or representative of Grantor has made any statements, agreements, promises, assurances, representations, or warranties, whether in this Agreement or otherwise and whether express or implied, regarding the Right of Way Agreement or the Easement Rights or the assignability or further granting thereof, or title to or the environmental or other condition of the Property. Grantee further acknowledges and agrees that Grantee has examined and investigated to its full satisfaction the physical nature and condition of the Property and the Easement Rights and that it is acquiring the Easement Rights in an "AS IS, WHERE IS" condition. Grantee expressly waives all claims for damages by reason of any statement, representation, warranty, assurance, promise or agreement made, if any.

#### 5. Grantee's Covenants.

- a. <u>Compliance with Right of Way Agreement</u>. Grantee agrees that the rights granted by Grantor hereunder are expressly subject to, subordinate to, and limited by the Right of Way Agreement, and Grantee further agrees to comply in all respects with the terms and conditions of the Right of Way Agreement as they apply to the holder or user of the Easement Rights. In the event Grantee fails to observe or perform any of its obligations under the Right of Way Agreement, Grantor shall have the right, but not the obligation, to perform or observe such obligation to the extent that such obligation can be observed or performed by Grantor.
- b. <u>Compliance with Laws</u>. Grantee agrees to use the Property and the Easement Rights in compliance with all applicable laws.
- c. <u>No Further Grant</u>. Grantee shall not grant to any Person other than Grantee's Authorized Users the right to use the Easement Rights without the prior written consent of Grantor, which consent may be granted or withheld in Grantor's sole discretion.
- d. <u>Non-Interference</u>. Grantee agrees that it will not interfere with Grantor's or Grantor's Authorized Users' use of the Easement Rights and will not take any action or fail to take any action that would negatively affect the Easement Rights or cause or contribute to the termination of the Right of Way Agreement.
- 6. Indemnification. Grantee hereby agrees to indemnify, defend and hold Owner, Grantor and their respective Affiliates harmless from and against any and all claims, judgments, damages, liabilities, penalties, fines, suits, causes of action, costs of settlement, and expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees) which may be imposed upon or incurred by Grantor or its Authorized Users, or any of them, arising from, relating to or caused by Grantee's breach of this Agreement or the use, or the use by any of Grantee's Authorized Users, of the Easement Rights. In addition to the indemnity obligations described above, in the event that any act or omission of Grantee or Grantee's Authorized Users causes, directly or indirectly, and without reference to any act or omission of Owner, Grantor or their respective Authorized users, the termination or revocation of the Easement Rights, Grantee shall be liable to Grantor for all costs incurred in connection with (a) acquiring replacement Easement Rights over the Property or over other suitable Property, as determined in Grantor's sole judgment (the "Replacement Easement"), (b) the fully-loaded cost of constructing replacement facilities over the Replacement Easement, (c) the cost of removing its facilities and personal property from the Property, if required by the Right of Way Agreement, and (d) any other costs of complying with the Right of Way Agreement, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees. Grantee shall pay all such amounts within ten (10) days of receipt of any invoice for such costs delivered to Grantee by Owner, Grantor or their respective Authorized Users.
- 7. <u>Condemnation</u>. If any action is taken whereby the Right of Way Agreement or any part of the Easement Rights are terminated, relocated or otherwise affected, by any taking or partial taking by a governmental authority or otherwise, then such any compensation due or to be paid to the holder of the Easement Rights due to such occurrence shall belong solely to Grantor.
- 8. <u>Severable Provisions</u>. If any term of this Agreement shall, to any extent, be invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Agreement shall not be affected thereby, and each term of this Agreement shall be valid and enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law.
- 9. <u>Default; Remedies</u>. (a) If Grantee files a petition in bankruptcy, or a petition is bankruptcy is filed against Grantee, which is not dismissed on or before fifteen (15) days after such filing, or (b) in the event of Grantee's breach or threatened breach of any term, covenant or condition of this Agreement, then Grantor shall have, in addition to all other legal and equitable remedies, the right to (x) terminate this Agreement, (y) enforce the provisions hereof by the equitable remedy of specific performance, or (z) Qwest Washington

  October 4, 2004

  Page 24

enjoin such breach or threatened breach by injunctive action, all without the necessity of proof of actual damages or inadequacy of any legal remedy. Grantee agrees to pay all costs of enforcement of the obligations of Grantee hereunder, including reasonable attorneys' fees and all costs of suit, in case it becomes necessary for Grantor to enforce the obligations of Grantee hereunder, whether suit be brought or not, and whether through courts of original jurisdiction, as well as in courts of appellate jurisdiction, or through a bankruptcy court or other legal proceedings.

- 10. <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Agreement shall be binding on and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns. This Agreement may be assigned at any time in whole or in part by Grantor.
- 11. <u>No Dedication</u>. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall constitute a gift or dedication of any portion of the Easement Rights to the general public or for any public purpose whatsoever. There are no intended third-party beneficiaries to this Agreement.
- 12. Grantor's Waiver of Confidentiality. If the Right of Way Agreement is not publicly recorded, Grantor hereby grants a limited waiver of any right to keep the terms and conditions of the Right of Way Agreement confidential, except for any dollar amounts in the Right of Way Agreement, which rights Grantor expressly reserves, and subject to Grantee's and Owner's compliance with the terms and conditions in this paragraph. In all instances, Grantee will use the Right of Way Agreement only for the following purposes: (a) to determine whether Grantor has ownership or control over duct, conduits, or rights-of-way within the property described in the Right of Way Agreement; (b) to determine the ownership of wire within the property described in the Right of Way agreement; or (c) to determine the demarcation point between Grantor facilities and the Owner's facilities in the property described in the agreement. Grantee further agrees that Grantee shall not disclose the contents, terms, or conditions of any agreement provided pursuant to Section 10.8 to any Grantee agents or employees engaged in sales, marketing, or product management efforts on behalf of Grantee. Grantor's waiver of rights, subject to the limitations set forth above, is intended to be effective whether or not such right to confidentiality is expressly set forth in the Right of Way Agreement or elsewhere or may have been agreed to orally, and so long as Grantee and Owner comply with the conditions set forth above. Grantor further covenants not to assert any claim or commence any action, lawsuit, or other legal proceeding against Owner or Grantee, based upon or arising out of Grantor's alleged right to confidentiality relating to the Right of Way Agreement, except in the event of disclosure of dollar amounts in the Right of Way Agreement.
- 13. <u>Notices</u>. All notices to be given pursuant to this Agreement shall be deemed delivered (a) when personally delivered, or (b) three (3) business days after being mailed postage prepaid, by United States certified mail, return receipt requested, or (c) one business day after being timely delivered to an overnight express courier service such as Federal Express which provides for the equivalent of a return receipt to the sender, to the above described addresses of the parties hereto, or to such other address as a party may request in a writing complying with the provisions of this Section.
- 14. <u>Modification</u>; <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may not be amended, modified or changed, nor shall any waiver of any provision hereof be effective, except by an instrument in writing and signed by the party against whom enforcement of any amendment, modification, change or waiver is sought. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of which shall constitute but one and the same document.
- 15. <u>Controlling Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State.

16. <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. THE PARTIES HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVE, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT OF APPLICABLE LAW, ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT.

[Signature pages follow]

**EXECUTED** as of the date first written above.

	<u>GRANTOR</u> :
Witnessed by:	QWEST CORPORATION, a Colorado corporation, successor in interest to U S WEST COMMUNICATIONS, INC., a Colorado corporation
	By: Name:
STATE OF	Title:
COUNTY OF	) ss: )
The foregoing instrument was acknown	owledged before me this day of
20, by	as of QWEST CORPORATION, a Colorado
	Witness my hand and official seal.
(SEAL)	
	Notary Public My Commission Expires:

**EXECUTED** as of the date first written above.

	GRANTEE:	
Witnessed by:		, a
	By: Name:	
STATE OF	Title:	
COUNTY OF	) ss: )	
The foregoing instrument was ac	knowledged before me this day of	
20, by	as of	
a	·	
	Witness my hand and official seal.	
(SEAL)		
	Notary Public My Commission Expires:	

## **EXHIBIT 1**

## **Right of Way Agreement**

(This represents the ROW agreement between the Co-Provider and the property owner)

## **EXHIBIT E**

## INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

## **EXHIBIT F**

#### SPECIAL REQUEST PROCESS

- 1. The Special Request Process shall be used for the following requests:
  - 1.1 Intentionally Left Blank.
  - 1.2 Intentionally Left Blank.
  - 1.3 Requesting a combination of Unbundled Network Elements that is a combination not currently offered by Qwest as a standard product and:
    - 1.3.1 that is made up of UNEs that are defined by the FCC or the Commission as a network element to which Qwest is obligated to provide unbundled access, and:
    - 1.3.2 that is made up of UNEs that are ordinarily combined in the Qwest network.
  - 1.4 Requesting an Unbundled Network Element that does not require a technical feasibility analysis and has been defined by the FCC or the State Commission as a network element to which Qwest is obligated to provide unbundled access, but for which Qwest has not created a standard product.
- 2. Any request that requires an analysis of Technical Feasibility shall be treated as a Bona Fide Request (BFR), and will follow the BFR Process set forth in this Agreement. If it is determined that a request should have been submitted through the BFR process, Qwest will consider the BFR time frame to have started upon receipt of the original Special Request application form.
- 3. A Special Request shall be submitted in writing and on the appropriate Qwest form, which is located on Qwest's website.
- 4. Qwest shall acknowledge receipt of the Special Request within two (2) business days of receipt.
- 5. Qwest shall respond with an analysis, including costs and timeframes, within fifteen (15) business days of receipt of the Special Request. In the case of UNE Combinations, the analysis shall include whether the requested combination is a combination of network elements that are ordinarily combined in the Qwest network. If the request is for a combination of network elements that are not ordinarily combined in the Qwest network, the analysis shall indicate to CLEC that it should use the BFR process if CLEC elects to pursue its request.
- 6. Upon request, Qwest shall provide CLEC with Qwest's supporting cost data and/or studies for Unbundled Network Elements that CLEC wishes to order within seven (7) business days, except where Qwest cannot obtain a release from its vendors within seven (7) business days, in which case Qwest will make the data available as soon as Qwest receives the vendor release. Such cost data shall be treated as Confidential Information, if requested by Qwest under the non-disclosure sections of this Agreement.

Qwest All States August 24, 2006 Page 1

## **EXHIBIT G**

## **INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK**

#### **EXHIBIT H**

## Calculation of the Relative Use Factor (RUF)

#### Minutes that are Qwest's responsibility (A):

- All EAS/Local 251(b)(5) and ISP MOU that Qwest sends to CLEC
- All Qwest Exchange Access MOU that Qwest sends to CLEC
- EAS/Local 251(b)(5) and ISP traffic that transits Qwest network and is terminated to CLEC, for which Qwest receives compensation from the originating Carrier for performing the local transiting function
- All IntraLATA transit MOU that Qwest sends to CLEC.
- All FX MOU that CLEC sends to Qwest

## Minutes that are CLEC's responsibility (B):

- All EAS/Local 251(b)(5) and ISP MOU that CLEC sends to Qwest
- All Exchange Access MOU that CLEC sends to Qwest
- All EAS/Local 251(b)(5) and ISP traffic that CLEC sends to Qwest for termination on another Carrier's network
- · All IntraLATA transit MOU that CLEC sends to Qwest
- All Jointly Provided Switched Access (unless joint NECA 4 billing percentages have been filed) that Qwest sends to CLEC and that CLEC sends to Qwest
- All VNXX MOU that Qwest sends to CLEC
- All VNXX MOU that transits Qwest network and is terminated to CLEC

## The mathematical equation for RUF is as follows:

Qwest (A) / (A+B) Rounded to nearest whole percentage

CLEC (B) / (A+B) Rounded to nearest whole percentage

Data used for the calculation will be the average of the most recent three (3) months' usage determined not to be an anomaly.

#### Exhibit I – Individual Case Basis

1. This Agreement contains references to both ICB rates and ICB intervals. The purpose of this exhibit is to identify how CLEC's ICB requests – whether they be for rates or intervals – are processed through and by Qwest.

### 2. ICB Rate Intervals

- 2.1 For those products and services identified in the Agreement that contain a provision for ICB rates, Qwest will provide CLEC with a written quote of the ICB rate within twenty (20) business days unless a specific interval for providing the quote is either contained in the Agreement or this Exhibit.
- 2.2 The purpose of this subsection is to identify those circumstances when the generic twenty (20) business day interval in the aforementioned subsection to this Exhibit does not apply. In these specified circumstances, Qwest shall provide CLEC with an ICB quote within the stated specific intervals:
  - 2.2.1 Quotes for all Bona Fide Requests (BFR) shall be provided in accord with Section 17.
  - 2.2.2 Quotes for all Special Request Processes (SRP) shall be provided in accord with Exhibit F.
  - 2.2.3 Quotes for all collocation requests, regardless of the type of collocation, shall be provided in accord with the Section 8 interval.
  - 2.2.4 Quotes for all Field Connection Point requests shall be provided in accord with Section 9.3.
  - 2.2.5 Quotes for all Advanced Intelligent Network (AIN) requests shall be provided in accord with Section 9.
- 2.3 Upon request, Qwest shall provide CLEC with Qwest's supporting cost data and/or cost studies for the Unbundled Network Element or service that CLEC wishes to order within seven (7) business days, except where Qwest cannot obtain a release from its vendors within seven (7) business days, in which case Qwest will make the data available as soon as Qwest receives the vendor release. Consistent with the terms and conditions of any applicable vendor contract or agreement, Qwest shall diligently pursue obtaining the release of cost information as soon as reasonably possible. To the extent consistent with the terms and obligations of any applicable vendor contract or agreement, Qwest shall request the release of vendor cost information when Qwest communicates with the vendor(s) when Qwest seeks a quote for the costs of the ICB project. Such cost data shall be treated as confidential information if requested by Qwest under the non-disclosure sections of this Agreement.

### Exhibit I - Individual Case Basis

- 3. ICB Provisioning Intervals
  - 3.1 For those products and services provided pursuant to this Agreement that contain a provision for ICB interval but do not contain a specific provision for when the ICB interval shall be provided, the ICB interval shall be provided within twenty (20) business days of receipt of the order, request or application.
  - 3.2 For ICB intervals for those products and services that require negotiated project time lines for installation, such as 2/4 wire analog loop for more than twenty-five (25) loops, the Qwest representative, authorized to commit to intervals, shall meet with CLEC's representative within seven (7) business days of receipt of the request from CLEC to negotiate intervals.

## **Exhibit J**

## **Election of Reciprocal Compensation Option**

Pursuant to the election in this Exhibit J of this Agreement, the Parties agree to exchange  $(\S251(b)(5))$  Traffic, per section 7.3.4.4 at:

CLEC must select either 1. OR 2.

1. The rate	es applicable	to §251(b)(5	) Traffic betw	een Qwest	and CLEC s	shall be the	same as	the
rates estal	olished in ISF	P-bound traffic	pursuant to	Exhibit A, S	Section 7.7.	Such rate f	or ISP-bo	unc
traffic will	apply to §25	51(b)(5) Traffi	c in lieu of E	nd Office C	Call Termina	ition rates,	and Tand	dem
Switched 7	Transport rate	es.				•		
	-							

Signature		
	rate for §251(b)(5) Traffic shall be on 7.6, the rates as appropriate.	as established by the Commission pursuant
Signature	ROGUDBARDARCA Relecca H. Semmi DocuSigned By Rebecca H. Sammi	

When the FCC ordered rate for ISP-bound traffic is applied to (§251(b)(5)) Traffic, the FCC Ordered ISP rate is used in lieu of End Office call termination and Tandem Switched Transport rate elements.

### PERFORMANCE ASSURANCE PLAN

#### 1.0 Introduction

- 1.1 As set forth in this Agreement, Qwest and CLEC voluntarily agree to the terms of the following Performance Assurance Plan ("PAP"), initially prepared in conjunction with Qwest's application for approval under Section 271 of the Telecommunications Act of 1996 (the "Act") to offer in-region long distance service and subsequently modified in accordance with the Commission's orders. This PAP is also subject to the following provisions ordered by the Commission in Order No. 8, Par. 42, Docket UT-061625, *In the Matter of the Petition of Qwest Corporation for and Alternative Form of Regulation ("AFOR") pursuant to RCW* 80.36.135:
  - 1.1.1 The PAP shall remain in effect for the full four-year term of the AFOR, unless modified by the Commission.
  - 1.1.2 The PAP must remain available to all wholesale carriers in its current form unless modified by the Commission.
  - 1.1.3 The PAP terms must apply to all wholesale service provided by Qwest as a substitute for unbundled network elements ("UNE substitute services") during the term of the AFOR, unless the affected parties agree otherwise.<sup>2</sup>

#### 2.0 Plan Structure

- 2.1 The PAP is a two-tiered, self-executing remedy plan. CLEC shall be provided with Tier 1 payments if, as applicable, Qwest does not provide parity between the service it provides to CLEC and that which it provides to its own retail customers, or Qwest fails to meet applicable benchmarks.
  - 2.1.1 As specified in section 7.0, if Qwest fails to meet parity and benchmark standards on an aggregate CLEC basis, Qwest shall make Tier 2 payments to a Fund established by the state regulatory commission or, if required by existing law, to the state general fund.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The PAP is attached as Exhibit K to Qwest's Statement of Generally Available Terms ("SGAT") on file with the Commission, and the PAP incorporates or references other provisions of, or exhibits to, the SGAT. The PAP remains in effect and available for adoption by CLEC according to its terms and the terms of any applicable interconnection or commercial agreement, without regard to the legal effect or availability for adoption of the SGAT as a whole.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "UNE substitute services" means services Qwest offers to CLECs as substitutes for unbundled network elements that (a) are no longer available as unbundled network elements under 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(3) as a result of the Triennial Review Order, Triennial Review Remand Order or any other FCC orders and (b) were previously included in Qwest's Performance Assurance Plan and measured by Performance Indicator Definitions in effect.

- As specified in sections 6.0 and 7.0 and Attachments 1 and 2, payment is generally on a per occurrence basis, (i.e., a set dollar payment times the number of non-conforming service events). For the performance measurements which do not lend themselves to per occurrence payment, payment is on a per measurement basis, (i.e., a set dollar payment). The level of payment also depends upon the number of consecutive months of non-conforming performance, (i.e., an escalating payment the longer the duration of non-conforming performance) unless otherwise specified.
- 2.3 Qwest shall be in conformance with the parity standard when service Qwest provides to CLEC is equivalent to that which it provides to its retail customers. The PAP relies upon statistical scoring to determine whether any difference between CLEC and Qwest performance results is significant, that is, not attributable to simple random variation. Statistical parity shall exist when performance results for CLEC and for Qwest retail analogues result in a z-value that is no greater than the critical z-values listed in the Critical Z-Statistical Table in section 5.0.
- 2.4 For performance measurements that have no Qwest retail analogue, agreed upon benchmarks shall be used. Benchmarks shall be evaluated using a "stare and compare" method. For example, if the benchmark for a particular performance measurement is 95% or better, Qwest performance results must be at least 95% to meet the benchmark. Percentage benchmarks will be adjusted to round the allowable number of misses up or down to the closest integer, except when a benchmark standard and low CLEC volume are such that a 100% performance result would be required to meet the standard and has not been attained. in which case section 3.1.2 applies.

#### 3.0 Performance Measurements

- 3.1 The performance measurements that are in the PAP and either (1) subject to the PAP payment mechanisms or (2) not subject to the PAP payment mechanisms but subject to the Reinstatement/Removal Process set forth in section 3.2 below are identified in Attachment 1 and sections 6.3 and 7.4. Each performance measurement identified is defined in the Performance Indicator Definitions ("PIDs") included in the SGAT at Exhibit B.<sup>3</sup>
  - 3.1.1 On Attachment 1, the measurements have been designated as Tier 1, Tier 2, or both Tier 1 and Tier 2 and given a High, Medium, or Low designation.
  - 3.1.2 Where applicable elsewhere in the PAP, this provision modifies other provisions and operates as follows: For any Tier 1 or Tier 2 benchmark or non-interval parity performance submeasure, Qwest shall apply one allowable miss to a submeasure disaggregation that otherwise would require 100% performance before the performance is considered as non-conforming to standard (1) if at the CLEC-aggregate level, the performance standard is met or (2) where the CLEC-aggregate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The PID is attached as Exhibit B to Qwest's SGAT on file with the Commission, and the PAP incorporates or references this SGAT Exhibit. The PAP, including the incorporated Exhibit B measures, remains in effect and available for adoption by CLEC according to its terms and the terms of any applicable interconnection or commercial agreement, without regard to the legal effect or availability for adoption of the SGAT as a whole.

performance must be 100% to meet the standard, the CLEC-aggregate performance is conforming after applying one allowable miss at that level.

- 3.2 The following measures, which are listed in Attachment 1 or section 7.4, are not subject to the payment mechanisms of the PAP; however, they are subject to the PID Reinstatement/Removal Process. All other measures listed in Attachment 1, section 6.3 or section 7.4 are subject to the PAP payment mechanisms, but they are not subject to the PID Reinstatement/Removal Process.
  - GA-3 Gateway Availability EB-TA
  - GA-4 System Availability EXACT
  - GA-7 Timely Outage Resolution following Software Releases
  - PO-2B Electronic Flow-through
  - PO-3 LSR Rejection Notice Interval
  - PO-5D Firm Order Confirmations (FOCs) On Time (ASRs for LIS Trunks)
  - PO-7 Billing Completion Notification Timeliness
  - PO-8 Jeopardy Notice Interval
  - PO-16 Timely Release Notifications
  - OP-17 Timeliness of Disconnects Associated with LNP Orders
  - MR-11 LNP Trouble Reports Cleared within Specified Timeframes
  - BI-4 Billing Completeness
  - NI-1 Trunk Blocking
  - NP-1 NXX Code Activation
- PID Reinstatement/Removal Process: If Qwest's performance for any sub-measure of the PIDs listed in section 3.2 above does not conform to the established PID standard as set forth in the PAP for three consecutive months, that sub-measure will be reinstated (i.e., be subject to the PAP payment mechanisms) subject to the retroactive payment provision of section 3.3.2 and subject to the PAP payment mechanisms effective in the month following the three consecutive months. The determination of whether a PID sub-measure is reinstated is made no later than at the end of the second month following the third consecutive month of non-conforming performance. The sub-measure will remain subject to the PAP payment mechanisms until Qwest's performance for that sub-measure satisfies the established standards for three consecutive months. Effective the month following such conforming performance, the sub-measure will no longer be subject to the PAP payment mechanisms but will continue to be subject to the PID Reinstatement/Removal Process. The determination of whether a PID sub-measure is removed from being subject to the PAP payment mechanisms is made no later than the end of the second month following the third consecutive month of conforming performance. Where applicable elsewhere in the PAP, this PID Reinstatement/Removal Process modifies other provisions and operates as follows:
  - 3.3.1 Disaggregation and Reporting Levels: Performance will be evaluated at the lowest level of disaggregation defined in Exhibit B of the SGAT on a CLEC-aggregated or other-aggregated basis such that performance is evaluated for the purposes of administering the Reinstatement/Removal Process on a statewide or regionwide level, as applicable per the PID.

- 3.3.2 Retroactive Payments: To calculate retroactive payments for the submeasures reinstated, PAP payment mechanisms will be applied to the three consecutive months in which the standard was missed, which triggered reinstatement. These retroactive payments will be made to applicable CLECs or the Tier 2 fund, depending upon the tier designation of the PID, at the end of the third month after the month in which performance triggered re-instatement.
  - 3.3.2.1 Accounting for Payments: In support of retroactive payments (section 3.3.2 above), Qwest will account separately for PAP payments that would have been made to individual CLECs or to the Tier 2 Fund for a submeasure as though it had been subject to the PAP payment mechanisms, where automatic reinstatement applies, and account separately in the same manner for the time between when it is determined that a sub-measure met the standard for automatic removal and the effective date of removal (the month following the three consecutive "met" months). With regard to sub-measures that are subsequently removed again through this process, any PAP payments made during the three consecutive months which triggers automatic removal will not be recovered by Qwest.
  - 3.3.2.2 Interest: In the case of automatic reinstatement, retroactive payments will include interest calculated at the prime rate as reported in the *Wall Street Journal* from the date a payment would have been made to the date the payment is actually made.
  - 3.3.2.3 Tracking: Qwest will track and report service and payment results, including retroactive and avoided (i.e., during periods of removal) PAP payments and the disposition of the avoided payments on a CLEC, PID submeasure and aggregate basis each month.
- 3.3.3 Public Website: Qwest will maintain a public website showing the PAP status of each PID or sub-measure with respect to the applicability of the PAP payment mechanisms (i.e., reinstated or removed), which eliminates the requirement to make filings with the Commission to modify the PAP due to the application of the PID Reinstatement/Removal Process.

#### 4.0 Statistical Measurement

4.1 Qwest uses a statistical test, namely the modified "z-test," for evaluating the difference between two means (i.e., Qwest and CLEC service or repair intervals) or two percentages (e.g., Qwest and CLEC proportions), to determine whether a parity condition exists between the results for Qwest and the CLEC(s). The modified z-tests shall be applicable if the number of data points are greater than 30 for a given measurement. For testing measurements for which the number of data points are 30 or less, Qwest will use a permutation test to determine the statistical significance of the difference between Qwest and CLEC.

- 4.2 Qwest shall be in conformance when the monthly performance results for parity measurements (whether in the form of means, percents, or proportions and at the equivalent level of disaggregation) are such that the calculated z-test statistics are not greater than the critical z-values as listed in Table 1, section 5.0.
- 4.3 Qwest shall be in conformance with benchmark measurements when the monthly performance result equals or exceeds the benchmark, if a higher value means better performance, and when the monthly performance result equals or is less than the benchmark if a lower value means better performance.

The formula for determining parity using the modified z-test is:

$$z = DIFF / \sigma_{DIFF}$$

Where:

 $DIFF = M_{Qwest} - M_{CLEC}$ 

 $M_{QWEST}$  = Qwest average or proportion

 $M_{CLEC}$  = CLEC average or proportion

 $\sigma_{DIFF}$  = square root  $\sigma \sigma^{\sigma} Qwest (1/n_{CLEC} + 1/n_{Owest})]$ 

 $\sigma^2_{\text{Qwest}}$  = calculated variance for Qwest

 $n_{Qwest}$  = number of observations or samples used in Qwest measurement

 $n_{CLEC}$  = number of observations or samples used in CLEC measurement

The modified z-tests will be applied to reported parity measurements that contain more than 30 data points.

In calculating the difference between Qwest and CLEC performance, the above formula applies when a larger Qwest value indicates a better level of performance. In cases where a smaller Qwest value indicates a higher level of performance, the order is reversed, i.e.,  $M_{\text{CLEC}}$  -  $M_{\text{QWEST}}$ .

The practical application of the modified z-test and critical z-values to per occurrence payment calculations for measures with parity standards is described in more detail in sections 8 and 9. Payment calculations consider Qwest's processes and Table 1 critical z-values to determine whether Qwest's wholesale performance provided was statistically equivalent to performance Qwest provided itself. To determine this, parity values are developed. For instances where higher is better, the parity value formula is:

Parity value = ILEC mean - critical z-value \* square root σσ<sup>σ</sup>Qwest (1/ n<sub>CLEC</sub> + 1/ n<sub>Owest</sub>)]

Qwest Washington SGAT Eighth Revision, Twelfth Amended Exhibit K January 5, 2009 Page 5

In cases where lower values represent better performance, the minus sign is simply reversed.

4.3.1 For parity measurements where the number of data points is 30 or less, Qwest will apply a permutation test to test for statistical significance. Permutation analysis will be applied to calculate the z-statistic using the following logic:

Calculate the modified z-statistic for the actual arrangement of the data Pool and mix the CLEC and Qwest data sets Perform the following 1000 times:

Randomly subdivide the pooled data sets into two pools, one the same size as the original CLEC data set ( $n_{CLEC}$ ) and one reflecting the remaining data points (which is equal to the size of the original Qwest data set or  $n_{QWEST}$ ). Compute and store the modified z-test score ( $Z_S$ ) for this sample.

Count the number of times the z-statistic for a permutation of the data is greater than the actual modified z- statistic.

Compute the fraction of permutations for which the statistic for the rearranged data is greater than the statistic for the actual samples.

If the fraction is greater than  $\sigma$ , the significance level of the test, the hypothesis of no difference is not rejected, and the test is passed. The  $\sigma$  shall be .05 when the critical z value is 1.645 and .15 when the critical z value is 1.04.

### 5.0 Critical Z-Value

5.1 The following table shall be used to determine the critical z-value that is referred to in sections 4.0 and 6.0. It is based on the monthly business volume of the CLEC for the particular performance measurements for which statistical testing is being performed.

**TABLE 1: CRITICAL Z-VALUE** 

CLEC volume LIS Trunks, UDITs, Resale,

CLEC volume	LIS Trunks, UDITs, Resale,	All Other
(Sample size)	UBL-DS1 and DS-3	·
1-10	1.04*	1.645
11-150	1.645	1.645
151-300	2.0	2.0
301-600	2.7	2.7
601-3000	3.7	3.7
3001 and above	4.3	4.3

<sup>\*</sup> The critical z-value 1.04 applies for individual month testing for performance measurements involving LIS trunks and DS-1 and DS-3 that are UDITs, Resale, or Unbundled Loops. The performance measurements are OP-3d/e, OP-4d/e, OP-5a, OP-6-4/5, MR-5a/b, MR-7d/e, and MR-8.

For purposes of determining consecutive month misses, 1.645 shall be used. Where performance measurements disaggregate to zone 1 and zone 2, the zones shall be combined for purposes of statistical testing.

## 6.0 Tier 1 Payments to CLEC

- 6.1 Tier 1 payments to CLEC shall be made solely for the performance measurements designated as Tier 1 on Attachment 1. The payment amount for non-conforming service varies depending upon the designation of performance measurements as High, Medium, and Low and the duration of the non-conforming service condition as described below. Non-conforming service is defined in section 4.0.
- 6.1.1 Determination of Non-Conforming Measurements: The number of performance measurements that are determined to be non-conforming and, therefore, eligible for Tier 1 payments, are limited according to the critical z-value shown in Table 1, section 5.0. The critical z-values are the statistical standard that determines for each CLEC performance measurement whether Qwest has met parity. The critical z-value is selected from Table 1 according to the monthly CLEC volume for the performance measurement. For instance, if the CLEC sample size for that month is 100, the critical z-value is 1.645 for the statistical testing of that parity performance measurement.
- 6.2 Determination of the Amount of Payment: Tier 1 payments to CLEC, except as provided for in sections 6.2.3, 6.3 and 10.0, are calculated and paid monthly based on the number of performance measurements exceeding the critical z-value. Payments will be made on either a per occurrence or per measurement basis, depending upon the performance measurement, using the dollar amounts specified in Table 2 or 2A below. The dollar amounts vary depending upon whether the performance measurement is designated High, Medium, or Low and escalate depending upon the number of consecutive months for which Qwest has not met the standard for the particular measurement. Tier 1 payment escalation shall be in accordance with Table 2 or 2A below.
  - 6.2.1 The escalation of payments for consecutive months of non-conforming service will be matched month for month with de-escalation of payments for every month of conforming service. For example, if Qwest has four consecutive monthly "misses" it will make payments that escalate from month 1 to month 4 as shown in Table 2 or 2A, if applicable. If, in the next month, service meets the standard, Qwest makes no payment. A payment "indicator" de-escalates down from month 4 to month 3. If Qwest misses the following month, it will make payment at the month 3 level of Table 2 or 2A because that is where the payment "indicator" presently sits. If Qwest misses again the following month, it will make payments that escalate back to the month 4 level. The payment level will de-escalate back to the original month 1 level only upon conforming service sufficient to move the payment "indicator" back to the month 1 level.
  - 6.2.2 For those performance measurements listed on Attachment 2 as "Performance Measurements Subject to Per Measurement Caps," excluding BI-3A,

payment to a CLEC in a single month shall not exceed the amount listed in Table 2 below for the "Per Measurement Cap" category. For those performance measurements listed on Attachment 2 as "Performance Measurements Subject to Per Measurement Payments," if any should be added at a later time, payment to a CLEC will be the amount set forth in Table 2 below under the section labeled "Per Measurement Cap."

TABLE 2: TIER 1 PAYMENTS TO CLEC

Per Occurrence							
Measurement Group	Month 1	Month 2	Month 3	Month 4	Month 5	Month 6	Each following month after Month 6 add
High	\$150	\$250	\$500	\$600	\$700	\$800	\$100
Medium	\$ 75	\$150	\$300	\$400	\$500	\$600	\$100
Low	\$ 25	\$ 50	\$100	\$200	\$300	\$400	\$100

Per Measurement Cap							
Measurement Group	Month 1	Month 2	Month 3	Month 4	Month 5	Month 6	Each following month after Month 6 add
High	\$25,000	\$50,000	\$75,000	\$100,000	\$125,000	\$150,000	\$25,000
Medium	\$10,000	\$20,000	\$30,000	\$ 40,000	\$ 50,000	\$ 60,000	\$10,000
Low	\$ 5,000	\$10,000	\$15,000	\$ 20,000	\$ 25,000	\$ 30,000	\$ 5,000

TABLE 2A: TIER 1 PAYMENTS TO CLEC - SPECIFIC PRODUCTS

Per Occurrence							
Measurement Group	Month 1	Month 2	Month 3	Month 4	Month 5	Month 6	Each following month after Month 6 add
DS3 – UBL	\$3,000	\$3,500	\$4,000	\$4,500	\$5,000	\$5,500	\$500
DS3 – UDIT	\$1,000	\$1,500	\$2,000	\$2,300	\$2,600	\$2,900	\$300

DS1 – UBL	\$ 300	\$ 400	\$ 600	\$ 800	\$ 900	\$1,000	\$100
DS1 – EELs	\$300	\$400	\$600	\$800	\$900	\$1,000	\$100

6.2.3 For the BI-3A performance measurement, the dollar payment amount for non-conforming performance varies depending upon the Total Bill Adjustment Amount for the CLEC. The payment amount is calculated using Table 2B below by multiplying the per occurrence amount times the number of occurrences based on the Total Bill Adjustment Amount, <sup>4</sup> capped at the amount shown in the table for that Total Bill Adjustment Amount. The escalation of payments for consecutive months as stated in section 6.2.1 does not apply.

TABLE 2B: TIER 1 PAYMENTS TO CLECS FOR BI-3A

Total Bill Adjustment	Per Occurrence	Cap
Amount	Amount	
\$0 - \$0.99	\$0	\$0
\$1 - \$199.99	\$1	\$200
\$200 - \$999.99	\$10	\$5,000
\$1,000 - \$9,999.99	\$10	\$10,000
\$10,000 - \$49,999.99	\$15	\$15,000
\$50,000 - \$99,999.99	\$20	\$20,000
\$100,000 and over	\$25	\$25,000

6.3 Except as specifically addressed by WAC 480-120-560, the PAP collocation performance measures shall rely on CP-2 and CP-4 performance measurements for delineation of collocation business rules. For purposes of calculating Tier 1 payments for failure to meet collocation installation intervals, if Qwest fails to deliver the Collocation space by the required Ready for Service (RFS) date, Qwest will credit the CLEC in an amount equal to one tenth (1/10) of the total non-recurring charge for the ordered Collocation for each week beyond the required RFS date. For purposes of calculating Tier 1 payments for collocation feasibility studies that are later than the due date, a per day payment will be applied according to Table 3. The calculation of the payment amount will be performed by applying the per day payment amounts as specified in Table 3. Thus, for days 1 through 10, the payment is \$45 per day. For days 11 through 20, the payment is \$90 per day and so on.

TABLE 3: TIER-1 COLLOCATION FEASIBILITY STUDY PAYMENTS TO CLECS

Days Late	Feasibility Study
1 to 10 days	\$45/day
11 to 20 days	\$90/day
21 to 30 days	\$135/day
31 to 40 days	\$180/day
More than 40 days	\$300/day

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Total Bill Adjustment Amount is determined by subtracting the BI-3A numerator from the BI-3A denominator as defined in the BI-3 PID formula.

Qwest Washington SGAT Eighth Revision, Twelfth Amended Exhibit K January 5, 2009 Page 9

A minimum payment calculation shall be performed by Qwest at the end of each year for each CLEC with annual order volumes of no more than 1,200. The payment shall be calculated by adding the applicable payment amount in Table 4 below for each month in which at least one payment was made to the CLEC. To the extent that the actual CLEC payment for the year is less than the product of the preceding calculation, Qwest shall make an additional payment equal to the difference.

	Minimum Payment
Total Monthly Payment:	Amount:
Less than \$200	\$ 0
Between \$200 and \$800	\$ 1,500
Between \$801 and \$1,400	\$ 2,000
Over \$1,400	\$ 2,500

**TABLE 4: MINIMUM PAYMENTS TO CLECS** 

### 7.0 Tier 2 Payments to the State

- 7.1 Payments to the State shall be limited to the performance measurements designated in section 7.4 for Tier 2 per measurement payments and in Attachment 1 for per occurrence payments and which have at least 10 data points each month for the period payments are being calculated. Similar to the Tier 1 structure, Tier 2 measurements are categorized as High, Medium, and Low and the amount of payments for non-conformance varies according to this categorization.
- 7.2 Determination of Non-Conforming Measurements: The determination of non-conformance will be based upon the aggregate of all CLEC data for each Tier 2 performance measurement. Non-conforming service is defined in section 4.2 (for parity measurements) and 4.3 (for benchmark measurements), except that a 1.645 critical z-value shall be used for all parity measurements but MR-2 and OP-2. The critical z-value is the statistical standard that determines for each performance measurement whether Qwest has met parity.
- 7.3 Determination of the Amount of Payment: Except as provided in section 7.4, Tier 2 payments are calculated and paid monthly based on the number of performance measurements exceeding the critical z-value, identified in section 7.2, in any single month. Payment will be made on either a per occurrence or per measurement basis, whichever is applicable to the performance measurement, using the dollar amounts specified in Table 5 or Table 6 below. Except as provided in section 7.4, the dollar amounts vary depending upon whether the performance measurement is designated High, Medium, or Low.
  - 7.3.1 For those Tier 2 measurements listed on Attachment 2 as "Performance Measurements Subject to Per Measurement Caps," payment to the State in a single month shall not exceed the amount listed in Table 5 for the "Per Measurement Cap" category.

#### TABLE 5: TIER 2 PAYMENTS TO STATE FUNDS

#### Per Occurrence

Measurement Group	
High	\$500
Medium	\$300
Low	\$200

Per Measurement Cap

Measurement Group	
High	\$75,000
Medium	\$30,000
Low	\$20,000

7.4 Performance Measurements Subject to Per Measurement Payment: The following Tier 2 performance measurements shall have their performance results measured on a region-wide (14 state) basis. The performance measurements are:

GA-1: Gateway Availability - IMA-GUI

GA-3: Gateway Availability – EB-TA

GA-4: System Availability – EXACT

GA-6: Gateway Availability – GUI-Repair

GA-8: Gateway Availability – IMA-XML

PO-1: Pre-Order/Order Response Times

OP-2: Call Answered within Twenty Seconds – Interconnect Provisioning Center

MR-2: Calls Answered within Twenty Seconds – Interconnect Repair Center

GA-1 has two sub-measurements: GA-1A and GA-1D. PO-1 has two sub-measurements: PO-1A and PO-1X. PO-1A and PO-1X shall have their transaction types aggregated together.

GA-8 and PO-1 are subject to a stabilization period. For each of these new measures/submeasures that include XML results there will be a 3-month measurement stabilization period. During this period, no payment applies if the payment is determined to have been caused by the development to include XML into the PID results and not due to an actual performance miss. In order to determine the cause of payments during the stabilization period, if any payments are identified, the payment's due date will be extended for 30 days to provide Qwest the opportunity to perform root cause analysis and make the results readily available to the impacted parties. Until performance reporting includes XML results, the prior measures/sub-measures included in the PAP will apply. Further, should either the IMA-GUI or IMA-XML interfaces be replaced in the future, results from the replacement interfaces will be automatically incorporated into these measures and be included in the PAP (with a stabilization period) coincident with CLEC migration to the new interfaces subject to changes to the impacted measures including but not limited to modification due to operational differences with the replacement interfaces.

For these measurements, Qwest will make a Tier 2 payment based upon monthly performance results according to Table 6: Tier 2 Per Measurement Payments to State Funds.

TABLE 6: TIER 2 PER MEASUREMENT PAYMENTS TO STATE FUNDS

Measurement	Performance	State Payment	
GA-1,3,4,6,8	1% or lower	\$1,000	
	>1% to 3%	\$10,000	
	>3% to 5%	\$20,000	
	>5%	\$30,000	
PO-1	2 sec. or less	\$1,000	
	>2 sec. to 5 sec.	\$5,000	
	>5 sec. to 10 sec.	\$10,000	
	>10 sec.	\$15,000	
OP-2/MR-2	1% or lower	\$1,000	
	>1% to 3%	\$5,000	
	>3% to 5%	\$10,000	
	>5%	\$15,000	

7.5 Payment of Tier 2 Funds: Payments to a state fund shall be used for any purpose determined by the Commission that is allowed to it by state law. Qwest must deposit any payments of Tier 2 funds for Washington State into the Public Service Revolving Fund, the account within the Washington State treasury established to fund Commission expenses.

### 8.0 Step by Step Calculation of Monthly Tier 1 Payments to CLEC

- 8.1 Application of the Critical Z-Values: Qwest shall identify the Tier 1 parity performance measurements that measure the service provided to CLEC by Qwest for the month in question and the critical z-value from Table 1 in section 5.0 that shall be used for purposes of statistical testing for each particular performance measurement. The statistical testing procedures described in section 4.0 shall be applied. For the purpose of determining the critical z-values, each disaggregated category of a performance measurement is treated as a separate sub-measurement. The critical z-value to be applied is determined by the CLEC volume at each level of disaggregation or sub-measurement.
- 8.2 Performance Measurements for which Tier 1 Payment is Per Occurrence:
  - 8.2.1 Performance Measurements that are Averages or Means:
    - 8.2.1.1 Step 1: For each performance measurement, the parity value described in section 4.3 shall be calculated. (For benchmark measurements, the benchmark value shall be used.)
    - 8.2.1.2 Step 2: The percentage differences between the CLEC averages and the parity value shall be calculated. The calculation is % diff = (CLEC result Parity Value)/Parity Value.

- 8.2.1.3 Step 3: For each performance measurement, the total number of data points shall be multiplied by the percentage calculated in the previous step and the per occurrence dollar amounts from the Tier 1 Payment Tables shall determine the payment to the CLEC for each non-conforming performance measurement.
- 8.2.2 Performance Measurements that are Percentages:
  - 8.2.2.1 Step 1: For each performance measurement, the percentage determined by the parity value described in section 4.3 shall be calculated. (For benchmark measurements, the benchmark value shall be used.)
  - 8.2.2.2 Step 2: The difference between the actual percentages for the CLEC and the parity value percentages shall be determined.
  - 8.2.2.3 Step 3: For each performance measurement, the total number of data points shall be multiplied by the difference in percentage calculated in the previous step, and the per occurrence dollar amount taken from the Tier 1 Payment Tables, to determine the payment to the CLEC for each non-conforming performance measurement.
- 8.2.3 Performance Measurements that are Ratios or Proportions:
  - 8.2.3.1 Step 1: For each performance measurement the ratio determined by the parity value described in section 4.3 shall be calculated. (For benchmark measurements, the benchmark value shall be used.)
  - 8.2.3.2 Step 2: The absolute difference between the actual rate for the CLEC and the parity value rate shall be determined.
  - 8.2.3.3 Step 3: For each performance measurement, the total number of data points shall be multiplied by the difference calculated in the previous step, and the per occurrence dollar amount taken from the Tier 1 Payment Tables, to determine the payment to the CLEC for each non-conforming performance measurement.
- 8.3 Performance Measurements for which Tier 1 Payment is Per Measure:
  - 8.3.1 For each performance measurement where Qwest fails to meet the standard, the payment to the CLEC shall be the dollar amount shown on the "per measure" portion of Table 2: Tier 1 Payments to CLEC.

# 9.0 Step by Step Calculation of Monthly Tier 2 Payments to State Funds

- 9.1 Application of the Critical Z-Values: Qwest shall identify the Tier 2 parity performance measurements that measure the service provided to all CLECs by Qwest for the month in question. The statistical testing procedures described in section 4.0 shall be applied, except that a 1.645 critical z-value shall be used for all parity measurements except MR-2 and OP-2. If Qwest misses a performance standard and there are at least 10 data points for the performance measurement, a Tier 2 payment will be calculated and paid as described below and will continue in each succeeding month until Qwest's performance meets the applicable standard.
- 9.2 Performance Measurements for which Tier 2 Payment is Per Occurrence:
  - 9.2.1 Performance Measurements that are Averages or Means:
    - 9.2.1.1 Step 1: The parity value described in section 4.3 shall be calculated. (For benchmark measurements, the benchmark value shall be used.)
    - 9.2.1.2 Step 2: The percentage difference between the CLEC averages and the parity value for each month shall be calculated. The calculation for parity measurements is % diff = (CLEC average parity value)/parity value.
    - 9.2.1.3 Step 3: For each performance measurement, the total number of data points each month shall be multiplied by the percentage calculated in the previous step. The amount (rounded to the nearest integer) is then calculated and multiplied by the result of the per occurrence dollar amount taken from the Tier 2 Payment Table to determine the payment to the State for each non-conforming performance measurement.
  - 9.2.2 Performance Measurements that are Percentages:
    - 9.2.2.1 Step 1: For each performance measurement, the monthly percentage determined by the parity value described in section 4.3 for each month shall be calculated. (For benchmark measurements, the benchmark value shall be used.)
    - 9.2.2.2 Step 2: The difference between the CLEC percentages and the parity value percentage for each non-conforming month shall be calculated. The calculation for parity measurement is diff = (CLEC result parity value percentage). This formula shall be applicable where a high value is indicative of poor performance. The formula shall be reversed where high performance is indicative of good performance.
    - 9.2.2.3 Step 3: For each performance measurement, the total number of data points shall be multiplied by the difference in percentage calculated in the previous step. The amount (rounded to the nearest integer) is then multiplied

by the result of the per occurrence dollar amounts taken from the Tier 2 Payment Table to determine the payment to the State.

- 9.2.3 Performance Measurements that are Ratios or Proportions:
  - 9.2.3.1 Step 1: For each performance measurement, the ratio determined by the parity value described in section 4.3 for each month shall be calculated. (For benchmark measurements, the benchmark value shall be used.)
  - 9.2.3.2 Step 2: The difference between the actual rate for the CLEC and the parity value rate for each non-conforming month shall be calculated. The calculation is: diff = (CLEC rate parity value rate). This formula shall apply where a high value is indicative of poor performance. The formula shall be reversed where high performance is indicative of good performance.
  - 9.2.3.3 Step 3: For each performance measurement, the total number of data points shall be multiplied by the difference calculated in the previous step for each month. The amount (rounded to the nearest integer) is then multiplied by the result of the per occurrence dollar amounts taken from the Tier 2 Payment Table to determine the payment to the State.
- 9.3 Performance Measurements for which Tier 2 Payment is Per Measure:
  - 9.3.1 For each performance measurement where Qwest fails to meet the standard, the payment to the State Fund shall be the dollar amount shown on the "Per Measurement" Tier 2 Payment Table in the State Payment column.

#### 10.0 Low Volume, Developing Markets

- 10.1 For certain qualifying performance standards, if the aggregate monthly volumes of CLECs participating in the PAP are more than 10, but less than 100, Qwest will make Tier 1 payments to CLECs for failure to meet the parity or benchmark standard for the qualifying performance sub-measurements. The qualifying sub-measurements are the ADSL qualified loop product disaggregations of OP-3, OP-4, OP-5a, MR-3, MR-5, MR-7, and MR-8. If the aggregate monthly CLEC volume is greater than 100, the provisions of this section shall not apply to the qualifying performance sub-measurement.
- 10.2 The determination of whether Qwest has met the parity or benchmark standards will be made using aggregate volumes of CLECs participating in the PAP. In the event Qwest does not meet the applicable performance standards, a total payment to affected CLECs will be determined in accordance with the high, medium, low designation for each performance measurement (see Attachment 1) and as described in section 8.0, except that CLEC aggregate volumes will be used. In the event the calculated total payment amount to CLECs is less than \$5,000, a minimum payment of \$5,000 shall be made. The resulting total payment amount to CLECs will be apportioned to the affected CLECs based upon each CLEC's relative share of the number of total service misses.

10.3 At the six (6)-month reviews, Qwest will consider adding to the above list of qualifying performance sub-measurements, new products disaggregation representing new modes of CLEC entry into developing markets.

#### 11.0 Payment

- Payments to CLEC or the State, except as provided in section 11.3, shall be made one month following the due date of the performance measurement report for the month for which payment is being made. Qwest will pay interest on any late payment and underpayment at the prime rate as reported in the Wall Street Journal. Interest on any late payments and underpayments shall not be included in assessments of the annual cap described in section 12.1. On any overpayment, Qwest is allowed to offset future payments by the amount of the overpayment plus interest at the prime rate.
- 11.2 All payments shall be in cash. Qwest shall be allowed, after obtaining the individual agreement of CLEC, to make such cash payments through the use of electronic fund transfers to CLEC and the State. Qwest shall be able to offset cash payments to CLECs with bill credits applied against any non-disputed charges that are more than 90 days past due.
- 11.3 This PAP does not prohibit the Commission from directing the establishment of an identified escrow account or other fund, and or contributing a portion of Tier 2 funds to the escrow account for the purpose of funding a multi-state process to review and audit the PAP.

## 12.0 Cap on Tier 1 and Tier 2 Payments

- 12.1 There shall be a cap on the total payments made by Qwest for a 12 month period beginning with the effective date of the PAP for the State of Washington. The annual cap for the State of Washington shall be 36% of ARMIS Net Return, recalculated each year based on the prior year's Washington ARMIS results or equivalent data. Qwest shall submit to the Commission the calculation of each year's cap no later than 30 days after the submission of ARMIS results to the FCC. CLEC agrees that this amount constitutes a maximum annual cap that shall apply to the aggregate total of Tier 1 liquidated damages and Tier 2 assessments or payments made by Qwest. Subject to the limitations in section 13, the following shall not count toward the cap: any penalties imposed by the Commission; any penalties imposed directly by this PAP for failure to report, failure to report timely, or failure to report accurately; and any interest payments for underpayment.
- 12.2 If the annual cap is reached, each CLEC shall, as of the end of the year, be entitled to receive the same percentage of its total calculated Tier 1 payments. In order to preserve the operation of the annual cap, the percentage equalization shall take place as follows:
  - 12.2.1 The amount by which any month's total year-to-date Tier 1 and Tier 2 payments exceeds the cumulative monthly cap (defined as 1/12<sup>th</sup> of the annual cap times the cumulative number of months to date) shall be calculated and apportioned

between Tier 1 and Tier 2 according to the percentage that each bore of total payments for the year-to-date. The Tier 1 apportionment resulting of this calculation shall be known as the "Tracking Account."

- 12.2.2 The Tier 1 apportionment shall be debited against the monthly payment due to each CLEC, by applying to the year-to-date payments received by each the percentage necessary to generate the required total Tier 1 amount.
- 12.2.3 The Tracking Amount shall be apportioned among all CLECs so as to provide each with payments equal in percentage of its total year to date Tier 1 payment calculations.
- 12.2.4 This calculation shall take place in the first month that the year-to-date total Tier 1 and Tier 2 payments are expected to exceed the cumulative monthly cap and for each month of that year thereafter. Qwest shall recover any debited amounts by reducing payments due from any CLEC for that and any succeeding months, as necessary.

#### 13.0 Limitations

- 13.1 The PAP shall not become available in the State unless and until Qwest receives effective section 271 authority from the FCC for that State.
- 13.2 Qwest will not be liable for Tier 1 payments to CLEC in an FCC approved state until the Commission has approved an interconnection agreement between CLEC and Qwest which adopts the provisions of this PAP or until a commercial agreement for UNE substitute services between CLEC and Qwest which adopts the provisions of this PAP is in effect.
- The Commission will determine whether a request for waiver of payment obligations 13.3 will be granted. Qwest must file any waiver request with the Commission no later that the last business day of the month after the month in which payments are being disputed. If such waiver is granted, Qwest shall not be obligated to make Tier 1 or Tier 2 payments for any measurement if and to the extent that non-conformance for that measurement was the result of any of the following: 1) with respect to performance measurements with a benchmark standard, a Force Majeure event as defined in section 5.7 of the SGAT. Owest will provide notice of the occurrence of a Force Majeure event within 72 hours of the time Qwest learns of the event or within a reasonable time frame that Qwest should have learned of it; 2) an act or omission by a CLEC that is contrary to any of its obligations under its interconnection agreement with Owest or under federal or state law; an act or omission by CLEC that is in bad faith. Examples of bad faith conduct include, but are not limited to: unreasonably holding service orders and/or applications, "dumping" orders or applications in unreasonably large batches, "dumping" orders or applications at or near the close of a business day, on a Friday evening or prior to a holiday, and failing to provide timely forecasts to Qwest for services or facilities when such forecasts are explicitly required by the SGAT; 3) problems associated with third-party systems or equipment, which could not have been avoided by Qwest in the exercise of reasonable diligence, provided, however, that this third party exclusion will not be

raised in the State more than three times within a calendar year. If a Force Majeure event or other excusing event recognized in this section merely suspends Qwest's ability to timely perform an activity subject to a performance measurement that is an interval measure, the applicable time frame in which Qwest's compliance with the parity (excluding Force Majeure events) or benchmark criterion is measured will be extended on an hour-for-hour or day-forday basis, as applicable, equal to the duration of the excusing event.

- 13.3.1 Qwest will not be excused from Tier 1 or Tier 2 payments for any reason except as described in Section 13.0. Qwest will have the burden of demonstrating that its non-conformance with the performance measurement was excused on one of the grounds described in this PAP. A party may petition the Commission to require Qwest to deposit disputed payments into an escrow account when the requesting party can show cause, such as commercial uncertainty.
- 13.3.2 Notwithstanding any other provision of this PAP, it shall not excuse performance that Qwest could reasonably have been expected to deliver assuming that it had designed, implemented, staffed, provisioned, and otherwise provided for resources reasonably required to meet foreseeable volumes and patterns of demands upon its resources by CLECs.
- Quest's agreement to implement these enforcement terms, and specifically its agreement to pay any "liquidated damages" or "assessments" hereunder, will not be considered as an admission against interest or an admission of liability in any legal, regulatory, or other proceeding relating in whole or in part to the same performance.
  - 13.4.1 CLEC may not use: 1) the existence of this enforcement plan; or 2) Qwest's payment of Tier –1 "liquidated damages" or Tier 2 "assessments" as evidence that Qwest has discriminated in the provision of any facilities or services under Sections 251 or 252, or has violated any state or federal law or regulation. Qwest's conduct underlying its performance measures, however are not made inadmissible by its terms.
  - 13.4.2 By accepting this performance remedy plan, CLEC agrees that Qwest's performance with respect to this remedy plan may not be used as an admission of liability or culpability for a violation of any state or federal law or regulation. (Nothing herein is intended to preclude Qwest from introducing evidence of any Tier 1 "liquidated damages" under these provisions for the purpose of offsetting the payment against any other damages or payments a CLEC might recover.) The terms of this paragraph do not apply to any proceeding before the Commission or the FCC to determine whether Qwest has met or continues to meet the requirements of section 271 of the Act.
- 13.5 By incorporating these liquidated damages terms into the PAP, Qwest and CLEC accepting this PAP agree that proof of damages from any non-conforming performance measurement would be difficult to ascertain and, therefore, liquidated damages are a reasonable approximation of any contractual damages that may result from a non-conforming

performance measurement. Qwest and CLEC further agree that Tier 1 payments made pursuant to this PAP are not intended to be a penalty. The application of the assessments and damages provided for herein is not intended to foreclose other noncontractual legal and noncontractual regulatory claims and remedies that may be available to a CLEC.

- 13.6 This PAP contains a comprehensive set of performance submeasures, statistical methodologies, and payment mechanisms that are designed to function together, and only together as an integrated whole. To elect the PAP, CLEC must adopt the PAP in its entirety, in its interconnection agreement with Qwest, in lieu of other alternative standards or relief, except as stated in sections 13.6.1, 13.6.2, and 13.7.
  - 13.6.1 In electing the PAP, CLEC shall surrender any rights to remedies under state wholesale service quality rules or under any agreement designed to provide such monetary relief for the same performance issues addressed by the PAP. The PAP shall not limit either non-contractual legal or non-contractual regulatory remedies that may be available to CLEC.
  - 13.6.2 Tier 1 payments to CLECs are in the nature of liquidated damages. Before CLEC shall be able to file an action seeking contract damages that flow from an alleged failure to perform in an area specifically measured and regulated by the PAP, CLEC must first seek permission through the Dispute Resolution Process set forth in Section 5.18 of the SGAT. This permission shall be granted only if CLEC can present a reasonable theory of damages for the non-conforming performance at issue and evidence of real world economic harm that, as applied over the preceding six months, establishes that the actual payments collected for non-conforming performance in the relevant area do not redress the extent of the competitive harm. If CLEC can make this showing, it shall be permitted to proceed with this action. Any damages awarded through this action shall be offset with payments made under this PAP. If the CLEC cannot make this showing, the action shall be barred. To the extent that CLEC's contract action relates to an area of performance not addressed by the PAP, no such procedural requirement shall apply.
- 13.7 If for any reason CLEC agreeing to this PAP is awarded compensation for the same harm for which it received payments under the PAP, the court or other adjudicatory body hearing such claim may offset the damages resulting from such claim against payments made for the same harm. Only that relevant finder of fact, and not Qwest in its discretion, can judge what amount, if any, of PAP payments should be offset from any judgment for a CLEC in a related action.
- 13.8 If Qwest believes that some Tier 2 payments duplicate payments that are made to the state under other service quality rules, Qwest may make the payments to a special interest bearing escrow account and then dispute the payments before the Commission. If Qwest can show that the payments are indeed duplicative, it may retain the money (and its interest) that indeed duplicated other state payments. Otherwise the money will be paid as Tier 2 payments.

13.9 Whenever a Qwest Tier 1 payment to an individual CLEC exceeds \$3 million in a month, Owest may commence a proceeding to demonstrate why it should not be required to pay any amount in excess of the \$3 million. Upon timely commencement of the proceeding, Owest must pay the balance of payments owed in excess of \$3 million into escrow, to be held by a third-party pending the outcome of the proceeding. To invoke these escrow provisions, Qwest must file, not later than the due date of the Tier 1 payments, its application. Qwest will have the burden of proof to demonstrate why, under the circumstances, it would be unjust to require it to make the payments in excess of \$3 million. If Qwest reports non-conforming performance to CLEC for three consecutive months on 20% or more of the measurements reported to CLEC and has incurred no more than \$1 million in liability to CLEC, then CLEC may commence a similar proceeding. In any such proceeding CLEC will have the burden of proof to demonstrate why, under the circumstances, justice requires Qwest to make payments in excess of the amount calculated pursuant to the terms of the PAP. The disputes identified in this section shall be resolved in a manner specified in the Dispute Resolution section of the SGAT or interconnection agreement with the CLEC.

### 14.0 Reporting

- 14.1 Upon receiving effective section 271 authority from the FCC for a state, Qwest will provide CLEC that has an approved interconnection agreement with Qwest, a monthly report of Qwest's performance for the measurements identified in the PAP by the last day of the month following the month for which performance results are being reported. However, Qwest shall have a grace period of five business days, so that Qwest shall not be deemed out of compliance with its reporting obligations before the expiration of the five business day grace period. Qwest will collect, analyze, and report performance data for the measurements listed on Attachment 1 in accordance with the most recent version of the PIDs. Upon CLEC's request, data files of the CLEC's raw data, or any subset thereof, will be transmitted, without charge, to CLEC in a mutually acceptable format, protocol, and transmission medium.
- Owest will also provide electronic copies of monthly reports of aggregate CLEC performance results to the Commission and to Public Counsel pursuant to the PAP by the last day of the month following the month for which performance results are being reported. However, Qwest shall have a grace period of five business days, so that Qwest shall not be deemed out of compliance with its reporting obligations before the expiration of the five business day grace period. Qwest will make the State aggregate CLEC performance results available to the public on its website. Individual CLEC reports of participating CLECs will also be available to the Commission upon request. By accepting this PAP, CLEC consents to Owest providing CLEC's report and raw data to the State Commission. Pursuant to the terms of an order of the Commission, Qwest may provide CLEC-specific data that relates to the PAP, provided that Qwest shall first initiate any procedures necessary to protect the confidentiality and to prevent the public release of the information pending any applicable Commission procedures and further provided that Qwest provides such notice as the Commission directs to the CLEC involved, in order to allow it to prosecute such procedures to their completion. Data files of participating CLEC raw data, or any subset thereof, will be transmitted, without charge, to the Commission in a mutually acceptable format, protocol, and transmission form.

- 14.3 In the event Qwest does not provide CLEC and the Commission with a monthly report by the last day of the month following the month for which performance results are being reported, Qwest will pay to the State a total of \$500 for each business day for which performance reports are 6 to 10 business days past the due date; \$1,000 for each business day for which performance reports are 11 to 15 business days past the due date; and \$2,000 for each business day for which performance results are more than 15 business days past the due date. If reports are on time but are missing performance results, Owest will pay to the State a total of one-fifth of the late report amount for each missing performance measurement, subject to a cap of the full late report amount. These amounts represent the total payments for omitting performance measurements or missing any report deadlines, rather than a payment per report. Prior to the date of a payment for late reports. Owest may file a request for a waiver of the payment, which states the reasons for the waiver. The Commission may grant the waiver, deny the waiver, or provide any other relief that may be appropriate. Any payments made by Owest in accordance with this section shall be excluded from assessments under the annual cap.
- Qwest shall retain for a three year period (measured from the monthly payment due dates) sufficient records to demonstrate fully the basis of its calculations for making payments under this PAP. In any event, Qwest shall maintain the records in a readily useable form for one year. For the remaining two years, the records may be retained in archived format. Any payment adjustments shall be subject to the interest rate provisions of section 11.1.

#### 15.0 Integrated Audit Program/Investigations of Performance Results

- 15.1 Any party may request that the Commission conduct an audit of performance results or performance measures. The Commission will determine, based upon requests and upon its own investigation, which results and/or measures should be audited. The Commission may, at its discretion, conduct audits through participation in a collaborative process with other states.
- 15.2 The costs of auditing will be paid for from Tier 2 funds. If such funds are insufficient, the Commission may require that a portion of Tier 1 escalated payments be set aside for auditing programs.
- 15.3 Qwest must report to the Commission monthly any changes it makes to the automated or manual processes used to produce performance results including data collection, generation, and reporting. The reports must include sufficient detail to enable the parties to understand the scope and nature of the changes.
- 15.4 In the event of a dispute between Qwest and any CLEC regarding the accuracy or integrity of data collected, generated, and reported pursuant to the PAP, Qwest and the CLEC will first consult with one another and attempt to resolve the dispute. If the issue is not resolved within 45 days, either party may request that the Commission consider the matter.

15.5. Any party may petition the Commission to request that Qwest investigate any consecutive Tier 1 miss or any second consecutive Tier 2 miss to determine the cause of the miss and to identify the action needed in order to meet the standard set forth in the performance measurements. Qwest will report the results of its investigation to the Commission, and to the extent an investigation determines that a CLEC was responsible in whole or in part for the Tier 2 misses, Qwest may petition the Commission to request that it receive credit against future Tier 2 payments in an amount equal to the Tier 2 payments that should not have been made. Qwest may also request that the relevant portion of subsequent Tier 2 payments will not be owed until any responsible CLEC problems are corrected. For the purposes of this sub-section, Tier 1 performance measurements that have not been designated as Tier 2 will be aggregated and the aggregate results will be investigated pursuant to the terms of this agreement.

#### 16.0 Reviews

- Every six months, beginning six months after the effective date of Section 271 16.1 approval by the FCC for the state of Washington, Qwest, CLECs, or the Commission may request a review. When a review is requested, Owest, CLECs and the Commission shall participate in a review of the performance measurements to determine whether measurements should be added, deleted, or modified; whether the applicable benchmark/parity standards should be modified or replaced by parity/benchmark standards; and whether to change the classifications of a measurement (High, Medium, Low, Tier 1, Tier 2). Criteria for review of performance measurements, other than for possible reclassification, shall be whether there exists an omission or failure to capture intended performance, and whether there is duplication of another measurement. The first six-month period will begin upon the FCC's approval of Qwest's 271 application for Washington. After the Commission considers changes proposed in the six-month review process, it shall determine what set of changes should be embodied in an amended SGAT that Qwest will file to effectuate these changes. Parties or the Commission may suggest more fundamental changes to the plan, but unless the suggestion is highly exigent, the suggestion shall either be declined or deferred until the review described in Section 16.2.
  - 16.1.1 If any agreements on adding, modifying, or deleting performance measurements as permitted by section 16.1 are reached between Qwest and CLECs participating in an industry Regional Oversight Committee (ROC) PID administration forum, those agreements shall be incorporated into the PAP and modify the agreement between CLEC and Qwest at any time those agreements are submitted to the Commission, whether before or after a six-month review.
  - 16.1.2 Nothing in this PAP precludes the Commission from modifying the PAP based upon its independent state law authority, subject to judicial challenge. Nothing in this PAP constitutes a grant of authority by either party to this agreement nor does it constitute a waiver by either party to this agreement of any claim either party may have that the Commission lacks jurisdiction to make any modifications to this PAP, including any modifications resulting from the process described in Section 16.1.

- 16.1.3 Notwithstanding section 16.1, any party may submit a root cause analysis to the Commission requesting removal of a PID or sub-measure from the PAP or requesting exemption of a PID or sub-measure from the application of the trigger mechanism for reinstatement or subsequent removal. In the analysis and recommendations concerning the root cause analysis, the Commission is to consider, at a minimum, whether the root cause analysis provides evidence of no harm, the same harm as covered by other PID measures, non-Qwest related causes, or other factors which directly relate to the harm or circumstances specific to the PID or sub-measure being analyzed.
- 16.2 Two years after the effective date of FCC 271 approval of the PAP for the state of Washington, the Commission may conduct a joint review by a independent third party to examine the continuing effectiveness of the PAP as a means of inducing compliant performance. This review shall not be used to open the PAP generally to amendment, but would serve to assist the Commission in determining existing conditions and reporting to the FCC on the continuing adequacy of the PAP to serve its intended functions.
- 16.3 Five and one-half years after the PAP's effective date, a review shall be conducted with the objective of phasing-out the PAP entirely. The review shall focus on ensuring that phase-out of the PAP is indeed appropriate at that time, and on identifying any submeasures that should continue as part of the PAP.
- 16.4 The PAP neither denies nor grants the Commission the ability to join a multi-state effort to conduct PAP reviews or develop a process whereby the multi-state group would have the authority to act on the Commission's behalf.

#### 17.0 Voluntary Performance Assurance Plan

This PAP represents Qwest's voluntary offer to provide performance assurance. Nothing in the PAP or in any conclusion of non-conformance of Qwest's service performance with the standards defined in the PAP shall be construed to be, of itself, non-conformance with the Act.

#### 18.0 Dispute Resolution

For the purpose of resolving disputes over the meaning of the provisions of the PAP and how they should be applied, the dispute resolution provisions of the SGAT, section 5.18, shall apply whether the CLEC uses the SGAT in its entirety or elects to make the PAP part of its interconnection agreements (i.e., the unique dispute resolution provisions of interconnection agreements should not apply).

Attachment 1: Tier 1 and Tier 2 Performance Measurements Subject to Per Occurrence Payment

Performance Measurement		Tier 1 Payments		Tier 2 Payments			
		Low	Med	High	Low	Med	High
GATEWAY		_					
Timely Outage Resolution	GA-7	-					X
PRE-ORDER/ORDERS							
Electronic Order Flow-Through	PO-2b <sup>i</sup>	X					X
LSR Rejection Notice Interval	PO-3 <sup>a,i</sup>	X					
Firm Order Confirmations On Time	PO-5	X				X	
Work Completion Notification Timeliness	PO-6 <sup>bi</sup>	X					
Billing Completion Notification Timeliness	PO-7 <sup>b,1</sup>	X					
Jeopardy Notice Interval	PO-8	X					
Timely Jeopardy Notices	PO-9	X					
Release Notifications	PO-16						X
(Expanded) – Manual Service Order Accuracy	PO-20 <sup>c,i</sup>		X				
ORDERING AND PROVISIONING							
Installation Commitments Met	OP-3 <sup>h</sup>			X		X	
Installation Intervals	OP-4 <sup>d,h</sup>			X		X	
New Service Quality	OP- 5a <sup>h</sup> ,b <sup>e,h</sup>			X		X	
Delayed Days	OP-6 <sup>f,h</sup>			X		X	
Number Portability Timeliness	OP-8	-		X		X	
Coordinated Cuts On Time – Unbundled Loops	OP-13a			X		X	
LNP Disconnect Timeliness	OP-17			X		X	
MAINTENANCE AND REPAIR	-	-					
Out of Service Cleared within 24 hours	MR-3 <sup>h</sup>	<del>                                     </del>		X			
All Troubles Cleared within 4 hours	MR-5 <sup>h</sup>	-		X			
Mean time to Restore	MR- 6a <sup>h</sup> ,b <sup>h</sup> ,c <sup>h</sup> , d <sup>g</sup> ,e <sup>g</sup>			X			
Repair Repeat Report Rate	MR-7 <sup>h</sup>			X		X	
Trouble Rate	MR-8 <sup>h</sup>			X		X	
LNP Trouble Reports Cleared within Specified Timeframes	MR-11			X		X	
BILLING		<u></u>					
Time to Provide Recorded Usage Records	BI-1	X					X
Billing Accuracy-Adjustments for Errors	BI-3	X					
Billing Completeness	BI-4	X				X	
NETWORK PERFORMANCE							
Trunk Blocking	NI-1			X			X
NXX Code Activation	NP-1			X			X

- a. PO-3 is limited to PO-3x and PO-3c.
- b. PO-6 is included with PO-7 as a "family:" Measurements within the family share a single payment opportunity with only the measurements with the highest payment being paid.
- c. OP-4 is included with OP-6 as five "families:" OP-4a/OP-6-1, OP-4b/OP-6-2, OP-4c/OP-6-3, OP-4d/OP-6-4, and OP-4e/OP-6-5. Measurements within each family share a single payment opportunity with only the measurement with the highest payment being paid.
- d. Section 3.1.2 applies to OP-5b only if the number of orders with trouble in OP-5a is no more than one.
- e. For purposes of the PAP, OP-6a and OP-6b will be combined and treated as one. The combined OP-6 breaks down to OP-6-1 (within MSA), OP-6-2 (outside MSA), OP-6-3 (no dispatch), OP-6-4 (zone 1), and OP-6-5 (zone 2).
- f. Applicable only to EELs DS1 level and xDSL-I capable loops.
- g. Excludes the following product disaggregations as applicable to this PID: Resale Centrex, Resale Centrex 21, Resale DS0 (non-designed), Resale DS0 (designed), Resale DS0, E911/911 Trunks, Resale Frame Relay, Resale Basic ISDN (non-designed), Resale Basic ISDN (non-designed), Resale Primary ISDN (designed), Resale Primary ISDN (designed), Resale PBX (non-designed), Resale PBX (designed), Resale PBX, Sub-Loop Unbundling, UNE-P (POTS), UNE-P (Centrex), and UNE-P (Centrex 21). However, the UNE-P (POTS) product disaggregation exclusion is conditioned upon the CLEC aggregate volume of orders being equal to or less than 165 for a 90-day (3 calendar months) evaluation period following a 30-day period during which Qwest will allow CLECs with existing QPP and QLSP agreements to enter into QLSP agreements for which the PAP terms and conditions apply. The CLEC aggregate order volume will be based on OP-4 and if the condition is met, the UNE-P (POTS) exclusion will be effective in the calendar month following the evaluation period.
- h. Stabilization Period: For each of these new measures/sub-measures that include XML results there will be a 3-month measurement stabilization period. During this period, no payment applies if the payment is determined to have been caused by the development to include XML into the PID results and not due to an actual performance miss. In order to determine the cause of payments during the stabilization period, if any payments are identified, the payment's due date will be extended for 30 days to provide Qwest the opportunity to perform root cause analysis and make the results readily available to the impacted parties. Until performance reporting includes XML results, the prior measures/sub-measures included in the PAP will apply. Further, should either the IMA-GUI or IMA-XML interfaces be replaced in the future, results from the replacement interfaces will be automatically incorporated into these measures and be included in the PAP (with a stabilization period) coincident with CLEC migration to the new interfaces subject to changes to the impacted measures including but not limited to modification due to operational differences with the replacement interfaces.

## Attachment 2: Performance Measurements Subject to Per Measurement Caps

Billing

Time to Provide Recorded Usage Records – BI-1 (Tier 1/Tier 2) Billing Accuracy – Adjustments for Errors – BI-3 (Tier 1) Billing Completeness – BI-4 (Tier 1/Tier 2)